#### UNIVERSITY OF CALIFORNIA

Santa Barbara

Reimagining Ancient Agricultural Strategies and Gendered Labor in the Prehispanic

Moche Valley of North Coastal Peru

A dissertation submitted in partial satisfaction of the requirements for the degree Doctor of Philosophy in Anthropology

by

Dana Nicole Bardolph

Committee in charge:

Professor Amber M. VanDerwarker, Chair

Professor Gregory D. Wilson

Professor Emerita Katharina Schreiber

Professor Brian R. Billman, University of North Carolina Chapel Hill

June 2017

The dissertation of Dana Nicole Bardolph is approved.

Brian R. Billman

Katharina Schreiber

Gregory D. Wilson

Amber M. VanDerwarker, Committee Chair

June 2017

Reimagining Ancient Agricultural Strategies and Gendered Labor in the Prehispanic Moche

Valley of North Coastal Peru

Copyright © 2017

by Dana Nicole Bardolph

# **DEDICATION**

This dissertation is dedicated to twin sister Paige, who shares my love for all things

curious and far away.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I have many people to thank for their guidance, advice, and support throughout my career as an archaeologist and in my graduate studies. Foremost, I acknowledge my wonderful committee members. Amber VanDerwarker, my committee chair, has proven to be a tremendous mentor, colleague, and friend. Thank you for always being incredibly supportive and collaborative, and for pushing me to excel in every aspect of my graduate education. I also feel incredibly fortunate to have been advised by Greg Wilson. From theoretical to methodological, our conversations have fundamentally shaped me as a scholar, and you have also been a wonderful friend. Thank you to Kathe Schreiber for your expertise in all things Andean and editorial. My research has benefitted from all of our discussions, in both formal and informal settings. Thank you to Brian Billman for giving me the opportunity to collaborate on all of our projects and to serve as a staff member of MOCHE, Inc. It has been wonderful to work with you in Peru and I am so grateful for all of the collections access you have facilitated.

This project would not have been possible without generous funding sources, including a Wenner Gren Dissertation Fieldwork grant, as well as grants from MOCHE, Inc., the Leal Anne Kerry Mertes Award, and the UC Santa Barbara AGSRG. The Ministry of Culture of Peru (Trujillo and Lima) granted the export permits to complete the analysis of the light fraction archaeobotanical analysis in the UC Santa Barbara Integrative Subsistence Lab (ISL).

I have been fortunate to work with a wonderful group of Moche colleagues in Peru, including Alicia Boswell, Jesús Briceño, Celeste Gagnon, Belsy Gutiérrrez, Jean Hudson, Patrick Mullins, Gabriel Prieto, Jennifer Ringberg, and Julio Rucabado. I would like to

v

thank Eloisa Piminchumo and her family, especially sons Roby and Mateo Valderrama Piminchumo, for their help in the archaeology lab in Huanchaco. A particular thank you to Jesus Briceño for facilitating access to collections and assisting with the export permit process, and to Gabriel Prieto for the La Poza site collections loan and export assistance. Katie Chiou and BrieAnna Langlie generously provided examples of their export paperwork when I was preparing my own, and Patty Chirinos kindly assisted in export transfer from Lima.

I want to acknowledge my two undergraduate interns, Sarah Bay and Destiny Harrell, who assisted in the pre-sort of my dissertation samples, along with the numerous Moche Origins Project field school students from various universities that assisted with flotation and other processing in Peru from 2011-2014. I thank Christine Hastorf for generously donating her time to consult with me on my final identifications in the McCown Archaeobotany Lab at UC Berkeley, and for granting use of the Andean comparative collections housed in that lab. Thank you also to Katie Chiou for assisting with some of my final identifications, and for identifying my ají seeds to species level!

I have been fortunate to work alongside a wonderful group of grad students in the UCSB ISL over the years, including Matt Biwer, Mallory Melton, and Allison Jaqua. I would like to thank the staff members of the UCSB Anthropology department, especially Karen Anderson and Robin Roe, for always providing timely assistance and for expressing genuine interest in my research. My graduate career also has benefitted tremendously from the wisdom of other UCSB faculty; I would like to give a special thank you to James Brooks, Lynn Gamble, Mary Hancock, Jeff Hoelle, and Casey Walsh for writing letters, providing teaching feedback, or for being general soundboards for research ideas.

vi

Finally, this process would not have been possible without my wonderful friends and family members. Thank you to my fellow archaeology colleagues and dear friends Katie Chiou, Kristina Gill, Amy Gusick, Chris Jazwa, Shelley LaMon, and Patrick Mullins for supporting me in various ways since I began graduate school. A very special thank you to Kristin Hoppa, who has been with me since the beginning and will no doubt be there for me in the future— I could not have done this without you! I would like to thank my parents, Eileen and Tom Bardolph, for their support and encouragement. Thank you to my partner Galen Carlsen for all your love and support, especially at the end. Last but not least, I thank my twin sister Paige, who shares my passion for searching for a deeper understanding of humanity's past.

### VITA OF DANA NICOLE BARDOLPH

#### June 2017

#### **EDUCATION**

- 2017 Ph.D., Anthropology, University of California, Santa Barbara
- 2010 M.A., Anthropology, University of California, Santa Barbara
- 2006 B.A., Anthropology with High Honors, University of California, Berkeley

#### **RESEARCH INTERESTS**

Culture Contact and Colonialism, Gender and Identity Studies, Foodways New World Archaeology (Peruvian Andes, Southeastern U.S.), Paleoethnobotany Discipline Sociopolitics, Ethics, Gender Equity

#### **RESEARCH GRANTS AND FELLOWSHIPS**

- 2015 Crossroads Research and Teaching Fellowship, UCSB
- 2015 Digital Archiving Grant, American Anthropological Association
- 2015 Archaeology Graduate Student Research Grant, UCSB Anthropology
- 2014 Conference Travel Grant, UCSB Anthropology
- 2014 Archaeology Graduate Student Research Grant, UCSB Anthropology
- 2013 Dissertation Fieldwork Grant, Wenner-Gren Foundation
- 2013 Humanities and Social Science Research Grant, UCSB
- 2013 Summer Research Stipend Award, UCSB Anthropology
- 2013 Doctoral Student Travel Grant, UCSB Graduate Student Association
- 2012 Dean's Central Continuing Fellowship, UCSB
- 2012 Summer Research Stipend Award, UCSB Anthropology
- 2012 Leal Anne Kerry Mertes Fieldwork Grant, UCSB Geography
- 2011 Summer Research Stipend Award, UCSB Anthropology
- 2010 Pre-Doctoral Student Travel Grant, UCSB Graduate Division

#### AWARDS AND HONORS

- 2012 American Anthropological Association Student Membership Award
- 2012 Southeastern Archaeological Conference (SEAC) Award for Best Student Paper
- 2012 Illinois Archaeology Society (IAS) Stephens Award for Best Graduate Student Paper
- 2012 Society of Ethnobiology Barbara Lawrence Award for Best Student Paper
- 2011 Society for American Archaeology (SAA) Ethics Bowl Winner (team captain)
- 2010 NSF Graduate Research Fellowhip Honorable Mention
- 2007 Phi Beta Kappa National Honor Society
- 2005 Golden Key National Honor Society
- 2005 Order of Omega National Honor Society
- 2003 UC Berkeley College of Letters and Sciences Dean's List (Annual, 2003 2007)

#### PUBLICATIONS (PEER-REVIEWED JOURNAL ARTICLES)

- 2016 Sociopolitics in Southeastern Archaeology: The Role of Gender in Scholarly Authorship. *Southeastern Archaeology* 35(3):175–193. (D.N. Bardolph and A.M. VanDerwarker)
- 2016 New World Paleoethnobotany in the New Millennium (2000–2013). *Journal of Archaeological Research* 24(2):125–177. (A.M. VanDerwarker, D.N. Bardolph, K.M. Hoppa, H.B. Thakar, L.S. Martin, A. Jaqua, M.E. Biwer, and K.M. Gill)
- 2015 Lamb Site Archaeobotanical Remains: Reconstructing Early Mississippian Plant Collection and Cultivation in the Central Illinois River Valley. *Illinois Archaeology* 27:151–172. (D.N. Bardolph and A.M. VanDerwarker)
- 2015 Lamb Site Features: Clues to Cooking and Community Organization. *Illinois Archaeology* 27:150–173.
- 2015 The Lamb Site (11Sc24): Evidence of Cahokian Contact and Mississippianization in the Central Illinois River Valley. *Illinois Archaeology* 27:1–12. (D.N. Bardolph and G.D. Wilson)
- 2014 A Critical Evaluation of Recent Gendered Publishing Trends in American Archaeology. *American Antiquity* 79(3):522–540.
- 2014 Evaluating Cahokian Contact and Mississippian Identity Politics in the Late Prehistoric Central Illinois River Valley. *American Antiquity* 79(1):69–89.
- 2013 Maize Adoption and Intensification in the Central Illinois River Valley: An Analysis of Archaeobotanical Data from the Late Woodland through Early Mississippian Periods (A.D. 400-1200). Southeastern Archaeology 32:147-168. (A.M. VanDerwarker, G.D. Wilson, and D.N. Bardolph)

#### PUBLICATIONS (BOOK CHAPTERS)

- 2017 Fisherman, Farmer, Rich Man, Poor Man, Weaver, Parcialidad Chief? Household Archaeology at Cerro La Virgen, a Chimu Town within the Hinterland of Chan Chan. In *New Perspectives on the Social Dynamics and Economic Interactions of Andean Maritime Communities*, edited by Oscar Prieto and Daniel Sandweiss, University Press of Florida, Gainesville. In press. (B.R. Billman, D.N. Bardolph, J. Hudson, and J. Briceño)
- 2017 Maize in Mississippian Beginnings. In *Mississippian Beginnings*, edited by Gregory D. Wilson. University Press of Florida, Gainesville. In press. (A.M. VanDerwarker, D.N. Bardolph, and C.M. Scarry)
- 2015 Sexuality: Ancient North America. In *The International Encyclopedia of Human Sexuality*, edited by Patricia Whelehan and Anne Bolin, pp. 1–6. Wiley-Blackwell, Malden, Massachusetts. (D.N. Bardolph and L. Gamble)

#### UNPUBLISHED REPORTS

- 2017 St. Croix Archaeobotanical Remains. Report prepared for Meredith Reifschneider (Stanford University).
- 2017 La Poza Archaeobotanical Remains: Salinar/Gallinazo Phase Plant Collection and Cultivation in Huanchaco, La Libertad, Peru. Report prepared for Gabriel Prieto (National University of Trujillo) and the Ministry of Culture (Peru).
- 2006 Source Provenance of Obsidian Artifacts from the Wind Mountain Site, Southwestern New Mexico. Report prepared for Bernard Schriever, University of Oklahoma, and the Amerind Foundation, Dragoon, Arizona. (M.S. Shackley, C. Luu, and D.N. Bardolph)

#### MEDIA COVERAGE

- 2017 "Weaving Community: Native American Basket Weavers Will Demonstrate the Traditional Craft and Discuss its Role in Their Communities." *The UCSB Current*, UC Santa Barbara News and Events.
- 2017 "Digging Into Gender Equity: UC Santa Barbara Scholars Organize a Symposium that Will Examine Mentorship and Sexual Harassment in Academic and Private Archaeology." *The UCSB Current*, UC Santa Barbara News and Events.
- 2016 "A Bridge to Discovery: Ambitious UCSB Graduate Division Program Crosses Disciplines for Deeper, More Nuanced Scholarship." *The UCSB Current*, UC Santa Barbara News and Events.
- 2016 "Digging for Answers: UCSB Anthropologist Uncovers Issues of Gender Inequality in Archaeology Journals." *The UCSB Current*, UC Santa Barbara News and Events.

#### CONFERENCE PRESENTATIONS

- 2017 Demonstration and Discussion: Community Basketweaving. Co-Organizer and panelist, Interdisciplinary Humanities Center Community Matters Series, UCSB.
- 2017 Exploring Farming, Foraging, and Daily Life in the Moche World. Illustrated lecture delivered to the April meeting Santa Barbara County Archaeological Society, Santa Barbara Museum of Natural History.
- 2017 Reconsidering Farming and Foraging in the Pre-Moche World. Paper presented at the 82<sup>nd</sup> annual Society for American Archaeology meeting, Vancouver. (Bardolph, Billman, Briceño, and Prieto)
- 2017 Analytical Approaches for Identifying Ritual Contexts. Paper presented at the 82<sup>nd</sup> annual Society for American Archaeology meeting, Vancouver. (VanDerwarker and Bardolph)

- 2017 Hunting, Farming, Fishing, and Gathering: The Reorganization of Foodways during the Early Mississippian Period of the Central Illinois River Valley. Paper presented at the University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill Research Laboratories for Archaeology Conference. (VanDerwarker, Melton, and Bardolph)
- 2017 Hearing and Reading California Archaeology: Gender, Publishing, and Narrative Construction at the SCAs. Paper presented at the 51<sup>st</sup> annual meeting of the Society for California Archaeology, Fish Camp, California.
- 2016 Food in the Contact Zone: Reimagining Highland-Coastal Contact in the Prehispanic Moche Valley. Paper presented at the 81<sup>st</sup> annual Society for American Archaeology meeting, Orlando, FL. (Bardolph, Billman, and Briceño)
- 2016 Reconsidering Pre-Moche Maize Agriculture: New Research Directions and Paleoethnobotanical Evidence. Poster presented at the 56<sup>th</sup> annual meeting of the Institute of Andean Studies, Berkeley.
- 2015 Contributing to the Scholarly Conversation: Gender, Citation, and Authorshipin Anthropology Journals. Panelist, 115<sup>th</sup> annual meeting of the American Anthropological Association, Denver.
- 2015 Reconsiderando el cultivo de maíz en la época Pre-Moche. Paper presented at the Mesa Redonda de Trujillo 2015, Trujillo, Peru.
- 2015 Culinary Encounters and Cahokian Contact. Paper presented at the American Indian and Indigenous Collective Symposium on Native Foodways, Environmentalism, and Bio-Colonialism, UC Santa Barbara.
- 2015 Reimagining Pre-Moche Maize Agriculture. Paper presented at the 72<sup>nd</sup> annual Society of Ethnobiology meetings, Santa Barbara.
- 2015 Visual Representations and Entanglements: Photography and Native Identity-Making in the Classroom and Museum. Paper presented at the 80<sup>th</sup> annual Society for American Archaeology meeting, San Francisco. (Bardolph and Bardolph)
- 2015 Paleoethnobotany at Cerro la Virgen: Exploring the Lives of People and Plants at a Chimú Town in the Hinterland of Chan Chan. Paper presented at the 80<sup>th</sup> annual Society for American Archaeology meeting, San Francisco.
- 2014 Gender Roles among Southeastern Archaeologists. Panelist, 71<sup>st</sup> annual meetings of the Southeastern Archaeology Conference, Greenville, South Carolina.
- 2014 Fisherman, Farmer, Rich Man, Poor Man, Weaver, Parcialidad Chief: Household Archaeology at Cerro La Virgen, a Chimú Town within the Hinterland of Chan Chan (Billman, Bardolph, Hudson, and Briceño). Paper presented at the 79<sup>th</sup> Society for American Archaeology annual meeting, Austin.

- 2014 Evaluating Food, Identity, and Moche Valley Society through Archaeobotany. Paper presented at the 79<sup>th</sup> Society for American Archaeology annual meeting, Austin.
- 2014 Chimú Household Economic and Political Strategies: A view from Cerro La Virgen, a Rural Community in the Hinterland of Chan Chan. Paper presented at the 54<sup>th</sup> annual meeting of the Institute for Andean Studies, Berkeley. (Billman, Bardolph, Hudson, and Briceño)
- 2013 Sociopolitics in Southeastern Archaeology: The Role of Gender in Scholarly Authorship. Paper presented at the 70<sup>th</sup> annual Southeastern Archaeological Conference, Tampa. (Bardolph and VanDerwarker)
- 2013 Gallinazo Phase Foodways in the Moche Valley of North Coastal Peru: New Research Directions and Paleoethnobotanical Evidence. Poster presented at the 78<sup>th</sup> annual meeting of the Society for American Archaeology, Honolulu.
- 2013 A Critical Re-Evaluation of Gendered Publishing Trends in North American Archaeology. Society for California Archaeology Women in California Archaeology workshop, Berkeley.
- 2012 Partial Perspectives: Situating Gender in Contemporary Archaeological Practice. Paper presented at the 111<sup>th</sup> annual meeting of the American Anthropological Association, San Francisco.
- 2012 Culinary Encounters and Cahokian Contact: Food Preparation, Serving, and Storage in the Central Illinois River Valley. Paper presented at the 69<sup>th</sup> annual Southeastern Archaeological Conference, Baton Rouge.
- 2012 Maize Adoption and Intensification in the Central Illinois River Valley. Paper presented at the 69<sup>th</sup> annual Southeastern Archaeological Conference, Baton Rouge. (VanDerwarker, Wilson, and Bardolph)
- 2012 Community, Cuisine, and Cahokian Contact: Changes in Mississippian Plant Foodways in the Central Illinois River Valley. Paper presented at the 35<sup>th</sup> annual Society of Ethnobiology meeting, Denver.
- 2012 Consuming Practices: Foodways in the Era of Cahokian Contact. Paper presented at the UCLA Cotsen Institute of Archaeology Graduate Student Conference, Los Angeles.
- 2011 Embodied Subjectivities: Situating Gender in Contemporary Practice. Paper presented at the 3<sup>rd</sup> annual Theoretical Archaeology Group (TAG-USA) meeting, Berkeley.
- 2011 Beyond Identification: Pluralism and Practice in the Central Illinois River Valley. Paper presented at the Stanford Archaeology Center Graduate Student Conference, Palo Alto, California.

- 2011 Pluralism and Practice: Negotiating Identity in the Late Prehistoric Central Illinois River Valley. Paper presented at the 76<sup>th</sup> annual Society for American Archaeology meeting, Sacramento.
- 2010 Cooking in Contact: Changes in Foodways at the Lamb Site. Paper presented at the 67<sup>th</sup> annual Southeastern Archaeology meeting, Lexington, Kentucky.
- 2010 Cultivating the Countryside: Diachronic Trends in Mississippian Plant Foodways. Paper presented at the 67<sup>th</sup> annual Southeastern Archaeology meeting, Lexington, Kentucky. (VanDerwarker and Bardolph)
- 2010 Finding Food in Features: A Spatial Analysis of the Lamb Site. Paper presented at the 75<sup>th</sup> annual Society for American Archaeology meeting, St. Louis.
- 2010 Up in Smoke: The Mode of Abandonment of Mississippian Burned Structures. Paper presented at the 75<sup>th</sup> annual Society for American Archaeology meeting, St. Louis. (Wilson and Bardolph)
- 2009 Personhood in Pottery? An Analysis of Lamb Ceramics. Paper presented at the 66<sup>th</sup> annual Southeastern Archaeology meeting, Mobile, Alabama.

TEACHING EXPERIENCE

Certificate in College and University Teaching, UCSB, Spring 2017.

Instructor of Record, UCSB Anthropology

ANTH 133: Cultural Developments in Mesoamerica, Spring 2017. ANTH 197DB: Archaeology of Culture Contact and Colonialism, Spring 2016. ANTH 131: North American Indians, Summer 2015.

Teaching Assistant, UCSB Anthropology and Chican@ Studies
ANTH 2: Introductory Cultural Anthropology, Fall 08, Fall 09, Spring 15, Fall 16.
ANTH 3: Introduction to Archaeology, Spring 2009, Spring 2011.
ANTH 111: Anthropology of Food, Spring 2010.
ANTH 131: North American Indians, Winter 2010, Winter 2014, Winter 2015.
ANTH 133: Cultural Developments in Mesoamerica, Winter 11, Fall 13, Winter 15.
CHST 1B: Introduction to Chican@ Studies (Gender), Winter 2009.
CHST 149: Body, Culture, and Power, Fall 2010.

Lead TA Training Program Coordinator, UCSB Anthropology, Fall 2011 - Spring 2013.

Intern Supervisor, Integrative Subsistence Laboratory, UCSB, Fall 2015 – Spring 2017.

Laboratory Supervisor, University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill Moche Origins Project Field School, Department of La Libertad, Peru, Summer 2011 – Summer 2014.

#### FIELD AND LABORATORY APPOINTMENTS

Paleoethnobotanical analyst, various archaeological sites from the Eastern Woodlands, Mexico, Peru, and U.S. Virgin Islands, 2008 – 2009.

Laboratory Director, Moche Origins Project, Department of La Libertad, Peru, 2011 – 2014.

Field Archaeologist, Moche Origins Project, Department of La Libertad, Peru, 2010 – 2013.

Project Supervisor, Gender Equity in Archaeology Project, UCSB, 2012 – 2013.

Research Assistant, Living with Warfare Project, UCSB, 2011-2012.

Field Archaeologist, Living with Warfare Project, Fulton County, Illinois, 2010.

Field Archaeologist, SCRI-333 project, Santa Cruz Island, California, 2010.

Field Archaeologist, Mississippian Iniative Project, Stoddard, Wisconsin, 2009.

Field Assistant, Smithsonian Tropical Research Institute, Barro Colorado Island, Panama, 2007.

Curatorial Assistant, UC Berkeley Museum of Vertebrate Zoology, 2006 – 2007.

Undergraduate Research Apprentice, Cheney House Archaeology Project, UC Berkeley. 2006 – 2007.

Laboratory Assistant, Archaeological XRF Laboratory, UC Berkeley, 2006 – 2007.

Field School Student, Albuquerque, New Mexico, 2006.

Field School Student, Paracas, Peru, 2004.

SERVICE

Peer reviewer, American Antiquity, Journal of Anthropological Sciences, Midcontinental Journal of Archaeology, Southeastern Archaeology, 2014 – present.

Ethics Bowl Judge and Moderator, Society for American Archaeology (SAA), 2017.

Committee Member, SAA Committee on the Status of Women in Archaeology, 2015 – present.

Committee Member, SAA Student Affairs Committee, 2011 – 2013.

Committee Member, UCSB Anthropology Diversity Outreach Committee, 2016 - present.

Committee Member, UCSB Anthropology Search Committee for archaeology hire, 2014.

Committee Member, UCSB Anthropology Proseminar Committee, 2013 - present.

UCSB Friends of Anthropology graduate student representative and event speaker, 2016.

Secretary, UCSB Anthropology Graduate Student Association, 2008 – 2010.

Volunteer for World Anthropology Day, UCSB Integrative Subsistence Lab, 2016 – 2017.

Volunteer Orientation Leader for incoming graduate students, UCSB Anthropology, 2012.

Outreach Program Volunteer, UCSB Anthropology, 2008 – 2015.

Outreach Program Volunteer, UC Berkeley Cheney House Archaeology Project, 2006 – 2007.

#### PROFESSIONAL MEMBERSHIPS AND AFFILIATIONS

American Anthropological Association (AAA) Society for American Archaeology (SAA) SAA Women in Archaeology Interest Group Southeastern Archaeology (SEAC)

#### REFERENCES

Dr. Amber VanDerwarker Department of Anthropology University of California Santa Barbara, CA 93106 vanderwarker@anth.ucsb.edu 805.893.8604

Dr. James Brooks Department of Anthropology and History University of California Santa Barbara, CA 93106 jbrooks@anth.ucsb.edu 805.893.4027 Dr. Gregory D. Wilson Department of Anthropology University of California Santa Barbara, CA 93106 gdwilson@anth.ucsb.edu 805.893.4194

D. Brian Billman Department of Anthropology University of North Carolina Chapel Hill, NC 27599 bbillman@email.unc.edu 919.962.9348

#### ABSTRACT

# Reimagining Ancient Agricultural Strategies and Gendered Labor in the Prehispanic Moche Valley of North Coastal Peru

by

#### Dana Nicole Bardolph

Understanding the relationship between agricultural intensification and ancient sociopolitical complexity is a question that has long resonated with archaeological research interests. This dissertation explores the dynamics of food production, migration, and sociopolitical change in relation to the consolidation of the complex, hierarchically organized Southern Moche polity of north coastal Peru during the Early Intermediate Period, or EIP (400 B.C. – A.D. 800). I incorporate archaeobotanical, environmental, and ethnohistorical evidence to address changes in food production, processing, and consumption over five cultural horizons to critically re-evaluate existing models of Moche sociopolitical development, with a bottom-up perspective of the laborers in rural households whose agricultural production supported the growth and florescence of this complex society.

A diachronic comparison of paleoethnobotanical data sampled from five EIP habitation sites in the Moche Valley reveals that dramatic increases in agricultural production by coastal (*costeño*) and highland (*serrano*) groups occurred *prior* to the expansion of the Moche state in the A.D. 300s. The plant data suggest that complex political

xvi

dynamics involving tribute relationships and suprahousehold commensal events were already in place during the Gallinazo phase (A.D. 1-200). Highland and coastal peoples likely established mutually beneficial relationships that revolved around food and farming during this period, including fiestas, religious gatherings, and work parties (*masa*). I argue that Moche leaders built upon existing political institutions in which rural households were already engaged in intensive agricultural production, which included maize but also other field cultigens and tree crops.

The intensification of food-processing demands over time also suggests that changes in women's social status may have been tied to increases in processing demands, as women were subjected to new labor increases, time constraints, and scheduling conflicts. Detailed intrasite spatial analysis of a highland colony site reveals that women prepared food in private, behind-the-scenes contexts for supra-household events and public displays that were performed on patio terraces at high status compounds. These women may have prepared food for these public events totally apart from, and without being included, in such events. I interpret the restriction of visibility, with women processing maize and other foodstuffs out of view behind kitchen walls, as part of increased gender segregation that often accompanies processes like agricultural intensification.

The micro-scale approach employed in this study departs from the current, prevailing studies of political, economic, and ideological phenomena at larger ceremonial centers on the Peruvian north coast. This project reveals how a seemingly mundane category of archaeological data (archaeobotanical data) can shed light on myriad social processes related to the negotiation of ethnic identities, gender relations, and domestic labor more broadly, and reframe our understandings of Moche sociopolitical development specifically.

xvii

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

DEDICATION	iv
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	V
VITA OF DANA NICOLE BARDOLPH	viii
ABSTRACT	xvi
LIST OF FIGURES	xxii
LIST OF TABLES	XXV
CHAPTER 1 EVALUATING FOOD, IDENTITY, AND MOCHE V	ALLEY SOCIETY:
AN INTRODUCTION	1
Project Goals	6
Dissertation Outline	16
A note on chronology	17
A note on terminology	17
CHAPTER 2 FOOD FOR THOUGHT: THEORIZING FOODWA	YS, LABOR, AND
GENDER IN THE ANDES AND BEYOND	
Theorizing Foodways	19
Theorizing Labor	23
Food, Labor, and Gender in the Andes	
Social Paleoethnobotany in the Andes	
Plants and Ritual	
Rethinking the Role of Feasts	40
Political Economy Approaches	42

Merging Theory and Methods45
CHAPTER 3 SETTING THE TABLE: A PREHISTORY OF THE MOCHE VALLEY,
PERU
Ecology of the Moche Valley
Paleoclimate and El Niño Flooding
Irrigation Requirements
Environmental Zones and Diversity
Cultural Developments in the Moche Valley
Current Understandings of South American Food Systems
Paleoethnobotanical research in North Coastal Peru
Study Sites
La Poza
MV-22490
MV-225
MV-8395
Galindo98
AMS Dates102
CHAPTER 4 RECONSIDERING PRE-MOCHE FARMING: A DIACHRONIC
ANALYSIS OF THE PLANT DATA
Field Recovery Procedures
La Poza108
MV-224, MV-225, and MV-83109
Galindo113

Recovery and Preservation Biases
Soil Sample Selection
Sorting Protocol
Starch Grain Analysis Protocol126
Methods of Quantification
The Study Assemblages in Ecological and Ethnobotanical Perspective .131
Maize
Other Field Cultigens
Fruits144
Tree Crops146
Other Fruits
Miscellaneous/Wild
Ethnographic and Ethnohistoric Perspectives of Food Preparation and
Processing
Basic Results of the Study Assemblages
La Poza
MV-224161
MV-225166
MV-83
Galindo171
Quantitative Analysis: Changes in Plant Use through Time
Species Diversity
Ubiquity Analysis177

Exploratory Data Analysis	192
Discussion	206
CHAPTER 5	221
FROM DINING TO DISCARD: EXPLORING FOOD, GENDER, AND SPACE	E AT AN
EIP HIGHLAND COLONY	221
Approach One: Spatial Contexts Assigned Prior to Analysis	226
Approach Two: Using Plant Data as the Starting Point for Analysis	234
Discussion	239
CHAPTER 6 CONCLUDING THOUGHTS	247
Summary of Patterns	249
Concluding Thoughts on Food, Identity, and Moche Valley Society	257
Looking into the Future from the Past	259
REFERENCES CITED	265
APPENDIX I DESSICATED PLANT MATERIAL FROM MV-225	344
APPENDIX II	346
Provenience Information and Basic Flotation Sample Measures	346
APPENDIX III INVENTORY OF PLANTS IDENTIFIED AT LA POZA	352
APPENDIX IV INVENTORY OF PLANTS RECOVERED AT MV-224	355
APPENDIX V INVENTORY OF PLANTS RECOVERED AT MV-225	365
APPENDIX VI INVENTORY OF PLANTS RECOVERED AT MV-83	392
APPENDIX VII FUNCTIONAL DESIGNATION BY PROVENIENCE MV-22	5 396
APPENDIX VIII DENSITY DATA USED IN THE PRINCIPAL COMPONENT	Г
ANALYSIS	399

## **LIST OF FIGURES**

Figure 1.1 Map of north coastal Peru with major Moche centers (adapted from Castillo	
2012: Figure 1.1)	
Figure 3.1 Map of the Moche Valley, Peru, with relevant sites labeled	
Figure 3.2 Calibrated AMS Dates from La Poza, MV-224, MV-225, MV-83, and Galindo.	
Figure 4.1 A fog layer blanketing the lower and middle Moche Valleys, with a view from	
MV-900 in the upper valley at 1000 masl (photo by D. Bardolph August 2011).117	
Figure 4.2 Sample notched box plot displaying a statistically significant difference in the	
two data distributions129	
Figure 4.3 Trees lining agricultural fields in the middle Moche Valley (photo by D.	
Bardolph July 2014)	
Figure 4.4 Starch grains recovered from ceramic and groundstone artifacts, MV-224 and	
MV-225	
Figure 4.5 DIVERS richness plot of plant remains from the five EIP Moche Valley sites.	
Figure 4.6 DIVERS evenness plot of plant remains from the five EIP Moche Valley sites.	
Figure 4.7 Maize ubiquity (% presence) through time	
Figure 4.8 Maize and Fabaceae (Legume family) ubiquity (% presence) through time.187	
Figure 4.9 Box plot comparison of total plant density (counts/soil volume) for the five EIP	
study sites	

Figure 4.10 Box plot comparison of standardized counts of maize kernels (counts/plant	
weight) for the five EIP study sites	
Figure 4.11 Box plot comparison of standardized counts of maize cupules (counts/plant	
weight) for the five EIP study sites	
Figure 4.12 Box plot comparison of standardized counts of maize glumes (counts/plant	
weight) for the five EIP study sites	
Figure 4.13 Box plot comparison of standardized counts of total maize remains (counts/pl	lant
weight) for the five EIP study sites	
Figure 4.14 Box plot comparison of standardized counts of all cultigens (counts/plant	
weight) for the five EIP study sites	
Figure 4.15 Box plot comparison of standardized counts of field cultigens excluding maiz	ze
(counts/plant weight) for the five EIP study sites	
Figure 4.16 Box plot comparison of standardized counts of fruits (counts/plant weight) for	or
the five EIP study sites	
Figure 4.17 Box plot comparison of standardized counts of tree crops (counts/plant weight	nt)
for the five EIP study sites	
Figure 4.18 Dot chart of tree crop to field crop ratios for the five EIP study sites204	
Figure 4.19 Box plot comparison of standardized counts of miscellaneous/wild resources	
(counts/plant weight) for the five EIP study sites	
Figure 5.1 Total plant densities Compounds 1,3, and 6, MV-225229	
Figure 5.2 Total plant densities by functional category, MV-225	
Figure 5.3 Densities of maize cupules by functional category, MV-225231	
Figure 5.4 Densities of maize glumes by functional category, MV-225	

# LIST OF TABLES

Table 3.1 Current Moche Valley chronologies.	52
Table 3.2 Ecological zones for the Andes and the Moche Valley	63
Table 3.3 Radiocarbon dates from the Salinar phase component at La Poza (adapte	d from
Millaire et al. 2016:Table S8).	90
Table 3.4 Radiocarbon dates from MV-225 (adapted from Ringberg 2012 and Huc	kleberry
and Billman 2003).	94
Table 3.5 Radiocarbon dates from Galindo (adapted from Lockard 2009:Table 4).	101
Table 3.6 Uncalibrated AMS dates from La Poza, MV-224, and MV-83 (report pro	ovided by
UCIAMS).	103
Table 3.7 Calibrated AMS dates from La Poza, MV-224, MV-225, MV-83, and Ga	alindo.
	104
Table 4.1 Counts of plant taxa identified at La Poza	160
Table 4.2 Counts of plant taxa identified at MV-224.	161
Table 4.3 Starch grains recovered from ceramic and groundstone materials from M	V-224
and MV-225	165
Table 4.4 Counts of plant taxa identified at MV-225	167
Table 4.5 Counts of plant taxa identified at MV-83	170
Table 4.6 Counts of plant taxa identified at Galindo (adapted from Lockard 2005:A	Appendix
8)	171
Table 4.7 Ubiquity of plant remains at La Poza (cf. identifications not included)	178
Table 4.8 Ubiquity of plant remains at MV-224 (cf. identifications not included)	179
Table 4.9 Ubiquity of plant remains at MV-225 (cf. identifications not included)	180

#### **CHAPTER 1**

# EVALUATING FOOD, IDENTITY, AND MOCHE VALLEY SOCIETY: AN INTRODUCTION

How can studies of agricultural systems and the ways that people interact with foods they produce, eat, and discard lead us to new understandings about social relations in the past? How do labor roles, gender relations, and status-based inequalities relate to these types of interactions? This dissertation addresses these themes through the lens of foodways in the prehispanic Moche Valley of north coastal Peru. The Peruvian north coast witnessed a profound series of social and political changes during a time period that archaeologists refer to as the Early Intermediate Period, or EIP (400 B.C. – A.D. 800), with far-flung consequences for members of various social standing, from rural households to political centers. The EIP was marked by an increase in political complexity, with clear shifts in settlement and site reorganization accompanied by an increase in social stratification (e.g., Bawden 1996; Billman 1996, 2010; Pozorski and Pozorski 1979; Topic 1977, 1982). These cultural and political changes occurred in a vertically compressed environment that also witnessed periodic El Niño events, which had significant and varied impacts on people's subsistence practices. Indeed, substantial changes in elevation over the relatively short distance from the coast to the highlands, in the Moche and neighboring river valleys, create different microenvironments within close proximity to one another. Fertile interandean valleys have constituted a prime interaction zone between people of the highlands and the densely populated Peruvian coast, a contact dynamic that initiated in prehistory and continues today.

The beginning of the EIP, which includes the Salinar (400 B.C. – A.D. 1) and Gallinazo (A.D. 1–200) phases, witnessed the abandonment of earlier ceremonial centers; population increases and expansion of irrigation systems; political fragmentation and the appearance of formal fortifications and settlements in defensive locations; and cooperation and conflict between coastal and highland groups and among polities of various coastal valleys (Billman 1996, 1999, 2002; Brennan 1978, 1980, 1982; Carcelén 1995; Gagnon 2006, 2008; Gagnon and Wiesen 2013; Gagnon et al. 2013; Leonard 1995; Leonard and Russell 1994; Mujica 1975). Between approximately 300 and 800 A.D., the iconic Moche culture flourished on the Peruvian north coast. The large adobe pyramid complex of the Huacas de Moche was constructed, accompanied by the emergence of a new regional political economy in which Moche rulers exercised significant economic, military, and ideological power over the population of the Moche and adjacent valleys. How did these periods of profound social change affect the prehispanic residents of the Moche Valley in terms of gender relations, status, and the organization of labor in ancient rural households?

Foodways data provide a critical lens for examining these issues. Foodways represent a fundamental axis along which identity is constructed and maintained, and are increasingly recognized as having played a prominent role in the emergence of social hierarchies and the negotiation of status and power (e.g., Bray 2003; Dietler 1996; Gero 1992; Hastorf 1990, 1991; Hayden 1995; Klarich 2010; Weissner and Schieffenhovel 1996). In this dissertation, I incorporate archaeobotanical, environmental, and ethnohistorical evidence to address changes in food production, processing, and consumption during the EIP, a period that included the consolidation of the Southern Moche polity, one of the largest and most complex pre-Columbian political systems in the New World. Conducted in

conjunction with MOCHE, Inc., a 501c3 nonprofit dedicated to protecting archaeological sites through community heritage empowerment, this project involved a large-scale comparative analysis of paleoethnobotanical data sampled from five EIP habitation sites that span the period of political transformation and state formation in the Moche Valley.

The data presented in this dissertation derive from three major projects conducted in the Moche Valley in collaboration between North American and Peruvian archaeologists since 2000: (1) the Moche Origins Project (MOP), directed by Brian Billman (University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill) and Jesus Briceño Rosario (Ministry of Culture, Peru) (Billman et al. 2000, 2001, 2004, Briceño and Billman 2007, 2008, 2009; Briceño et al. 2006); (2) el Proyecto de Evaluación Arqueológico con Excavaciones en las Lomas de Huanchaco (PEALLO), directed by Gabriel Prieto (National University of Trujillo) and Victor Campaña (Ministry of Culture, Peru) (Prieto and Campaña 2013); and (3) the Galindo Archaeological Project (GAP), directed by Gregory Lockard (University of New Mexico) and Francisco Luis Valle (Ministry of Culture, Peru) (Lockard 2001, 2002, 2003, 2005). I employ diachronic and spatial analyses of archaeobotanical data from 225 soil samples recovered from five domestic habitation sites excavated within the contexts of these projects to address key issues that have largely remained untested with direct subsistence data. Through these analyses, I trace changes in food production and wild plant food collection during the EIP, considering issues of agricultural intensification and the resulting impacts on labor relations, gender roles, and social inequality for the pre-Columbian inhabitants of rural households in the Moche Valley.

The question of scale looms large in this dissertation. The Moche civilization of northern Peru is one of the best-known and most intensely studied archaeological cultures of

the ancient New World. The ancient Moche have captured the imagination of scholars and the public alike, characterized by a series of elaborately decorated temple complexes, wealthy elite burials, and exquisite ceramics found over ten river valleys on the desert coast. A wealth of research by Peruvian, North American, and other international scholars (e.g., Bawden 1995, 1996; Billman 1996; Bourget 2016; Castillo et al. 2008; Donnan and Mackey 2011; Donnan and MacClelland 2002; Pillsbury 2001; Quilter and Castillo 2010; Shimada 1994; Uceda 2001) has revolutionized our understandings of the form, function, and decoration of civic/ceremonial platform mounds; the potential meaning of many Moche artistic themes and figures in iconography; and the nature and purpose of Moche rulers, whose political power appears to have been largely legitimated by the role they played in the performance of religious rituals.

Often overlooked, however, is the labor of men, women, and children in rural households that supported the growth and florescence of this complex society. This topic is emerging recently as a focus of archaeological inquiry in the Moche world (e.g., Briceño and Billman 2008; Bawden 1982b; Chapdelaine 2002; Cruz et al. 1996; Dillehay 2001; Jáuregui et al. 1995; Johnson 2010; Ringberg 2012; van Gijseghem 2001). How do we write the histories of the indigenous peoples that occupied the north coast region for thousands of years before Spanish conquest? At what scale do we write those histories? And what role can archaeology play in the process?

In his discussion of long-term change and continuity in Native North America, Silliman (2010a) charts the ways in which recent scholarship has attempted to bridge some "great divides"—disciplinary, interpretive, cultural, scalar, and political—in a number of ways. These attempts include giving greater consideration to issues of agency, practice,

memory, and gender; devising ways to talk about artifacts that tell history rather than those that just tell time; moving away from preconceived and typological ideas about material culture or food items; and paying closer attention to microscale contexts like households in our examinations of social and political change. It is my goal in this dissertation to shift the focus away from large monumental centers and mortuary complexes, the focus of much of the extant research in this region, towards an archaeology of the rural households of the Moche Valley whose labor, particularly as related to plant food production, created, transformed, and sustained the population that we understand as Moche.

Recent advances in Andean scholarship have elevated culinary concerns beyond the realm of the domestic, which is often considered to be outside the domain of the active and political (Bray 2003:5), in works focusing, for example, on the significance of plant remains for understanding sociopolitical change and social memory (Hastorf 1990, 1993; Hastorf and Johannessen 1993; Hastorf and Weismantel 2007; Roddick and Hastorf 2010); the powers women exercise as purveyors of culinary and agricultural knowledge (Krögel 2009; Skar 1981; Zimmerer 1996); and the centrality of the kitchen in modern Andean contexts (Weismantel 1988). The material remains of foodways have great potential for investigations of social, economic, political, and ideological negotiations between diverse groups, within the household and beyond. This type of micro-scale approach both departs from and complements the current, prevailing studies of political, economic, and ideological phenomena at larger ceremonial centers such as the Huacas de Moche, the Complejo El Brujo, San José de Moro, and Pampa Grande on the Peruvian north coast (e.g., Castillo 2001; Franco 1998; Franco et al. 1996; Galvez and Briceno 2001; Quilter 2002; Shimada 1994; Uceda and Armas 1997, 1998; Uceda and Mujica 1994) (Figure 1.1).



Figure 1.1 Map of north coastal Peru with major Moche centers (adapted from Castillo 2012: Figure 1.1).

#### **Project Goals**

My goal in this dissertation is to situate paleoethnobotany within the perspective of a social archaeology, in the ancient Andes more broadly, and on the Peruvian north coast specifically. Within the past few decades, paleoethnobotany, the study of human–plant interactions in the past, has significantly increased its presence in archaeology. A growing number of scholars are focusing their research efforts on untangling how people used plants

to negotiate their past social, political, and economic relationships, and those researchers are going far beyond descriptions of subsistence economies, reconstructions of ecological systems, or static lists of identified plant remains (for a recent review, see VanDerwarker et al. 2016). Over the past few decades, we have seen a shift in the issues that scholars attempt to address using plant data. Paleoethnobotanists now routinely employ archaeobotanical data to elucidate as many aspects of past social life as any other form of archaeological data. It is common for plants to be used like ceramics, lithics, spindle whorls, grinding stones, or other artifacts archaeologists commonly encounter to address questions of power, identity, status, gender, ideology, exchange, conquest, and so forth. Paleoethnobotanists can examine plant remains as connected to social practices situated in time and space, rather than only as broad trends that generalize a people's economy or ecology.

Using archaeobotanical data, I seek to redefine ideas about the relationship between the Moche and food production that have long been grounded in proxy features such as irrigation canals, or on more general aspects of production. To date, most scholars continue to rely on Shelia Pozorski's (1979) reconstruction of Moche Valley subsistence, the most substantial contribution to our knowledge of foodways on the North Coast. Pozorski (1979:181-182) envisioned incremental changes in provisioning strategies through time, which culminated in the centralized, redistributive system of the Chimu empire during the Late Intermediate through Late Horizon periods in the Moche Valley (A.D. 1000–1460), based on specialization of agricultural production and emphasis on camelids and cultivated crops over marine fauna and wild plants. However, more robust sampling and analytical methods have developed in the past 40 years since her subsistence data were collected, and Pozorski's EIP data derive specifically from Moche III and Moche IV midden contexts from

the Huacas de Moche—lacking are data from Gallinazo-phase contexts, *before* the Moche polity consolidated, or from food-producing households outside of the polity's capital. It is my goal in this study to critically examine the role(s) of agricultural food systems, including maize (*Zea mays*) agriculture, in relation to the emergence of the Southern Moche polity ca. A.D. 300.

Identifying the ways in which political power was mobilized and employed is key to understanding Moche, and direct subsistence data have much to bear on this issue. Billman (2010) proposes that a regional political economy emerged in the Moche Valley during the EIP that was based primarily on the extraction of tribute from farming households in exchange for access to land and water via irrigation canals. In addition to expansion of irrigation systems, farmers would have had to (1) make changes in the types and proportions of cultigens grown and (2) reduced crop fallowing time. As Gagnon (2006, 2008; Gagnon and Wiesen 2013; Lambert et al. 2012) argues, these economic shifts would have resulted in changing patterns of labor, gender roles, and diet.

But how and when did these changes occur? Did intensified agricultural production pre-date or post-date Moche political consolidation, ca. A.D. 300? To evaluate this issue, I employ a diachronic analysis of archaeobotanical data from five EIP Moche Valley sites that span the Salinar (400 B.C. – A.D. 1) through Late Moche (A.D. 700–800) phases. I conclude that maize, along with other storable and productive field cultigens and tree crops, likely served as important precursors to the development of the complex, hierarchically organized Southern Moche polity. I also rethink how different the Southern Moche polity was compared to its predecessors, including the Gallinazo group in the Virú Valley. Indeed, recent research on expansionary dynamics and statecraft in the Virú Valley suggests that a

state-level polity may have emerged at the Gallinazo group site, an idea that is currently a topic of hot debate in Peruvian north coast archaeology (e.g., Downey 2015; Fogel 1993; Millaire 2010; Millaire et al. 2016).

I argue that Moche leaders likely built upon existing political institutions in which rural households were already engaged in intensive agricultural production, including maize but also other field cultigens and tree crops. Key changes appear to have occurred in the local domestic and political economies of the middle Moche Valley *in advance* of the dramatic expansion of the Moche polity in the A.D. 300s. The data in this study reveal that rural farmers transitioned to intensive agricultural production in the Gallinazo and Early Moche phases (A.D. 1–300), potentially in response to demands of coastal polities that predated the Huacas de Moche. The extraction of agricultural products witnessed during the peak of Moche power can thus be considered a continuation of patterns to which households had already long become accustomed, which may have been organized at the kin-level rather than by the state. Countering the claim that plant food intensification was orchestrated by those aspiring to *create* political hierarchies, I argue that it may have occurred in the context of larger social/religious negotiations initiated among interallied and intermarried kin groups that ultimately reached an exaggerated scale during the Moche period.

Furthermore, intensive agricultural production was witnessed in both local coastal and migrant highland households of the Moche Valley during the EIP. During the preceding Gallinazo and Early Moche phases (A.D. 1–300), groups from the neighboring highlands colonized many principal river valleys along the Peruvian north coast, just prior to the consolidation of the complex, highly centralized Southern Moche polity (Billman 1996:264, 1997:301; see also Topic and Topic 1982). Billman's (1996) pedestrian surveys located a

large number of sites in the middle Moche Valley that were likely occupied by highlanders moving down from the neighboring La Libertad highlands, the Otuzco Basin and the Carabamba Plateau, presumably to take advantage of better resources and farming opportunities. Scholars have envisioned diverse interactions between locals and nonlocals, from trade and exchange, alliance and marriage, to warfare, coercion, and slavery. These dynamics primarily have been interpreted and imagined using survey data; only recently have scholars begun to test these hypotheses with more microscale data, including household excavation data. Recent analyses of ceramic and architectural data from MV-225, a highland colony site in the Moche Valley, indicate that highland and coastal groups may have established mutually beneficial relationships during the Gallinazo/Early Moche phases (A.D. 1–300) to exchange food and farming techniques, along with pottery, labor, and possibly marriage partners (Billman et al. 2000, 2001, 2004, Briceño and Billman 2007, 2008, 2009; Briceño et al. 2006; Fariss 2012; Ringberg 2012). I compare archaeobotanical data from both local coastal and highland colony sites to gain a better understanding of what resources highland migrants were actually targeting, and to evaluate the nature of interaction between these groups.

As a result, a secondary goal of this dissertation is to question longstanding taxonomic classifications about highland-coastal interaction specifically pertaining to foodways. Andean scholarship has long witnessed a wide geographic and conceptual divide between people of the coast and highlands (e.g., Ackerman 1991; Covey 2000; Gelles 1996, 2000; Goldstein 2005; Lau 2004; Mannheim 1991; Orlove 1991; Weismantel 1988). This dichotomy has repercussions not only for our understandings of the Andean past but also for contemporary societies throughout Peru. The inhabitants of these two areas often are
referred to as *costeños* (coastal-dwellers) and *serranos* (highlanders), respectively. Although there is constant and dynamic interaction, melding, and movement between these two areas, they are spoken of and conceptualized by academics and laypersons alike as iconic of two different cultures with vastly different economic, material, and political strategies.

Certainly, the inhabitants of north coastal villages 2,000 years ago cannot directly be compared to coastal urban *criollos* (a term originally used to designate people of Spanish descent born in the Americas), nor can ancient highlanders be said to directly resemble the inhabitants of contemporary *serrano* communities. However, this rigid distinction between 'coast' and 'highland' has implications for the way archaeologists interpret their datasets and the patterns that we look for when tracing ancient migration events. The western slope of the Peruvian Andes is a series of vertical environmental zones that support different resources. John Murra's (1975) famous vertical archipelago model, though widely critiqued as universalizing (e.g., Van Buren 1996), still conditions expectations about what 'coastal' and 'highland' dietary assemblages should look like—foods like chili peppers (*Capsicum* spp.), fruits, cotton (Gossypium barbadense), and shellfish are 'coastal;' potatoes (Solanum tuberosum), other tubers, quinoa (*Chenopodium quinoa*), and camelids are 'highland;' and other prime economic cultigens, including maize and coca (*Erythroxylum coca*), fall in between. Indeed, the interstice of 'coast' and 'highland,' known as the fertile midvalley chaupiyunga zone (500-2,300 masl), is a prime maize-growing zone (Fariss 2012:149) and the only zone on the western slope of the Andes that produces coca, a highly valued resource important for ritual and other traditional Andean political-economic strategies (e.g., Allen 1988; Plowman 1984; Rostworowski 1988).

But what happens when costeños and serranos intersect and overlap in the

*chaupiyunga*? What do food and foodways in those contact zones (to use Mary Pratt's [1991, 1996] term) actually look like, at sites where *costeños* and *serranos* intersected and possibly lived together in households? As Sammells (2010) illuminates, what we label as various ethnic cuisines (e.g., "French," "Mexican") actually are collections of diverse ingredients, cooking techniques, labor practices, dining etiquettes, and cultural knowledge, many of which have associations with class, regional identity, and other social markers. I argue that middle valley *chaupiyunga* cuisine during the EIP emerged as a blend of highland-coastal interaction and influence, and that food items at highland and coastal middle valley sites do not necessarily fall into rigid typological categories purely related to predefined assumptions about ecological growing zones.

Shimada and Shimada (1985) identified this issue with respect to camelids (alpacas and llamas) on the north coast of Peru, long considered only to suitable for breeding in highland locales a result of their highland-dominated distribution after the Spanish conquest. Following the period of conquest, camelids were much reduced in economic significance, number, and geographical distribution (indeed, they are not herded on the north coast today), as introduced European domesticates (e.g., sheep, pigs, donkeys) usurped traditional camelid use (Shimada and Shimada 1985:3). However, Shimada and Shimada argue that llamas were bred and herded on the prehistoric North Coast of Peru (rather than periodically imported from the highlands) during the EIP or potentially earlier, based on multiple lines of evidence (ethnographic, ethnohistoric, and zooarchaeological). By not solely relying on typological distinctions witnessed in the present, largely an effect of colonial efforts conducted over the last 500 years (see Silliman 2009), we can more fruitfully reimagine ancient culture contact scenarios, which often involved the exchange of foodstuffs, as well as the technologies

needed to process and serve them.

A final goal of this project is to understand the staging of foodways during the transition to intensive agricultural production in the Gallinazo/Early Moche phases. Detailed architectural analyses from MV-225, an EIP highland colony site (Ringberg 2012; see also Billman et al. 2000, 2001, 2004, Briceño and Billman 2007, 2008, 2009; Briceño et al. 2006) afford the opportunity to examine where certain plant foods were processed and prepared (and ultimately discarded), and permit me to make inferences out possible gender-and status-based segregation at the site. In addition to the types and amounts of foods consumed, socially-constructed cuisine preferences can be archaeologically evident from distribution patterns across space. As Hastorf (1991:137; see Bourdieu 1977) highlights, ethnographic studies have shown that we can see differential spatial patterning of artifacts in storage contexts, food preparation loci, refuse disposal areas, and in or near domestic structures; such patterns are the result of habitual domestic practices.

I compare the distribution of plant food remains from specific functional spaces (kitchens, patios, and storage rooms, among others) at MV-225, as well as their distribution in higher and lower status compounds, drawing primarily on Ringberg's (2012) functional classifications but also independently testing her classifications with a Principal Component Analysis. I draw on a range of ethnohistoric, ethnographic, and ethnoarchaeological accounts, from studies of rural farmers in the town of Moche in the 1920s to present day smallholders in the Ecuadorian and Bolivian Andes, to contextualize my interpretations about gender, space, and the organization of foodways (e.g., Bruno 2008; Gillin 1947; Guaman Poma de Ayala 1980[1615]; Sikkink 1998; Silverblatt 1987, 1991; Skar 1981;Weismantel 1988). My intrasite spatial analysis reveals that a significant amount of

food processing, including of maize, occurred in enclosed (private) kitchen spaces. Women likely were responsible for this food processing, for daily meals as well as for suprahousehold events on terraces and patios in which they may not have participated in the consumption of foodstuffs prepared. While data are needed from other sites to make diachronic comparisons about the spatial organization of foodways in the Moche Valley, the spatial data from MV-225 offer an intriguing glimpse into lifeways and labor at a highland colony during the EIP.

Three final points emerge from this study. First, the diachronic comparison of the five Moche Valley datasets highlights the importance of evaluating *both* change *and* continuity in foodways in light of the existing social, political, economic, and ideological systems in which they played a variety of important roles. The consideration of contexts both pre- and post-political consolidation is crucial for understanding changes in agricultural strategies, along with associated changes in domestic labor, gender relations, and social status. In this study, I consider long-term change by tracing shifts in plant cultivation and collection, agricultural intensification, and gender and status relations as tied to labor at the household level over five cultural horizons during the EIP (400 B.C. – 800 A.D.).

A second point to consider is that the ways in which food was used was highly dependent on the political dimensions of the Moche Valley at the time these sites were occupied. The significance of political economies as a factor influencing food choice cannot be underestimated. The food practices discussed here were embedded within increasingly socially hierarchical and economically stratified societies, and thus are inextricably tied to notions of status, including status defined along gendered lines. Reconstructing the routine intimacies of household contexts can be a productive means of investigating subject

formation and the inscription and contestation of power through daily social practices, in addition to larger social and political events.

Finally, it is important to note that my discussion of Moche Valley foodways, while considered through the lens of archaeological data, has been shaped by and has implications for people in the political present. As discussed above, our understandings of highland/coastal interaction in the past have largely been shaped by modern notions of difference. Indigenous food choice today echoes the political and ideological impacts of colonialism and continues to play an active role in how people respond, react to, and situate themselves within changing power structures. The interplay of food, politics, and identity underscores the idea that colonialism (or neocolonialism) is an ongoing project, and that the negotiation of foodways must be regarded as an active and agentive process rather than a foregone event (see Thomas 1991).

Throughout the course of conducting research for this dissertation from 2010-2015, I walked through fields tended by smallholding farmers, chatted with women tending plants in house gardens, and shared meals with rural families in their homes, sitting on packed earthen floors, consuming soups and stews cooked over open hearths (including from Chimu pots that farmers recovered in their fields). I do not suggest that traditions of food preparation and serving in Moche Valley households have remained static for millennia, but these instances remind us of the deep antiquity of traditional Andean cuisine and the ties of contemporary residents to their prehispanic past. Indeed, it is archaeology's perspective on the *longue durée* that can grant primacy to Indigenous agency and traditions that pre-date European colonialism (see Joyce and Lopiparo 2005; Silliman 2012).

Emphasizing the many stages of decision-making in food use, I incorporate various

bodies of theory, including ecological and practice-oriented perspectives, to discuss shifts in agricultural production, gender dynamics, labor relations, and migrations during this complementary and coterminous period of complex polity formation and diaspora. Ultimately, the case study of this dissertation speaks to the power of plant data for evaluating a key political dynamic that has previously remained untested. By not solely relying on indirect proxies for food production and instead examining direct subsistence evidence, we can more fruitfully reimagine ancient economies and the resulting implications for understanding complex sociopolitical dynamics in the more recent and distant past.

## **Dissertation Outline**

In the chapters to follow, I expand upon the themes and questions that I have raised above. Chapter 2 situates my theoretical perspective on gender, foodways, and labor, in the Andes and more broadly. I discuss anthropological approaches to the study of foodways and labor that use data from the archaeological record, and then I provide a review of recent literature that pushes paleoethnobotany into the realm of social archaeology in the Andes. Chapter 3 provides background information on the ecology and geography of the Moche Valley, along with an overview of current research on cultural developments in the EIP (400 B.C. – A.D. 800). I conclude this chapter with a specific discussion of what is known about Moche foodways to date, based on data from limited earlier studies. This chapter sets the stage (or the table, if you will), for the diachronic comparison of Moche Valley subsistence that follows.

Chapter 4 discusses the plant remains recovered from the five EIP Moche Valley sites in detail. In this chapter, I summarize sampling strategies, methods, preservation issues, and other factors that impacted the ways in which I collected and analyzed the

paleoethnobotanical data, and I employ quantitative analysis to explore changes in patterns of plant food use through time. Chapter 5 zooms in on one of the study sites, MV-225, a highland colony occupied during the Gallinazo/Early Moche phases (A.D. 1–300) and presents an intrasite spatial analysis. My goal in this chapter is to explore the staging of foodways, in order to evaluate how migrant subsistence practices were organized with respect to gender and status groups in the context of intensive agricultural production. Chapter 6 summarizes the results of my case study and attempts to retie the threads of Moche Valley EIP food history back to the theoretical issues and questions raised in this introductory chapter. I conclude with directions for future research.

#### A note on chronology

I use the dating conventions of BC/AD in this dissertation. While it has become increasingly more common for archaeologists to use the secular abbreviations of BCE and CE (or revise dates to report them as BP), the BC/AD convention is still widely used in North Coast and Moche studies, and thus I follow chronologies developed by other scholars.

## A note on terminology

Following Hastorf and Popper (1988:2; Hastorf 1999), I define paleoethnobotany as "the analysis and interpretation of archaeological remains to provide information on the interactions of human populations and plants." While the term 'paleoethnobotany' is more commonly used in the New World, the term 'archaeobotany' often appears in Old World literature. I use these two terms interchangeably, as do many plant analysts, to refer to the connection between ancient humans and ancient plants.

# **CHAPTER 2**

# FOOD FOR THOUGHT: THEORIZING FOODWAYS, LABOR, AND GENDER IN THE ANDES AND BEYOND

The goal of this chapter is to provide a theoretical framework for understanding foodways and labor through the lens of paleoethnobotanical data, in the Early Intermediate Period, or EIP (400 B.C. – A.D. 800) Moche Valley specifically and in the ancient Andes more broadly. I discuss anthropological approaches to the study of foodways and labor that use data from the archaeological record, and then I provide a review of recent literature that pushes paleoethnobotany into the realm of social archaeology in the Andes. A focus on foodways and labor departs from traditional top-down approaches of how elites manifested and wielded political, economic, and ideological power in the Moche Valley. If we accept the idea that foods are "good to think" as well as "good to eat" (*sensu* Levi-Strauss 1964), then the social relations of food and eating should be considered a productive realm for investigating themes such as identity, tradition, gender, labor, and power, in the EIP Moche Valley and beyond.

In the Andes today, *comuneros* (commoners), a peasant class, make up 95 percent or more of the population in rural towns. Their lives are oriented around agrarian pursuits, with a sense of spiritual community engendered by cooperative work in fields (see Gose 1991:42). During my six summer seasons of research in the Moche Valley for this dissertation, I chatted with local farmers in their fields, and often was invited into homes to share meals cooked in ceramic pots over wood hearths, with food debris swept into corners of packed earthen floors. Though not static, these traditions related to foodways can be

witnessed in an archaeological record that spans over two millennia. The tasks related to planting, tending, and harvesting, along with processing, cooking, serving, and sharing, condition the rhythms of every day life on the north coast, in the Andes, and beyond, and also have consequences for gender stratification and social inequality. These themes guide my analysis detailed in the chapters that follow.

## Theorizing Foodways

In everyday household and community life, foodways are highly visible and pervasive reminders of individual and collective identity, ideology, and social status. *Foodways*, a term that refers to a broad range of practices associated with food, may be conceptualized in terms of diet (actual foods consumed) as well as cuisine (cultural beliefs and practices concerning food) (Crown 2000; Voss 2008a:233). Food is produced/procured, prepared, shared, and consumed multiple times a day, in public and private settings, amongst families and during larger community gatherings, and often is at the heart of social interaction and cultural expression. It is perhaps unsurprising that even in the midst of immense cultural change, including periods of intensive contact with outsiders, food practices are one of the most enduring aspects of traditional lifeways among indigenous peoples (e.g., Graesch et al. 2010; McKee 1987; Sanders 1980). Such persistence is not only explained by environmental or ecological realities, but also by the symbolic importance of historically situated practices embodied in all facets of daily food production and consumption (*sensu* Bourdieu 1977).

The value of exploring past social and political change through the lens of foodways is apparent in a broad range of anthropological literature. It has become axiomatic within anthropology that social relationships are constructed through food-related practices and

embodied in food (e.g., Appadurai 1981; Carsten 1997; Douglas 1984; Counihan and Van Esterik 2008; Mintz 2001; Strathern 1988; Sutton 2001; Weismantel 1988). Within the past few decades, archaeologists have increasingly engaged in the study of past commensal relations through the material remains of foodways. Archaeological subsistence studies have moved far beyond dietary reconstructions to examine cooking and cuisine as related to political and ideological discourse (Atalay and Hastorf 2006; Bray 2003; Counihan 1999; Dietler 1996; Hastorf 2012; Potter and Ortman 2004; Spielmann 2002; VanDerwarker et al. 2007; Weismantel 1988), revealing that foodways can serve as strong markers of gender, ethnicity, status, and class, and often are deeply rooted in tradition. However, as Pollock (2012:1, see also Gumerman 1997; Hastorf 2003) notes, the recent focus in archaeology and related disciplines on feasting and other special commensal occasions (e.g., Bray 2003; Dietler 1996; Dietler and Hayden 2001; Gero 1992) should be balanced by attention to daily commensality, in which crucial elements of social reproduction take place. A primary focus on feasting diverts attention from the everyday negotiations of class, gender, status, and ethnicity that are implicated in everyday household tasks related to food (Pollock 2012:5).

In many cultures, staple foods are "loaded with meanings of home, family, hospitality, nourishing, and sharing with the community" (Robb 2010:510). The loci of food preparation, whether within households or in communal facilities, are places where children (often girls) are enmeshed in group norms and ideologies (Crown 2000; Meigs 1988). Indeed, in domestic household kitchens, food usually is prepared by unpaid family members (or underpaid domestic workers), many of whom are often women. While labor related to foodways historically has been characterized as "women's work" and often has been viewed as drudgery (Janowski 2012:180; Rodriguez-Alegria and Graff 2012:1), possessing culinary

or agricultural knowledge can also give women a good deal of power (e.g., Krogel 2009; Skar 1981; Zimmerer 1996). Food and eating are central to conceptions of social relationships, power, status, reproduction, economy, ideology, and sex, all of which are fundamental to constructions of identity (Wilson 1997:129). As a result, choices of foods consumed, as well as organization of food production activities, often can be attributed to individual identity, group definition and solidarity, or hierarchical position (Hastorf and Johannessen 1994:427; see Graesch et al. 2010).

In this dissertation, I focus my discussion on plant foodways, and explore a range of field cultigens, tree crops, other fruits, and miscellaneous wild resources exploited by ancient residents of the Moche Valley of north coastal Peru (see Chapter 4). Throughout history, humans have obtained much of their food, fuel, and technological needs from the gathering of wild plants, horticulture, agriculture, and arboriculture. Certainly, animal products also have been important components of diet and cuisine (past and present), and there has been a recent push to integrate archaeobotanical and faunal datasets to gain fully robust understandings of past foodways (VanDerwarker and Peres 2010; see Crane and Carr 1994; Miller et al. 2009; Smith and Egan 1990; Spielmann and Angstadt-Leto 1996; Twiss et al. 2009). Prehispanic residents of north coastal Peru relied on two main domesticates, camelids (Lama sp. and Vicugna sp.) and guinea pig, or cuy (Cavia sp.), and they also exploited white-tailed deer (*Odocoileus* sp.), rodents, small snakes, and lizards, as well as marine resources including marine otter (Lontra felina), various near and off shore pelagic fish, sharks, rays, molluses, and coastal seabirds such as cormorant (Palacrocorax sp.) and pelican (*Pelicanus* sp.), on the coast as well as in middle valley sites (e.g., Pozorski 1979;

Reitz 1988; Sandweiss et al. 1996; Shimada and Shimada 1985; Szpak et al. 2015, 2016; Venet-Rogers 2013)<sup>1</sup>.

Regardless, the contribution of plant foods to Moche Valley diet (along with ritual, medicinal, and technological needs) was and remains substantial. While the abundance of certain plants in the archaeological record may be the result of differential preservation (Miksicek 1987; Munson et al. 1971) or ecological constraints, evidence of differential plant use between communities is often conditioned by cultural choices (Hastorf 1999:37; Pearsall and Hastorf 2011). For example, Morehart and Helmke's (2008) comparison of archaeobotanical data from two Late Classic period Maya sites in the upper Belize Valley, an affluent *plazuela* group and a commoner farmstead, demonstrated that wood procurement and craft production were socially contingent—some households procured wood from the local environment while others obtained higher quality materials through trade, gifts, or tribute. These practices in turn impacted the organization of household labor, including gendered household tasks such as firewood collection. In addition to status, food selection is often enacted to preserve identity and tradition. In her ethnographic study of Salasacan foodways in the Ecuadorian Andes, Corr (2002) found that food informed local construction of personhood and Salasacan identity, in contrast to White/Mestizo identity. Contrasts between local/non-local, processed/natural, cultivated/store-bought, and Spanish/Indian foods served to strengthen individual as well as collective identities (Corr 2002:6).

In addition to the types and amounts of foods consumed, socially-constructed cuisine preferences can be archaeologically evident from distribution patterns across space. As

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> It is my goal in future research to incorporate a comparative faunal analysis from the Moche Valley sites included in this study once such data become available; however, at this point a consideration of faunal contributions to EIP foodways falls outside of the scope of this dissertation.

 $<sup>^{2}</sup>$  In the literature review in this section, I omit studies that are more paleoecological in  $\frac{22}{22}$ 

Hastorf (1991:137; see Bourdieu 1977) highlights, ethnographic studies have shown that we can see differential spatial patterning of artifacts in storage contexts, food preparation loci, refuse disposal areas, and in or near domestic structures; such patterns are the result of habitual domestic practices. Archaeologists have successfully used spatial analysis of different contexts (elite/non-elite, monumental/domestic, etc.) to examine the intersection of a variety of food-related activities with status, political economy, gender, ritual, and the public/private division (e.g., Cutright 2009; Gero and Scattolin 2002; Gumerman 1991, 1994a; Hastorf 1990, 1991; Marston 2010; Twiss 2012; VanDerwarker and Detwiler 2002; VanDerwarker and Idol 2008; VanDerwarker et al. 2014; Welch and Scarry 1995; Wright 2000).

VanDerwarker and Detwiler's (2002) analysis of Cherokee foodways from the Coweeta Creek site revealed that plant food processing took place near townhouses (typically considered to be a 'male' domain), complicating assumptions about gendered segregation of space in protohistoric Cherokee communities. Based on her analysis of faunal data from Neolithic Çatalhöyük in central Anatolia, Twiss (2012; see also Bogaard et al. 2009) suggests that each household had separate private and communally advertised identities; whereas certain feast foods were placed publically to announce particular identities to others (likely as claims of power and prestige), quotidian food stores were placed out of sight in private storage rooms on the sides of individual houses. I discuss the intersection of food and social space further in Chapter 5.

## **Theorizing Labor**

Inseparable from a consideration of foodways is a consideration of labor. Silliman (2001, 2010b) explicitly problematizes anthropological conceptions of labor, asserting that a

useful definition places it in an economic framework encapsulated within social relations. Citing Wolf (1982:74), Silliman (2001:380) draws on Marx's distinction between work and labor: work represents the activities of individuals or groups expending energy to produce, but labor represents a social phenomenon, carried out by human beings bonded to one another in society. Labor's significance for the anthropology of power and social relations is its ability to be appropriated and enforced (see Arnold 1993, 1995) as well as its varying impacts on men, women, and children in households and communities.

Within prehistoric archaeology, labor primarily has been approached through studies of political economy (e.g., D'Altroy and Hastorf 2001; Saitta 1997), elite control of labor and surplus (e.g., Ames 1995; Arnold 1993, 1995; Hayden 1995; Schortman and Urban 1998; Webster 1990), and craft specialization (e.g., Arnold and Munns 1994; Costin and Hagstrum 1995; Kelly and Ardren 2016). Studies in historic archaeology have addressed the relationships between conscripted labor and tribute, material life, and social relations in colonial households, missions, rancherias, and plantation settings (e.g., Deagan 2001; Silliman 2001, 2004; Singleton 1985; Voss 2008b; Young 1997). Many traditional Andean societies considered the control of labor to be the foundation of social power, rather than possession of material wealth or commodities (Murra 1980; Ramírez 1996). With respect to the Inka, all categories of people (infants, children, men, women, the elderly, and the disabled) were categorized into different classes on the basis of their productive capabilities. As described by chronicler Guaman Poma de Ayala (1980[1615]:137, translated from Spanish), the Inka empire "separated the Indians into ten classes to be able to count them, in order that they were employed in work according to their capacity and that there were no idle people in this reign." Given the emphasis on labor relations noted in the ethnographic

and ethnohistoric literature in the Andes (see Murra 1980), a deeper consideration of ancient labor dynamics seems critical to understanding Andean political economies and shifts toward increasing sociopolitical complexity and inequality.

In his studies of laborers in Franciscan mission contexts and Mexican California ranchos in Alta California, Silliman (2001, 2004) employs explicit practice-based approaches to labor (see Bourdieu 1977; Giddens 1984). According to Silliman (2001:381), labor is more than simply an economic or material activity; rather, it should be conceived of "as social action and as a mechanism, outcome, or medium of social control and domination." As Hastorf (2009:52) illuminates, the "places where people complete daily tasks are the nexus of grumbling, confrontation, as well as celebration and awe." Highlighting labor as practice considers how labor regimes are implemented and then carried out on a daily basis; how labor can be a highly routinized set of practices; and how labor tasks and scheduling are experienced bodily and socially. The procurement, production, processing, and consumption of plant foods in households and for larger community events certainly require a unique set of social practices that leave archaeological signatures. Hastorf (1988) outlines a range of labor activities related to these three elements of foodways, from production to processing to consumption.

*Production* requires preparing soil, planting, fertilizing, mulching, recultivating, watering, weeding, and collecting/harvesting, all of which may require reaping, beating, plucking, uprooting, or furrowing, which often occurs more than once during a single-growth cycle. Production activities require careful attention to seasonality and scheduling, with regards to planting, crop management/maintenance, and harvesting. With the exception of seed storage, tool production, and the generation of domestic compost, activities related

to production take place in fields or home gardens where crops are grown. Archaeologists rarely investigate fields themselves to find evidence of crop production (but see Hayashida 2006; Kus 1975; Miksicek 1983; Miller and Gleason 1994; Morehart 2012; Nordt et al. 2004); rather, they make inferences about production activities based on patterns of field crops, tree crops/other fruits, and wild weed seeds that make their way back to domestic habitation sites.

The issue of agricultural intensification looms large in this dissertation. Prehistoric agricultural intensification would have involved increased labor investment along the entire set of tasks associated with farming: canal construction and maintenance, terracing, fertilizing, weeding, mulching, harvesting, processing, etc. Ancient farmers would have paid strict attention to seasonality and scheduling of planting, tending, and harvesting; as a result, changes in agricultural rhythms associated with intensification would have conditioned daily practices related to crop production and processing.

*Processing* relates to a range of activities associated with preparation for immediate consumption or storage, in addition to preparing plant parts for their use as shelter, containers, tools, clothing, and so forth (Hastorf 1988:125). These activities include threshing, winnowing, milling, leaching, grinding, etc., along with cooking activities such as parching, roasting, toasting, boiling, baking, etc. Most of these activities take place within habitation areas and require the use of various material media (ceramics, processing implements, foodstuffs) as well as movement through various spaces, public and private, that provide opportunities for social interaction or restrictions on visibility and community integration (Bardolph 2014; Gifford-Gonzalez and Sunseri 2007; Twiss 2012; Wright 2000). Archaeobotanical data can be used to indicate the spatial location of on-site processing

activities (e.g., in enclosed rooms or single-house structures, open patios, communal outdoor spaces), and can also inform on processing that occurs off-site, near fields at times of harvest.

*Consumption*, the actual intake of foodstuffs, can be reflected in food preparation and cooking strategies (Hastorf 1988:135). In the absence of direct evidence of consumption in the form of dental calculus, coprolites, or bone chemistry data, consumption practices can be inferred via food remains within hearths, types of cooking and serving vessels, heating techniques (e.g., *comales* for grilling, pots for boiling), starch grain residues and phytoliths on cooking vessels, and scatterings around hearths and middens where food was prepared and leftovers were discarded.

Some of the literature focused on the political economy of expansionist states considers the role of food (and resulting implications for sociopolitical change) in terms of household labor organization and gender hierarchies. Andean researchers have questioned whether state development implied increases in women's labor and changes in women's social status (e.g., Costin 1998, 2016; Costin and Earle 1989; Gero 1992; Hastorf 1991; Silverblatt 1987, 1991). Important approaches also have been developed in Mesoamerican scholarship for considering these issues (e.g., Brumfiel 1991; Hendon 1996, 1997; McCafferty and McCafferty 1996). For example, Brumfiel (1991) argued that the Aztec state increased tribute demands on households, requiring family members (usually men) to spend more timing engaging in labor away from the household. She argues that women's labor investment in food processing increased with the shift from the cooking of stews and porridge to the preparation of portable but more time-consuming tortillas.

## Food, Labor, and Gender in the Andes

In the Andes, questions of state expansion, gender, and labor have revolved mostly around chicha (k'usa in Aymara; aqha in Quecha), or beer production (typically maize beer, although chicha is manufactured from other fruits and grains including manioc [Manihot esculenta], mesquite [Prosopis pallida], molle berries [Schinus molle], peanuts [Arachis hypogeae], and quinoa [Chenopodium quinoa.], see Biwer and VanDerwarker 2015; Logan et al. 2012; Sayre et al. 2012). Throughout the Andes, large quantities of chicha are prepared to supply masa, or work parties, in which laborers (men) are provisioned with alcohol in exchange for their participation in agricultural production or monumental construction (Cavero Carrasco 1986; Gose 1991; Bray 2003, 2009; Costin and Earle 1989; Morris 1982). Chicha is also offered as libations after harvest ceremonies, during feasts, and at the end of the life cycle. A practice documented in ethnohistoric times involved the use of chicha in ancestor veneration (Cook and Glowacki 2003; Cummins 2002; Hastorf and Johannessen 1993; Staller 2006); during imperial celebrations, mummified ancestors were brought out in their finery and offered toasts of chicha (Cobo 1979:218; Cummins 2002; Hastorf and Johannessen 1993; Pizarro 1965[1571]:192; Staller 2006; Valdez 2006:57).

Bray (2003) and Jennings (2005) outline the enormous labor input for chicha brewing, concluding that labor investment in chicha production would have been central to Andean leaders' ability to organize large-scale feasts. Gero (1992) and Jennings and Chatfield (2009) suggest that large-scale feasting impacted women's status, arguing that as feasting became more centralized and production more specialized, women lost control and influence formerly held through domestic production and distribution within a household's social network. This labor endeavor had different consequences with respect to gender and

status is terms of consumption as well. In several cases, including the Inka occupation of the Upper Mantaro Valley of central Peru (Hastorf 1991), the Tiwanaku occupation of Moquegua in southern Peru (Goldstein 2003, 2005), and the Gallinazo occupation of Cerro Oreja in the Moche Valley (Gagnon 2006, 2008; Gagnon and Wiesen 2013), bone chemistry studies and oral health indicators suggest that men had higher maize intakes, likely a result of participation in public commensal events involving chicha.

In contrast, these differential consumption patterns led to poorer dental health for women; Andean scholars have reported gendered divisions of labor in which females are responsible for masticating maize kernels for *chicha* production, resulting in higher dental caries rates among women (Berryman 2010:281). In certain parts of the Andes and Amazon it has been documented ethnographically that to sweeten chicha, women chew the maize (which breaks down the complex starches into simple sugars) and spit the masticated mixture into the pot where the chicha is then boiled (e.g., Conklin 2001). These differences would not result in differences in male and female stable isotope ratios, as women were not necessarily consuming the maize; depending on the location in the Andes, chicha can be made from a variety of products, and chewing and spitting is not always part of the preparation. Based on her analysis of bioarchaeological data from the Salinar (400–1 B.C.) and Gallinazo (A.D. 1–200) burials from the site of Cerro Oreja in the Moche Valley, Gagnon (2006, 2008; Gagnon and Wiesen 2013) suggests that the men of Cerro Oreja were increasingly drafted by elite into work parties where they were provisioned with meat or marine resources, whereas women and children tended agirucltural fields and consumed the staple crops they produced and processed, resulting in different gendered diets and dental health.

Hastorf (1991) documents similar patterns in for the Sausa people under Inka hegemony in the Upper Mantaro Valley; stable carbon and nitrogen isotopic values suggest that while women were producing more chicha, only certain men in the Sausa community consumed maize in suprahousehold community events, and men also had greater access to meat. While women increased their labor in terms of chicha preparation, they did not participate in suprahousehold consumption. In the Andes, chicha drinking reinforces social hierarchies; social status is marked by the order in which one is served chicha, and whether one acts as giver or receiver (Bolin 1998; Chávez 2006; Cutler and Cárdenas 1947; Hastorf 2003; Hastorf and Johannessen 1993; Jennings 2005; Jennings and Bowser 2009; Staller 2006; Weismantel 1991). Dynamics in which women prepared and served chicha that was then consumed by men thus has implications for status as well as traditional gender roles in Andean societies.

While a wealth of literature has been devoted to feasting, work parties, etc., less often considered in discussions of political expansion, gender, and labor is a consideration of everyday labor associated with farming, foraging, and processing of foodstuffs for daily household needs in addition to suprahousehold community. Feasts and daily meals are not necessarily mutually exclusive (Gumerman 1997; Hastorf 2003; Hastorf and Weismantel 2007; VanDerwarker et al. 2007)—when distinguishing between feasts and daily meals, often it is not the type of plant that differs but the way(s) in which it was prepared, presented, or combined with other foods, or in terms of the sheer quantity in which it was used and/or deposited.

We can consider chicha production as an example of the difficulty of distinguishing between the production of feasts and daily meals: the steps of chicha production have been

documented ethnographically and through experimental archaeology in the Andes (e.g., Goette et al. 1994; Jennings 2005; Jennings and Bowser 2009; Marcus 2009; Morris 1979; Moseley 2005; Ringberg 2012; for summaries see Biwer and VanDerwarker 2015; Dietler 2006), including on the north coast of Peru (e.g., Hayashida 2008; Moore 1989; Prieto 2011). These studies point to three broad contexts of production: (1) large-scale chicha production within permanent facilities; (2) small-scale household production; and (3) production for feasts by attached households. Although state-sponsored chicha breweries have been documented at several Prehispanic sites, Hayashida (2008) points out that household production is difficult to identify in the archaeological record, because chicha is usually made in kitchens where food is also prepared, and these foods also comprise the same ingredients used in chicha (e.g., maize, or other fruits or grains). Within Andean households, daily plant food processing may have been conducted for a variety of purposes: to prepare for community events such as feasts or work parties; to meet tribute demands; and to prepare and store foods to meet daily household needs.

If we consider the distribution of labor associated with household and suprahousehold tasks related to food and farming, Andean ethnographies and ethnohistories overwhelmingly indicate that labor is highly gendered (e.g., Guaman Poma de Ayala 1980[1615]; Hamilton 1998; Krögel 2009; Mayer 2002; Skar 1981; Weismantel 1988; Zimmermer 1996). Guaman Poma de Ayala (1980[1615]) describes how each age/gender were assigned a specific role amongst the Inka and were required to participate in the maintenance of the household. Men engaged in seasonal agriculture, as well as lithic production and some herding; women also played a role in seasonal agricultural work (primarily through planting), as well as spinning, weaving, and herding; children were

responsible for many small tasks, such as gathering fuel wood, plants for dyes, or herbs, as well as herding (Guamán Poma 1956 [1613]). Guaman Poma de Ayala (1980[1615]) further described *aqllakuna*, a group of select women from regions conquered by the Inka who were sequestered at state facilities known as *aqllawasis* (see Costin 1996, 1998). Referred to as *monjas* (nuns), these women "made textiles, chicha, and food and did not sin" (Guaman Poma de Ayala (1980[1615]:310, translated from Spanish). Separating the *aqllakuna* from their own kin (Guaman Poma de Ayala (1980[1615]:302-303), the Inka created fictive kinship networks and heralded these women as virgins of the sun (and indeed wives of the sun god himself, see Silverblatt 1987:85), whose primary purpose was to serve the state, including as food producers.

On a broader scale, the typical view in the Andes is a gender-divided dynamic of men working in fields and women processing harvests, linked to the basic economic unit of the household. These cultural ideals are likely flexible (in the present and past), as the realities of work on a day-to-day or seasonal basis are/were negotiated. Indeed, women in Andean societies often are responsible for storing seed and planting, whereas men plow, harvest, load pack animals, and organize transport of crops to the house (Hastorf 1991:138). Overall, however, women primarily are considered responsible for the preparation of daily meals in traditional Andean households (Hamilton 1998; Mayer 2002), and they manage food preparation and serving for supra-household events including feasts. Rather than seeing household labor related to food and farming as drudgery, scholars including Skar (1981), Krögel (2009), and Zimmerer (1996) examine the powers women exercise as purveyors of culinary and agricultural knowledge. According to Skar (1981:41), Andean women are widely reported to exert exclusive control over storage and distribution of agricultural products. As the movement of agricultural products shifts outside of the household to larger community events or to meet tribute demands, however, this exclusive control of agricultural products may change.

Kelly and Heidke (2016) summarize a range of anthropological and economic scholarship that suggests a correlation between increasing rigidity between gendered tasks and increasing dependence on agriculture (Aaby 1977; Chevillard and LeConte 1986; Divale and Harris 1976; Ehrenberg 1989; Lerner 1986; Meillassoux 1981; Peterson 2002). Ethnographic data suggest that women's participation in intensive agriculture decreases relative to men's participation as women increase tasks related to food processing and domestic production (Burton and White 1984; Ember 1983). The process of agricultural intensification in the Andes, whether through canal irrigation (witnessed on the coast) or agricultural terracing (witnessed in the highlands), or through shortening fallow sytems more generally, likely impacted the spatial distribution of domestic labor. When interpreting gender relations through the lens of archaeological data, scholars run the risk of uncritically relying on ethnographic analogy to project gender ideologies and practices onto the past. This research tradition is problematic in the Andes, where pan-Andean concepts of "lo andino" (a catchphrase for all things culturally Andean; see Jamieson 2005; Van Buren 1996) prevail, positing that Andean traditions and cultural identities experience continuity across time and space (e.g., Janusek 2004). Scholars also disproportionately rely on models derived from knowledge of the Inka, in the absence of an ethnohistoric record (or written record) for more ancient polities.

The Inka Empire was largely organized as a means of extracting *mita* (corvée labor) and tribute from its populace (D'Altroy and Earle 1985; Earle 1994; Murra 1980). Drawing

on Goody (1982) and Mayer (1977), Murra (1980) suggests that during this era, the basic tax unit was the "traditional household," a married couple and their children, who worked together as a unit to provide tribute, with laborers (men) tilling state fields and women processing agricultural produce (see also Stanish 1992:27). On the Peruvian north coast, ethnohistoric documents provide excellent sources for understanding Chimu communities in addition to Inka lifeways. Many of these sources indicate that a network of patron-client relationships existed between leaders and commoners during the reign of the Chimu Empire (Cock 1986; Netherly 1977, 1984, 1990; Ramírez 1996:42–97; Rostworowski 1975, 1977; see also Billman et al. 2017). Known as *señores*, *curacas*, *caciques*, or *principales* in ethnohistoric documents, these leaders were arrayed in a political hierarchy ranging from local lords to the king of the Chimu Empire and his kin. Each *curaca* controlled groups of families, known as *parcialidades*, as well as specific resources (such as agricultural land and water, raw material sources, or fisheries). In exchange for protection and access to those resources, each *parcialidad* of farmers, fishermen, or crafting households provided annual tribute payments in the form of goods and labor to the local lord. Thus, occupational specialization largely dictated the gendered division of labor witnessed in north coast households, as each *parcialidad* focused on a particular productive activity, such as farming, fishing, or crafting.

As a result, we must carefully interrogate the limits of our data when reimagining ancient labor relations and gender dynamics tied to foodways in the more distant past. In her study of Wari households in southern Peru, Nash (2002) suggests that independent domestic units (i.e., residences) were not necessarily economically independent, and that labor

associated with foodways tacks back and forth between the household and larger community events. According to Nash (2002:51):

Mothers, associated with cooking fires, define the simplest family group—a woman and those to whom she serves food. Nevertheless these food preparation divisions do not necessarily carry over into other productive tasks that benefit the larger group spread out in several structures. Meals may be cooked in separate rooms, but prepared food may be sent between structures to maintain ties that coordinate larger labor activities.

In this dissertation, I attempt to redefine ideas about the complexity of the Moche and food production that have long been grounded in proxy features such as irrigation canals, or on more general aspects of production. I draw on ethnographic and ethnohistoric models to conceptualize ancient gender and labor relations during the EIP, and posit that men, women, and children likely participated in various tasks on an everyday basis to provide the basic economic requirements that sustained a household, as well as to meet the requirements for supra-household events and tribute demands. It is likely that individuals from multiple houses pooled labor on a daily basis to meet those requirements; thus, my consideration of ancient labor and gender relations is inherently collaborative. Theorizing foodways and labor, including through the lens of paleoethnobotany, represents a relatively new endeavor, particularly in the Moche Valley but also in the Andes more broadly. I now turn to a review of recent literature that attempts to push plant data into the realm of social archaeology and that serves as a framework for this study.

## Social Paleoethnobotany in the Andes

How have Andean scholars addressed issues related to the theoretical frameworks of foodways, labor, and gender outlined above? A host of issues, from agricultural intensification to feasting, have been discussed in the Andes largely in the absence of

systematically collected paleoethnobotanical data; rather, these discussions revolve around proxy measures such as irrigation canals, terraces, lithic tools for agricultural intensification, ceramic vessels and other serving implements, and the analysis of functional spaces (e.g., breweries) for feasting. In recent decades, however, the Andean region has witnessed a growth in the number of practicing paleoethnobotanists, with pioneering groundwork laid by scholars such as Christine Hastorf (e.g., Hastorf 1983, 1990, 1991, 2001), Deborah Pearsall (e.g., Pearsall 1989, 1999, 2002, 2003, 2004), and Shelia Pozorski (1976, 1979, 1982) among others.

Paleoethnobotany has been somewhat limited on the Peruvian north coast, with the exception of important works by Shelia Pozorski (1976, 1979, 1982; Pozorski and Pozorski 2006) and George Gumerman (1991, 1994a, 1997), discussed below. In a region where academic and popular imaginations have historically been focused on monumental architecture, large mortuary contexts, and power-wielding elites, paleoethnobotany's contribution to reconstructing the Andean past is not particularly well known. The fact that both professional discourse and popular imaginations of the ancient Moche overwhelmingly have centered on the more romantic and macro-scale aspects of past societies makes the pursuit of more micro-scale research significant.

As discussed above, a major shift that we have witnessed in the past few decades is a movement away from pure subsistence reconstruction towards examinations of foodways. A consideration of foodways is not just a concern with what foods people eat—that is, not just lists of foodstuffs or caloric intakes—but how people procure, prepare, and serve different combinations of foods, and what meanings meals might have in varied contexts. Are the plants we recover in archaeological assemblages representative of every day foods, and/or

did they serve medicinal or technological purposes? Could the plants represent special purpose ritual foods (which may or may not have actually been consumed), or luxury foods that are difficult to procure or restricted to certain contexts (*sensu* Hastorf 2003)? Are they partitioned in various communities along class, status, gendered, or ethnic lines? Are the uses of certain plant foods structured by power and inequality? Several recent case studies in the Andes use paleoethnobotanical data to evaluate these issues. In my review of these cases below, I highlight several key themes, including ritual, hierarchy, political economy, and daily practice (as well as their intersection)—it is within these theoretical areas that paleoethnobotany in the Andes has meshed most with social archaeology<sup>2</sup>.

## Plants and Ritual

A number of recent paleoethnobotanical investigations have focused on ritual, in that scholars have examined plant remains to identify, characterize, and understand past ritual practices. A focus on ritual diverges from earlier utilitarian emphases in paleoethnobotany that viewed plant remains solely as indicators of ecological settings, subsistence patterns, or utilitarian resources (Morehart and Morell-Hart 2013; see Morehart 2011; Morehart and Helmke 2008). Plants can serve as artifacts of ritual experience and are often key components in the physical materialization of religious beliefs. Researchers focusing on ritual in the Andes tend to identify plants in the archaeological record that have recorded ritual uses in ethnographic records, or they tend to examine ritual contexts where plants were used, such as funerary contexts or feasts. Often in the latter cases, spatial contexts are identified prior to conducting analysis of plant data (see Chapter 5).

 $<sup>^2</sup>$  In the literature review in this section, I omit studies that are more paleoecological in nature, as well as studies focused exclusively on documenting the origins of particular taxa, the domestication of crops, and the introduction of agriculture.

Attempts to identify ritual plants in Andean contexts include Belmonte and colleagues' (2001) examination of coca leaves (Erythroxylum coca) recovered from offering bags in funerary contexts from three Tiwanaku period cemeteries in Northern Chile. Their analysis of coca varieties indicates that it was locally grown in the Arica/Bolivia area, and they infer that the individuals interred with the coca offering bags were likely in positions of power/higher status, due to the ritual/ceremonial importance of coca that has long been recognized in Andean communities from prehispanic to modern times (e.g., Allen 1988; Plowman 1984; Rostworowski 1988). Muñoz Ovalle (2001) provides new archaeobotanical evidence of early interment of people with coca in the Formative Period in Arica, Chile; he also describes the importance of vegetable fibers in burials, identifying local water plants and reeds that would have been used to make mats for the interred. Morcote-Riós (2006) discusses plant remains from funerary contexts in Southwestern Columbia spanning 650 to 1250 A.D. He identified a range of fruits and seeds associated with burial contexts, including varieties of cotton (Gossypium spp.), mosses, bamboos or reeds, and achiote (Bixa orellana), the oils of which may have been used to anoint the heads of deceased interred in tree trunk sarcophagi.

In addition to inventorying the types of plants used by ancient Andean peoples to inter their dead, it is important to understand how this inventory differs from plants that people ate or used in their daily lives. Cutright (2011) analyzed plant remains from Lambayeque period burials at the site of Farfán in the Jequetepeque Valley of northern Peru, comparing her data to the Moche mortuary offerings at Pacatnamu analyzed by George Gumerman (1994b, 2010). She contrasts food remains recovered in mortuary contexts with domestic contexts at Farfán, arguing that food used in ritual contexts, including funerary

food offerings, was used in domestic culinary traditions as well as in ceremonial practices. Interestingly, the high amounts of maize recovered in mortuary contexts do not appear to reflect quotidian diet, as domestic contexts included a wider variety of resources, including fruits. A ritual/quotidian distinction was also noted by Capparelli et al. (2005, 2007) at the site of El Shincal, a colonial-Inka administrative center in Northwest Argentina. They documented Old World cultigens, including wheat (*Triticum* spp.), barley (*Hordeum vulgare*), and peach (*Prunus persica*), in a hearth associated with an *usnu*, or ceremonial platform, and suggest that those items were incorporated into changing ritual practices of the Hispanic-Indigenous period, although those foods were not recovered in other domestic contexts.

Throughout the period of Spanish conquest, a common cultural exchange that occurred between Europeans and Indigenous peoples involved food, especially cultigens. Jamieson and Sayre's (2010) recovery of barley and quinoa from eighteenth century artisan households from a marginal neighborhood in Riobamba in highland Ecuador suggests that lower-class households consumed both Old World and New World domesticates. They argue that indigenous highlanders may have readily adopted barley, an Old World cultigen, as the grain would have fit well into existing food-processing systems and grain-based cuisine that included quinoa (Jamieson and Sayre 2010:209). While the impact of European contact on native subsistence systems has been a prominent theme in historic archaeology in North America (e.g., Bonhage-Freund et al. 2002; Lightfoot et al 2008; Gremillion 2002; Voss 2008a; Martindale and Jurakic 2004; VanDerwarker, Marcoux, and Hollenbach 2013), historic archaeology in the Andes has been more limited (see Jamieson 2005).

Rethinking the Role of Feasts

Aside from ritual offerings themselves, paleoethnobotanists have examined the settings in which ritual events took place—namely, feasting, including memorial feasting as well as feasting that was more explicitly tied to the political economy (e.g., Chicoine 2011; Goldstein et al. 2009; Iriarte et al. 2008; Sayre and Whitehead 2017; see Dietler and Hayden 2001; Hastorf and Johannessen 1993). Many scholars have emphasized the political and economic roles of prominent types of ritual negotiation—feasts—in creating and reinforcing power and status differences. However, scholars are now questioning the simple association between the emergence of social hierarchies and food production linked to status competition occurring in the context of feasting. Rather than having a causal role in the emergence of social hierarchies, changes in plant food cultivation likely were embedded in the changing social relations that eventually led to the development of those hierarchies.

Across the world and through time, while many groups certainly engaged in hierarchical negotiations involving foodways (including large-scale feasting events) to emphasize power or status differences, others likely participated in commensal events that reinforced shared group identities and traditions (see Pollock 2012; Potter 2000; Potter and Ortman 2004; Wilson et al. 2017). Neither scenario is mutually exclusive; attempts at increasing solidarity within communities and emphasizing differences among its members through commensal activities likely happened simultaneously in the formation of early complex societies, including early Andean polities.

Some recent scholarship in the Andes has moved away from ideas of food production as an economic foundation for accumulation on the part of leaders (necessary for financing feasting events), and instead favors views of community events and the ritual

significance of food in the formation of sociopolitical inequalities. At the site of Buena Vista in the Chillón Valley of central Peru, Duncan et al. (2009) discuss macro and microbotanical remains from the Fox Temple, a special purpose ritual feature that dates to ca. 2200 B.C. In addition to a diverse suite of macrobotanical remains, gourd and squash artifacts yielded starch grains of manioc (*Manihot esculenta*), potato (*Solanum tuberosum*), chili pepper (*Capsicum* spp.), arrowroot (*Maranta arundinacea*), and mesquite, or *algarrobo* (*Prosopis pallida*). The authors argue that these remains likely represent refuse from small feasting events. In the Preceramic period (2500–1800 B.C.), multiple small-scale construction events appear to have been preceded by feasting rituals hosted by informal leaders who lacked the social power to organize large amounts of labor for more massive building events. Drawing on work by Vega-Centeno (2007), they argue that the limited and weakly formalized leadership of this time needed to be constantly reinforced through ritual practices or events.

For the Tiwanaku polity of western Bolivia and southern Peru, Goldstein (2003) argues that there were no specialized chicha brewing facilities (for a counterargument, see Janusek 2003), and that the distribution of *keros*, the emblematic Tiwanaku serving vessel, indicates that feasting was organized at an *ayllu*-like level (i.e., extended kin groups) and not at the grandiose large scale of Inka state feasting. In this view, chicha consumption, including amongst Tiwanaku colonies, contributed to the development of community cohesion and a panregional identity across areas that had previous lacked unifying features, including the Atacama region, the Azapa Valley, Cochabamba, and Moquegua. In all of these areas, ceramic assemblages for making and consuming chicha are associated with Tiwanaku expansion and came to predominate over open-mouth pots more suited for the preparation of stews. The adoption of chicha at the household level, using Tiwanaku

drinking vessels and designs, signals the depth of Tiwanaku influence as it affected commoners' daily practices instead of being restricted to feasting or elite contexts (Anderson 2009:191).

Recent research also questions assumptions about the role of maize (*Zea mays*) as an important element of ritual practice within emerging political institutions. Microbotanical analyses by Zarillo et al. (2008) suggest that maize was initially used as ritual beverage, rather than a quickly-intensified staple, at the Early Formative/Valdivia period Real Alto site on the Santa Elena Peninsula of coastal Ecuador as early as 3350 B.C. They argue that subsistence change was slow and gradual, rejecting the idea that political competition framed early food production. Recent macro and microbotanical analyses of early maize remains from Paredones and Huaca Prieta, Peru by Grobman and colleagues (2012) also lend support to the argument that maize was not a staple food in the Preceramic period (2500–1800 B.C.). These new findings are significant in that they cast doubt on previous scenarios that consider food production to always be orchestrated by politically savvy elites—rather, political consolidations and social inequalities may have emerged from rituals (including feasts) practiced within traditionally accepted parameters that eventually reached exaggerated scales.

## Political Economy Approaches

Moving beyond the emergence of social hierarchies, other studies continue to draw more explicitly on political economy approaches for understanding changes in plant foodways and social differentiation. Archaeologists typically have examined political economies in terms of class relations, surplus production, and the financing of political institutions. Some Andean models of political economy posit that inequalities resulted as

differential control of canals and irrigated land was exploited by elites as a means to co-opt the labor of others, generating agricultural surpluses to achieve power and participate in exchange networks with other communities and ethnic groups (e.g., Bawden 1996; Billman 1996; Moseley 1992; see also Carneiro 1970; Haas 1987; D'Altroy and Earle 1985; Earle 1997); however, these assumptions largely remain untested with direct subsistence data.

One of the most important contributions of paleoethnobotanical data to understanding shifts in political economy in the Andes is Hastorf's (1990, 2001) classic case of how the Inka interfered with the local political economy of the Sausa people of the Upper Mantaro River Valley of central Peru. Hastorf's analysis of plant data from Sausa house floors dating both prior and subsequent to Inka control revealed a shift in plant diet for local elites and non-elites. Prior to Inka domination, elite and non-elite status was clearly marked in plant foodways; the shift to imperial control, however, led to a leveling of local status differences. Hastorf and colleagues (2005) extend their analysis to wood use as well, noting a change in wood use (including a reduction of imported varieties) that indicates restriction in access, tending, or trade of fuel resources by the local indigenous inhabitants under Inka rule.

Goldstein et al. (2009; see Sayre et al. 2012) discuss labor extraction in relation to molle (*Schinus molle*) chicha production at the Wari site of Cerro Baul in Moquegua (southern Peru). They argue that outside of Wari elite contexts, the local population was not engaged in producing chicha for their own consumption, but that chicha primarily played a role in organizing and legitimizing elite activities, perhaps including the extraction of labor from nonelite households. Their examination of molle remains departs from the traditional emphasis on maize chicha that has dominated the Andean literature for decades (e.g.,

Johannessen and Hastorf 1994; Staller et al. 2006). Indeed, no other staple food has been as thoroughly investigated as maize in terms of its political role. Regardless of its role as a subsistence crop across time and space, maize has salience in debates about social inequality in the Andes (including in the case study of this dissertation, which I discuss in Chapter 4).

Billman and colleagues (2017) consider labor extraction during the realm of the Chimu empire (A.D. 1000-1460) on the Peruvian north coast through an analysis of materials recovered from household excavations at Cerro la Virgen, a Chimu town located in the rural sustaining area of Chan Chan. I analyzed the paleoethnobotanical data for that project, which we used to reinterpret existing models about the site's role in the provisioning of Chan Chan. Earlier scholars (Griffis 1971; Keatinge 1974, 1975; Pozorski 1976, 1979, 1982) argued that Cerro la Virgen was a state-sponsored settlement, and that the site was the product of a community that was forcibly relocated to Cerro la Virgen in order to farm plots adjacent to the Chimu center. Systematic recovery and analysis of the Cerro la Virgen botanical remains, however, revealed that site residents practiced broad-based strategies of field cultivation, arboriculture, and wild plant collection. These data suggest that aside from fulfilling potential tribute demands, households appear to have been relatively autonomous, although they were dependent on higher authorities for irrigation water. Rather than specialists, households largely were self-sufficient with regards to food production.

This brief review highlights the exciting directions that social paleoethnobotany has taken in the Andes in recent years. An updated picture has emerged of plant use in Andean prehistory—plant remains are no longer examined solely for their economic uses, and scholars have used plants to interrogate the diverse pathways in which belief systems articulated with economic systems to fashion and fix structural inequalities. We have also

witnessed a movement away from purely elite motivations to considerations of communitybased foodways. The convergence of a new social paleoethnobotany in the Andes has important implications for the study of the ancient Moche and their predecessors. As one of the earliest polities to develop hierarchical political organization and vast differences in wealth and power, the Southern Moche polity has long been investigated by researchers interested in social inequality. However, little is known about life in the Moche Valley during the Salinar and Gallinazo phases that immediately preceded the consolidated of the polity, and even less well known are specifics on foodways. I discuss these issues further in Chapter 3.

### Merging Theory and Methods

With the goal of pushing plant data from Moche Valley habitation sites into the realm of social archaeology that includes an analysis of gender, labor, and sociopolitical change, I end this chapter on a methodological note. Social paleoethnobotany depends on methodological rigor regarding sampling and data analysis to fully realize its potential. As VanDerwarker et al. (2016:155) note, "paleoethnobotanists excel at diachronic analyses of plant data, synchronic comparisons of different sites/regions, and (increasingly) the use of diverse quantitative techniques, from basic standardizing measures to complex multivariate statistics." It is still the rare study, however, that examines variability in plant remains from different contexts within a single site (see VanDerwarker et al. 2014), although such an approach has the potential to inform about the organization of food preparation, processing, storage, and disposal, as well as issues of site formation and feature function. Hastorf's (1991) study of Inka conquest, foodways, and gender represents a seminal case of the spatial distribution of plant remains and gender, and is also a key paper that pushed

paleoethnobotany toward social archaeology in the first place—drawing on such approaches has good potential for evaluating the organization of Moche Valley society.

Understandings of domestic labor, including food preparation and consumption, can shed light on elements of social reproduction and inequalities in daily life that are often downplayed in large-scale, structural histories (Pollock 2012:5). By studying the material remains of foodways, this dissertation contributes to further understandings of the diverse social strategies enacted by both highland and coastal groups that profoundly influenced ancient sociopolitical development along the Peruvian north coast.
# CHAPTER 3

# SETTING THE TABLE: A PREHISTORY OF THE MOCHE VALLEY, PERU

In this chapter, I broadly sketch varying perspectives on the archaeology of the Moche, and then discuss social and political developments in the Early Intermediate Period, or EIP (400 B.C. – A.D. 800), on the North Coast more broadly and in the Moche Valley specifically as they relate to the research questions of this project. My goal here is not to summarize an entire history of Moche studies (for recent volumes, see Castillo et al. 2008; Quilter and Castillo 2010; see also Chapdelaine 2011). Indeed, key arguments in this dissertation (1) stem from looking at the cultural developments that predated this complex state polity, and (2) shift the lens away from the topics of Moche elite power and the control of ritual ideology (along with artistic themes and figures in iconography) that typically fall under the umbrella of Moche studies. I instead consider the cultural, historical, and ecological shifts during the EIP that impacted rural households away from the Moche polity's capital, and I consider the Salinar (400 B.C. – A.D. 1) and Gallinazo (A.D. 1–200) phases that predated Moche political consolidation in critical detail. I also discuss the ecology and geography of the Moche Valley, along with current understandings of food systems in the region, and provide background information on the study sites that generated archaeobotanical data for this dissertation.

The north coast of Peru, extending from the Piura River Valley to the Nepeña Valley nearly 400 km to the south, has a long history of occupation, with the earliest human occupation nearly 15,000 years ago at Huaca Prieta in the Chicama Valley (Dillehay et al.

2017). Cultivation of land adjacent to north coast river valleys, including the Moche Valley, and exploitation of rich cold-water fisheries formed the subsistence base for sedentary seaside villages beginning in the Cotton Preceramic Period ca. 2500 B.C. (Pozorski 1979), although the manipulation and early domestication of various plants, including chili pepper (Capsicum spp.), squash (Cucurbita spp.), bean (Phaseolus vulgaris), and avocado (Persea americana) may have begun as early as 8650 B.C. (Dillehay et al. 2017). Archaeological evidence from a number of ancient polities indicates that political centralization occurred very early along the north coast, from the occupation of Initial Period ceremonial centers from 1800-900 B.C. (Burger 1992; Pozorski and Pozorski 2008; Nesbitt 2012; Vega-Centeno et al. 1998; Williams 1985) to the later florescence of the Moche and Chimú polities that controlled the north coast from around A.D. 300 until the Inka conquest ca. A.D. 1470, respectively (Bawden 1996; Moore 1996; Moseley and Day 1982). The origin and development of this early north coastal tradition of social complexity has become a subject of systematic study over the past few decades (e.g., Billman 1996, 1997, 1999; Brennan 1978, 1980, 1982; Donnan and Castillo 1994; Millaire 2010; Millaire and Morlion 2009; Quilter and Stocker 1983; Shimada and Maguiña 1994; Topic 1982; Uceda and Mujica 1994).

Of the archaeological cultures that fluoresced along with north coast of Peru, the Moche is one of the best known and most intensely studied. A watershed of increased fascination with the Moche occurred in 1987 with the discovery of the royal tombs of Sipán in the Lambayeque Valley (Alva 1988, 1994, 2001, 2008; Alva and Donnan 1993). Indeed, few ancient cultures have evoked as much fascination, speculation, and imagination as the Moche, by academics and the public alike, as a result of a charismatic series of elaborately

decorated temple complexes, wealthy elite burials, exquisite fineware ceramics including stirrup spout bottles and *floreros* (flower pot shaped vessels), and well-crafted metal jewelry and regalia found over ten river valleys on the desert north coast (e.g., Bawden 1995, 1996; Billman 1996, 2010; Bourget 2016; Castillo et al. 2008; Donnan and Mackey 1978; Donnan and MacClelland 2002; Pillsbury 2001; Quilter 1997, 2002; Quilter and Castillo 2010) (see Figure 1.1). Today scholars use the terms "Moche" and "Mochica" interchangeably to refer to the archaeological culture. Since Larcos' (1938) seminal publication, *Los Mochicas*, the term "Moche" became popular with the Chan Chan Moche Valley Project of 1969-1974, sponsored by the Peabody Museum at Harvard and directed by Michael Moseley and Carol Mackey (e.g., Moseley and Day 1982), which attempted to separate a linguistic and cultural reference, "Mochica," from the archaeological culture. "Moche" refers to the river valley of the same name and thus conforms to widely accepted method of archaeological nomenclature (for a counterargument to return to the use of "Mochica," see Shimada [1994:xiii–xiv]).

For archaeologists and other scholars, the Moche culture is of great interest because it represents a high degree of social complexity with a rich and remarkable archaeological record of sites and artifacts. The most dramatic advances in our knowledge of the Moche concern the form, function, and decoration of civic/ceremonial platform mounds; the potential meaning of Moche artistic themes and figures in iconography; and the nature and purpose of Moche rulers, whose political power appears to have been largely legitimated by the role they played in the performance of religious rituals. One of the most controversial questions in Moche studies over the past few decades has been the nature of Moche political organization. The archaeological culture of Moche is often cited as the first (or one of the

first) state-level societies in the New World, in specialist Andean literature (e.g., Atwood 2010; Billman 1996, 2002, 2010; Chapdelaine 2010; Haas 1982, 1987; Stanish 2001) as well as more broadly in the literature of ancient states (e.g., Fagan 2008; Maisels 2010).

Neo-evolutionary views of Moche statehood have not escaped criticism by other Andean scholars (e.g., Bawden 1996, 2004; Isbell and Schreiber 1978, Quilter and Koons 2012; Schaedel 1985)<sup>3</sup>, leading some researchers to suggest that there were two distinct Northern and Southern Moche states, separated by the large Pampa de Paiján desert (e.g., Castillo and Donnan 1994; Kaulicke 1991; Shimada 1994), and others to contend that the region was divided into many small autonomous polities that shared an elite iconography and ideology (Donnan 2010; Moseley 2001). Further still, some view Moche exclusively as a religious phenomenon that aligned the political economies and social relations of North Coast societies (Koons and Alex 2014; Quilter and Koons 2012), and that sites from the same time period that did not use the set of shared symbols and messages presented on portable media (e.g., ceramics) cannot be considered Moche (Bourget 2010).

In my work it is less critical to determine whether or not Moche was a state; rather, I recognize Moche as one of the largest and most complex prehistoric political systems to have developed in the New World, and that its consolidation had far-flung consequences for ancient people, elite and commoner alike, that lived in the Moche Valley and other river valleys along the North Coast during the EIP. States are rarely monolithic entities; rather, they are often complex and have multiple and competing agendas (Schreiber 2005:237). To avoid the pitfalls of rigid categorical schemes, many researchers (including those working

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Gagnon et al. (2013:195) highlight a possible source of misunderstanding in this debate; they point out that while scholars (e.g., Quilter and Koons 2012) criticize the term "state" in the Neo-evolutionary sense of Fried (1967) and Service (1975), rarely have the latter studies been cited in discussions of Moche political economy.

outside of the Andes) stress the importance of understanding how the practices of individuals and social groups actually reproduce social hierarchies (e.g., Pauketat 2007; Marcoux and Wilson 2010; Wilson et al. 2006; Yoffee 2005). My goal in this study is to investigate the changing use of socially and economically important resources to understand how power was manifested and embodied in shifting practices of foodways and agricultural labor, and to investigate the timing of those shifts. Rather than refer to the Moche state (or the Southern Moche state), I henceforth refer to the Southern Moche polity, a phrase that I use primarily as a heuristic device that relates to the region of study (the Moche River Valley, which lies south of the Pampa de Paiján). I also note that the past decade has witnessed major changes in the accepted chronology of the Peruvian north coast EIP (400 B.C – A.D. 800). In this dissertation, I follow the chronology outlined by Billman (2002:378; see also Ringberg 2012:35) (Table 3.1), which departs slightly from the Ica Valley sequence reported by Moseley (2001:173) that dates the EIP from 200 B.C. to A.D.  $600^4$ .

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> The Ica Valley sequence places the Salinar phase in the Early Horizon; in this study I follow other North Coast researchers that place the Salinar phase in the Early Intermediate Period.

Huacas de Moche sequence <sup>1</sup>		Local Moche Valley sequence <sup>2</sup>	
Early Chimu	A.D. 800-?	Early Chimu phase	A.D. 900–1000
Phase V	A.D. 650–800	Late Moche phase	A.D. 700–900
Phase IV	A.D. 450–700	Middle Moche phase	A.D. 400–700
Phase III	A.D. 300–450	Early Moche phase	A.D. 200–400
Phase I/II/Gallinazo	A.D. 100–30	Gallinazo phase	A.D. 1–200
Gallinazo phase	100 B.C. – A.D. 100	Late Salinar phase	200–1 B.C.
Salinar phase	? –100 B.C.	Early Salinar phase	400–200 B.C.

Table 3.1 Current Moche Valley chronologies.

<sup>1</sup>Adapted from Chadelaine 2003:279, Cuadro 22.3

<sup>2</sup>Adapted from Billman 2002:378, Table 1

Despite a wealth of research on the Moche period (A.D. 300–800), the period of transition between the decline of the Early Horizon Chavin-influenced polities of the Cupisnique phase ca. 400 B.C. and the expansion of the Moche political system ca. A.D. 300 remains poorly understood. The EIP (400 B.C. – A.D. 800) was marked by an increase in political complexity along the north coast, with clear shifts in settlement and site reorganization accompanied by an increase in social stratification (Bawden 1996; Billman 2010; Pozorski and Pozorski 1979; Topic 1977, 1982). With most archaeological research devoted to the apogee of Moche political power, relatively little focus has been given to the antecedent Salinar and Gallinazo phases (but see Billman 1996, 2002; Brennan 1978, 1980, 1982; Fariss 2012; Fogel 1993; Gagnon 2006, 2008; Lambert et al. 2012; Millaire and Morlion 2009; Ringberg 2012; Shimada and Maguiña 1994). These periods are particularly interesting as they are linked to a variety of cultural issues, including a complex set of interactions that accompanied the population movements, subsistence trends, and changes in architecture and ceramics apparent in the archaeological record prior to the consolidation of

the Southern Moche polity. Indeed, it is the antecedent phases of Salinar (400 B.C. – A.D. 1) and Gallinazo (A.D. 1–200) that receive primary attention in this dissertation, as data from these periods prove to have key insights into the timing of agricultural intensification and accompanying shifts in domestic labor, gender roles, and social inequality that occurred prior to the consolidation of Moche.

The Salinar phase, which marks the beginning of the EIP, witnessed the abandonment of earlier Guañape phase (1800–400 B.C.) ceremonial centers on the north coast; population increase and expansion of irrigation systems; as well as political fragmentation, the appearance of formal fortifications and settlement in defensive locations, and raiding and warfare between coastal and highland groups and among polities of various coastal valleys (Billman 1996, 1999, 2002; Brennan 1978, 1980, 1982; Mujica 1975). In the Moche Valley, discussed further below, the valley's population was aggregated into eight discrete site clusters, and the site of Cerro Arena was likely the dominant political power in the valley.

The Gallinazo phase has been the subject of more intensive investigation on the north coast, primarily at the system of large residential complexes and ceremonial centers known as the Gallinazo Group in the Virú Valley. Early work was carried out on the seminal Virú Valley Project in the 1940s and 1950s by pioneering scholars Gordon Willey (1953), Wendell Bennett (1939, 1950), among others (Collier 1955; Ford 1949; Strong and Evans 1952), with more recent work conducted by Jean Francois Millaire (Millaire 2010; Millaire and Morlion 2009; Millaire et al. 2016). Many scholars view the Gallinazo culture as a complex pre-state phenomenon with a distinctive ceramic style, large canals, and varied, hierarchically organized settlements. After the Gallinazo phase, scholars contend that a

"more centralized and consolidated rule arose" (Moseley 1992:166) when the Moche Valley polity was linked to the Chicama Valley polity during the Moche period (ca. A.D. 300-800). According to Billman (2010:178), not only did Moche rulers control more labor than did rulers in previous periods, but they also developed new religious beliefs and practices that displayed and legitimized their wealth, power, and use of violence. These new beliefs were materialized through a variety of practices, from the collection of tribute from commoner households, the mandate of participation in *huaca* (pyramid) construction, and the performance of public rituals of violence and death.

However, recent research is beginning to refine sociopolitical developments during the Gallinazo phase and question its antecedent status to Moche. Scholars have recognized instances in which Gallinazo and Moche ceramic styles intersect (Millaire and Morlion 2009; see also Quilter and Castillo 2010). Recent research in the Virú Valley has opened up the debate on the expansive state paradigm that was built on ceramic style; research by Millaire (2010) and Bourget (2010) has shown that sites that were once considered definitively Moche may actually be local variants or not Moche at all, which complicates our understanding of the Moche political landscape. Millaire's (2010) recent reevaluation of data from Huaca Santa Clara in the Virú Valley suggests that there is very little, if any, true Moche architecture or ceramics at the site (some of the ceramics have Moche-like characteristics, but he contends that they are local phenomena). Bourget (2010) also concluded from investigations at the site of Huancaco in the Virú Valley that Huancaco should be considered a local cultural variation and ceramic style. From a religious iconographic perspective, Uceda (2010) notes that the deities who decorate Moche murals and portable art during the early phases of Moche are direct antecedents of Cupisnique

deities (1000–200 B.C.), arguing for long continuity of some aspects of religious tradition on the north coast of Peru rather than emergence of strictly new traditions during the Moche era.

Some North Coast scholars argue that Moche leaders had built upon existing political institutions, and that the emergence of an Andean state had taken place at an earlier point in time in the Virú Valley (e.g., Fogel 1993; Millaire 2010; Downey 2015). They suggest that the Gallinazo culture, rather than the Moche culture, pioneered large-scale statecraft on the north coast, and that with the collapse of the Gallinazo state centered in Virú that the focus of power shifted to the Moche Valley ca. A.D. 400. Millaire (2010) posits that the Virú (Gallinazo) polity had developed a number of institutions typical of functioning states (see for example Billman 2002; Haas 1982; Stanish 2001), including a four-tiered settlement systems, a complex valley-wide administrative system with an urban capital at the Gallinazo Group site in Virú, and large mound construction that clearly required immense coordination and labor (see also Fogel 1993), presenting recent radiocarbon dates that support the formation of what Millaire considers to be a regional state in Virú ca. 200 B,C.

Koons and Alex (2014) highlight the problem that our understandings of the emergence, spread, and decline of Moche society has been based almost entirely on relative ceramic phases, rather than absolute dates. Their Bayesian analyses of the Moche <sup>14</sup>C record demonstrate that ceramic phases are insufficient for understanding Moche chronology. While the authors do not discuss phases considered antecedent to Moche (e.g., Gallinazo), their work gives pause to reconsider exclusive reliance on ceramic sequences when thinking about cultural developments, in this region and others. Downey (2015, 2017) also

reconsiders the centralization of Gallinazo authority; in his reanalysis of Ford's (1949) ceramic seriation in his dissertation, Downey (2015) concludes that the Virú valley was unified into a single polity with its capital at the Gallinazo Group during the Middle Virú Period (200 B.C. – A.D. 600), and that this polity sponsored a program of infrastructure building to materialize its power and to develop political authority over the valley.

In short, it is my goal in this dissertation to critically re-evaluate the role of cultural developments long considered antecedent to or less complex than Moche. I argue that key transformations in political economy and household labor occurred in the Gallinazo phase (A.D. 1–200) in the Moche Valley, prior to the consolidation of the hierarchically organized southern Moche polity. I make this argument primarily through an examination of agricultural intensification, witnessed through diachronic changes in plant foods exploited throughout the EIP and detailed in Chapter 4. Numerous studies of agricultural intensification in the focus on the effects of political economies; fewer studies highlight the fundamental importance of plants (from agricultural crops to weeds) in the formation of these networks (but see Hastorf 1993; Hastorf and Johanssen 1993; VanDerwarker 2006; VanDerwarker et al. 2017). Plants played a critical role in many of the institutions that relied on or precipitated the intensification of agricultural goods, plants which were in turn redistributed as food, currency, and tribute (Hastorf 1990, 1999; Smith and Montiel 2001:249). As I will demonstrate in the following chapters, dramatic increases in agricultural production occurred *prior* to the expansion of the Southern Moche polity in the A.D. 300s, and shifts in gendered labor, seasonality, and scheduling occurred in advance of the zenith of Moche political power.

To set the stage for the evaluation of these dynamics, I turn to a discussion of

ecology, geography, and social and political developments in the Moche Valley. The Moche Valley has been researched extensively over the past century, from the early 20<sup>th</sup> century work of Max Uhle (1913) and Alfred Kroeber (1925, 1930) to the present (e.g., Bawden 1977; Billman 1996, 1999, 2002, 2010; Boswell 2016; Brennan 1978, 1980, 1982; Donnan and Mackey 1978; Moseley and Cordy-Collins 1990; Lockard 2009; Moseley and Day 1982; Moseley and Mackey 1974; Mullins 2016; Pozorski 1976, 1979, 1982; Topic 1977; Uceda et al. 1997, 1998, 2000). This research has included surveys of the lower, middle, and upper valleys, along with numerous site-specific projects, many of which have encompasses intensive excavations (discussed further below).

## Ecology of the Moche Valley

The Moche Valley watershed is located in the La Libertad region of Peru and is drained by three rivers from the Peruvian Andes: the Moche, Sinsicap, and Cuesta rivers. This watershed comprises a catchment area of 2,708 km<sup>2</sup> (ONERN 1973:32; see Ringberg 2012: Figure 2.2.2). At 102 km in length, the Moche River is relatively short compared to its neighbors to the north (the Chicama River, 150 km in length) and south (the Santa River, 347 km in length). The Moche river floodplain supports riparian vegetation catchments, which have been substantially extended by the construction of large networks for irrigation canals, beginning in prehistory (Billman 1996). Although the Moche River basin is not large, significant changes in elevation over the relatively short distance from the coast to the highlands create different microenvironments within close proximity to one another. One can cover a range of elevation along the Moche River drainage and encounter a wide variety of ecozones from sea level to 4,000 masl in less than 50 km Euclidian distance (Fariss 2008:8; ONERN 1973:54-67).

The diverse ecological zones of the Moche Valley, as witnessed in other north coast valleys, have significant and varied impacts on people's subsistence practices. At 1,600 masl and below, agriculture is limited to irrigation agriculture because of arid and semi-arid conditions. A relatively stable climate with warm weather year-round allows for the cultivation of at least two crops a year of a wide variety of cultigens, and marine exploitation of fish, mollusks, sea mammals, and sea birds is practiced near the coast. Above 1,600 masl, rainfall agriculture is possible, but cultivation and the types of crops are limited by cold temperatures and extreme topography (Billman 1996:27). People living in highland environments in the upper Moche watershed thus practice extensive rainfall agriculture alongside pastoralism. The highlands of the La Libertad region consist of diverse topography that includes steep river valleys, highland basins including the Otuzco Basin, as well as the large Carabamba Plateau.

# Paleoclimate and El Niño Flooding

The Humboldt Current, which runs along the Pacific coast of South America, creates a rain shadow along the coast, creating a desert environment. As a result of this rain shadow, little precipitation falls on the coast and lower valley regions of the Central Andes. This precipitation is sustained in part by a layer of low hanging cloud fog that is created when dry winds hit the lower western slope of the Andes. In the Moche Valley, annual temperatures average 20° Celsius, with approximately 4 mm of precipitation near the ocean to approximately 30 mm near the Andean foothills (ONERN 1973:65). The highlands at 3,700 masl in the upper Moche watershed have a more extreme temperature range, averaging 7° Celsius and 4,000 mm of annual precipitation (ONERN 1973:65). Sandweiss and Richardson (2008:99) suggest that beginning about 3,000 years ago, weather and climate in

the Andes have been fairly similar to today's conditions.

Water is one of the most important resources for people living in the rain shadow of the Andes. Seasonal rains from October through April in the highlands feed irrigation in the middle and lower valleys, enabling two planting seasons: December–May, a period that typically witnesses sufficient river discharge to irrigate fields, and June–November, the dry period of the year, when low river levels do not permit all fields in the lower and middle valleys to be planted. Modern Moche Valley farmers only plant one-fifth of lower valley fields in this second season (Billman 1996:41). Boswell (2016:37) discusses the coordination and cooperation required for irrigation agriculture amongst modern communities in the lower through upper Moche valleys. She describes community water committees that (1) delegate how many hours each week that each community member's fields will receive water, and (2) negotiate water access with other local committees. This concerted effort to negotiate water rights suggests that tensions surrounding access to water to irrigate arable land may have existed in the past, but that relationships between groups may have been more cooperative than bellicose.

Impactful environmental phenomena in the modern day and throughout the prehispanic era include El Niño Southern Oscillation (ENSO), or El Niño events. El Niño events are characterized by warm currents and extensive heavy rains (whereas La Niña events witness unusually cold ocean waters and low inland precipitation). These weather phenomena have varied interims and effects in north coast valleys (Waylan and Caviedes 1986). Changes in sea surface temperatures during these events, including rising temperatures during El Niños, result in die-offs of pelagic fish and affect entire maritime food chains. Torrential rains that rush through coastal valleys destroy crops, flood dry

*quebradas* (washes), and causes landslides on the coast, whereas drought occurs in the highlands. Low to moderate El Niño events occur every 2–8.5 years (Rodbell et al. 1999), whereas more extreme events occur approximately every 15 years. In the twentieth century, the most recent severe El Niño events occurred in 1925–1926, 1982–83 and 1998–99<sup>5</sup>. It bears noting that with the exception of extreme events, El Niño flooding generally are less severe in the Moche Valley than in the majority of other coastal valleys. As the majority of the Moche Valley's watershed is above 1,000 masl (and 50 percent of the watershed is above 3,000 masl) the impact of El Niños events traditionally have been less than the impact in other coastal valleys with lower watersheds (Billman 1996:26–27; Billman and Huckleberry 2008; Waylan and Caviedes 1986, 1987).

Severe El Niño events certainly impacted prehispanic populations in the Andes (Moore 1991; Moseley 2001), with effects ranging from small-scale abandonments of sites and communities to larger depopulation movements and 'collapse' of large polities such as the Moche and Tiwanaku, whom scholars argue 'collapsed'<sup>6</sup> in the ninth century A.D. when a large El Niño event occurred (e.g., Kolata et al. 2000; Moseley et al. 2008). Bourget (2016:196) argues that El Niño events shaped Moche cosmologies and rituals, identifying themes in Moche iconography related to human sacrifice and death as well as animals and plants that he claims are indicative of El Nino-Southern Oscillation (ENSO) conditions. El

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> As I write this dissertation in Spring of 2017, north coastal Peru is currently witnessing a severe delayed El Niño event, which has resulted in the displacement of many communities whose villages have flooded.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Although outside of the scope of this dissertation to consider in depth, I question the overall utility of the concept of 'collapse,' as cultural traditions often survive political decentralization. I concur with other scholars (e.g., Eisenstadt 1988; Graffam 1992; McNeill 2010; McAnany and Yoffee 2010) who emphasize that while crises existed, political forms changed, and landscapes were altered, rarely did societies collapse in an absolute and apocalyptic sense.

Niño events also appear to have damaged later Chimu irrigation systems on the north coast (Pozorski 1987; Pozorski and Pozorski 1982, 2003). Billman and Huckleberry (2008) use proxy records to reconstruct flooding events over a period of 600 years between 345 B.C. and A.D. 220. Their data reveal an increase in relative frequency of flooding events, indicating that this period of the EIP (i.e., the Salinar and Gallinazo phases) in the Moche Valley likely experienced wetter conditions due to increased co-occurrence of near-moderate to moderate El Niño phenomena. Paulson (1976) and Shimada et al. (1991) posit that during these periods of increased precipitation, highland and lowland groups engaged in various strategies to gain access to irrigation-fed agricultural lands in many valleys on the Peruvian north coast. The periods of increased frequency and magnitude of El Niño events would have resulted in a reduction of available farmland on the north coast, and suggest "a concomitant increase in conflict over arable land as well as an increase in landless farmers" (Billman and Huckleberry 2008:116).

# Irrigation Requirements

Aside from periodic El Niño events, rainfall is limited on the Peruvian north coast, and irrigation of interandean river valleys is necessary for growing crops. If adequate water can be supplied, then crops will grow year-round, but flow is dictated by the amount of rainfall in the highlands (Netherly 1984:237). Between the months of December and April, irrigation canals are inundated with water; however, this is often not the case during the dry season from June to November. North of the Moche Valley in the Lambayeque Valley, studies of ancient agricultural fields have revealed that fields were fertilized and that soils were high in phosphorus, potassium, calcium, magnesium, and sulfur, but low in nitrogen (Nordt et al. 2004). Low levels of nitrogen are likely the result of leaching into irrigation

canals and from normal uptake into crops (Nordt et al. 2004:36). Legumes (e.g., beans [*Phaseolus* spp.], peanuts [*Arachis hypogeae*], lupines [*Lupinus* spp.]) may have been able to fix some amounts of atmospheric nitrogen (discussed further in Chapter 4), but other external inputs (e.g., manure, ash) likely would have been necessary to fertilize soils.

Ethnohistoric documents (e.g., Garcilaso de la Vega 1966:246-7) describe the use of bird guano from offshore guano islands as manure in coastal areas, and in some cases, the heads of small marine fish were also applied to the soil. However, recent studies indicate that EIP farmers likely did not use bird guano on their fields (Szpak et al. 2012). Other possibilities for fertilizer include llama dung, as well as leaf litter from leguminous trees (e.g., mesquite [*Prosopis pallida*], pacay [*Inga feuillei*]), which would have aided in replenishing nitrogen (Nordt et al. 2004:36).

#### Environmental Zones and Diversity

The unique environmental and topographic conditions played a significant role in cultural developments in the coastal river valleys of Peru. As discussed above, significant changes in elevation over a relatively short distance from coast to highlands create different environments within close proximity to one another. Although gradients are steep, in compressed zones modern smallholders can move between multiple ecological zones on almost a daily basis and seasonal movement suffices in lieu of permanent migration (Brush 1977:11). The Moche River basin can be divided into five environmental zones based on differences in climate and natural vegetation. Billman (1996:29) divides the Moche Valley into lower, middle, and upper valley zones, based on designations from the National Office for the Evaluation of Natural Resources (ONERN 1973; see also Vidal 1972) (Table 3.2).

Ecological Zonation (Andes) <sup>1</sup>		Ecological Zonation (Moche Valley) <sup>2</sup>	
0-500 masl	Chala	Lower Valley	0-300 masl
500-2,300 masl	Yunga	Middle Valley	300-800 masl
2,300-3,500 masl	Quechua	Upper Valley	800-4,200 masl
3,500-4,000 masl	Jalca		
4,000-4,800 masl	Puna		

Table 3.2 Ecological zones for the Andes and the Moche Valley.

<sup>1</sup>Vidal 1972

<sup>2</sup>Billman 1996:29, based on ONERN 1973

The *chala* zone, Vidal's (1972) term for the zone from the Pacific coast to 500 masl, is characterized as a coastal desert found along the Pacific shore into lower river valleys. The zone extends from the coast and lower Moche Valley nearly 30 km inland. As mentioned above, little rainfall occurs in this region, due to the rain shadow created from the high Andes and Humboldt Current. In prehistory (as well as in the present), people living here had direct access to marine resources and the greatest amount of arable land, made possible by the construction of long irrigation canals with headgates in the middle valley (Billman 2002; Sandweiss and Richardson 2008).

The next inland zones, the *yunga* (Vidal 1972), but some scholars refer to the 300 to 1,800 masl range as the *chaupiyunga* zone (Dillehay 1976; Netherly 1988; Rostworowski 1988), ranges from 500-2300 masl. The middle Moche Valley is located at the intersection of the chala and the chaupiyunga zones. A greater variety of plants can be grown here under irrigation than in both the lower and upper valleys, and agroecological zonation models indicate this zone to the most productive zone for growing maize (*Zea mays*) and coca

(*Erythroxylum novogranatense* var. *truxillense*) in the Moche Valley (Fariss (2012:149; Plowman 1986). It bears noting that coca can be cultivated throughout the valley, from sea level up to 2000 masl (Brack Egg 1999:201-202). Indeed, I have witnessed coca growing in kitchen gardens throughout the Moche Valley, from lower elevations to Collambay in the Upper Moche Valley (see also Boswell 2016).

The *quechua* zone (2,300 to 3,500 masl) witnesses the upper limits of maize production. Unlike southern Peru, where agricultural terracing is common, northern Peruvian quechua zone farmers do not terrace hillslopes (Sandweiss and Richardson 2008:96); rather, they rely on spring-fed canal irrigation (Ringberg 2012:18). In the quechua zone, significant diurnal temperature variation limits the variety of agricultural crops that can be grown.

The eastern limits of the Moche watershed include the *jalca* (3500-4000 masl) and *puna* (4000-4250 masl) zones. In the jalca zone, camelid herding is common, and cultigens such as quinoa (*Chenopodium quinoa*), *tarwi* (*Lupinus mutabilis*, an edible legume), fava beans (*Vicia faba*), and tubers including *oca* (*Oxalis tuberosa*) and *ulluco* (*Ullucus tuberosus*) are grown. The *puna* represents the highest part of the Moche watershed, with wild grasslands suitable for grazing camelids. Camelids were present in the puna zone in prehistory and at the point of Spanish contact (Bonavia 2008), and there is a large vicuña (*Vicugna* sp.) reserve in the highlands between the Santa and Virú Valleys today. Because of cold average annual temperatures, ranging from 0 to 7° Celsius, crops that can be grown in the puna zone are limited to certain varieties of potatoes (*Solanum tuberosum*), maca (*Lepidium* spp.) and quinoa.

As discussed above, the vertical compression of the Moche Valley facilitates

movement throughout these diverse ecological zones, movement that is commonly practiced today and was likely practiced throughout prehistory. As Ringberg (2012:19; see also Brush 1977; Topic and Topic 1983:239) notes, at a travel pace of 15 to 20 miles, or 24 to 32 kilometers in a full day (eight to 12 hours of walking), people in the middle valley can travel to the ocean or deep into the chaupiyunga zone within a day's walk. Modern rural residents of the Moche Valley often conceptualize the day's walk not in terms of miles or kilometers, but in terms of the number of *bolas* (wads of leaves) of coca chewed (Briceño personal communication 2013). Intra- and inter-valley movement was likely a common element of daily existence in prehistory for rural Moche Valley residents exchanging resources and information. During the EIP in particular, there was frequent interaction between highland and coastal groups, discussed further below.

#### **Cultural Developments in the Moche Valley**

One of the most substantial contributions to understandings of diachronic cultural developments in the Moche Valley is Billman's (1996) dissertation, which details his systematic pedestrian survey of the middle Moche Valley conducted in 1990-1991. He integrates his survey data with extant survey data of the lower Moche Valley from the Chan Chan Moche Valley project; together these surveys cover the entire coastal section of the Moche Valley and provide information on over 910 archaeological sites. Billman (1996) reconstructs a sequence of political development from the formation of the first autonomous villages in the Late Preceramic Period (2700–1800 B.C.) to the zenith of the Southern Moche polity (ca. A.D. 400–800). In his study, Billman (1996, see also Billman 2002) set out to test Wittfogel's "hydraulic hypothesis," framed as Oriental Despotism (Wittfogel 1956, 1971), which asserted that irrigation necessarily leads to social stratification and a

centralization of power. Billman specifically charted the expansion of canal systems to examine changes in the organizational requirements of the construction and maintenance of irrigation from the start of small-scale irrigation in the middle valley ca. 1800 B.C. to the construction of large-scale irrigation projects on the north side of the lower valley in the Middle Moche phase (A.D. 400–700). Refuting Wittfogel's (1956, 1971) hydraulic hypothesis, Billman's (1996, 2002) study indicated that the managerial requirements of irrigation were relatively minimal; rather, he argues that warfare, highland-coastal interaction, and political control of irrigation systems created opportunities for leaders to form the highly centralized Southern Moche polity beginning around A.D. 300.

We can trace ideas about agricultural trajectories in the Moche Valley beginning with the Late Preceramic Period (2700–1800 B.C.), when economies were based on marine resources and small-scale farming was established (Pozorski 1979). Marine resources including sea mammals, mollusks, near-shore birds, and marine fish were exploited, and various cultigens were grown, including beans, cotton, gourds, peanuts, peppers, and squash, along with various fruits. Cultigens were likely grown in small plots in sunken fields and on river floodplains. Current ideas about agricultural development in the region place the advent of irrigation systems on the north coast in the Guañape phase (1800–400 B.C.). The start of the Guañape phase witnessed a population movement away from coastal settlements into the middle Moche Valley, and the first mounds were constructed in the valley between 1800–1300 B.C., including at the paramount site of Caballo Muerto along with other smaller sites (Billman 1996, 2002; Chauchat et al. 2006; Nesbitt 2012; Pozorski and Pozorski 1979). According to Billman (1996, 2002:380), by the end of the Guañape phase over 4,000 ha of land was under irrigation.

At the start of the EIP in the Salinar phase (400–1 B.C.), the political landscape of the Moche Valley changed dramatically (Billman 1996, 1999). All of the Guañape phase ceremonial centers (including Caballo Muerto) were abandoned, and the lower valley witnessed substantial settlement expansion. According to Billman (1996:234), the first formal fortifications in the Moche Valley were constructed and the valley's population aggregated into eight discrete site clusters. The eight site clusters likely were autonomous polities, although Cerro Arena appears to have represented the dominant political power in the valley as a result of its demographic advantage over the other, smaller site clusters (Billman 1996, 1999; Brennan 1978, 1980, 1982; Mujica 1975).

At the site of Cerro Arena, a 200 ha site with one of the largest concentration of residential areas on the north coast at during the Salinar phase, high status residences were located close to passes with roads leading to the Virú Valley, privileging access to trade routes (Brennan 1980). Billman (1996, 1999, 2002) argues that political fragmentation of the valley, the abandonment of Guañape phase centers, and resulting shifts in population were probably the result of the onset of armed conflict between coastal and highland groups, and among polities of various coastal valleys. Billman (1996:223) also suggests that an elite social stratum developed in the Moche Valley by the end of the Salinar phase, indicated by the amount of labor investment in elite dwellings and a restricted distribution of fineware ceramics. During the Salinar phase, irrigation in the Moche Valley expanded, increasing productive land to between 6,750 and 7,300 ha, a 73 percent increase over the preceding period (Billman 1996, 2002:382; Moseley and Deeds 1982).

At the start of the Gallinazo phase (A.D. 1–200), populations aggregated in the lower part of the middle Moche valley, investment in public architecture expanded, and the site of

Cerro Oreja developed into the paramount center of a centralized polity that controlled much of the valley (Billman 1996:236, 1999; see Carcelén 1995; Gagnon 2006, 2008; Gagnon and Wiesen 2013; Gagnon et al. 2013). Second in population to Cerro Oreja, Pampa La Cruz grew into another large and politically autonomous center on the coast. Further up the valley from Cerro Oreja, the population was concentrated at a series of fortified hilltop towns. During that time, virtually all available land in the middle valley and large areas of the lower valley were under cultivation; Billman (2010:181, see Lambert et al. 2012) argues that through the manipulation of intensifiable agricultural resources, larger and more complex political organizations were able to develop. Leaders of the Cerro Oreja polity apparently controlled more labor than the earlier Salinar phase polities of the Moche Valley, mobilizing large groups for extended periods for construction projects. According to Billman (2002:383), while irrigation systems did not expand significantly during the Gallinazo phase, the control of agricultural resources was essential to the power structure of the Cerro Oreja polity.

Despite a lack of major canal expansion, food production could have intensified during this period through shifts in crop production (Gagnon 2006; Gagnon and Wiesen 2013), the use of manure as fertilizer, decreases in the length of fallowing, and the development of new and more productive varieties of cultigens, including maize (Lambert et al. 2012:149). Bird and Bird (1980) argue from their analysis of desiccated maize cobs recovered from early excavations at Huaca Prieta in the Chicama Valley that new varieties of maize were introduced to the north coast during the Gallinazo phase. The intensification of agricultural resources and resulting implications for labor investment are key aspects of this dissertation and are discussed further in Chapter 4.

Another important cultural phenomenon that occurred during the Gallinazo phase was an influx of migrants from the adjacent Andean highlands, who established settlements in many principal north coast river valleys, including the middle Moche Valley and the adjacent Virú Valley (Billman 1996:264, 1997:301; Topic and Topic 1982). In his 1990-1991 pedestrian survey project, Billman located a large number of sites in the middle Moche Valley clustered in three principal areas: the (lower) Sinsicap, Cruz Blanca, and Quebrada del León, interspersed amongst local coastal settlements. These sites, defined as highland in nature by their distinct ceramic, architectural, and burial styles (Ringberg 2012; see also Gagnon et al. 2013:195), likely were occupied by highlanders moving down from the neighboring Otuzco Basin and the Carabamba Plateau, part of the La Libertad highlands.

Some regions of the La Libertad highlands have undergone archaeological investigation, including the Otuzco/Upper Moche area (Topic and Topic 1983, 1985), the Carabamba Plateau (Topic and Topic 1979; Haley 1979), the Alto Chicama Valley (Krzanowski 2006), and the Huamachuco Region (J. Topic 1986, 1998, 2009; T. Topic 2009; Topic and Topic 1987). However, the majority of this research has been survey-based (and largely remains unpublished), and limited excavation data are available from household sites. No plant data are currently available from EIP habitation sites in the La Libertad highlands, an issue to be addressed in future research.

Various researchers have discussed economic incentives for highland colonization of middle valleys on the north coast during the EIP (e.g., Billman 1996; Netherly 1988; Towle 1961; Quilter and Stocker 1983), proposing that highlanders entered fertile chaupiyunga zones to take advantage of better resources and farming opportunities. Highland agriculture is based on rainfall rather than irrigation; while it requires less technological and

organizational sophistication (e.g., construction and maintenance of canals) (Billman 1996:45-46), a more limited range of cultigens can be grown. EIP highlanders would have been unable to grow crops such as coca, chili peppers (*Capsicum* spp.), cotton (*Gossypium barbadense*), and certain fruits, and they would have lacked access to marine resources, including various species of fish, mollusks, sea mammals, and coastal birds.

Fertile middle valleys thus constituted a prime interaction zone between the highlands and densely populated coast during the EIP. Scholars, including Billman (1996, 2002), Dillehay (1976), Fariss (2012), Ringberg (2012), Rostworowski (1988), and John and Teresa Topic (1983; 1987), have proposed/evaluated different models for highland-coastal interaction, with regards to how different groups related to one another in controlling or sharing resources. Billman's (1996) total coverage survey of the middle Moche valley, as well as Topic and Topic's (1983, 1987; T. Topic 1982) fortification survey of the Chicama and Moche highlands and coast, emphasize the defensive nature of highland and coastal settlements. Billman (2002) argues that the consolidation of the Cerro Oreja polity, with a location in the middle valley at the valley neck (a key defensive location), may have been a result of a need to resist invasion from the highlands.

Billman (2002) also discusses other potential scenarios for the highland occupation of the middle valley, including more peaceful migration and colonization, whereas Topic and Topic (1987) view interaction primarily as the result of intensive trade networks. Throughout the Andean region, exchange of animal products for lowland crops is a wellknown strategy for mitigating the effects of unpredictable agricultural yields at high elevations (Julien 1985:196); however, recent excavation data from the middle Moche Valley favor colonization rather than trade arguments (discussed below). Dillehay (1976)

and Rostworowski (1988) depict highland presence in the middle Chillón valley on the central coast as involving both conquest and multi-ethnic settlement (see also Marcus and Silva 1988).

Based on site clustering and the presence of a three-tier settlement hierarchy, Billman (1996:250-253) suggests that groups of highlanders were divided into three centralized polities seeking to co-opt existing coastal irrigation networks. In this scenario, control over irrigation agriculture is cited as central to the development of the Southern Moche polity—models of regional political economy, in this region and others, posit that inequalities resulted as differential control of floodplain agriculture was exploited by elites as a means to co-opt the labor of others, generating agricultural surpluses to achieve power and participate in exchange networks with other communities and ethnic groups (Bawden 1996; Billman 1996; Moseley 1992; see also Carneiro 1970; D'Altroy and Earle 1985; Earle 1997; Haas 1987). Surridge (2010) submits that during the Gallinazo/Early Moche (A.D. 1– 300) occupation of the middle Moche valley by highland colonists, highlanders were intensely involved in agricultural labor, as evidenced by high discard rates of stone hoes. He suggests that elite households produced surplus stone hoes as a means to achieve power and participate in exchange networks with other communities and ethnic groups.

However, recent research has questioned aggressive warfare arguments, suggesting that highland-coastal relations may have been complementary rather than strictly conflicting (Fariss 2012; Ringberg 2012; see also Topic and Topic 1987). Based on analysis of ceramics recovered from recent large-scale household excavations, Ringberg (2012:271; see also Briceño and Billman 2007) suggests that highland and coastal groups may have established mutually beneficial relationships to exchange food, pottery, labor, and possibly marriage

partners. Moreover, Fariss (2012:12) submits that migrant highland settlement decisions likely were based on a desire to maximize agricultural productivity and mitigate environmental risk, rather than made with strictly defensive purposes in mind. However, such assumptions remain untested with direct subsistence data. Thus, a detailed paleoethnobotanical study is well positioned to shed light on the roles of food in highland migrant lifeways, in terms of which resources highland migrants and local coastal dwellers were actually targeting (discussed in Chapter 4), as well as how food processing was spatially organized, with implications for gendered divisions of labor (discussed in Chapter 5) in a period characterized by increased political complexity and social stratification.

By the end of the Early Moche phase (A.D. 200–300), the center of power in the Moche Valley shifted away from Cerro Oreja, and a new political and ceremonial center was founded at the Huacas de Moche, and the construction of Huaca de la Luna and Huaca del Sol began (Bawden 1996; Billman 1996, 2010; Topic 1977, 1982; Uceda 2001; Uceda et al. 1997, 1998, 2000). These adobe monuments were dramatically different in form and function than the antecedent monuments of the Salinar and Gallinazo phases (Billman 1996; 2010), and new public rituals emerged that included human sacrifice along with lavish elite burials ((Billman 2010; Bourget 2001; Uceda 2001; Verano 2001a, 2001b). Beyond the Huacas de Moche, a major settlement expansion and reorganization occurred in the valley, which included the construction of large numbers of new settlements, monumental centers, and three massive canals (Billman 1996, 2002, 2010; Moseley and Deeds 1982).

Billman (2010) argues that during this period, rulers were able to harness labor and collect large quantities of goods on a regular basis from commoner households, which they used to finance a broad range of political activities, including monumental construction,

craft production, land reclamation, and possibly military actions. These transformations were manifestations of the emergence of a new regional political economy in which Moche rulers exercised significant economic, military, and ideological power over the population of the Moche and adjacent valleys. The dramatic expansion of the Southern Moche political economy would have required the mobilization of large quantities of foodstuffs to support public work projects, craft specialists, elite families, and massive public gatherings at Huaca de la Luna.

An important question in this dissertation is whether shifts in agricultural production occurred prior to or during the dramatic expansion of the Middle Moche phase, after the polity consolidated. Lambert et al. (2012; see also Gagnon 2006, 2008; Gagnon and Weisen 2013) use bone chemistry data and dental markers from coastal skeletal populations at Cerro Oreja to suggest that maize production intensified during the Gallinazo phase. They compare data from Guañape, Salinar, and Gallinazo phase burials from Cerro Oreja and reveal a significant increase in the  $\delta^{13}$ C signature from the Salinar to the Gallinazo phase (see Lambert et al. 2012:158, Figure 3). They interpret this increase as evidence of increased maize consumption in the Gallinazo phase, in advance of the Moche political expansion; however, as they do not include any Moche phase samples in their comparison, they are not able to document whether this increase in maize consumption during the Gallinazo phase was accompanied by a second wave of increased consumption (or intensification) during the Moche era. I evaluate this issue in Chapter 4 and conclude that maize intensification does appear to have pre-dated Moche political expansion ca. 300 A.D. in the Moche Valley, and was not followed by a secondary wave of intensification.

By the start of the Middle Moche phase (ca. A.D. 400), highland groups had left the Moche Valley, but it is not clear what became of these groups after the abandonment of highland EIP sites. Billman (1996:290) has proposed a conquest scenario in which the centralized coastal polity of Cerro Oreja forced highland invaders out of the middle Moche Valley, and that "out of this crucible of warfare and reconquest the Moche State emerged." Billman (1999, 2002) presents other possible scenarios for the abandonment of highland EIP sites, hypothesizing that they either left, were driven out to resettle elsewhere (possibly returning to the highland locales from where their ancestors had originally migrated), or that they assimilated into Moche culture. Given the current revision in thoughts about the bellicose nature of highland/coastal interaction during the EIP and a shift towards thinking that these relationships may have been more cooperative and collaborative, it is possible that highlanders did intermarry and assimilate with the local coastal groups that ultimately manifested the artifactual and architectural traditions associated with Moche. I imagine a return to ancestral homelands also likely occurred as well. Whatever the case, most, if not all highland sites occupied during the Gallinazo/Early Moche phases were abandoned by the Middle to Late Moche phases, although this aspect of north coast prehistory remains poorly understood.

The Middle Moche phase (A.D. 400–700) witnessed a variety of other important social and political changes. The volume of ceremonial architecture in the Moche Valley increased to nearly twenty times that of the preceding Gallinazo and Early Moche phases (Billman 1996:317-218; Billman 2002:392). At the Huacas de Moche, laborers constructed elaborate residences for elites (Chapdelaine 2009; Uceda and Armas 1998; Van Gijseghem 2001), and specialists engaged in adobe brick production, ceramic production, metallurgy,

chicha brewing, and camelid herding. It is unclear the degree to which residents at the Huacas de Moche engaged in agricultural production. While excavations have been undertaken in the residential sector (e.g., Chapdelaine 2002; Uceda and Chapdelaine 1998), and Pozorski (1979) analyzed botanical remains recovered from midden excavations, no studies have been conducted using modern/systematic recovery and analytical techniques (an issue I discuss further below). Furthermore, the majority of excavations at the Huacas de Moche have been conducted without screening, which limits our potential for understanding issues such as agricultural production.

In the context of broader Moche studies, archaeological studies of everyday domestic life often are neglected in favor of more elaborate mortuary and ceremonial contexts. While there are growing numbers of Moche scholars engaged in studies of the household (e.g., Briceño and Billman 2003; Bawden 1982b; Chapdelaine 2002; Cruz et al. 1996; Dillehay 2001; Jáuregui et al. 1995; Johnson 2010; Ringberg 2012; van Gijseghem 2001), there continues to be a need for studies focusing on households within hinterland communities in addition to primary centers (Chapdelaine 2011:214), and in particular studies of households that encompass the Gallinazo and Early Moche phases. The Moche Origins Project, directed by Brian Billman (University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill) and Jesús Briceño Rosario (Ministry of Culture, Peru) is one project advancing research in this direction.

Surridge's (2010) lithic analysis (part of the Moche Origins Project) indicates declining hoe consumption in elite households by the Middle Moche phase (ca. AD 400– 600), suggesting a shift in high-status domestic economies to ascribed positions that focused on mobilizing the labor of others, in order to redistribute crafts and foodstuffs such as chicha. Billman (2010:192) suggests that Moche rulers may have played a central role in

financing the production of an intermediate class of ceramic wares and their distribution in the Moche and Chicama Valleys. Russell and Jackson (2001) propose that Moche rulers provided potters at the ceramic workshop of Cerro Mayal in the Chicama Valley with food and access to raw materials, and then collected and redistributed finished ceramic vessels. In their model, rulers placed themselves between producers and consumers by directly financing craft activities. Pottery would have flowed through a network of hierarchically ordered Moche rulers down to farming, fishing, and other types of crafting households.

In an unpublished Master's Thesis, Attarian (1996) argues that potters at Cerro Mayal were dependent on stored foods for their sustenance rather than fresh fruits and vegetables, and that those stored foods were a result of provisioning by Moche rulers. This interpretation is questionable, however, as seeds from fresh fruits and vegetables are less likely to preserve in charred macrobotanical assemblages (as these foods are often consumed in their entirety). The patterns Attarian describes may be a result of preservation issues rather than actual past provisioning strategies. In short, current understandings of the Middle Moche phase political economy include elite redistribution of ceramic wares, chicha, coca, and other consumables, and the elite sponsorship of *masa*, or work parties in which laborers were provisioned with alcohol in exchange for their participation in agricultural production or monument construction.

The Late Moche phase (A.D. 700–800) witnessed a series of droughts and strong El Niño events (Bawden 2001; Dillehay and Kolata 2004; Moseley and Deeds 1982; Moseley et al. 2008; Shimada 1994). Scholars, including Bawden (1996, 2001) and Shimada (1994) suggest that these climatic events weakened the power and authority of the Moche ruling class(es) and caused major reorganization throughout parts of the north coast, including

abandonment of major centers and population decline. Other factors such as internal class struggle; changes in elite ideology; and conflict with external polities have been proposed for the decline of Moche polities as well (Castillo 2000, 2001; McClelland 1990; Shimada et al. 1991). Swenson (2006:113) argues that feasting was implicated in localized strategies of political empowerment in the Jequetepeque Valley in the Late Moche period, and that these strategies, directed by lower level kin groups, "subverted elite authority and urban-based social control in the region." Overall, the decline of the Moche polities is the subject of active debate, one that is linked to how different scholars interpret Moche politics with different trajectories proposed for the Southern and Northern Moche polities.

The site of Galindo in the middle Moche Valley is one of the most important Late Moche centers on the north coast. The site was once thought to have been occupied after the Huacas de Moche were abandoned; however, recent radiocarbon dates presented by Lockard (2009) revise this interpretation. Lockard (2009) suggests that Galindo and the Huacas de Moche were in fact contemporaneous, and that the occupation of the Huacas de Moche extended well into the eighth century A.D. The social and political relationship between these two presumably coeval centers, Galindo and the Huacas de Moche, is not particularly well understood. Regardless, Galindo appears to have been abandoned by A.D. 800, along with the Moche Huacas and other major Moche sites. Moche Valley residents that abandoned these sites likely lived with fellow kin groups in the absence of centralized political organization (Lockard 2009).

There is an approximately one hundred year gap between the abandonment of Galindo and the founding of Chan Chan in A.D. 900, the capital of the Chimu Empire that dominated the north coast during the Late Intermediate Period (AD 1000–1460) (Campana

2006; Keatinge and Day 1973; Moseley and Day 1982; Moore and Mackey 2008; Ravines 1980). During the Middle Horizon (A.D. 600–1000; in certain regional chronologies this period overlaps with the EIP), two expansive polities emerged, including the Wari of the central highlands and the Tiwanaku of the south-central highlands. The encounters and interactions between Wari and Tiwanaku polities with groups outside their homelands is a lively topic of debate in the Andes (e.g., Castillo and Jennings 2012; Isbell and McEwan 1991; Jennings 2010; Nash and Williams 2004; Schreiber 1992, 2001; Topic and Topic 2010; Vranich and Stanish 2013). Of these two polities, the Wari appears to have been the only group to interact with populations of north coastal Peru, evidenced primarily by Wari material culture in elite funerary contexts in the Huarmey Valley, the Jequetepeque Valley, and the Moche Valley at Huaca de la Luna (Castillo et al. 2012; Rucabado and Castillo 2003; Shimada 1990; Uceda and Morales 2013).<sup>7</sup>

Ultimately, the north coast of Peru witnessed a series of profound social and political changes during the EIP. Shifting the focus away from large monumental centers and mortuary contexts, we can use the household as a basic analytic unit (*sensu* Wilk and Rathje 1982; see Aldenderfer and Stanish 1993; Bawden 1982b; Bermann 1994; Moore 2012; Robin 2003; Wilk and Ashmore 1988; Wilk and Netting 1984) to examine how women, men, and children produced and reproduced status-based, gendered, and cultural identities during this period of immense cultural change through the practices of their daily lives. An analysis of foodways provides a critical lens for understanding these issues. I now discuss current understandings of food systems, in the north coast more broadly and in the Moche

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Neither Billman (1996) nor Boswell (2016) encountered any Wari ceramics in their pedestrian surveys of the lower/middle and upper Sinsicap valleys, respectively. Outside of elite mortuary contexts, current understandings of Wari interaction with local north coastal populations are not well understood.

Valley specifically, and discuss the limited paleoethnobotanical data that are available for the Moche Valley.

#### **Current Understandings of South American Food Systems**

Within the diverse South American continent, three well-developed agricultural systems were documented at the time of European contact: (1) low-altitude farming in the eastern lowlands and western coast, based on the cultivation of root crops and maize; (2) mid-elevation Andean systems dominated by maize, beans, and tubers; and (3) high-altitude systems based on potato and other root crops, quinoa, and camelid herding (llamas and alpacas). Scholars continue to debate when food production began and how these agricultural systems developed (e.g., Lentz 1999; Parsons 1970; Pearsall 1992, 2007, 2008; Piperno 1991, 2011; Rossen 2011).

Evidence suggests that by 5,000 B.C., a number of plants were being cultivated in South America, with evidence for use of cultivated plants becoming increasingly abundant from 4,000 to 1200 B.C. These plants include maize (*Zea mays*) introduced from Mesoamerica, gourd (*Lagenaria siceraria*), cultivated legumes (*Arachis hypogeae*, *Canavalia plagiosperma, Phaseolus vulgaris, Phaseolus lunatus*), squashes (*Cucurbita* spp.), chili peppers (*Capsicum* spp.), cotton (*Gossypium barbadense*), quinoa (*Chenopodium quinoa*), potato (*Solanum tuberosum*), sweet potato (*Ipomoea batata*), avocado (Persea americana), guava (*Psidium guajava*), lucuma (*Pouteria lucuma*), and the stimulant coca (*Erythroxylon novogranatense*) (e.g., Bryant 2003; Chiou et al. 2014; Duncan et al. 2009; Perry et al. 2007; Piperno 2011; Pipernot and Dillehay 2008; Piperno and Smith 2012; Piperno and Stothert 2003; Piperno et al. 2000; Zarillo et al. 2008), along with other indigenous root crops such as arrowroot (*Maranta arundinaceae*), jícama (*Pachyrrhizus*  spp.), lerén (*Calathea* spp.), manioc (*Manihot esculenta*), oca (*Oxalis tuberosa*), and yam (*Dioscorea* spp.) (e.g., Chandler-Ezell et al. 2006; Dickau et al. 2007; Iriarte 2007; Piperno 2006:47; 2011).

Piperno and Dillehay (2008:19) also have established the South American domestication of pacay (*Inga feuillei*) by 6850–5650 B.C., indicating that people domesticated both tree crops and root crops prior to the domestication of weedy annuals in South America. These data have led researchers to suggest that societies developed significant food production systems in South America by 7250 B.C. (Dillehay et al. 2007; Piperno and Dillehay 2008). The documentation of plant cultivation from early sites is not without interpretive problems, and scholars are continually revising chronologies for the origins of domestication for certain taxa, often in light of new data from high-precision direct AMS dating of macroremains, along with advances in microbotanical, isotopic, chemical, and genetic studies.

Margaret Towle's seminal work, *The Ethnobotany of Pre-Columbian Peru* (1961), drew together all of the plant data available at the time from early excavations on the desert coast of Peru (although she herself never visited Peru). Today the Peruvian coast remains a primary source of data on the origins and evolution of agriculture in South America. Though few South American crops are native to the coast, many were eventually introduced and grown there under irrigation, and desiccated remains have preserved in exceptional form at some sites in hyper-arid desert conditions. Of all cultigens grown in coastal Peru, maize has received the most attention; indeed, preoccupation with the domestication, spread, and intensification of maize throughout the New World remains an overarching theme and a subject of lively debate within and outside the field of paleoethnobotany. A highly

productive and storable crop, maize underwrote the expansion of the Late Horizon Inka empire (A.D. 1450–1540) (Bray 2009; Cobo 1979; Morris 1979; Murra 1980, 1986; Pizarro 1965[1571]; Poma de Ayala 1987[1615]; Staller 2006) and by inference other earlier polities (e.g., Gagnon 2006:253; Goldstein et al. 2009; Finucane et al. 2006; Hastorf 1990; Hastorf and Johannessen 1993; Hayashida 2009; Moore 1989; Ramirez 1996; Sayre et al. 2012; Schreiber 1992; Valdez 2006; Valdez et al. 2010; Wright et al. 2003). Maize continues to be a valuable agricultural product and subsistence commodity in the Andes today, with hundreds of varieties adapted to local environmental conditions and culinary preferences (Hastorf et al. 2006:431), as well as through its central role in ceremonies and religious rituals, particularly in the form of chicha (Hastorf and Johannessen 1993; Jennings 2005; Jennings and Bowser 2009; Logan et al. 2012; Morris 1979; Weismantel 1991).

Recent genetic studies confirm that maize domestication occurred only once (ca. 7150 B.C.), most likely from a population of wild teosinte (*Zea mays* ssp. *parviglumis*) that grew in the lower Balsas River valley of Guerrero, Mexico (Bennetzen et al. 2001; Matsuoka et al. 2002). Maize was introduced into South America as early as 4050–3050 B.C., evidenced by starch grains from food residues in early ceramics from sites in Ecuador (Zarillo et al. 2008; see Pearsall 2002, 2003, 2004; Piperno 2003). Local Peruvian maize varieties (identified from macrobotanical and microbotanical remains) arose as early as 4750 B.C. in northern Peru (Grobman et al. 2012) and no later than 2050 B.C. in Peru's southern highlands (Perry et al. 2007). Piperno (2011) argues that interandean valleys were major routes for the rapid dispersal of maize after it entered South America, citing the high number of sites with early maize in the Cauca Valley of southwestern Colombia.

Paleoethnobotanical research in North Coastal Peru

Shelia Pozorski's (1976, 1979, 1982) research on Moche Valley subsistence, which includes archaeobotanical data from the Preceramic period (2500–1800 B.C.) through the Late Intermediate and Late Horizon periods (A.D. 1000–1532), is one of the major contributions to our knowledge of subsistence practices for the Peruvian north coast. Pozorski's study evaluated archaeobotanical and faunal data from 11 Moche Valley sites spanning that timeframe. She argued that a shift away from consumption of marine resources towards a focus on irrigation agriculture occurred during the Initial Period ca. 1800 B.C., and that over time, maize began to dominate species inventories. Pozorski (1979:181-182) envisioned incremental changes in provisioning strategies through time, which culminated in the centralized, redistributive system of the Chimu empire during the Late Intermediate and Late Horizon periods (A.D. 1000–1532) in the Moche Valley, based on specialization of agricultural production and emphasis on camelids and cultivated crops over marine fauna and wild plants.

Pozorski (1976, 1979, 1982) presents compelling arguments for her interpretations of north coast subsistence change that have been widely accepted by regional scholars. However, more robust sampling and analytical methods have developed in the past 40 years since those subsistence data were collected. The main weakness of Pozorski's study is that not all the excavations were screened, and the midden excavation was screened through <sup>1</sup>/<sub>4</sub>inch mesh, biasing her recovery toward large desiccated plant remains. Furthermore, she used a unique method of quantitative analysis of food remains that estimated the volume of plant foods based on plant part (e.g., stems, seeds) for dietary reconstruction, rendering comparative use of her data problematic.
Analysis of bulk soil samples and the use of quantitative measures including ubiquity (Godwin 1956; Hubbard 1975, 1976, 1980; Popper 1988; Willcox 1974), density (Miller 1988; Scarry 1986), and other abundance measures can be used to more rigorously assess diachronic change in plant assemblages, discussed further in Chapter 4. Moreover, Pozorski's EIP data derive specifically from Moche III and Moche IV (i.e., Early/Middle Moche) midden contexts from the Huacas de Moche in the lower Moche Valley—lacking are data from Gallinazo-phase (A.D. 1–200) contexts, *before* the Moche polity consolidated, or from food-producing households outside of the polity's capital. Pozorski analyzed data from the Salinar-phase (400–1 B.C.) Cerro Arena site discussed above; however, according to Pozorski (1979:175), almost no plant remains were preserved at Cerro Arena. This issue is likely related to a couple of factors: (1) Pozorski only examined desiccated plant material, which would be unlikely to preserve at a middle valley site often engulfed in garua (low hanging cloud fog); and (2) Pozorski and colleagues used ¼ inch screens in their excavations and therefore were unlikely to recover any small plant parts or seeds.

Pozorski (1979:176) argues that the plant data from the Moche Huacas indicate efforts to increase agricultural production, citing the emergence of common beans, cotton, gourd, maize, peanuts, and squash as major crop plants that were cultivated as new and larger areas were opened to irrigation. She also suggests that fruits decreased in importance; I revisit this interpretation in this dissertation and present data that refute that assertion in Chapter 4, through a comparison of data from the preceding Salinar and Gallinazo/Early Moche phases. She also presents data from Galindo and suggests that "Moche concern with increased production of storable plant products was essentially maintained," (Pozorski 1979:177) but that unequal cultigen frequencies and decreases in seed size suggest that

agricultural outlook had narrowed and that maize and common bean production was emphasized at the expense of other cultigens, especially gourd and squash. I revisit this interpretation in Chapter 4 as well.

As discussed in Chapter 2, Billman et al. (2017) revise Pozorski's (1976, 1979, 1982) interpretations of Chimu provisioning strategies based on the analysis of plant remains from the hinterland site of Cerro la Virgen. I analyzed the paleoethnobotanical data for that project, which we used to update interpretations about forced resettlement and farming of Chimu state fields. We document broad-based strategies of field cultivation, arboriculture, and wild plant collection in the rural sustaining area of Chan Chan, and argue that aside from fulfilling potential tribute demands, Cerro la Virgen households appear to have been relatively autonomous. Rather than specialists, households appear to have been largely self-sufficient with regards to food production, combining farming with fishing and shellfishing, although they did depend on higher authorities for access to irrigation water.

Cutright (2009, 2011, 2015) addresses similar questions of Chimu expansion and the impact on food practices of incorporated populations that supplied urban settlements. She considers plant data from Pedregal, a rural settlement in the Jequetepeque Valley, before and during Chimu expansion, and discusses both change and continuity in food production and consumption. Her data indicate that the production of agricultural staples such as corn and cotton intensified during the Chimu occupation of Pedregal; however, culinary equipment (including ceramics) and the overall range of household activities remained the same. Broadly, Cutright's arguments support Pozorski's in that the Chimu appear to have been able to establish political control and solicit the mobilization of agricultural products from conquered rural settlements in to urban centers. However, according to Cutright (2015:64),

this establishment of political control occurred without a radical reorganization of rural domestic economies (*sensu* Billman et al. 2017). Long-standing interpretations based on faunal data are being revised in light of advances in sampling and recovery techniques as well; for example, in her analysis of household excavation data from the site of Pampa Grande in the Lambayeque Valley, Johnson (2010:250) found no relationship between status and consumption of camelid meat (or of any other food item) and no indication of centralized management of herds, as proposed by Shimada (1994:189) and Pozorski (1979) for other Moche sites.

Aside from Pozorski's seminal work, paleoethnobotany in the Moche Valley and in neighboring north coast valleys has been extremely limited. Gumerman's (1991, 1994a, 2002) classic case study of status delineation in foodways during the Lambayeque (A.D. 1000–1370) occupation of Pacatnamu in the Jequetepeque Valley is the most widely cited. His study revealed that commoners relied more heavily on wild plants and marine resources, whereas elites consumed more camelid meat and had greater access to chili peppers and coca (Gumerman 1991; 2002:244-245)<sup>8</sup>. Gumerman (1994b, 2002) also considers food practices in Moche burial offerings, through an analysis of plant remains from burials from the Moche occupation at Pacatnamu that began ca. A.D. 300. His study revealed that maize and seaweed (*Gigartina chamissoi*) were the most common plants in Moche burial offerings, and that there was an even distribution of taxa in burials regardless of social standing.

Food for the living appeared to have been different, as data recovered from middens indicated a heavy reliance on marine food, and maize with higher row numbers appears to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> These markers of elite status clearly are socially contingent; at the Wari site of Cerro Baul in southern Peru, plants that mark elite status are coca, tobacco (*Nicotiana tabacum*), and cactus fruit (*Opuntia* spp.), whereas maize, beans, peanuts, chenopods, and chili peppers were accessible across the social spectrum (Moseley et al. 2005:17270).

have been selected as food for the dead (Gumerman 1994b:406). Cutright (2011) documented higher amounts of maize in Moche burial offerings than in domestic contexts at the site of Farfán in the Jequetepeque Valley, reporting that domestic contexts included a wider variety of resources than burials, including fruits. With regards to the organization of mortuary rituals, Gumerman (2010:124) argues that the intensity of mortuary feasting at the Moche center of El Brujo in the Chicama Valley attests to the importance of food in these types of rituals among the Moche, but that the types of foods used indicate kin-level instead of state-centered organization of feasts.

Data from earlier EIP sites, particularly related to the development of the Southern Moche polity and from domestic habitation sites, are lacking. To date, there are no published studies on Gallinazo phase subsistence, with the exception of early work by Junius Bird (1948, see Bird and Bird 1980) and Margaret Towle (1952), who described desiccated plant remains from Huaca Prieta in the Chicama Valley and Castillo de Tomoval and Huaca de la Cruz in the Virú Valley, respectively. Bird and Bird (1980) discuss the morphological characteristics of maize from the Gallinazo phase midden deposits excavated by Bird (1948) at Huaca Prieta, and Towle (1952) lists the inventory of plant remains recovered from middens at Castillo de Tomoval and Huaca de la Cruz, which yielded desiccated maize cobs, peanuts, varieties of beans, squashes, and various fleshy fruits. Other than identifying the plants recovered, no inferences or conclusions were made about how these plants were used or processed.

Proxy measures have been employed by Moche Valley researchers to examine agricultural strategies during the Gallinazo/Early Moche phases, including the analysis of chipped stone hoes (Surridge 2010), agro-ecological zonation modeling with GIS (Fariss

2012), and canal irrigation requirements (Billman 1996, 2002). A limited number of Master's theses were produced under the Moche Foodways Archaeological Project directed by George (Wolf) Gumerman IV from 1997-2000 in the Moche Valley (Ryser 1998; Tate 1998; see Gumerman and Briceño 2003), along with a few other studies in the Chicama (Attarian 1996; Hough 1999), Jequetepeque (Mort 2010), and Virú Valleys (Dionne 2002; Masur 2012). However, these theses either focused on a single plant food category, such as maize (Tate 1998), beans (Ryser 1998, see also Ryser 2008), or peanuts (Masur 2012), or do not report sufficient raw data to permit quantitative comparisons (Attarian 1996; Dionne 2002; Hough 1999; Mort 2010). Furthermore, none of these paleoethnobotanical studies have been published, with the exception of Ryser's bean study, which does not report raw data and focuses primarily on the significance of beans in Moche iconography (Ryser 2008), and none of these scholars continued to conduct paleoethnobotanical research in Peru *after* the completion of their M.A. projects.

The time therefore is ripe to reconsider changes in foodways during the EIP, and resulting implications for labor, gender, and status-based inequalities, through a detailed paleoethnobotanical study that uses modern and systematic recovery and analytical techniques. I now turn to a discussion of the five domestic habitation sites whose excavations yielded the paleoethnobotanical data considered in this dissertation.

### **Study Sites**

All of the sites considered had EIP domestic occupations, evidenced by the presence of masonry hearth compounds, patios, hearths, storage rooms, and large *batanes* (grinding stones). With the exception of Galindo, these sites do not have civic/ceremonial architecture. For the three sites investigated by the Moche Origins Project (discussed below), I refer to

site numbers rather than longer site names throughout this dissertation, primarily to maintain consistency with graphical displays of data that include the shorter site numbers (Figure

3.1).



Figure 3.1 Map of the Moche Valley, Peru, with relevant sites labeled.

La Poza

La Poza represents the only excavated habitation site with Salinar components in the Moche Valley other than the site of Cerro Arena, where Brennan (1978, 1980, 1982) conducted excavations of elite residences, public ceremonial architecture, possible specialized administrative facilities, and non-elite domestic architecture. As discussed above, Pozorski (1979:175) analyzed plant data from the site, but reports that almost no plant remains were preserved, likely a result of sampling and analytical strategies. Bulk soil samples were collected from the La Poza site in 2012 (discussed in detail in Chapter 4), presenting an opportunity to reevaluate plant subsistence practices during this period.

La Poza, also known as Pampa La Cruz, is located on a marine terrace on the coast, towards the southern end of Huanchaco Bay (see Figure 3.1). Excavations at this site were

conducted by various researchers in the twentieth century, including Iriarte (1965); Donnan, as part of the Chan Chan Moche Valley Project (Donnan and Mackey 1978); and Barr (1991; Barr et al. 1986), although these researchers did not collect soil samples. The site was excavated more recently by Gabriel Prieto and Victor Campaña as a salvage project, el Proyecto de Evaluación Arqueológico con Excavaciones en las Lomas de Huanchaco (PEALLO) in 2012 (Prieto and Campaña 2013; see Millaire et al. 2016). The site had suffered from heavy looting, and previous municipal authorities of the District of Huanchaco had sold hundreds of lots in the archaeological zone (Prieto and Campaña 2013:17). Currently, the area that the site occupies is known as "Las Lomas de Huanchaco." Prieto and Campaña (2013:4) estimate that there are approximately 200 houses within the perimeter of the archaeological zone, representing a population of 5,000 people.

Prieto and Campaña placed a series of 2-X-2 meter units across the site in areas that they could access (including in streets and public parks). In some cases these units were expanded if features were documented. Excavations revealed that La Poza was initially occupied by people who used Salinar-style pottery (ca. 400–1 B.C.) and built one of mounds at the site, designated Montículo II. Houses featured masonry stone walls, and the ceramic chronology places domestic occupation in the Salinar and Gallinazo phases, with later Moche and Chimu cemetery occupations. The Salinar domestic occupation was the most extensive of the residential areas exposed at the site. Some occupation layers evince a coexistence of Salinar style with Gallinazo style ceramics (i.e., Virú style, see Millaire and Morlion 2009), primarily in the area to the southeast of Montículo I, a second platform built during the EIP. Prieto and Campaña (2013:4) suggest that these ceramics considered to be

Gallinazo style are actually a continuation of Salinar. The lower area of the site also has Middle Moche phase households and burials (Donnan and Mackey 1978).

Radiocarbon dates from wood charcoal recovered from excavations by Prieto and Campaña of the Salinar component range from 390–116 B.C., consistent with date ranges for the period. I selected three carbonized specimens from annual plants (maize [*Zea mays*], avocado [*Persea americana*] and tillandsia [*Tillandsia* spp.]) for three additional AMS dates, discussed below. Analysis of materials recovered from the 2013 excavations is still ongoing; thus, the specific nature of daily life for Salinar phase residents at La Poza currently is poorly understood. As a result, I include La Poza in my broader diachronic comparison, but I am unable to tease out patterns of plant use within different households or social spaces based on the limited data available for this site and time period.

 Table 3.3 Radiocarbon dates from the Salinar phase component at La Poza (adapted from Millaire et al. 2016: Table S8).

Lab ID	Context	Material	<sup>14</sup> C y BP	Calibrated 2-σ range
PSU-5538	Test pit 18	Wood charcoal	2195 ± 30 BP	363–183 B.C.
BETA 433940	Test pit 51	Wood charcoal	$2170 \pm 30 \text{ BP}$	360–116 B.C.
BETA 433941	Test pit 50	Wood charcoal	$2240 \pm 30 \text{ BP}$	390–205 B.C.

#### MV-224

MV-224, also known as West Cerro-León, initially was recorded by Brian Billman during his 1990-1991 surface survey of the middle Moche Valley. Billman (1996:244-245) identified the site as one of two fortified settlements dating to the Gallinazo phase (A.D. 1-200) in the middle valley. As discussed above, during this time period, large areas of the Moche Valley were abandoned by coastal groups, and the population aggregated in the lower middle valley. Cerro Oreja appears to have developed into the paramount center of a centralized polity that controlled much of the valley (Billman 1996; Carcelén 1995; see Gagnon 2006, 2008; Gagnon and Wiesen 2013). Information on the Gallinazo Phase in the Moche Valley is primarily drawn from survey data; three large Gallinazo phase sites (Cruz Blanca, Cerro Oreja, and MV-74) were excavated during the Chan Chan Moche Valley Project (Billman 1996:242), but none of these excavations have been published or sampled with contemporary recovery methods. Excavations at MV-224 were conducted in 2009 by the Moche Origins Project, directed by Brian Billman and Jesús Briceño Rosario. This project has produced the only coastal Gallinazo phase household excavation data in the Moche Valley available for study to date.

MV-224 is a located on the south side of the middle Moche Valley on a hill between Quebradas del León and Alto de las Guitarras (see Figure 3.1). The site features between 25 and 50 residential compounds spread over a 1.1 ha area, along a hill slope between two large *quebradas*, or dry drainages. Habitation terraces extend from the summit down to the base of the hill and are densely packed between two ridges that run off the hill. The site is fortified by a substantial wall, approximately 1-m thick and between 1.5 and 2 m high, which runs along the northern base of the hill (Billman 1996:245). Based on artifact concentration in the construction and terrace fill, initial occupations may have been located at the base and then moved farther up slope. Excavations yielded relatively high quantities of Castillo Incised and Modeled sherds, diagnostic of the Gallinazo phase, while Moche sherds were rare or absent. Billman's (1996) analysis of ceramics collected from his pedestrian survey concluded that Gallinazo-phase ceramics from the middle Moche Valley are essentially identical to the Gallinazo-phase types defined in the neighboring Virú Valley (see Millaire and Morlion 2009). These ceramics evince clear similarities with ceramics

recovered from the Santa Valley as well, including from the San Juanito, San Nicolas, and El Castillo sites excavated by the Santa Valley Project of the Université de Montréal (Chapdelaine et al. 2009). To provide further chronological control, I selected four carbonized maize specimens from MV-224 for direct AMS dates, discussed below.

An important question regarding MV-224 is whether its residents had hostile or cooperative relations with nearby highland-occupied communities, including at MV-225 (discussed below). While fortifications suggest an interest in defense, the presence of fortifications does not directly indicate that violence occurred. Rather than purely bellicose relations between highland and coastal occupants of the Moche Valley, valley residents may have been allies, banding together against threats from people inhabiting nearby valleys. In the neighboring Santa Valley, researchers suggest that the positioning of defensive sites relates more to threats from nearby valleys than from highland colonists during the Gallinazo phase (Wilson 1988:193; see Hubert 2014:60). More fine-grained analyses of architecture and materials from MV-224 are necessary to clarify the nature of this dynamic.

Besides the initial survey and subsequent mapping of visible architecture (Farris 2012), only one season of excavation has been carried out at MV-224, and analysis of artifacts has been preliminary. While Surridge (2010) has documented the lithic material from the site (primarily stone hoes), overall the residential occupation at MV-224 is not particularly well understood. Furthermore, the site habitations have been subjected to colluvial erosion and looting, resulting in mixed deposits and some difficulty in associating deposits with particular structures and their corresponding social/domestic groups. Like La Poza, I include MV-224 in my broader diachronic comparison, but I am unable to tease out intra-site patterns plant use based on the limited data available for this site.

MV-225

In contrast, MV-225, also known as Cerro León, was the focus of six seasons of excavation and mapping from 2002 to 2008 by the Moche Origins Project (Billman et al. 2000, 2001, 2004, Briceño and Billman 2007, 2008, 2009; Briceño et al. 2006; Fariss 2008, 2012; Ringberg 2012; Surridge 2010). The site was initially recorded by Billman in his pedestrian survey in 1990-1991 as one of 113 sites in the middle Moche valley with large quantities of nonlocal ceramics, similar in paste, vessel form, and decoration to the EIP ceramics from the highland areas of the Moche, Virú, and Chicama drainages (Topic and Topic 1982). Architecture at the site covers 8.64 ha on a hill east of MV-224 and has been divided into ten areas that feature various levels of defensibility and investment of labor. The bulk of excavations at MV-225 focused on three domestic compounds in Area 1 of the site, designated Compounds 1, 3, and 6.

Compound 1 represents the largest known residence dating to the highland occupation of the middle valley, and may have been the home of the paramount elite of the largest polity of highland colonists (Billman et al. 2004; Briceño and Billman 2007, 2008, 2009; Ringberg 2012). The other two compounds, Compounds 3 and 6, represent an intermediate status of residential architecture. Radiocarbon dates from maize kernel and cob fragments reported by Huckleberry and Billman (2003) and Ringberg (2012) place the highland occupation of MV-225 during the Gallinazo/Early Moche phases (A.D. 1–300), an occupation that predates the occupation of the urban sector of the Huacas de Moche reported by Uceda et al. (2008). The MV-225 dates also fall within the range of Millaire's (2010) dates from the residential sector at the Gallinazo Group.

Lab ID	Context	Material	<sup>14</sup> C y BP	Calibrated 2-σ range
BETA 294056 <sup>1</sup>	Feature 32	Maize	$1830 \pm 30 \text{ BP}$	A.D. 134-346
BETA 294055 <sup>1</sup>	Feature 32	Maize	$1890 \pm 30 \text{ BP}$	A.D. 81-254
BETA 294054 <sup>1</sup>	Feature 44.01	Maize	$1780 \pm 30 \text{ BP}$	A.D. 240-402
CAMS-74945 <sup>2</sup>	Room block beneath Wall 1	Wood Charcoal	$1910 \pm 40 \text{ BP}$	A.D. 59-254
CAMS-74946 <sup>2</sup>	Room block beneath Wall 1	Wood Charcoal	$1780 \pm 50 \text{ BP}$	A.D. 209-425
CAMS-74947 <sup>2</sup>	Room block beneath Wall 1	Wood Charcoal	$1940 \pm 30 \text{ BP}$	A.D. 48-237

Table 3.4 Radiocarbon dates from MV-225 (adapted from Ringberg 2012 and Huckleberry and Billman 2003).

<sup>1</sup>Ringberg 2012:Table 5.7.1

<sup>2</sup>Huckleberry and Billman 2003: Table 3

Detailed analyses of ceramics (Ringberg 2012) and architectural data (Farriss 2012; Ringberg 2012), and preliminary analyses of lithic data (Surridge 2010) have been completed for MV-225 and reported in various dissertations and Master's theses. Excavation data indicate that highland colonists from the Otuzco Basin and Carabamba Plateau occupied the site (as opposed to an indication of trade or exchange networks). Exchanges likely took place between the migrant community that occupied MV-225 and local coastal communities (including MV-224), but highland settlers appeared to have lived at MV-225, while maintaining relationships with their communities of origin in the highlands. Highland ceramics identified at MV-225 by Ringberg (2012) have different vessel forms and pastes than local coastal wares, and are consistent with descriptions of ceramics from Otuzco Basin and Carabamba Plateau by Topic and Topic (1982). A highland presence has been recorded in neighboring valleys as well; for example, at the site of San Nicolas in the Santa Valley, over a third of decorated ceramics were Recuay imports from the highlands (Choronzey 2009:13; Hubert 2016). Highland-style material culture is present in the middle Chillón valley on the central coast as well, which Dillehay (1976) argues involved both conquest as well as multi-ethnic settlement. Highland-coastal interactions on the EIP north coast have

been documented in regional settlement surveys for the Casma, Chao, Virú, Nepeña, and Lurín Valleys as well (Daggett 1983; Patterson et al. 1982; Topic and Topic 1982, 1983; Wilson 1988). However, the highland presence in the Moche Valley at MV-225 is the first to be explored through intensive excavations supported by AMS dates.

Fariss (2012) argues that highland settlement patterns in the middle Moche Valley, initially interpreted as defensive in nature, may not have been for defensive purposes; rather, the irrigation expansion witnessed during this phase lessened competition between groups and supported a larger population that co-existed peacefully. According to Ringberg (2012:108), daily life at MV-225 "centered around daily subsistence and craft production, ancestor-centered ritual, and hosting public, large-scale events," citing the evidence of large patio/terrace spaces for public gatherings, and ceramic assemblages that include fineware serving vessels and jars for chicha production. With a large sample of excavation data available from MV-225, I examine (1) which resources highland migrants were actually targeting upon their colonization of the valley, and (2) how foodways were spatially organized at MV-225 with respect to gender and status-based divisions of labor.

#### MV-83

MV-83, also known as Ciudad de Dios, is located on the north side of the middle Moche Valley (see Figure 3.1), directly above the modern rural village of Ciudad de Dios and approximately 18 km from the coast. The site covers approximately 3.3 ha and consists of five ridges about 50 m above the valley floor designated as site areas (Areas 1-5). During his 1990-1991 pedestrian survey of the middle Moche Valley, Billman (1996) mapped visible surface architecture and dated the site to the Middle Moche phase (A.D. 400–700)

based on his ceramic analysis. I selected three carbonized maize specimens from MV-83 for direct AMS dates, discussed below.

Within the site boundaries there are two ridges, or site areas, containing large, wellconstructed masonry domestic compounds (Areas 2 and 3), surrounded by the remains of smaller *quincha* (wattle and daub) and masonry domestic structures (Areas 1, 4, and 5). Structures are interpreted as domestic based on the presence of batanes (grinding stones), plainware sherds, debitage, lithics, and midden deposits; furthermore, there is no ceremonial or public architecture at the site. This site was excavated by the Moche Origins Project from 1998 to 2000.

The residences located in Area 2 of the site represent some of the largest known Moche phase habitations in the valley; Billman (1996; Billman et al. 1999, 2000, 2002) suggests that they may represent the homes of paramount elites in the middle Moche Valley. Area 3 displays intermediate-sized architecture, while Areas 1, 4, and 5 contain smaller and less elaborate structures, interpreted to have housed retainers and craft specialists, including metalworkers and *chicha* brewers (Billman et al. 1999, 2000, 2002). High quantities of fineware serving vessels, including *floreros*, *cantaros*, neckless jars, and metal objects have led researchers (Billman et al. 1999, 2000, 2002; Gumerman and Briceño 2000) to suggest that the MV-83 residents were relatively wealthy and enjoyed a high social status. The association between the neckless jar form and chicha production has been documented elsewhere on the North Coast (Moore 1989), suggesting that Ciudad de Dios households were engaged in mobilizing masa (work parties) through the redistribution of chicha, coca, and other consumables. Billman (2010) argues that by sponsoring masa, MV-83 residents could have functioned as an intermediate node in the Moche administrative network,

providing a connection between the rural populations for the middle Moche valley and paramount elites at the Huacas de Moche.

As a Middle Moche phase site, MV-83 dates to one of the most prosperous periods of expansion for the Southern Moche polity, as construction of public works, including roads, monuments, and irrigation canals, occurred on an unprecedented scale, particularly in the Moche and Santa Valleys (Billman 1996:310). Large-scale construction continued at the Huacas de Moche, the largest site in the valley at this time, and a new settlement hierarchy ensured that no site in the valley was more than approximately 5.5 km away from an administrative center (Billman 1996:313). Paramount centers were established as part of a three-tiered hierarchy of sites, and settlement shifted closer to the coast (Billman 1996:331, 2002:392)

Excavation of Middle Moche households from the urban sector of the Huacas de Moche (Chapdelaine 2001; Montoya et al. 2004:215-223; Tello et al. 2004a:250-256; Tello et al. 2004b: 277-289) and MV-83 (Billman et al. 1999, 2000, 2001; Gumerman and Briceño 2003) reveal that painted ceramic servingwares (*floreros, cantaros*, and bottles) were used in homes along with musical instruments (rattles, whistles, and trumpets) and ceramic figurines (see Ringberg 2008). As described by Billman (2010:190), these types of ceramic artifacts were found on the floors of patios and rooms in domestic structures, in formal kitchens, and in every domestic refuse deposit excavated at the site. This suite of artifacts including painted servingwares, musical instruments, and figurines is found at Middle Moche phase domestic habitation sites throughout the Moche Valley, "from the fishing village at Pampa Cruz, to agricultural settlements near Milagro, to the upper reaches of the middle valley above Simbal and Poroto" (Billman 2010:190; see also Billman 1996). Billman argues that

this assemblage is suggestive of households involved in the serving of food and drink in special vessels.

In contrast, surface surveys in the Moche Valley (Billman 1996) and household excavations at Santa-Rosa Quirihuac, an Early Moche phase domestic site, indicate that these types of ceramic items may not have been used in domestic contexts during the Gallinazo and Early Moche phases (Gumerman and Briceño 2003; Mehaffey 1998). These types of ceramics, including serving vessels (e.g., bowls, plates), figurines, and musical instruments, are rare in Gallinazo and Early Moche phase sites (e.g., Bennett 1950; Billman 1996; Ford and Willey 1949; Strong and Evans 1952). Archaeobotanical data recovered from MV-83 households therefore have the potential to contribute to discussions of the ways in which foods (particularly maize) were prepared and served, in addition to agricultural strategies. I include MV-83 in my broader diachronic comparison to explore both issues. Soil samples from MV-83 were preliminarily analyzed by Celeste Gagnon and Kimberly Schaeffer (Gagnon and Schaeffer 2002); I reanalyzed these samples and updated their identifications for this dissertation (discussed in Chapter 4).

#### Galindo

The site of Galindo is located at the base of Cerro Galindo, which marks the north bank of the valley neck of the middle Moche Valley, across the Moche River from Cerro Oreja (see Figure 3.1). The site of Galindo has been the subject of intensive investigation since the 1970s, with studies by Geoffrey Conrad (1974), Garth Bawden (1977, 1978, 1982a, 1982b) and Shelia Pozorski (1976, 1979), in association with the Chan Chan Moche Valley project (Moseley and Day 1982; Moseley and Mackey 1974). The associated projects at Galindo, along with the projects at the site of Moche (Pozorski 1976, 1979; Topic 1977,

1982), were important contributions to Moche studies in that they included the first in-depth examinations of residential patterns and the subsistence economies of Moche political centers. More recent excavations took place at Galindo during the Galindo Archaeological Project (GAP), directed by Gregory Lockard and Francisco Luis Valle (Lockard 2001, 2002, 2003, 2005). As previous researchers that worked at the site in the 1970s and 1980s did not collect soil samples, I discuss data only from the GAP excavations in this dissertation.

Excavations took place over the course of three field seasons from 2000-2002. Excavations were divided into areas, subareas, and units; areas and subareas were later reclassified into architectural units (e.g., structures, rooms, terraces). Excavations took place in natural or culturally meaningful units. According to Lockard (2009:283), the primary goal of this project was to excavate residences of different status groups in order to examine the political and economic power of Galindo's Late Moche rulers, and to compare it to that of rulers at antecedent and contemporary north coast centers. Fieldwork included the excavation of a stratigraphic cut across a large defensive wall that extends along the base of Cerro Galindo, along with excavations in residential and civic/ceremonial contexts. The residential excavations included: three low-status Moche residences (Structures 39, 40, 50); a low-status Moche storage structure (Structure 46); two intermediate-status Moche residences (Structures 51 and 52); and two high- status Moche residential structures (Structures 41 and 42). The civic ceremonial contexts included: Platform B and Terrace 2 of the Huaca de las Lagartijas; Platform A and Plazas 1 and 3 of the Huaca de las Abejas; and three residential structures (Structures 43, 44, 45) within the plazas of the Huaca de las Abejas. The GAP also excavated three Chimu residences (structures 47, 48, and 49), which I do not consider in this dissertation.

The most substantial contribution of Lockard's project was the revision of Galindo's placement in Moche Valley chronology relative to the Huacas de Moche (Lockard 2009). It was previously assumed that the Huacas de Moche were abandoned ca. A.D. 600 (marked by the end of production of the Moche IV ceramic style), and that people residing at the Moche Huacas moved to Galindo and adopted Moche V ceramic wares (Bawden 1996; Moseley and Deeds 1982). However, based on the presentation of new AMS dates from the GAP excavations, along with a comparison of recalibrated radiocarbon dates from the Huacas de Moche (see Chapdelaine 2003:Table 22.2) and the site of Cerro Maya in the Chicama Valley (see Russell 1998:Table 1), Lockard (2009) demonstrates that the site of Galindo was occupied at the same time as the Huacas de Moche (see also Chapdelaine 2001).

Lockard (2009:293-294) discusses 17 AMS date from the GAP, 13 of which date to the Moche occupation (Table 3.5). Six dates were taken from wood charcoal samples from Moche civic/ceremonial contexts (four from Platform A of the Huaca de las Abejas and two from Platform B of the Huacas de las Lagartijas, respectively). The dates from these samples range from 1441 to 1285 B.P.; Lockard's calibration of these dates produced two-sigma ranges of A.D. 572-884 and median probabilities of 647-792 (see McCormac et al. 2004). Lockard (2009:293) argues that Platforms A and B were likely built during the eighth century, as only one date had a mean probability outside of the eighth century A.D. Five AMS radiocarbon dates were taken from annuals collected from hearths in Moche residential structures, including maize cob fragments, maize kernels, and one reed (*Phragmites* spp.) fragment. The dates of these five samples also were consistent, ranging from 1373 to 1335 B.P.; Lockard's calibration produced two sigma ranges of A.D. 641-860

and median probabilities of A.D. 703-730, likely confining the residential occupation to the eighth century A.D. (for a full list of the Galindo AMS samples, see Lockard 2009:Table 4).

Lab ID	Context	Material	<sup>14</sup> C y BP	Calibrated 2σ Range
AA56787	Huaca de las Abejas, Platform A	Wood charcoal	$1285\pm32$	A.D. 688-753
AA56783	Area 103, Unit 1	Maize	$1290\pm34$	A.D. 687-882
AA56793	Huaca de las Lagartijas, Platform B	Wood charcoal	$1319\pm29$	A.D. 669-784
AA56784	Huaca de las Abejas, Platform A	Wood charcoal	$1322\pm35$	A.D. 665-828
AA56786	Huaca de las Abejas, Platform A	Wood charcoal	$1327\pm40$	A.D. 662-830
AA61598	Structure 39, Feature 1	Maize	$1335\pm36$	A.D. 659-783
AA61599	Stucture 41, Feature 1	Reed	$1341\pm36$	A.D. 659-783
AA56792	Huaca de las Artijas, Platform B	Wood charcoal	$1349\pm30$	A.D. 659-777
AA61601	Structure 42, Feature 3	Maize	$1358\pm36$	A.D. 651-779
AA61600	Structure 42, Feature 2	Maize	$1360\pm36$	A.D. 650-779
AA56782	Area 103, Unit 1	Maize	$1372\pm37$	A.D. 649-775
AA61597	Structure 40, Feature 2	Maize	$1373\pm41$	A.D. 641-779
AA56785	Huaca de las Abejas, Platform A	Wood charcoal	$1141 \pm 40$	A.D. 572-694

Table 3.5 Radiocarbon dates from Galindo (adapted from Lockard 2009: Table 4).

The Huacas de Moche thus were not abandoned prior to Galindo, with a transfer of the residential population; the sites in fact appear to be contemporaneous, with an abandonment some time around A.D. 700-800. Galindo also had a small later Chimu occupation during the late thirteenth and/or early fourteenth centuries (which post-dates the abandonment of the Huacas de Moche by nearly 500 years). While the sample size of soil samples from the Moche occupation of Galindo is too small to conduct an intra-site spatial analysis (n = 10), I incorporate Moche-phase archaeobotanical data from Galindo in my broader diachronic comparison. Soil samples from Galindo were analyzed by George (Wolf) Gumerman IV and students and are reported in Lockard's dissertation (Lockard 2005; see also Lockard 2013). I reanalyze these reported data using updated quantitative measures to

explore changes in foodways and agricultural strategies during the Late Moche phase, in comparison to earlier time periods.

# AMS Dates

Ten new AMS dates were generated for this dissertation from annual plants (maize, avocado, and tillandsia) from three of the Moche Valley sites, La Poza, MV-224, and MV-83 that lacked or had minimal radiocarbon dates available. All of the carbonized plant remains submitted for AMS dating were identified in flotation samples; annual plants were selected over wood charcoal to avoid "old wood effects" (Millaire 2010:6191; Schiffer 1996). As summarized by Koons and Alex (2014):

"Good" <sup>14</sup>C samples come from secure stratigraphic contexts and have a demonstrated association with an archaeological event (Boaretto 2009). Specifically, the measured carbon must have been incorporated into the material from atmospheric CO2 when the event we wish to date occurred (Bronk Ramsey 2008). Marine resources and wood do not meet this criterion, and will often give a date decades to centuries older than the time of their archaeological use (Kennett et al. 2002).

The samples were submitted to the Keck-Carbon Cycle AMS facility at the University of California, Irvine (UCIAMS) in 2017. Following Stuiver and Polach (1977:355), radiocarbon concentrations are reported as fractions of the Modern standard, D<sup>14</sup>C, and conventional radiocarbon age, with results corrected for isotopic fractionation (Table 3.6).

UCIAMS#	Site	Material	Context	Fraction Modern	D <sup>14</sup> C (%)	<sup>14</sup> C age (BP)
187548	La Poza	Avocado	СТ-36 RС-3-Н	$0.7571 \pm 0.0012$	$-242.9 \pm 1.2$	$2235 \pm 15$
187549	La Poza	Tillandsia	CT-36 RC-3-P	$0.7531 \pm 0.0012$	$-246.9 \pm 1.2$	$2280 \pm 15$
187550	La Poza	Maize	CT-38 RC-6	$0.7618 \pm 0.0013$	$-238.2 \pm 1.3$	$2185 \pm 15$
187551	MV-224	Maize	PD 2018 FS 9	$0.8002 \pm 0.0012$	$-199.8 \pm 1.2$	$1790 \pm 15$
187552	MV-224	Maize	PD 2023 FS 1	$0.8068 \pm 0.0014$	$-193.2 \pm 1.4$	$1725 \pm 15$
187553	MV-224	Maize	PD 2024 FS 1	$0.8017 \pm 0.0015$	$-198.3 \pm 1.5$	$1775 \pm 20$
187554	MV-224	Maize	PD 2135 FS 1	$0.8017 \pm 0.0013$	$-198.3 \pm 1.3$	$1775 \pm 15$
187555	MV-83	Maize	PD 286 FS 9	$0.8300 \pm 0.0014$	$-170.0 \pm 1.4$	$1495 \pm 15$
187556	MV-83	Maize	PD 293 FS 1	$0.8286 \pm 0.0013$	$-171.4 \pm 1.3$	$1510 \pm 15$
187557	MV-83	Maize	PD 321 FS 1	$0.8300 \pm 0.0014$	$-170.0 \pm 1.4$	$1495 \pm 15$

Table 3.6 Uncalibrated AMS dates from La Poza, MV-224, and MV-83 (report provided by UCIAMS).

I calibrated these dates using the online software application OxCal (Table 3.7, Figure 3.2). In this calibration, I also included some of the previously reported dates from MV-225 (Huckleberry and Billman 2003; Ringberg 2012) as well as some of the Galindo dates (Lockard 2009). When selecting samples from MV-225 and Galindo to include in the OxCal calibration, I excluded wood charcoal to avoid the "old wood effects" discussed above. For this reason, I did not include the previously reported dates from La Poza (Millaire et al. 2010) in my calibration, as these samples also were all wood charcoal.

Site	Sample No	Lab ID	Calibrated 2 <del>0</del> Range	%	1σ	Median
Galindo	GAL-1	AA56783 <sup>1</sup>	A.D. 658-774	95.4	38	A.D. 715
Galindo	GAL-2	AA61598 <sup>1</sup>	A.D. 639-768	95.4	36	A.D. 674
Galindo	GAL-3	AA61599 <sup>1</sup>	A.D. 639-768	95.4	36	A.D. 674
Galindo	GAL-4	AA61601 <sup>1</sup>	A.D. 611-765	95.4	32	A.D. 663
Galindo	GAL-5	AA61600 <sup>1</sup>	A.D. 610-765	95.4	32	A.D. 662
Galindo	GAL-6	AA56782 <sup>1</sup>	A.D. 598-764	95.4	30	A.D. 655
Galindo	GAL-7	AA61597 <sup>1</sup>	A.D. 595-765	95.4	34	A.D. 655
MV-83	83-1	UCI 187555	A.D. 544-605	95.4	18	A.D. 576
MV-83	83-2	UCI 187557	A.D. 544-605	95.4	18	A.D. 576
MV-83	83-3	UCI 187556	A.D. 479-604	95.4	25	A.D. 563
MV-224	224-1	UCI 187552	A.D. 254-382	95.4	38	A.D. 314
MV-224	224-2	UCI 187554	A.D. 217-331	95.4	36	A.D. 280
MV-224	224-3	UCI 187553	A.D. 170-336	95.4	41	A.D. 275
MV-224	224-4	UCI 187551	A.D. 141-323	95.4	44	A.D. 239
MV-225	225-1	BETA 294054 <sup>2</sup>	A.D. 137-335	95.4	54	A.D. 252
MV-225	225-2	BETA 294056 <sup>2</sup>	A.D. 129-381	95.4	69	A.D. 250
MV-225	225-3	BETA 294055 <sup>2</sup>	A.D. 86-311	95.5	43	A.D. 183
La Poza	LP-1	UCI 187550	358-185 B.C.	95.5	54	309 B.C.
La Poza	LP-2	UCI 187548	378-209 B.C.	95.4	47	270 B.C.
La Poza	LP-3	UCI 187549	400-257 B.C.	95.4	38	379 B.C.

Table 3.7 Calibrated AMS dates from La Poza, MV-224, MV-225, MV-83, and Galindo.

<sup>1</sup>Lockard 2009 <sup>2</sup>Ringberg 2012



Figure 2.2 Calibrated AMS Dates from La Poza, MV-224, MV-225, MV-83, and Galindo.

Overall, the dates cluster tightly and support the ceramic chronologies for the five sites discussed above. The La Poza dates fall within the expected range for the Salinar phase (400 B.C. – A.D. 1). The MV-224 dates range from 141 and 382 A.D., indicating that MV-224's occupation extended into the Early Moche phase. The MV-224 dates overlap with the

dates from MV-225, also identified as Gallinazo/Early Moche (see Ringberg 2012:121); however, it appears that MV-224 may have been occupied later into the third century A.D. than MV-225. The MV-83 dates fall within the expected range for the Middle Moche phase; indeed, the three dates cluster tightly with a median age in the late sixth century. Confirming what Lockard (2009) had already tested, the Galindo dates cluster tightly and are confined to the Late Moche phase, post-dating MV-83.

With those considerations of Moche Valley ecology, geography, cultural history, and chronology in mind, I turn to a detailed examination of the plant data recovered from the five EIP Moche Valley sites discussed above.

# CHAPTER 4

# RECONSIDERING PRE-MOCHE FARMING: A DIACHRONIC ANALYSIS OF THE PLANT DATA

This chapter discusses the plant remains recovered from the five Moche Valley sites in detail, and presents a diachronic analysis of changes in plant foodways during the Early Intermediate Period, or EIP (400 B.C. – A.D 800). I begin with a discussion of methods, including procedures for recovery, laboratory analysis, and quantification. I then present the plants identified in the La Poza, MV-224, MV-225, MV-83, and Galindo assemblages to set the stage for my quantitative analysis. This section also includes ecological descriptions and ethnobotanical uses of the plants themselves, as a background for reconstructing the organization of foodways in the Moche Valley. Next, I present my quantitative analysis as a means to explore changes in the patterns of plant food use through time. My diachronic comparison suggests that key changes occurred in the local domestic and political economies of the middle Moche Valley in advance of the dramatic expansion of the Moche polity in the A.D. 300s. Rural farmers appear to have transitioned to intensive agricultural production (including maize production) in the Gallinazo and Early Moche phases (A.D. 1-300), potentially in response to demands of coastal polities that predated the Huacas de Moche. Countering the claim that plant food intensification was orchestrated by those aspiring to *create* political hierarchies, I argue that it may have occurred in the context of larger social/religious negotiations initiated among interallied and intermarried kin groups that ultimately reached an exaggerated scale during the Moche period.

The paleoethnobotanical analysis that follows includes the identification and discussion of botanical use based on remains retrieved from 225 soil samples from the five Moche Valley sites. This project also involved the sampling of 14 ceramic sherds and three groundstone *chunga* (mano) fragments from two of the study sites, MV-224 and MV-225, for starch grain residues. While the residue data cannot be quantitatively integrated with the macrobotanical data, I discuss the identification of starch granules with respect to overall taxa inventories. Paleoethnobotanists recognize that while some assemblages can seem incredibly rich, archaeological plant assemblages represent only a fraction of what was used and deposited by humans (Wright 2014). From production/procurement to processing, consumption, discard, and recovery by archaeologists, plant remains undergo a series of natural and cultural processes that can significantly modify organic remains, resulting in assemblages that differ from original deposits. Nevertheless, scholars have developed a suite of standardized data collection and quantitative techniques that address potential depositional and recovery biases (e.g., Hastorf and Popper 1988; Marston et al. 2014; Pearsall 1989, 2000, 2015), which I discuss further below.

#### Field Recovery Procedures

## La Poza

As discussed in Chapter 3, the samples from La Poza considered in this dissertation were excavated as a part of a salvage recovery project, el Proyecto de Evaluación Arqueológico con Excavaciones en las Lomas de Huanchaco (PEALLO), directed by Gabriel Prieto and Victor Campaña (Prieto and Campaña 2013). A series of 2 X 2 m units were placed to incorporate distinctions in architecture and deposits visible from the surface (rather than in an arbitrary grid). Excavations took place in culturally determined levels and units, defined by soil changes, location, and spatially distinct features. In some cases these units were expanded upon exposure of features. Soil was not regularly screened, but a total of 23 flotation samples were judgmentally collected within features and units. Soil samples were curated at Huaca del Dragón (also referred to as Huaca Arco Iris) in La Esperanza, Trujillo and then exported to the University of California, Santa Barbara Integrative Subsistence Laboratory (UCSB ISL) in December 2015. Soil volume was not standardized during field collection but I measured and recorded volume prior to processing. As La Poza is a coastal site characterized by dry, sandy soils, I elected to dry-sieve the soil samples (Pearsall 2000:117, see Chiou et al. 2013), rather than subject them to water flotation. With no prior analyses conducted on samples from La Poza, I did not want to subject potential desiccated remains to damage from water flotation (some plant remains can expand and "explode" upon contact with water, see Pearsall 2000:81-83). Ultimately, no desiccated plant remains were recovered in my analyses (discussed below). As all of the La Poza remains were carbonized, they are quantitatively comparable to the other datasets included in this dissertation.

MV-224, MV-225, and MV-83

MV-224, MV-225, and MV-83 were excavated by the Moche Origins Project, directed by Brian Billman and Jesus Briceño Rosario (Billman et al. 1999, 2000, 2002, 2004; Briceño and Billman 2007, 2008, 2009; Briceño et al. 2006; Fariss 2012; Ringberg 2012; Surridge 2010). MV-83 was excavated between 1998-2000; MV-225 was excavated between 2002-2008; and MV-224 was excavated in 2004. Excavation goals were centered on exploring a variety of contexts, including sampling within different types of architectural features and other domestic features such as patios and middens. These methods were used

to determine which types of functional and status-related differences were visible across the sites, and to establish the durations of occupation and modes of abandonment.

Excavations at each of these sites followed the same field protocols. Units were placed to incorporate distinctions in architecture and deposits visible from the surface, rather than in an arbitrary grid. Excavations took place in culturally determined levels and units, defined by soil changes, location, and spatially distinct features. Features (e.g., rooms, hearths) were excavated in bisects or quarter-sections to ensure maximum recovery of material in stratigraphic context. Each deposit was assigned a Provenience Designation (PD) number, with associated information including structure number, context type (e.g., architectural fill, floor fill), and integrity. Excavated soil from each provenience was screened using 1/8-inch mesh and 100% of material was collected.

Standard 5-liter flotation samples were taken systematically from each level of every provenience excavated (unless otherwise noted, e.g., if a feature was too small to permit collection of a sample that was that large) and assigned a Field Specimen (FS) number. When encountered, floors were systematically sampled as well. The soil was collected in bulk without separation of any artifacts. This bulk sampling method of recovering soil samples systematically, rather than only sampling features with dense organic remains, has shown to better represent plant distribution across different household contexts (Lennstrom and Hastorf 1992, 1995; Pearsall 2000; Popper 1988). It bears noting that the Moche Origins Project follows standard North American excavation and sampling procedures; while paleoethnobotanists are increasingly contributing to data collection protocols in the field in South America, the majority of excavations that take place in the Moche Valley, on the Peruvian north coast, and in the Andes more broadly do not systematically collect soil

samples (and often do not screen excavated material), rendering limited potential for comparative analyses across sites within and between regions.

A total of 69 flotation samples were recovered from MV-224 and 451 from MV-225, which were stored in the Moche Origins Project repository at Huaca del Dragón. Some of these samples had been processed from earlier excavation seasons at MV-225; however, the majority of these soil samples had not been floated prior to 2012. In the 2012 and 2013 summer field seasons I processed most of the remaining soil samples from the MV-224 and MV-225 excavations via water flotation, with the aid of Moche Origins Project field school students and local Peruvian workers in Huanchaco, Peru. Provenience data and flotation personnel were recorded on a flotation log, along with other notes (e.g., whether soaking and re-floating heavy fraction was necessary, if there was an unusual abundance of charcoal or animal dung, etc.). I re-measured the volume of each sample before water flotation and found some deviations from the general 5 L sampling strategy (e.g., some samples were actually 4.5 or 5.5 L rather than the expected 5 L based on field protocol). Soil samples floated prior to 2012 by other Moche Origins Personnel had volume data recorded on provenience tags.

Soil samples were floated without the aid of a machine-assisted system; samples were floated in a bucket of water and agitated by hand (see Pearsall 2000:35-39). The bucket method proved effective for processing these samples, which were generally 5 L or less, and because water was not recycled between samples, there was no possibility of cross-sample contamination. The manual bucket technique also proved to be more time efficient than a machine-assisted system, as multiple flotation teams could process multiple samples simultaneously. The light fraction was captured in a fine-weave chiffon cloth that was laid

over a fine-mesh sieve placed on top of a large plastic bucket that was used to catch the floating material as water was decanted from the bucket in which the soil sample had been immersed and agitated. The heavy fraction was then collected and dried on 16<sup>th</sup>-inch fine-mesh window screens. The light-fraction chiffon bags were tied up with provenience tags and hung on a drying line.

A small number of soil samples from MV-224 and MV-225 were not floated due to time constraints during the 2013 field season; however, these unfloated samples proved beneficial as a source for artifacts for starch grain residue analysis. As soil samples were collected in bulk during the excavations at MV-224 and MV-225 without separation of artifacts, many ceramic sherds and some groundstone fragments were present in soil samples. All other sherds and lithic materials from these sites had been washed in the project laboratory during the excavation seasons in preparation for ceramic analysis by Ringberg (2012) and lithic analysis by Surridge (2010). As such, unwashed sherds from unfloated soil samples could be used to test for starch grain residues, so I judgmentally selected 20 plainware ceramic sherds and four groundstone fragments from the two sites for starch grain analysis, discussed further below. Unwashed ceramic or groundstone artifacts were not available for residue testing from the other site considered in this dissertation, a research possibility I hope to pursue in future work on this project.

Flotation samples were recovered from every provenience excavated at MV-83 in the 1998 and 1999 excavations, and a subsample (n = 18) was selected for analysis by Moche Origins Project personnel and is reported in this dissertation. The MV-83 samples were processed in Huanchaco, Peru, using a similar method of bucket flotation during the 1999 and 2000 field seasons, with volume recorded by those personnel on field forms and/or

sample tags. Light fractions from the 1998 season were exported for analysis in 2000 to the University of North Carolina-Chapel Hill, and heavy fractions were screened and sorted in Peru (Billman et al. 2000).

### Galindo

The Galindo samples considered in this dissertation were excavated by the Galindo Archaeological Project (GAP), directed by Gregory Lockard and Francisco Luis Valle (Lockard 2001, 2002, 2003, 2005). Excavations took place over the course of three field seasons from 2000-2002. Excavations were divided into areas, subareas, and units; areas and subareas were later reclassified into architectural units (e.g., structures, rooms, terraces). Excavations took place in naturally or culturally meaningful units, similar to the Moche Origins Project field protocols described above. Excavated soil from each provenience was screened using 1/8-inch mesh, and certain contexts were judgmentally targeted for soil sample collection. As described by Lockard (2005:133):

Excavation in residential zones focused on the recovery of faunal and botanical remains from primary contexts, particularly hearths. Some areas where extensively excavated, while others were only sampled. The benefit of this strategy was that a wide range of contexts was sampled, including hearths. A disadvantage of this strategy, however, was that the function and association (i.e., whether they were part of the same room or structure) or lightly sampled areas often could not be determined.

A total of 108 soil samples was collected over the course of the three excavation seasons. Samples were floated by GAP personnel, although the method (i.e., bucket flotation vs. machine-assisted flotation) is not reported in Lockard's (2005) dissertation. Soil volume was not standardized during field collection but was recorded and reported by Lockard (2005:Table 7.2). Samples selected for analysis were rough-sorted in Peru; all botanical remains recovered from the samples were exported for analysis at Northern Arizona University some time after the completion of 2002 field season (Lockard 2005:188).

#### **Recovery and Preservation Biases**

Plant distributions can be affected by a number of planned and unplanned cultural activities, in addition to non-cultural processes. The circumstances under which plants preserve best archaeologically involve extreme conditions (e.g., exceptionally wet, dry, or cold environments) that prohibit decomposition of organic matter (Miksicek 1987). The hyper-arid Peruvian desert represents one region of the world with exceptional botanical preservation. Indeed, organic materials are found in large quantities and in excellent conditions along Peruvian coastal plains (e.g., Billman et al. 2017; Bird and Bird 1980; Chiou et al. 2013; Cohen 1978; Pearsall and Ojeda 1988; Towle 1952). Plants can also preserve as a result of carbonization, in which organic material is transformed into carbon through exposure to fire (Miksicek 1987). Different classes of plant remains have different chances of being preserved through charring (Miksicek 1987; Munson et al. 1971); denser, more durable structures such as avocado pits are more likely to preserve than foods like fruits with small seeds or soft, fleshy tubers. These preservation effects create different counts and densities among taxa and therefore should be controlled for with measures of standardization, discussed further below.

The issue of source must be considered as well; abundance of plant taxa may have a different meaning depending on the source of the remains. Pearsall (1988; see Popper 1988; White and Shelton 2014) identifies two aspects related to the issue of source: (1) how raw materials are deposited into a site, and (2) how these materials are charred so that they end up in paleoethnobotanical assemblages. Plant remains may reflect parts of plants brought in

for food or other economic uses. However, they may also reflect incidental inclusions in assemblages, including as a result of people working in fields and bringing invasive species back to their homes attached to clothing or livestock. Miller and Smart (1984) present an additional alternative explanation of indirect resource use: some seeds may reflect components of animal fodder preserved in dung intentionally burned as fuel (discussed further below). An examination of context of deposit is therefore essential to aid our understanding of depositional bias.

With respect to food taxa, plant parts that require the removal of inedible portions (e.g., avocado pits, maize cobs) are more likely to find their way into a fire, including as inedible discard that is burned as fuel (Minnis 1981). Furthermore, as inedible plant parts tend to be dense and fibrous, they are more likely to survive processes of carbonization than edible part. Plant parts that are eaten whole (e.g., beans) are less likely to make their way into a fire, although the process of cooking provides the opportunity for carbonization through cooking accidents, with remains accidentally charred during cooking, parching, or other food preparation activities. Foods that are conventionally eaten raw (e.g., fruits) are less likely to be deposited, either as a result of intentional burning of refuse or accidental burning. As Yarnell (1982; see also Johannessen 1984) argues, however, carbonized material that ends up in archaeological sites will generally be the result of accidents repeated with some degree of frequency and regularity through time, and therefore have high interpretive value.

Fleshy roots and tubers that may have been eaten raw or cooked, especially those that are high in water content, are extremely fragile in a carbonized state and are even less likely to survive most post-depositional environments (Chandler-Ezell et al. 2006; Piperno

and Holst 1998; Piperno et al. 2000). Indeed, root and tuber foods typically are underrepresented or absent in carbonized macrobotanical assemblages; as a result, pollen, phytoliths (microscopic siliceous remains of plants), or starch grains can present better direct sources of evidence for these categories of plant foods. Indeed, residue analyses have the potential to identify food preparation methods (Henry et al. 2009; Raviele 2011), and increasingly are used to identify vessel contents in the Andes (e.g., Ikehara and Shibata 2008) as well as plant remains processed with groundstone artifacts (e.g., Louderback et al. 2015).

To maximize recovery of plant remains, paleoethnobotanists working in dry, sandy conditions may choose to adopt a recovery strategy that favors dry sieving, where others may use flotation to recover carbonized plant material. Located less than 1000 masl, the four middle Moche Valley sites considered in this dissertation (MV-224, MV-225, MV-83, and Galindo) are located in areas constantly subjected to a layer of low hanging cloud fog that is created when dry winds hit the lower western slope of the Andes (Figure 4.1).



# Figure 3.1 A fog layer blanketing the lower and middle Moche Valleys, with a view from MV-900 in the upper valley at 1000 masl (photo by D. Bardolph August 2011).

In a similar manner, La Poza, while adjacent to the coast, is situated in proximity to *lomas*—low coastal mountain areas where heavy fog provides moisture for vegetation. These conditions generate enough moisture that plant remains do not desiccate and preserve in the same manner that they do on the hyper-arid coastal plain that covers much of the central coast of Peru. As a result, the plant data that I present here are nearly all carbonized. A small amount of desiccated plant remains were recovered in excavations at MV-224 and MV-225 (Appendix 1)<sup>9</sup>; however, I do not include these data in my quantitative

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> I did not have access to collections aside from soil samples at the other Moche Valley sites discussed in this dissertation besides MV-225. Moche Origins Project excavators also collected charcoal during field screening, which likely included charred plant remains in addition to wood; however, field-screened charcoal was not analyzed for this project as it has limited utility in unstandardized form. According to Amber VanDerwarker, a very small amount of desiccated plant material was present in the MV-83 soil samples, which exploded during flotation (VanDerwarker personal communication 2017). While some desiccated material may have been collected during field screening, I did not have access to those collections to determine if that was in fact the case.

comparisons. All of the desiccated remains represent taxa also identified in carbonized assemblages. The carbonized plant remains likely were incorporated into the record in a variety of ways as a result of intentional or accidental burning, including cooking accidents, storage pit clearing, discard of plant parts in hearth fires (e.g., avocado, lucuma pits), use of plant parts as fuel (e.g., maize cobs), dung-burning, etc.

Starch grains present different recovery issues that are outside of the scope of this dissertation to discuss in detail (for a recent volume, see Torrence and Barton 2016). Starches used for archaeological studies often are extracted from residue adhering to the edges of flaked stone tools; as material that has accumulated in groundstone; from inside ceramic vessels; and from sediments (e.g., Gott et al. 2006; Hardy et al. 2009; Iriarte et al. 2004; Perry et al. 2006; Piperno et al. 2000, 2004). Different taphonomic processes affect whether starch grain residues survive in the archaeological record; current research indicates that starch is more likely to survive on artifact surfaces than phytoliths, though grains of different sizes may have different rates of survival archaeologically (Chandler-Ezell et al. 2006:103; Haslam 2004). Starch preservation in soils and sediments is less well understood (see Haslam 2004; Korstanje 2003; Lentfer et al. 2002; Lu 2003).

#### Soil Sample Selection

Twenty-three bulk soil samples were collected from La Poza in the 2012 season by Gabriel Prieto and Victor Campaña. I analyzed 17 samples for this project, excluding samples that I deemed inappropriate for comparison with other datasets (i.e., two samples of soil collected from inside of ceramic vessels) or samples unlikely to produce macrobotanicals (i.e., one sample of adobe plaster and three samples of burned clay that were collected by the excavators and included with the other soil samples). Much larger
flotation sample collections existed for MV-224 (n=69) and MV-225 (n=451), collected by the Moche Origins Project; as a result, I decided to subsample those collections. Judgmental sampling was employed to select 43 flotation samples from MV-224 and 137 flotation samples from MV-225, using the selection criteria described below.

I began by categorizing each sample by archaeological context, using information from the Moche Origins Project's extensive database of Provenience Designation (PD) forms archived digitally in Microsoft Access. The categories include: (1) features such as hearths, ash pits, and burials; (2) surface and activity areas such as floors and occupation surfaces; (3) accretional deposits such as middens and fill episodes; (4) architectural features and materials such as walls, pot rests, and adobe; (5) disturbed contexts such as looters' pits; and (6) contexts that fell outside of this project's scope, such as a short, later Chimu phase occupation that was documented at MV-225. In my sample selection, I prioritized discrete contexts (hearths, ash pits), floors/activity surfaces (from patios and enclosed masonry rooms of different functional categories) and midden fill, as these contexts should represent a range of activities including those related to food processing and consumption. I did not analyze any proveniences characterized as looter's pits or other contexts noted on PD forms to be exceptionally disturbed.

I further reduced my sample for MV-225 by considering the detailed architectural analyses conducted by Jennifer Ringberg and reported in her dissertation (Ringberg 2012). Her analyses generated specific functional assignments of different rooms, including patios, kitchen areas, storage rooms, and other living/activity areas, and revealed variation among compounds in terms of size, room layout, and architectural construction techniques, likely due to status differences and ritual vs. domestic uses (Ringberg 2012:106-113). I selected a

range of these different activity spaces to sample from each of the compounds at MV-225; I return to this issue via spatial analysis of the MV-225 plant remains in Chapter 5.

The MV-83 samples considered in this dissertation were collected and processed during the 1999 Moche Origins Project field season. During that season, the Moche Origins Project conducted excavation in two areas at the site, designated Areas 3 and 4, an area with several occupational terraces. These terraces represent residential areas with patios, kitchen areas, masonry storage rooms, and other small rooms. From these excavations, a number of samples were exported to Margaret Scarry's lab at the University of North Carolina-Chapel Hill in 2000. Celeste Gagnon and Kimberly Schaeffer conducted a preliminary analysis on 18 samples from MV-83 under the direction of Margaret Scarry (Gagnon and Schaeffer 2002). Due to the lack of a robust Andean comparative collection, Gagnon and Schaeffer were unable to identify many of the botanical remains from these samples, particularly small seeds. As a result, I reanalyzed these samples in 2016 and report those data in this dissertation.

The Galindo samples considered in this dissertation were collected and analyzed by the Galindo Archaeological Project (GAP) directed by Gregory Lockard. Of a total of 108 samples collected in three seasons of GAP excavations, 26 were fully analyzed by George (Wolf) Gumerman IV and students at Northern Arizona University. Of those 26 samples, 10 derive from Late Moche contexts at Galindo and 16 derive from Chimu contexts. I only consider the 10 Late Moche samples in this dissertation, as the Chimu contexts fall outside

of the scope of this project. The Moche samples are from five hearths<sup>10</sup> from residential contexts; an ash deposit associated with a hearth; two storage bins; and two ash deposits in civic/ceremonial contexts, including an ash deposit in the northeast corner of Plaza 3 of the Huaca de las Abejas and an ash deposit directly below the floor in the northeast corner of Structure 44 (a small storage structure located in Plaza 3 of the Huaca de las Abejas). Lockard (2005:211-219; 2013:154-157) uses specimen counts per 100 liters of excavated sediment of soil and species richness to compare botanical remains from Moche and Chimu contexts at Galindo. I reanalyze the Galindo data in this dissertation; as provenience information, plant specimen counts, weights, and soil volume are reported in Appendix 8 of Lockard's dissertation (Lockard 2005:525-536), the Galindo paleoethnobotanical data are quantitatively comparable to the other datasets reported in this dissertation.

Unlike La Poza, MV224, MV225, and MV83, which primarily represent domestic habitation sites, Galindo is a large political center with ritual/ceremonial as well as residential areas, and researchers argue that there is clear segregation between status groups (Bawden 1977, 1978, 1982a, 1982b; Lockard 2005, 2009, 2013; Pozorski 1976, 1979). Lockard (2005, 2013) assigned categories of low status, intermediate status<sup>11</sup>, or high status to residential areas encountered in his excavation blocks, along with a classification of civic/ceremonial contexts separate from residential contexts. These contexts were defined

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> It is important to note that hearths are not ideal contexts to sample for paleoethnobotanical remains; they often are too small to have served as ancient refuse deposits and repeated exposure of plant remains to fires can result in distortion or incineration (e.g., Wright 2003). A greater sample of plant remains from other contexts (including trash pits) would enhance the interpretive value of the Galindo archaeobotanical record.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Lockard (2005, 2013) uses the phrase "moderate status," which I interpret as intermediate status.

based on the spatial location of the deposit relative to monumental architecture or the distribution of other artifact categories known to signal elite and/or ceremonial activities.

As a result, Lockard (2005:189, 2013:141) assigns the following categories and functional assignments to the Moche contexts from which soil samples were taken: two "low status" hearths, one "low status" storage bin, three "high status" hearths, one "high status" ash deposit, two "high status" storage bins, and two "civic/ceremonial" ash deposits. In his dissertation, Lockard (2005:209-219) presents two analyses of the archaeobotanical data: (1) a comparison between Moche and Chimu contexts, and (2) a comparison of the different Moche contexts, using specimen  $count^{12}$  and species richness. In the latter analysis, he attempts to distinguish patterns between high status and low status contexts, and argues that Moche elites at Galindo had increased access to all plant types identified in the assemblage, with the exception of legumes, and he notes in particular that elites had an apparent increased access to maize and cotton and sole access to coca (see also Lockard 2013:157). Lockard (2005:220; 2013:157) acknowledges the issue of small sample size bias; I concur and argue that the sample size (three "low status" contexts, five "high status" contexts, and two "civic/ceremonial contexts) precludes detailed intra-site spatial analysis and that more data are needed to support his conclusions about elite/non-elite access to resources. In this dissertation, I reanalyze the Galindo Moche context data, but only use these data for intersite diachronic comparisons.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Lockard (2005, 2013) uses the term "NISP" in his analysis of the Galindo archaeobotanical remains; however, this measure typically only applies to faunal analysis (Grayson 1984; Reitz and Wing 2008).

# Sorting Protocol

I sorted samples from La Poza, MV-224, and MV-225 using the same protocol based on standard sorting procedures for paleoethnobotanical assemblages in the Andes (e.g., Bruno 2008; Chiou 2017; Gumerman 1991; Hastorf 1983, 1990, 1993; Sayre 2010; Whitehead 2007). The sorting and identification of plant materials was conducted using a low power stereoscopic microscope (10-40x magnification). All flotation samples include a light and heavy fraction component. I sorted the heavy fractions from MV-224 and MV-225 in the Moche Origins Project laboratory in Huanchaco, Peru in 2014. Many of the heavy fractions were quite large (i.e., > 500 g), so I subsampled these heavy fractions and extrapolated counts for analysis. Samples were either half or quarter subsampled via a grid method, in which I passed samples back and forth over a series of small boxes paper-clipped into a grid. Extrapolated counts (X) were calculated by dividing the subsample weight (n) by the sample weight (N) using the following formula:

 $X= \frac{weight N * count}{weight n}$ 

Light fractions were exported to the UCSB ISL in March 2015 and analyzed from 2015-2016. Although the material from the light and heavy fractions were processed and sorted separately, data from the two fractions were combined for analysis. Samples from La Poza were exported to the UCSB ISL in December 2015 and analyzed in 2016. As these samples were not subjected to flotation they did not contain a light and heavy fraction component. I subsampled all of the material from La Poza using a riffle box and extrapolated counts for analysis.

All samples were weighed and sifted through 2.0 mm, 1.4 mm, and 0.7 mm standard geologic sieves. All carbonized plant remains, including wood charcoal, were removed and sorted from the 2.0 mm sieve. I trained two undergraduate laboratory assistants in the UCSB ISL to assist with separating carbonized plant material that was greater than 2.0 mm, and I completed all identifications of charcoal from that sieve level as well as the sorting and identification of materials from the 1.4 mm, 0.7 mm, and pan levels. All taxa not identified in the 2.0 mm sieve, with the exception of maize cupules, were removed and sorted from the 1.4 mm sieve. Only seeds were removed from the <1.4 mm sieve sizes.

Botanical remains were identified with reference to seed identification manuals and botanical reference guides (Brako and Zarucchi 1993; Martin and Barkley 1961; Weberbauer 1945); seed identification websites (e.g., USDA PLANTS database); and the modern comparative collections housed in the UCSB ISL, the McCown Archaeobotany Laboratory at UC Berkeley, and my personal comparative collection amassed in Trujillo in 2011. I collected about 20 specimens in the Moche Valley informally during my 2011 field season, in consultation with local residents with whom I identified various fruits and flowering plants in the field as well as through purchase of various cultigens at local markets. All plant specimens were identified to the lowest possible taxonomic level. If identification was probable but not definite, then specimens were recorded as cf. (e.g., "maize cupule cf.")<sup>13</sup>. If taxonomic identification was not possible (some remains lacked diagnostic features or were too highly fragmented), then the specimens were recorded as generally unidentifiable, unidentifiable seeds, and unidentifiable seed fragments. While included in the overall

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Departing from its use in writing to refer the reader to other material to make a comparison with the topic being discussed, in biological naming conventions, cf. is used to express a possible identity if identification is probable but not definite.

assemblage counts as unidentified (UID), these remains were excluded from further analysis. Once sorted and identified, analysis of plant specimens included the recording of counts, weights (in grams), portion of plant (e.g., maize kernel vs. cupule), provenience, and volume of soil floated. Wood was weighed but not counted, and no wood analysis was conducted. Generally, seeds were counted but not weighed, as weights of singular specimens were usually below 0.01 g.

For the MV-83, samples, I re-examined each botanical specimen identified by Gagnon and Schaeffer (2002) to either confirm or revise existing identifications, and I updated specimens listed as unidentified that I was successfully able to identify. As only light fractions were exported and available for my reanalysis, I rely on previous researchers' identifications in the heavy fractions reported in Billman et al. (2000) and Gagnon and Schaeffer (2002). The Galindo samples were analyzed by George (Wolf) Gumerman IV and students at Northern Arizona University and reported in Lockard (2005)'s dissertation; thus, I rely on their identifications in this study. Lockard does not provide a detailed description of Gumerman's laboratory sorting methods; however, in earlier studies (e.g., Gumerman 1991), Gumerman followed standard sorting methods developed by Hastorf (1983, 1990), and I assume that his data collection procedures are comparable to mine. Fortunately, Lockard (2005) reports all information necessary to make quantitative comparisons in his dissertation appendices (raw counts, weights, soil volume, provenience information, etc., see discussion of methods of quantification below)<sup>14</sup>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Lockard's (2005) reporting of raw data in a manner that permits quantitative comparison to other assemblages is the only example of such a study in the Moche Valley (and neighboring regions with EIP assemblages). The handful of north coast MA theses discussed in Chapter 3 do not report enough information about the assemblages analyzed to permit quantitative comparisons (nor have these studies been published).

Starch Grain Analysis Protocol

Starch grain residue analysis was performed by Victor Vasquez and Teresa Rosales at the Arqueobios laboratory in Trujillo, Peru (Vasquez and Rosales 2015). As discussed above, 20 plainware ceramic sherds and 10 groundstone artifacts from MV-224 and MV-225 were judgmentally sampled from unfloated soil samples (10 sherds and two groundstone artifacts from each site, respectively). Of these, 17 artifacts yielded starch grains, including 14 ceramic sherds (8 sherds from MV-225 and 6 sherds from MV-224), and three groundstone chunga (mano) fragments (all from MV-225).

Vasquez and Rosales followed standard protocols for starch extraction for unwashed artifacts (see Loy 1994; Pearsall et al. 2004; Perry 2001; Torrence and Barton 2016). Samples were gently brushed and examined under a dissecting microscope; sediments were identified and transferred onto a microscope slide with an air displacement pipette; and starches were observed, measured, and photographed with contrast from polarized light (for a full description of starch grain extraction methods by the lab analysts, see Vasquez and Rosales 2015). Starch grains were identified with reference to a modern comparative collection of edible plants, including tubers, roots, grains, beans, and native fruits of Peruvian coastal and broader Andean origin. Diagnostic starch grains retained sufficient shape and surface characteristics to permit identification; Vasquez and Rosales also consulted various published studies to confirm identifications (Guevara 1973; Loy 1994; Piperno 2006; Reichert 1913; Torrence and Barton 2006).

# Methods of Quantification

Quantification methods in paleoethnobotany have developed significantly over the past several decades, and it is now increasingly common to see rigorous applications of

robust quantitative techniques in paleoethnobotanical analyses. Because of problems with comparability between different types of plant taxa, raw (or absolute) counts and weights are not appropriate comparative measures (Marston 2014; Popper 1988; Scarry 1986). Counts and weights may reflect differential preservation, sampling, soil conditions, or various other factors. As discussed above, denser plants will yield higher weights, and some plants will yield higher counts by nature of producing more seeds. Standardizing counts can correct for these biases and be used to assess the relative abundance of plants at sites.

A useful method that disregards absolute counts is *ubiquity*, which considers the number of samples in which a taxon appears within a group of samples (Popper 1988:60-64; see also Godwin 1956; Hubbard 1975, 1976, 1980; Willcox 1974). Ubiquity uses presence/absence data rather than counts; the researcher first records the presence of a specific taxon in each sample, and then calculates the percentage of all samples in which a taxon is present (Popper 1988). As a result, the same ubiquity value applies whether the sample contains one specimen of a particular taxon or 100. However, a sufficient number of samples is needed to provide meaningful results, as having too few samples can inflate frequency scores. Hubbard (1976) suggests using a minimum of 10 samples when calculating this measure. This form of data presentation avoids the differential preservation of plant matter by making each taxon ubiquity independent of all others, thus allowing for intersite comparisons. While this method of standardization reduces biases due to differential preservation and sampling, a limitation is that it does not allow us to examine changes in abundance, either across space or through time (Scarry 1986:193). Ubiquity can obscure cultural patterns of plant use where the frequency of use remains the same, but abundance varies. Ubiquity can be a useful measure to examine special plant use; plants

with a restricted or specific type of use may have low ubiquity values. When combined with other measures, ubiquity is often a good starting point for analysis, particularly to track changes in the use of plant taxa over time (see e.g., Hastorf 1983, 1990, 1993).

*Density measures* can be used to assess the relative abundance of plants at the site (Miller 1988:73-75; Scarry 1986). Standardizing by soil volume to calculate density measures allows for comparison of samples of unequal size. The absolute count (or weight) of plant material for individual taxa is divided by total soil volume for the site as a whole. As density measures calculate the abundance of plants per liter of soil, we can assume that in general larger volumes of soil will yield more plant remains. However, differences in context of deposition may affect this relationship; for example, a 10-L soil sample from an intact house floor that had been swept clean by its prehistoric occupants would probably yield a smaller sample of carbonized plant remains than a 10-L soil sample from a refuse midden (VanDerwarker 2006:73). Density measures tend to reflect all of the activities that are represented in a deposit, including spatial patterns regarding the organization and layout of site activities, particular burning episodes, seasonal nature of plant collection/discard activities, differences in stratigraphy, etc. (Miller 1988:73-74).

*Standardized counts* that divide absolute counts by plant weight (the sum of weights recorded for all carbonized plant specimens per sample) present an alternative to density measures (Scarry 1986). Standardizing by plant weight considers the contribution of a specific plant (or category of plants) solely in terms of plant-related activities, and more accurately reflects spatial and temporal differences in plant use. Other independent ratios can be used to determine how two variables vary relative to each other (see Miller 1988); in this study I calculate ratios of tree crops: field crops to explore patterns of tree fruit

exploitation alongside the growing of field cultigens (see VanDerwarker 2006:107).

Regardless of quantitative measures employed, it is important to summarize and display data in ways that produce meaningful results and can be clearly interpreted. Following other paleoethnobotanical researchers (e.g., Scarry 1986; Scarry and Steponaitis 1997; VanDerwarker 2006), I use box plots throughout this dissertation to convey differences between samples and sites (see Cleveland 1994; McGill et al. 1978; Wilkinson et al. 1992). Although the use of box plots is increasingly common in archaeology, a description of this type of visual aid nevertheless bears repeating. Box plots display distributions of data using several key features (Figure 4.2).



Figure 4.2 Sample notched box plot displaying a statistically significant difference in the two data distributions.

The hinges of the box represent the middle 50 percent of the data, while lines, or whiskers, extending from the box on either end represent the remaining top and bottom 25 percent of the distribution (outliers are depicted as asterisks and far outliers as open circles). Notched box plots allow for significance testing; if the notched areas of any two boxes do not overlap, then the two distributions are statistically different at the 0.05 level. In some cases, a smaller sample size will produce longer boxes, or cause a notched box to overextend and then fold back on itself. The plant data analyzed and summarized in box plots in this dissertation are logarithmically-transformed in order to normalize skewed distributions; while the original scale often can be easier to interpret in non-transformed plots, log transformation produces more symmetric plots.

Another useful tool for analyzing and displaying plant data is *diversity analysis*. A comparison of species diversity, particularly among different archaeological temporal units, can aid in identifying fundamental changes in subsistence practices. Scarry (1993a) found that diversity in maize types declined over time in different valleys of the Moundville polity, indicating that farmers were increasingly standardized in their production. Wymer (1993) found a similar result during the Middle to Late Woodland transition in the central Illinois River Valley, indicating agricultural intensification. A consideration of agricultural intensification is central to this analysis; thus, a consideration of diversity can indicate how intensification of key cultigens, including maize, affects the procurement/production of other plant taxa at different sites through time. Species diversity can be examined along two key variables: richness, or the number of taxa in a given assemblage, and evenness, or the uniformity of distribution of taxa in an assemblage (Kintigh 1984, 1989).

To calculate diversity, some scholars rely on the Shannon-Weaver diversity and

equitability index, which produces H' and V' values (e.g., Scarry 1993a). H' values represent diversity, or number of categories. When assessing H' values, we consider high values to represent higher relative diversity and lower values to represent lower relative diversity. V', the equitability value, represents how a sample is distributed amongst categories. The value of V ranges from 0-1; values closer to 1 represent a more even distribution of categories. A problem with this measure is that Shannon-Weaver does not account for sample size bias. In this dissertation I compare datasets of widely different sample sizes; to account for this issue I use DIVERS, a statistical program designed to measure the diversity of assemblages of different sample sizes (Kintigh 1984, 1989, 1991).

The DIVERS program simulates a large number of assemblages based on the categories and sample size of a given archaebotanical assemblage and produces expectations that can be compared with actual data. Archaeological assemblages are not directly compared to each other; rather actual diversity values are compared with expected values for the sample, and are plotted against a sample size with a 90% confidence interval. If a value falls above the confidence interval, then it is more diverse than expected, and if a value falls below the confidence interval, then it is less diverse than expected (VanDerwarker 2006:78).

#### The Study Assemblages in Ecological and Ethnobotanical Perspective

A total of 7,653 carbonized macrobotanical remains representing at least 49 taxa were identified at least to the family level across the five Moche Valley sites considered in this dissertation. Starch grain residue analysis indicates the presence of an additional taxon, potato (*Solanum tuberosum*), on ceramic and groundstone artifacts from MV-224 and MV-225, a taxon that was not present in the macrobotanical assemblages. The plants cultivated and collected by Moche Valley residents include a range of cultigens, fruits, and other

miscellaneous wild plants, some with known economic uses, including as comestibles, fuels, construction materials, medicines, and fodder. While most plants could be identified to the genus or species level, some botanical remains only could be assigned to a particular botanical family. I have grouped the plant remains into categories of cultigens, tree fruits, other fruits, and miscellaneous/wild resources. In the discussion that follows, I provide descriptions of the plants identified in the assemblages, including information about growing requirements, timing and method of harvest, food vs. non-food uses, and potential cropping methods (for detailed summaries of individual taxa, see Brack Egg 1999; Soukup 1970)

Along with scientific taxonomic names, I list English common names and Spanish common names used in Peru if available. Spanish common names used in Peru were determined in consultation with local Moche Valley residents, according to signage at the Jardín Botánico de Trujillo (Trujillo botanical gardens), or following Soukup's [1970] and Brack Egg's (1999) dictionaries of *nombres vulgares*, or common names. Common names of plants used in Peru are quite variable, and stem from Spanish, Quechua, and Aymara linguistic roots, along with twelve other languages and 42 Amazonian dialects (Brack Egg 1999:10).

# Maize

As discussed in Chapter 3, no other taxon has received as much attention as maize in the Andean literature, by paleoethnobotanists as well as other scholars, likely as a result of the centrality of maize and chicha to notions of a pan-Andean identity. Maize also is prominent in the Moche sculptural ceramic canon (Eubanks 1999; Museo Larco 2017). Productive, storable with minimal processing, and rich in carbohydrates, maize was adopted for different reasons and at different times across the Andes, as a subsistence crop (e.g.,

Pearsall 1999, 2002) and/or for ceremonial uses (e.g., Burger and van der Merwe 1990; Hastorf 1999; Logan et al. 2012; Staller and Thompson 2002). Cultivated from the tropical lowlands to high altitudes in the Andes, maize is adapted to a broad range of habitats, and numerous varieties are grown with many hybridizations. Highly productive, maize is also very storable, especially if stored un-shucked on the cob. Unlike central and southern Peru, where agricultural terracing is common (Sandweiss and Richardson 2008:96), Moche Valley farmers do not terrace hillslopes and instead rely on canal irrigation. Modern maize farming in the Andes generally is conducted in long-fallow shrub-covered fields, and ashes are often used to enrich soils. Maize is often intercropped with beans for purposes of nitrogen-fixation (Giller 2001; Lentz 2000; Smartt 1988) (discussed further below); Andean tubers (e.g., potatoes, *oca, ulluco*) have been documented in crop rotation systems as well (Dollfus 1982:40).

As discussed in Chapter 3, Fariss (2012:149) considers the *chaupiyunga* zone (500-2300 masl) to be the best maize growing zone in the Moche Valley; however, maize can be successfully cultivated from 0-3300 masl (Brack Egg 1999:537; Tapia and de la Torre 1998). Seasonal rains from October to April in the highlands feed irrigation in the middle and lower valleys, enabling two planting seasons: (1) December–May, a period that typically witnesses sufficient river discharge to irrigate fields, and (2) June–November, the dry period of the year, when low river levels do not permit all fields in the lower and middle valleys to be planted (Billman 1996:41). Prehispanic Moche Valley maize farmers may have planted different maize seeds during the two seasons per year, as a means of achieving variability and 'refreshing' seed to enhance yield (see Panduro 1999). Farmers also may have saved seed for planting or obtained it from others who saved it; Morris and Lopez-

Pereira (1999; see also Stromberg et al. 2010) estimate that between two-thirds to threequarters of maize growing areas in Peru may be planted with farmer-saved seed. Maize is a heavy feeder crop and will deplete soil if planted in the same place year after year; thus, with reduced crop fallowing times accompanying maize intensification, soil must constantly be replenished through the use of fertilizer (Akinyele and Adigun 2006). In the prehispanic Moche Valley, this fertilizer likely came in the form of camelid manure rather than guano (Spzak et al. 2012).

#### Other Field Cultigens

Chenopod/*quinoa* (*Chenopodium quinoa*) is an annual herb distributed throughout the Andes from Colombia to Chile and Argentina. Archaeological research suggests that domesticated chenopods were under cultivation in the Andes as early as 1500 B.C., based on direct AMS dates from charred chenopods at the site of Chiripa in the Southern Lake Titicaca Basin, Bolivia (Bruno 2006; Bruno and Whitehead 2003). Considered to be a quintessential highland Andean crop, chenopods typically are cultivated in high elevation, semi-arid regions with potato, other Andean tubers, and lupine (*tarwi*) (Pearsall 2008), but actually can be cultivated from sea level up to 4,000 masl. Typically grown in stands reaching 2 m tall, the growing period for quinoa is between 90 and 220 days, with modern production levels cited between 3,000-5,000 kg/ha (Brack Egg 1999:132).

While seeds need to be soaked to remove bitter saponins, quinoa grains are a popular ingredient in soups and stews (greens can be consumed in salads as well). The ashes of burned quinoa stalks, known as *ilucta*, also can be used as a catalyst to activate the alkaloids when chewing coca (Bruno 2008:211). High in both carbohydrate and protein content, quinoa has gained widespread popularity in cosmopolitan cuisine in recent years, touted as a

'superfood' for its nutritive properties. However, growing international demand for quinoa unfortunately has priced out its affordability for some contemporary Andean peasant communities that have traditionally subsisted on this grain for millennia (Walsh-Dilley 2013).

Chili pepper/ají (Capsicum spp.) originated in Brazil and Bolivia, and became dispersed widely throughout Central and South America, likely as a result of animal dispersal (including in the digestive tracts of birds) (Brack Egg 1999:102). Microbotanical studies indicate that people cultivated chili peppers and prepared them alongside native root and garden crops in South America as early as 4050 B.C. (Duncan et al. 2009; Perry et al. 2007; Zarrillo et al. 2008). From over 25 wild varieties, five species of Capsicum were domesticated independently by prehispanic peoples in different parts of Latin America (C. annuum, C. baccatum, C. chinense, C. frutescens, and C. pubescens); these varieties have a range of color, size, shape, and spice level (Chiou et al. 2014). Chili peppers identified to species level from the Moche Valley assemblages in this dissertation include C. baccatum and C. chinense<sup>15</sup>. C. baccatum was domesticated in Bolivia, Peru, Ecuador, and Chile, but remained in South America (other varieties, including C. pubescens, the rocoto pepper, were domesticated in South America but later introduced to Costa Rica, Honduras, Guatemala, and Mexico, where they remain a staple in those regional cuisines). C. chinense was domesticated in the Amazon region and introduced to coastal Peru (not in China as the name erroneously suggests) (Brack Egg 1999:102-104).

Conventionally considered to be a 'coastal' cultigen, *C. baccatum* and *C. chinense* varieties of chili pepper can be grown up to 1500 masl (other varieties including *C*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Species-level *Capsicum* identifications were made by Katharine Chiou in the McCown Archaeobotany Laboratory at the University of California, Berkeley.

*pubescens* can be grown up to 2000 masl). Remains of these *Capsicum* varieties were documented in early excavations at the sites of Huaca Prieta in the Chicama Valley and Punta Grande in the Ancón district of coastal Peru (Cohen 1978; Heiser and Smith 1953; Pickersgill 1969). Chili peppers are used primarily as a spicy condiment (*ají*, a dipping sauce made from chili peppers blended with other ingredients, is served at nearly every Peruvian restaurant today, and is added as a condiment to nearly every dish). Chili peppers also have documented medicinal properties; pastes are applied to treat insect bites and psoriasis, to cure hemorrhoids, to relieve arthritis pains, and as an analgesic for dental work. The fruit also can be consumed with maize chicha to ward off colds and to clear the sinuses (Brack Egg 1999:102). Scholars have argued for a use of chili peppers in ritual contexts, as a result of their recovery in ritual features, e.g., the Fox Temple at the Preceramic site of Buena Vista in the Chillón Valley, Peru, ca. 2200 B.C. (Duncan et al. 2009), and from their presence in ceramic motifs (e.g., Joyce 1913; Vargas 1981). Gumerman (1991, 2002) categorizes chili pepper as an elite or luxury food (sensu Hastorf 2003); as discussed in Chapter 3, during the Lambayeque (Late Intermediate Period) occupation of Pacatnamu, greater densities of chili peppers and coca were recovered in elite contexts than in commoner contexts, which were dominated by wild plants and marine resources.

Coca (*Erythroxylum novogranatense var. truxillense*) is an important part of domestic and ritual life in the Andes (e.g., Allen 1981, 2012; Grisaffi 2010; Plowman 1984; Rostworowski 1988). Huánuco coca (*E. coca* var. *coca*) is the source of commercial coca today and is distributed along the eastern Andean slopes and wetter valleys from Ecuador to Bolivia and northwestern Argentina. Trujillo coca (*E. novogranatense* var. *truxillense*) is cultivated today on the Peruvian north coast and in the Marañon Basin on the Western

slopes of the Andes (Pearsall 2008:109)<sup>16</sup>. Coca has widely documented shamanic use along with use in religious and ritual ceremonies, but is also an important part of daily routines and economic exchange. As discussed in Chapter 3, based on agro-ecological zonation modeling, Fariss (2012:149) considers the middle valley chaupiyunga zone (500-2,300 masl) to be the prime coca-growing zone of the Moche Valley for the cultivation of the Trujillo variety of coca; however, coca can be cultivated widely throughout the valley (and throughout the Peruvian coast and in the Amazon) up to 3,000 masl (Brack Egg 1999:201-202). A drought-resistant plant, Trujillo coca probably originated from the adaptation of Huánuco coca to drier habitats (Pearsall 2008:109). The best growing conditions include hill-slope planting in friable soil, good drainage, and ample shade; coca plants can be harvested 18 months from the time of planting (MacMillan 1935:512).

A mild stimulant and analgesic, coca is used to combat altitude sickness; assuage fatigue; stave off hunger and thirst; and relieve headaches, stomach aches, and joint pain. Dried coca leaves are chewed (but require a catalyst to activate the stimulant properties), or are steeped in water to make a tea. Coca tea is consumed commonly in the Andean highlands today as a means to prevent altitude sickness, but coca leaves are chewed broadly in coastal and middle valley communities, particularly by day laborers. While prehistoric remains of coca are rarely uncovered by archaeologists or positively identified by paleoethnobotanists because of their fragile nature (Hastorf 1987), Dillehay et al. (2010) provide evidence for coca chewing as early as 6050 B.C. in the Nanchoc Valley, Peru, and tie its use to emerging specialists who extracted and supplied calcite and lime to communities for coca chewing during the transition from mobile hunting and gathering to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> The Trujillo variety of coca was used in early manufacture of Coca-Cola beverage, although the Coca-Cola company today uses a cocaine-free coca extract.

sedentary farming.

Common bean/frijól (Phaseolus vulgaris) was cultivated widely in the prehispanic era in Peru (e.g., Kaplan 1965, 1981; Pozorski 1979; Towle 1961). Indeed, fully domesticated common beans (along with lima beans, P. lunatus) were recovered from deposits in Guitarrero Cave in the Callejón de Huaylas, Ancash, Peru, dated to 6050 B.C. (Kaplan et al. 1973). Common beans were domesticated independently in Mexico as well as the Andes (Peru, Bolivia, and Argentina); Andean beans have larger seeds, but Mexican cultivars are better suited to hotter climates (Gepts 1991). According to Hastorf (1999:45-51), beans were the most common crop in coastal Preceramic sites from 6000 to 4200 B.C., eventually becoming widespread throughout the coastal region by the Initial Period (ca. 1800-1000 B.C.). On the Peruvian north coast, beans have been recovered from the earliest levels at the Preceramic component of Huaca Prieta in the Chicama Valley (Bird and Hyslop 1985:233) and from the Initial Period site of Gramalote in the Moche Valley (Pozorski 1976:97). Because beans are highly susceptible to taphonomic processes and consumed in their entirety, the archaeological presence of beans is actually quite remarkable. Common beans are also prominent in the Moche artistic canon (Ryser 2008).

High in protein, common beans are well known comestibles, frequently added to soups and stews, but also have documented medicinal uses, as a diuretic, as an analgesic, to dissolve tumors, and to stabilize menstruation. After beans are harvested, stalks can be used as fodder. Beans tolerate most environmental conditions in tropical and temperate zones, and germinate rapidly at soil temperatures above 18°C. Seed rates are 20–115 kg/ha depending on seed size and row width (Brack Egg 1999:383). Beans are frequently cultivated with maize for their nitrogen-fixing properties; indeed, in Latin America today,

ca. 70 percent of beans are interplanted with maize in commercial fields (Center for New Crops and Plant Resources 2017). With maize, beans are usually planted 5–8 cm deep, deep enough to give good coverage and sufficient moisture to promote fast germination and growth. Intercropping *Phaseolus* beans (*P. vulgaris* and *P. lunatus*) with maize provides benefits to both plants (Giller 2001; Lentz 2000; Smartt 1988). VanDerwarker (2006:81; see Bodwell 1987; Giller 2001) notes that in addition to enriching the growth and yield of maize plants, *Phaseolus* beans complement maize in terms of nutritional value; maize is deficient in essential amino acids lysine and isoleucine, which beans have in abundance. As a result, eating beans with maize together would have provided benefits as well as cropping beans and maize together.

Lima bean/*pallar* (*Phaseolus lunatus*) is another *Phaseolus* species broadly cultivated in the coast and highlands, with a great antiquity of domestication (see discussion of *P. vulgaris* above). Like the common bean, there were two independent centers of domestication of lima bean, with smaller varieties domesticated in Mesoamerica and larger varieties domesticated in coastal Peru. Although lima beans are primarily grown for consumption (in soups, stews, etc.), some medicinal uses include the treatment of styes and smallpox (Brack Egg 1999:382). Like the common bean, lima beans do not require much water for cultivation, and often are intercropped with maize for their nitrogen-fixing properties.

Ryser (1998; 2008:404) discusses lima bean use in the Moche and Chicama Valleys through a consideration of Moche iconography and paleoethnobotanical analysis of data from sites of Santa Rosa-Quirihuac (Early Moche), Ciudad de Dios (Middle Moche), and Galindo (Late Moche), arguing that the lima bean transitioned in status from a common

comestible to a foodstuff restricted for use as a status symbol or in ceremonies. She links the lima bean to notions of Moche ideology, including the depiction of Moche warriors as lima beans on fineline vessels, and she argues that this resource was politically manipulated by Moche elites. In her study, however, Ryser (1998, 2008) only discusses bean data and does not consider other plant taxa; therefore, it is difficult to corroborate this claim or to evaluate the importance of lima beans relative to other taxa.

Another cultivated legume, peanut/maní (Arachis hypogaea), was domesticated in South America in the prehispanic era, likely in eastern Bolivia, northern Argentina, Paraguay, and Southern Brazil (Simpson 1991), where its cultivation then spread across South America. Peanuts are best suited to sandy, well-drained loamy soils; for optimal yields, peanuts require steady, warm temperatures and only a moderate amount of water, as well as a four to five month growing period (Woodroof 1966:29). The optimal growing ranges for peanuts in the Andes range from approximately 0 to 1,000 masl (Moseley 2001:31). Along with other members of the Fabaceae family, peanuts would have been beneficial for their nitrogen-fixing properties when planted in fields alongside other cultigens. High in protein, peanuts were prepared and consumed in a multitude of ways: roasted, fried, salted, boiled, and ground, used as additives in sauces and in some cases for chicha production (chicha de mani) (Bonavia 1991:131; Estrella 1990; Fernández and Rodríguez 2007; Gillin 1947; Nicholson 1960). While various scholars (Gumerman 1994; Hastorf 2003; Masur 2012) consider peanuts to be a luxury item primarily associated with elite contexts, the widespread nature of this practice is not particularly well understood. Milk also can be extracted from peanuts in a manner similar to almond milk; peanut milk, along with pressed peanut oil, was used for a variety of medicinal purposes, including to treat

hemorrhoids, as a laxative, and to soothe colicky infants (Brack Egg 1999:44).

Cotton/algodón (Gossypium barbadense) was cultivated widely along the coast and in the Amazon in the prehispanic era, primarily for its vegetable seed fiber, the raw material for a large volume of textile products (e.g., Billman et al. 2017; Dillehay et al. 2007; Murra 1962; Pearsall 2008; Pozorski 1979). Domesticated in the Preceramic Period ca. 2600 B.C., cotton domestication, along with squashes/gourds and other root crops, was underway in northern Peru before maize arrived (Pearsall 2008:113). Aside from its primary economic use in textile production, oil from pressed cotton seeds also is consumed, and cotton seeds, leaves, and fibers possess a variety of medicinal uses, including as a diuretic, to treat hemorrhoids, dental abscesses, ear aches, coughs, and fevers (Brack Egg 1999:227). Irrigated fields in coastal yunga zones are ideal for growing cotton, as cottons are sun-loving plants, but cultivation requires an abundance of water. The highlands are too cold and the eastern slopes of the Andes generally are too humid for the plant to thrive (Dollfus 1982:40; McBride 1920; Pearsall 2008). Cotton is not planted anew each season but lives for several seasons (attaining a life as long as 20 years). Newly planted fields yield their first crops after approximately eight months growth; however, the best fibers are harvested from plants that are four or five years old (McBride 1920:39).

Gourd/*mate* (*Lagenaria siceraria*), along with cotton, was domesticated in the Preceramic Period and served primarily as an industrial plant. On the Peruvian coast, evidence for domesticated bottle gourd comes from the Middle Preceramic Siches Complex (6000-4000 B.C.), and from the La Paloma site in the Chilca Valley of central Peru (5700-3000 B.C.); squash, guava, and *Phaseolus* beans also were documented at La Paloma (Pearsall 2008:112). The flesh generally is too bitter to eat (although young gourds can be

eaten raw, i.e., before the rind has hardened, and the oily seeds are edible), but gourds generally are used to make durable containers and floats. Although ubiquitous in the archaeological record, gourd is not a New World native. Rather, it is believed that African gourds were washed out to sea in the Atlantic and floated to coastal Brazil or northern South America (Erickson et al. 2005). Bottle gourds can be grown throughout the tropics, subtropics, and into the temperate zone.

Cultivated widely in the prehispanic era on the coast of Peru, gourd remains have been documented at several Preceramic cites including Huaca Prieta in the Chicama Valley and Guanape in the Virú Valley of northern Peru (Bird 1948) and at the Buena Vista site in the Chillón Valley of central Peru (Duncan et al. 2009). An artistic tradition that continues in Peru today is elaborate gourd carving. This practice has great antiquity; indeed, remains of *mates burilados* (carved gourds) were recovered from the Preceramic component at Huaca Prieta in the Chicama Valley in Junius Bird's 1946 excavations. Bird (1948) describes the remains of 15 gourds, some dated to 2,000 B.C., with Z-shaped and anthromorphic carvings (see Raphael and Villegas 1985).

Potato/*papa* (a Quecha word that simply means "tuber") (*Solanum tuberosum*) is cultivated in the Andes from sea level to 4,000 masl (Hawkes 1990). Andean potato crops are renowned for their immense diversity, with seven domesticated species and several thousand land races, as well numerous closely affiliated wild relatives. The potato complex is spread across the Andes in Peru, Bolivia, and Ecuador, with early potato cultivation beginning approximately 7,000 years ago (Pearsall 2008). Today, the diversity of potatoes is clustered in the eastern Andean valleys and uplands of south-central Peru and north-central

Bolivia, i.e., from the Huancayo and Ayacucho highlands southward to the Cochabamba and Potosí sierras.

In many parts of the Andes, growers rotate their potatoes and other crops among scattered field plots, typically sowing potato fields for 1-3 years before rotating the planting to another site (Zimmerer 1998:447).

As environmental factors including pests, diseases, weeds, climate hazards (e.g., frost, hail), and soil conditions (e.g., waterlogging or drought) are common, Andean farmers typically attempt to reduce crop losses by relying on potatoes with broad habitat tolerances (including resistance to blight and frost, Graves 2001:202). Sammells (2010:106) notes specifically that in highland Bolivia, women plant potatoes, but in rare instances, if no women are available, men will do so. Potatoes are prepared and consumed in a variety of ways, including roasted, boiled, steamed, or freeze-dried into *chuño* (left out during freezing temperatures in the night and early morning, dried chuño can be stored for years, see Bruno 2008:192). Potatoes are a common ingredient in soups and stews in Andean cuisine. Potatoes also have documented medicinal properties, from treating ulcers to insect bites (Brack Egg 1999:468). In addition to consuming the potato tuber for food, the leafy plant of the potato can be cut and fed to animals (Franquemont et al. 1990:100-101).

Several varieties of squash/*zapallo* (*Cucurbita* spp.) were cultivated during the prehispanic era in Peru, including pumpkin (*C. pepo*), butternut squash (*C. moschata*), and winter squash (*C. maxima*). The domesticated squashes were derived from separate ancestral species; *C. maxima* may be derived from a wild ancestor *C. andreana*, found today in Uruguay and Argentina (Brack Egg 1999:166; Pearsall 2008:108). Remains of squash seeds have been recovered from Peruvian coastal sites dating to ca. 1800 B.C., and *C. moschata* 

seeds have been documented in coastal burials dating to 1100 B.C. (West and Whitaker 1979). Squashes can be cultivated in a variety of climates, including the tropical desert, subtropics, temperate zones, and tropics, but require good soil fertility with abundant organic material (Brack Egg 1999:166). Aside from their technological uses, squash and gourd fruits are edible when eaten young (i.e., before the rind has hardened) and consumed in many forms, including stews, compotes, and purees; squash flesh is also pickled, and seeds are roasted or toasted. Squashes have a variety of other uses as well, including ornamental (squashes come in a variety of colors, from orange to red to marbled); medicinal (to relieve chest pain, bronchitis, earaches, and bladder and prostate infections); and as an antiparasitic agent for livestock. Studies have demonstrated that administering ground squash seeds to livestock has proven effective as a form of parasite control (Arevalo et al. 1989); it is possible that such a veterinary use could have been used in the prehispanic era as well.

# Fruits

A number of fruits were recovered in the five archaeological assemblages; these fruits are actively managed in the Moche Valley today or grow wild in the local vegetation. There are many known uses for each, either as food, beverage, medicine, or dye, which I discuss below. Small seeds of fleshy fruits are less likely to be recovered in archaeological assemblages as they are often consumed in their entirety with the fruit; however, seeds from a fleshy fruits including opuntia (*Opuntia* spp.), elderberry/sauco (*Sambucus peruviana*), golden berry/*aguaymanto* (*Physalis peruviana*), passion fruit/*maracuyá* (*Passiflora* spp.), and a member of the genus *Prunus* (wild plum or cherry) are present in the assemblages. Other tree fruits are present in the assemblage as well, in the form of both seeds and rind

fragments, including avocado/*palta* (Persea americana), guava/*guayaba* (*Psidium* spp.), lucuma/*lúcuma* (Pouteria lucuma), and pacay/pacae (*Inga feuillei*).

When Andean scholars refer to agriculture, they often discuss field cultivation, of maize, beans, cotton, etc.; however, the process of clearing, cultivating and fallowing fields is also tied to choices made with respect to tree management. Tree crop management was an important part of pre-Columbian farming systems; on-farm tree planting has been documented ethnographically in the Andes (Bluffstone et al. 2008; Farley 2007; Kattan and Alvarez-Lopez 1996; Reynel and Felipe-Morales 1987), and more broadly in tropical agricultural systems in the Americas (e.g., Peters 2000; VanDerwarker 2005). Indeed, fruit trees are cultivated along the edges of fields and along canals in the Moche Valley today, as well as in house gardens (Figure 4.3). Active tree management produces additional comestible resources for communities, and also can provide an alternative or addition to fuelwood and fodder collected from common forests. Certain fruit trees also had elevated importance in Andean cosmologies, as documented for the Inka (Hastorf and Johannessen 1991).



Figure 4.3 Trees lining agricultural fields in the middle Moche Valley (photo by D. Bardolph July 2014).

Tree Crops

Avocado/*palta* (*Persea americana*) is a cultivated tree with many varieties, distributed throughout the tropical and subtropical Americas, including along the coast, Amazon, and in interandean valleys. Avocado trees required well-drained sandy soils, and spacing is critical to ensure productive crops; avocados trees should be adequately spaced apart so that they are exposed to full sun. Production begins at 5-15 years, and some trees can produce up to 300 fruits (Brack Egg 1999:381; Davenport 1986). Cultivated primarily for their edible fruits; avocado fruits are very nutritious. They are high in fiber, antioxidants, and vitamins A, B, C, and E. Avocados have a wide variety of uses aside from their comestible use, from cosmetic to medicinal. The pulp of the fruit can be applied as a face mask, and both the fruit pulp and leaves have known medicinal properties from ranging from antidiarrheal, anti-diabetic, to analgesic. The ingestion of great quantities of avocado seeds also can serve as an abortive agent. Furthermore, avocado tree hardwoods can be used to make tools (Brack Egg 1999:381).

Guava/guayaba (*Psidium* spp.) is native to Mexico, Central America, and northern South America and are distributed throughout the tropical Americas. Cultivated in humid and dry climates, guavas can be grown up to 1,200 masl (Nakasone and Paull 1998). The fruits are consumed raw, but as guava fruits contain high levels of pectin, present day uses in Peru include preparing the fruit into marmalades, jams, and ice creams (the dehydrated fruit also can be prepared into a powder form) (Brack Egg 1999:418). Guavas are rich in dietary fiber, folic acid, and vitamin C; indeed, a single guava fruit contains four times the amount of vitamin C as an orange (Seshadri and Vasishta 1965). Guava also has some documented medical uses, often in the form of infusions prepared with leaves from the guava tree, to treat a range of maladies from gastritris to conjunctivitis to menstrual cramps (Brack Egg 1999:418). Guava tree hardwoods are also used to manufacture wooden tools (Moutarde 2008).

Lucuma/Lúcuma (Pouteria lucuma) trees are distributed throughout the Peruvian coast and highlands, as well as the highland Amazon; indeed, lucuma trees can be cultivated up to 3,000 masl. Adapted to various soils, lucuma trees are most productive when planted in rows spaced 4-5 m apart, and are suitable for mixed cultivation, as they are good shade trees. Production begins at 4-5 years; one tree can produce some 300 fruits and they produce for more than 60 years (Brack Egg 1999:411). Lucuma trees were cultivated in the prehispanic era (Hoelle and Risi 1993; Pearsall 2008; Pozorski 1979), with fruits consumed fresh or dried and ground into powder. Lucuma also possesses a range of medicinal

properties, used to combat anemia, to treat skin infections, and as an antidiarrheal. Lucuma trees also produce good quality hardwoods used for tools and other artifacts (Moutarde 2008).

Pacay/Pacae (*Inga feuillei*) trees can be cultivated on the coast, in the highlands, and in the jungle up to 3,000 masl (Brack Egg 1999:261). Like other members of the Fabaceae family, including common beans and lima beans (discussed above), pacay trees produce abundant root nodules that fix nitrogen; thus, their cultivation benefits the land by increasing fertility levels. They require year round irrigation so are generally grown near river banks or canals, but they produce in abundance, are tolerant of diverse soils, and are resistant to disease and fire (National Research Council 1989). Referred to as "ice cream bean" for its sweet, edible white pulp, pacay fruit is eaten fresh, and also has known medicinal properties ranging from digestive relief to skin cancer treatment. Pacay hardwoods were also used to make wooden tools (Moutarde 2008). Pacay trees were cultivated widely in Peru during the prehispanic era (Beresford Jones et al. 2001; Perry 2007; Piacenza 2016; Rowe 1969), and pacay fruits are represented in in the Moche sculptural vessel canon (Museo Larco 2017).

# Other Fruits

Elderberry/*Sauco* (*Sambucus peruviana*) is native to the Andes (likely Peru), and grows up to 3,000 masl. Requiring deep soil and a lot of water, elderberry plants thrive near irrigation canals. Aside from their comestible uses, elderberries have known magical and medicinal properties, including as an aphrodisiac, purgative, expectorant, antitussive, and diuretic. Juice from elderberry fruits also can be applied as an insecticide (Brack Egg 1999:44).

Golden berry/aguaymanto (Physalis peruviana) is native to Peru and is distributed

throughout the coast, highlands, and Amazonian region up to 2,000 masl (Tapia and de la Torre 1998). Cultivated during the prehispanic era, golden berries can be eaten raw, pressed into juice, or dried, and possess many nutritive properties. Since the colonial era, it has been widely introduced into cultivation into other tropical, subtropical, and temperate areas, including China, India, and Malaysia (Morton 1987). Since its colonial introduction to the Old World, the golden berry also has been referred to as the cape gooseberry; however, *Physalis peruviana* from South America is marketed in the United States most commonly as golden berry and sometimes Picchu berry, named after Machu Picchu in order to associate the fruit with its origin in Peru and to address the fact that this fruit is not actually a gooseberry as the name cape gooseberry implies. As a member of the plant family Solanaceae, it is closely related to the tomatillo (*Physalis philadelphica*). High in Vitamins A, B, and C, as well as phosphorus and protein, golden berries also have a range of documented medicinal uses, including antitussive, antihelmintic, antidiabetic, and diuretic properites; they are also used to combat a range of maladies from eczema to conjunctivitis to gonorrhea (Brack Egg 1999:387; Wu et al. 2006). Recent studies have discovered 14 new compounds in various species of wild tomatillo (*Physalis* spp.) that have anti-cancer properties; these compounds, known as withanolides, are already showing promise in combating a number of different cancers and tumors without noticeable side effects or toxicity (Barot et al. 2013).

Passion fruit/maracuyá (Passiflora spp.) is a woody perennial climbing vine that originated in Brazil and then spread throughout South America. Cultivated in humid and dry climates, passion fruits can be grown up to 1,500 masl, but require non-flooded land with good drainage to produce successfully. Both the fruit pulp and seeds of this sweet fruit are

consumed as desserts, and the fruits are also squeezed into juices and made into salsas. Similar to cotton, passion fruits can be pressed for oil, which is used to aid digestion. Passion fruits also possess magical and medicinal properties; they are used an as anaphrodisiac (i.e., to reduce sexual desire), as well as a muscle relaxer and sedative (Brack Egg 1999:369).

Cactus fruits of the genus *Opuntia* are abundant in the Moche Valley today; this plant grows between 500 and 3,000 masl in interandean valleys and survives in soil with low to medium soil fertility. The pulp of the cactus fruit is consumed also has a variety of other uses, including medicinal (to relieve colds, to treat abscesses, and to lower cholesterol); cosmetic (poultices are applied to remove skin spots and to wash hair); to attract cochineal insects used for dyes; and as fodder for livestock (non-spiny varieties) (Brack Egg 1999:352). In addition, various wild plum or wild cherry/*cerezo (Prunus* spp.) species are distributed throughout Peru, wild and cultivated up to 3,500 masl, with known comestible and medicinal uses (Brack Egg 1999:416).

## Miscellaneous/Wild

A number of other miscellaneous/wild taxa were identified in the assemblages, including various weedy taxa found in agricultural fields and on habitation sites, many of which have known economic uses (discussed below). Others likely represent incidental inclusions, unintentionally transported to the site in the clothing of family members and fur of livestock returning from agricultural fields. In contrast to field cultigens and tree crops that produce large seeds or rind fragments, many of the miscellaneous/wild species discussed below have not received much treatment in the Andean archaeological literature. Only in the past few decades have paleoethnobotanists made attempts to systematically

identify small weedy seeds from archaeological samples (some of which are less than 1.0 mm in size), in contrast to the recovery of larger taxa hand-picked during excavation or from larger mesh/screen sizes that characterize earlier excavation techniques.

Some specimens could only be identified to the family level (Asteraceae, Boraginaceae, Brassicaceae, Cactaceae, Fabaceae, Lamiaceae, Malvaceae, Poaceae, Papaveraceae, Rosaceae Solanaceae, and Sapotaceae). Some of these families are represented by multiple genera and hundreds of species, so it is difficult to make specific inferences about their economic uses by Moche Valley residents. Some of these families are well adapted to disturbed environments and occupy agricultural fields (e.g., members of the Asteraceae, Brassicaceae, Fabaceae, Malvaceae, Poaceae families), in open uncultivated areas (e.g., members of the grass family, Poaceae), or on rocky hill slopes or other relatively undisturbed areas (e.g., members of the Cactaceae, Lamiaceae, Rosaceae families). Other species identified to the species or genus level have well-documented economic uses, with data from ethnographic studies and some have longer histories of use evidenced archaeologically. Many of the taxa discussed below had multiple uses, including as food, medicine, fodder, fuel, or other purposes, with different portions of plants (e.g., leaves, flowers, stalks) used for different purposes, including with different preparation methods (e.g., eaten raw, cooked, ground, dried, infused, etc.). I draw primarily on ethnobotanical uses discussed by Brack Egg (1999), along with other scholars cited below.

Food taxa in the miscellaneous/wild category include amaranth/kiwicha (Amaranthus

spp.)<sup>17</sup>, lupine/tarwi (Lupinus spp.), mesquite/algorrobo (Prosopis pallida),

plantain/Plantago spp., oregano (Lippia spp.), purslane/verdolaga (Portulaca spp.), rattlepod/crotalaria (Crotalaria spp.), saltbush/orache (Atriplex spp.), sow thistle (Sonchus spp.), trianthema (Trianthema spp.), vetch/haba (Vicia spp.), wildbean (Strophostyles *helvola*) and a member of the genus *Rubus*. Some of these comestibles are fairly well known; for example, amaranth is fairly cosmopolitan in cuisine, as a nutritious grain that can be toasted, popped, ground into flour, or boiled for gruel (the leaves also can be consumed as vegetables). Native to Peru, amaranth (known as kiwicha in highland Andean communities) is distributed throughout the Andes from Colombia to Argentina, on the on the coast, highlands (up to the Altiplano), and high jungle. Both wild and cultivated (grown in stands), different species of amaranths grow within different elevation zones, with coastal varieties that can be grown up to 500 masl and altiplano varieties up to 4000 masl (Brack Egg 1999:26-27). Brack Egg (1999) lists two wild species (A. hybridus and A. peruvianus) that can be grown in the north coast region (see also Weberbauer 1945). Amaranth has long been used as a food source in the Andes, including by the Inka (National Research Council 1989), with archaeological evidence of cultivation going back as far as 2,000 years, recovered in tombs in northwestern Argentina (Anon 1984). It is also used as livestock fodder and has medicinal uses, including to treat diarrhea, sore throats, menstrual cramps, and rashes. The green leaves also be can be eaten like vegetables (Brack Egg 1999:27).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> I classify amaranth as a miscellaneous/wild resource in this study because it was unclear if the seeds in the assemblages were harvested from cultivated plants or collected from wild plants. Some specimens could only be classified as "cheno/am," i.e., a member of either the Chenopod or Amaranth genus. Both genera are present in the region, and if seed coats are missing, it can be difficult to distinguish between the two based only on the endosperm. Furthermore, the specimens identified by George (Wolf) Gumerman and reported in Lockard (2005) are only listed as *Amaranthus* spp., and do not distinguish between wild or cultivated varieties.

Mesquite, or *algarrobo* (*Prosopis pallida*), is another well-known food; ripened seed-pods are often ground into flour and also used to make chicha. The seed pods also serve as camelid fodder. The sweet, molasses-like flavor of mesquite is incorporated into many beverages in Peru today, including *algarrobina*, a cocktail that uses mesquite syrup extract. Thriving in alluvial and rocky soils up to 1,500 masl, mesquite trees grow quickly and are long-lived (Brack Egg 1999:414). Their hardwoods are a source of long-burning firewood and charcoal as well as a raw material for wooden tools (although lucuma and pacay tree hardwoods likely were the preferred materials for domestic wooden tools, see Moutarde 2008). The leaves, greens, and seeds of many of the miscellaneous/wild taxa may have been eaten raw or cooked, including lupine, plantain, purslane, saltbush, rattlepod, *Rubus* spp., sow thistle, vetch, and wildbean, while others were used as seasoning or condiments, such as oregano or trianthema (Rico-Gray 1979:13). Some of these taxa have moderate to high degrees of toxicity and must be processed, e.g., lupine, which has a high alkaloid content. A member of the Fabaceae family, lupine, or *tarwi*, is typically considered to be a 'highland' food, as it grows up to 3,850 masl (above the range of *Phaseolus*).

A number of the miscellaneous/wild taxa have known medicinal uses as well, including acacia/faique (Acacia macracantha), amaranth, knotweed/smartweed (Polygonum spp.), milk thistle/cardo (Silybum spp.), oregano, purslane, ragweed/ambrosía (Ambrosia spp.), rattlepod, saltbush, sedge/piri-piri (Cyperus farex), spurge (Euphorbia spp.), tillandsia/achupalla (Tillandsia spp.), sage/salvia (Salvia spp.), shoreline purslane/capin (Sesuvium spp.), sida/pichana (Sida spp.), vervain/verbena (Verbena spp.) and violet/violeta (Viola spp.). These plants have known analgesic properties and been documented for the their use in treating a range of maladies, from coughs/colds, headaches/earaches/throat aches, gastrointestinal distress, rashes, and menstrual cramps, among others, and also have been used in fertility management as contraceptives or abortive agents (Brack Egg 1999; Soukup 1970). Certain taxa, e.g., vervain, have known uses in veterinary medicine as well; used to treat cattle hooves in the Andes today (Brack Egg 1999:521), it is possible that vervain could have been used to treat prehistoric ungulates (camelids). Certain spurges that have known purgative properties, along with sedges that have aphrodisiac properties have documented uses in shamanic rituals as well (Brack Egg 1999:206).

Some of the miscellaneous/wild taxa also have known fuel uses, including tillandsia, saltbush, mesquite, and acacia. A few archaeological studies have identified plant taxa and other organic materials including woods and other herbaceous plants used as prehistoric fuels on the north coast (Cleland and Shimada 1998; Goldstein 2011; Moutarde 2008; Shimada 1997; Tschauner et al. 1994; Wagner et al. 1998), for cooking, firing ceramics, and working metal. In Inka times, fuel was an important tribute item (Hastorf and Johannessen 1991:149; see Espinoza Soriano 1971; Murra 1975). Beyond potential inventories of north coast fuels, the social relations associated with fuel use remain poorly understood. Moche Valley residents likely burned dung as a source of fuel in addition to grasses and tree fuels (indeed, Gillin [1947] documented animal dung used as fuel in his ethnographic account of the town of Moche). In order to identify dung burning archaeologically, Wright (2014, see also Hastorf and Wright 1998; Wright Miller and Smart 1984) suggests that researchers consider the following: (1) if there is a basis for using dung such as a shortage of available wood, (2) the presence of suitable dung-producing animals in the archaeological context considered, (3) recognizable animal dung in the archaeological deposits, and (4) the recovery of such samples from hearth contexts (Charles 1998; Miller and Smart 1984).
No wood analysis was conducted in this dissertation, so it is difficult to say at this point if there was a shortage of any particular taxa in the Moche Valley that would have been used for fuel. As discussed further below, seeds of the potential fuel taxa (tillandsia, saltbush, mesquite, and acacia) only were recovered in small quantities, but future wood charcoal analyses may reveal a different pattern. The Moche Valley does not have the dense stands of algarrobo trees witnessed in the more northerly Jequetepeque Valley (see Goldstein 2011); I imagine that Moche Valley residents likely used a combination of gathered wild plant taxa and dung as fuel sources. Camelids would have served as suitable dung-producing animals; indeed, ample amounts of dung, from camelids (Lama sp.) as well as guinea pigs, or *cuy* (*Cavia* sp.), were recovered throughout the Moche Origins Project excavations at MV-224, MV-225, and MV-83, and was present in many flotation samples (although these amounts were not quantified). Hastorf and Wright (1998) and Miller and Smart (1984) argue that animal dung can serve as a vector for seeds from fodder plants, e.g., Poaceae, Chenopodiaceae, Verbenaceae, and Boraginaceae, taxa that were present in the Moche Valley assemblages.

A number of the miscellaneous/wild taxa were likely used for animal fodder as well, including amaranth, grasses including crown grass/*gramalote* (*Paspalum* spp.) and panic grass/*grama* (*Panicum* spp.), lupine, rattlepod, sandbur/*pega pega* (*Cenchrus echinatus*), sida, tillandsia, trianthema, vetch, and wildbean. All of these taxa have ethnographically documented cases of fodder use for livestock (Brack Egg 1999). Brack Egg (1999:456) lists sida in particular as a fodder used for guinea pigs. However, as Wright (2014) identifies, separating taxa used for fodder from taxa used for human consumption is complicated. Fodder can often be the same species as food used for human consumption and may also be

processed and stored in a similar fashion (Charles 1998). Ethnographic data suggest that the boundary between food and fodder is flexible and often depends upon the success of the harvest. In other words, what might be fodder in one year, could be used for human consumption the next year if yields of more preferred foods are low. This distinction even relates to fodder and fuel; for example, the preferred economic use of tillandsia is as fuel, but it can also serve as a fallback fodder for animals (Brack Egg 1999:500).

Finally, some of the miscellaneous/wild taxa have other technological uses, as construction materials, for matting/thatching (e.g., sida), textile production, etc. Sage and field madder (Sherardia arvensis) have documented uses as green/yellow or red dyes, respectively (Brack Egg 1999:444; Georgia 1914). Other taxa may simply be the result of incidental inclusions in the archaeobotanical assemblages, and may not have been used by Moche Valley residents. The archaeobotanical assemblages from the five Moche Valley sites include a combination of wild and cultivated plants, with ecological requirements in many cases involving anthropogenic intervention. Moche Valley farmers had sustained access to water from irrigation canals, resulting in the creation of a landscape of cultivated fields, orchards, and fallow pastures. Aside from a wide range of field cultigens (chili pepper, coca, common bean, cotton, gourd, lima bean, peanut, quinoa, and squash) and tree crops (avocado, guava, lucuma, and pacay), other fruits (opuntia, elderberry, golden berry, passion fruit, wild plum or cherry) would have been actively managed, likely lining fields. A number of miscellaneous wild species thrive in areas disturbed by humans and likely existed and were harvested in gardens even if not intentionally grown. Certain economic weedy species thrive along irrigation canals (e.g., bulrush, pondweed, sedges); in disturbed areas (e.g., field madder, plantain, wildbean); and in fields under cultivation or recently fallowed

(e.g., purslane, sida), presenting Moche Valley farmers with opportunities to collect them while managing farming tasks.

Ethnographic and Ethnohistoric Perspectives of Food Preparation and Processing

Some materials and techniques of processing and preparation of plant foods recorded in ethnohistoric documents and witnessed today may have some bearing on past practices. Many of the edible plants and animals listed in the inventories of prehistoric sites in Peru are still grown, purchased, or gathered today, and while I do not assume an unbroken continuity for two millennia regarding the ways in which foods were processed and prepared, ethnographic and ethnohistoric sources are a useful starting point for thinking about the organization of foodways. Throughout South America, the practices of baking in ovens or frying over fires were virtually unknown in prehispanic times (Gillin 1947:49; Olivas Weston 2001:13; Rowe 1946:220; Schaedel 1989:115). While much literature has focused on Inka or highland traditions rather than coastal valleys, a small amount of ethnographic and ethnohistoric information is available for the north coast region.

In Gillin's (1947) ethnographic account of the town of Moche, he observed that many dishes were cooked or boiled over an open flame, either in ceramic or metal containers placed on an adobe brick stove or on rock supports placed on the ground. Gillin (1947:48-49) lists a variety of one pot meals, including soups, stews, or gruels, which often contained meat, maize (on the cob or shelled), manioc, and/or beans. Typical kitchens contained ceramic cooking vessels, water storage jars, chicha fermentation jars, cooking hearths (located inside enclosed spaces and/or in outdoor patios), fuels (wood charcoal and animal dung), woven reed or cane fans for igniting or intensifying cooking fires, grinding stones (*batanes*) and pestles (*chungas*), wooden utensils, and various serving implements

made from gourds including scoops, plates, and bowls.

Gillin (1947:49) also points out that essential ceramic (water storage jars and botijas) and groundstone (batanes and chungas) implements were commonly acquired from nearby archaeological sites, and praised by the local population at the town of Moche as being the best quality kitchen tools. In my research in the Moche Valley for this dissertation project, I have been invited into homes and served meals in kitchen setups mirroring those described above, including stews of meat (e.g., goat, guinea pig), maize, and beans cooked over open hearths in Chimu pots that smallholders recovered in their fields. It is likely that a variety of food preparation and processing techniques were implemented in the Moche Valley during the EIP, including boiling (in the form of soups, gruels, and stews), roasting, steaming, parching, toasting (of grains, legumes), drying, soaking, and grinding. Rowe (1946:222) describes how toasted maize, or *cancha*, was a popular food at the time of Spanish conquest in Peru (and is indeed still popular today).

Gillin (1947) provides interesting insight into the importance of water for the people of Moche. Water was considered important for irrigation, food preparation, and bathing, but not for drinking; distaste for drinking water has been documented widely in the Andes (e.g., Apffel-Marglin 2010:28; Rowe 1946:292). According to Gillin (1947:45), many families drank chicha rather than water, and many women also used chicha for boiling meats and vegetables. It is likely that chicha production occurred regularly at domestic habitation sites in the Moche Valley in the past, for quotidian uses in addition to feasting events. Indeed, chicha would have remained potable longer through the process of boiling, and also would have reduced sickness due to contamination of the water supply. Chicha production would have required a specific set of tasks associated preparation/processing; to brew maize

chicha, germinated (i.e., sprouted) maize (*jora*) is dried, ground, mixed with water, and fermented, to create an alcoholic liquid (Cutler and Cardenas 1947; Logan et al. 2012; Nicholson 1960).

#### **Basic Results of the Study Assemblages**

This section presents the results of the identification of the carbonized plant remains from the study sites, which form the basis for the quantitative analysis. Each site yielded a range of cultigens, fruits, and other miscellaneous wild plants, some with known economic uses, including as comestibles, fuels, construction materials, medicines, and fodder. Raw counts are provided for each taxon, along with plant weight and wood weight. A list of provenience information for the flotation samples and basic sample measures (volume, plant weight, and wood weight) for each site are provided in Appendix 2. For a detailed reporting of taxon counts and weights for each provenience designation at La Poza, MV-224, MV-225, and MV-225, see Appendix 3-7 (for Galindo, see Lockard 2005:Appendix 8).

### La Poza

The 17 La Poza samples total 51.5 L of soil and yielded a total carbonized plant weight of 9.5 g, 8.2 g of which are represented by wood charcoal (Table 4.1). Excluding wood, the La Poza assemblage contains 126 specimens representing 18 taxonomic categories. The archaeobotanical dataset from La Poza witnessed the lowest abundance of overall plant remains, as well as the fewest number of taxa present.

Soil Volume = 51.5 L Total Plant Weight = 9.5 g Total Wood Weight = 8.2 g			
Common Name (English)	Common Name (Spanish)	Taxonomic Name	Count (n)
Cultigens			
Chili pepper cf.	Ají	Capsicum spp. cf.	1
Gourd	Mate	Lagenaria siceraria	3
Maize cob frag	Maíz	Zea mays	1
Maize cob frag cf.	Maíz	Zea mays cf.	9
Maize cupule	Maíz	Zea mays	5
Maize cupule cf.	Maíz	Zea mays cf.	10
Maize kernel	Maíz	Zea mays	10
Maize kernel cf.	Maíz	Zea mays cf.	3
Fruits			
Avocado	Palta	Persea americana	2
Golden berry	Aguaymanto	Physalis peruviana	2
Guava	Guayaba	Psidium spp.	6
Lucuma	Lúcuma	Pouteria lucuma	7
Miscellaneous/Wild			
Barrel cactus		Echinocactus spp.	1
Grass family		Poaceae	4
Legume family		Fabaceae	4
Legume family cf.		Fabaceae	1
Nightshade family		Solanaceae	1
Shoreline purslane	Capin	Sesuvium spp.	4
Sunflower family		Asteraceae	1
Tillandsia	Achupalla	<i>Tillandsia</i> spp.	8
Trianthema	Trianthema	Trianthema spp.	1
UID			42
UID seed			7

Table 4.1 Counts of plant taxa identified at La Poza.

### MV-224

The 43 MV-224 samples total 195.3 L of soil and yielded a total carbonized plant

weight of 136.5 g, 126.1 g of which are represented by wood charcoal (Table 4.2).

Excluding wood, the MV-224 assemblage contains 2,886 specimens representing 36

taxonomic categories. Six ceramic sherds from MV-224 also produced starch grain residues

of potato; one of these sherds also produced diagnostic maize starch (Figure 4.4). These

sherds all came from different proveniences at the site (Table 4.3).

Soil Volume = 195.3 L Total Plant Weight = 135.6 g Total Wood Weight = 121.6 g			
Common Name (English)	Common Name (Spanish)	Taxonomic Name	Count (n)
Cultigens			
Chenopod	Quinoa	Chenopodium quinoa	27
Chenopod cf.	Quinoa	Chenopodium quinoa cf.	1
Chili pepper	Ají	<i>Capsicum</i> spp.	14
Chili pepper cf.	Ají	Capsicum spp. cf.	2
Common bean	Frijól	Phaseolus vulgaris	14
Common bean cf.	Frijól	Phaseolus vulgaris cf.	9
Gourd	Mate	Lagenaria siceraria	9
Gourd cf.	Mate	Lagenaria siceraria cf.	3
Legume family (possible domesticated bean)		Fabaceae	18
Lima bean	Pallar	Phaseolus lunatus	2
Lima bean cf.	Pallar	Phaseolus lunatus cf.	2
Maize cob frag	Maíz	Zea mays	86
Maize cob frag cf.	Maíz	Zea mays cf.	4
Maize cupule	Maíz	Zea mays	1510
Maize cupule cf.	Maíz	Zea mays cf.	34
Maize glume	Maíz	Zea mays	26
Maize glume cf.	Maíz	Zea mays cf.	7
Maize kernel	Maíz	Zea mavs	493

Table 4.2 Counts of plant taxa identified at MV-224.

Common Name	Common Name (Spanish)	Taxonomic Name	Count (n)
Maize kernel cf	<u>(Spanish)</u> Maíz	Zea mays cf	<u>(II)</u> 57
Peanut	Maní Maní	Arachis hynogeae	1
Squash	Zanallo	Cucurbita spp	10
Squash cf	Zapallo	<i>Cucurbita</i> spp. cf	10
Squush VI.	Zapano	cucurona spp. ci.	1
Fruits			
Avocado	Palta	Persea americana	11
Elderberry	Sauco	Sambucus peruviana	1
Golden berry	Aguaymanto	Physalis peruviana	97
Golden berry cf.	Aguaymanto	<i>Physalis peruviana</i> cf.	1
Guava	Guayaba	<i>Psidium</i> spp.	8
Lucuma	Lúcuma	Pouteria lucuma	19
Pacay	Pacae	Inga feuillei	11
Passion fruit	Maracuyá	Passiflora spp.	2
Opuntia	Tuna	<i>Opuntia</i> spp.	12
Opuntia cf.	Tuna	Opuntia spp. cf.	1
Miscellaneous/Wild			
Barrel cactus		Echinocactus spp.	28
Cactus family		Cactaceae	1
Cheno/am		Chenopodium/amaranthus spp.	7
Grass family		Poaceae	17
Grass family cf.		Poaceae cf.	2
Legume family (all)		Fabaceae	51
Legume family (weedy legume)		Fabaceae	9
Legume family cf.		Fabaceae cf.	2
Lippia	Oregano	<i>Lippia</i> spp.	2
Mallow family	0	Malvaceae	13
Mallow family cf.		Malvaceae cf.	1
Mesquite	Algorrobo	Prosopis pallida	4
Mesquite cf.	Algorrobo	<i>Prosopis pallida</i> cf.	1
Mesquite/acacia	0	Prosopis/Acacia spp.	1
Milk thistle cf.	Cardo	Silybum spp. cf.	1
Nightshade family		Solanaceae	2
Purslane	Verdolago	<i>Portulaca</i> spp.	56
Rattlepod	Crotalaria	Crotalaria spp.	23
Sapote family		Sapotaceae	1

Common Name (English)	Common Name (Spanish)	Taxonomic Name	Count (n)
Sedge family		Cyperaceae	3
Sedge family cf.		Cyperaceae cf.	1
Sunflower family		Asteraceae	3
Trianthema	Trianthema	Trianthema spp.	2
Vervain cf.	Verbena	<i>Verbena</i> spp. cf.	2
Vetch cf.	Haba	Vicia spp. cf.	2
Wildbean cf.		Strophostyles helvola	1
UID			107
UID seed			67



# Figure 4.4 Starch grains recovered from ceramic and groundstone artifacts, MV-224 and MV-225.

(A) Gelatinized potato (*Solanum tuberosum*) starch grains from MV-225, Compound 1, Feature 8. Measures 28.6 X 18.2 µm. Image captured with a single-light optical microscope at 400X magnification. (B) Well-preserved potato *Solanum tuberosum* starch grain with visible lamellae from MV-224, Feature 1. Measures 28.6 X 20.8 microns wide µm. Image captured with a single-light optical microscope at 400X magnification. (C) The same grain of the previous potato starch with image captured with polarized light at 400X, displaying the diagnostic central position of the hilum in this species. (D) Maize (*Zea maize*) starch grain of polyhedral shape from MV-225, Compound 6. Feature 51. Measures 18.2 X 15.6 µm. Image captured with a single-light optical microscope at 400X magnification. (E) The same grain of the previous maize starch with image captured with polarized light at 400X, displaying the diagnostic central position of the hilum in this species (F) Potato (*Solanum tuberosum*) starch grains from MV-225, Compound 1, Feature 12. Measures 28.6 X 18.2 µm. Image captured with a single-light optical microscope at 400X magnification.

## Table 4.3 Starch grains recovered from ceramic and groundstone materials from MV-224 and MV-225.

Material	Provenience	Taxa Identified	Measurements (µm)
		Solanum tuberosum	28.6 x 18.2
Ceramic	MV-225, PD 1216, FS 1		20.8 x 18.2
		Zea mays	18.2 x 18.2
		Unidentified	13.0 x 10.0
Ceramic	MV-225, PD 1751, FS 2	Solanum tuberosum	19.5 x 18.2
			28.6 x 23.4
Ceramic	MV-225, PD 1468, FS 10	Zea mays	18.2 x 16.9
		Unidentified	20.8 x 13.0
		Zea mays	15.6 x 15.6
Ceramic	Ceramic MV-225, PD 1458, FS 1		18.2 x 15.6
		Solanum tuberosum	26.0 x 15.6
Ceramic	MV-225, PD 1783, FS 1	Zea mays	16.9 x 15.6
			18.2 x 15.6
Ceramic	MV-225, PD 1475, FS 1	Solanum tuberosum	28.6 x 18.2
			20.8 x 18.2
		Solanum tuberosum	26.0 x 20.8
Ceramic	MV-225, PD 1168, FS 14		23.4 x 20.8
		Zea mays	15.6 x 13.0

Material	Provenience	Taxa Identified	Measurements (µm)
Ceramic	MV-225, PD 1093, FS 1	Solanum tuberosum	18.2 x 15.6
Ceramic	MV-224, PD 2122, FS13	Solanum tuberosum	28.6 x 20.8
			26.0 x 23.4
		Solanum tuberosum	20.8 x 15.6
Ceramic	MV-224, PD 2116, FS 17		18.2 x 13.0
		Zea mays	16.9 x 16.9
Ceramic	MV-224, PD 2144, FS 1	Solanum tuberosum	18.2 x 15.6
			28.6 x 18.2
Ceramic	MV-224, PD 2123, FS 1	Solanum tuberosum	39.0 x 20.8
Ceramic	MV-224, PD 2108, FS 17	Solanum tuberosum	26.0 x 20.8
Ceramic	MV-224, PD 2006, FS 2	Solanum tuberosum	28.6 x 23.4
		Unidentified	Not measured
Groundstone	MV225 PD 1211 FS 11		18.2 x 15.6
Mano Fragment	1111220,120 1211,10 11	Solanum tuberosum	23.4 x 18.2
			23.4 x 15.6
Groundstone	MV225 PD 1122 FS 17	Zea mays	15.6 x 15.6
Mano Fragment	111220,10 1122,10 17	Lea mays	16.9 x 14.3
			15.6 x 15.6
Groundstone Mano	MV225, PD 1257, FS 19	Zea mays	15.6 x 15.6
Fragment			18.2 x 18.2

## MV-225

The 137 MV-225 samples total 654.3 L of soil and yielded a total carbonized plant weight of 548.9 g, 525.6 g of which are represented by wood charcoal (Table 4.4). Excluding wood, the MV-225 assemblage contains 3,980 specimens representing 49

taxonomic categories. The archaeobotanical dataset from MV-225 is the largest dataset examined for this project, in terms of number of samples analyzed as well as total soil volume. Eight ceramic sherds and three groundstone chunga (mano) fragments produced maize and potato starches (see Table 4.3). Six sherds and two chunga fragments had diagnostic maize starches, and six sherds and one chunga fragment had diagnostic potato starches. Two ceramic sherds produced starches that could not be identified. Like the artifacts at MV-224 submitted for residue analysis, these sherds all came from different proveniences at the site (see Table 4.3).

Soil Volume = 654.3 L Total Plant Weight = 548.9 g Total Wood Weight = 526.6 g			
Common Name (English)	Common Name (Spanish)	Taxonomic Name	Count (n)
Cultigens			
Chenopod	Quinoa	Chenopodium quinoa	11
Chenopod cf.	Quinoa	<i>Chenopodium quinoa</i> cf.	2
Chili pepper	Ají	<i>Capsicum</i> spp.	22
Chili pepper cf.	Ají	Capsicum spp. cf.	11
Coca	Coca	<i>Erythroxylum novogranatense</i> var. Truxillense	1
Common bean	Frijól	Phaseolus vulgaris	27
Common bean cf.	Frijól	Phaseolus vulgaris cf.	8
Gourd	Mate	Lagenaria siceraria	45
Legume family (possible domesticated bean)		Fabaceae	33
Lima bean	Pallar	Phaseolus lunatus	2
Lima bean cf.	Pallar	Phaseolus lunatus cf.	2
Maize cob frag	Maíz	Zea mays	355
Maize cob frag cf.	Maíz	Zea mays cf.	11
Maize cupule	Maíz	Zea mays	943
Maize cupule cf.	Maíz	Zea mays cf.	144

Table 4.4 Counts of plant taxa identified at MV-225.

Common Name (English)	Common Name (Spanish)	Taxonomic Name	Count (n)
Maize glume	Maíz	Zea mays	53
Maize glume cf.	Maíz	Zea mays cf.	9
Maize kernel	Maíz	Zea mays	836
Maize kernel cf.	Maíz	Zea mays cf.	60
Peanut	Maní	Arachis hypogeae	6
Peanut cf.	Maní	Arachis hypogeae cf.	7
Squash	Zapallo	Cucurbita spp.	13
Squash cf.	Zapallo	Cucurbita spp. cf.	5
Fruits			
Avocado	Palta	Persea americana	102
Avocado cf.	Palta	<i>Persea americana</i> cf.	3
Elderberry	Sauco	Sambucus peruviana	1
Golden berry	Aguaymanto	Physalis peruviana	6
Golden berry cf.	Aguaymanto	Physalis peruviana cf.	1
Guava	Guayaba	Psidium spp.	58
Guava cf.	Guayaba	Psidium spp. cf.	6
Lucuma	Lúcuma	Pouteria lucuma	95
Pacay	Pacae	Inga feuillei	2
Passion fruit	Maracuyá	Passiflora spp.	1
Miscellaneous/Wild			
Barrel cactus		Echinocactus spp.	
Bindweed cf.		Convulvus spp. cf.	2
Borage family cf.		Boraginaceae	1
Column cactus cf.		Cereus spp. cf.	1
Field madder		Sherardia arvensis	1
Grass family		Poaceae	18
Knotweed		Polygonum spp.	3
Legume family (all)		Fabaceae	208
Legume family (weedy legume)		Fabaceae	26
Legume family cf.		Fabaceae cf.	17
Lupine	Tarwi	Lupinus spp.	1
Mallow family		Malvaceae	16
Mesquite	Algorrobo	Prosopis pallida	9
Mesquite cf.	Algorrobo	Prosopis pallida cf.	4

Common Name (English)	Common Name (Spanish)	Taxonomic Name	Count (n)
Mustard Family		Brassicaceae	1
Nightshade family		Solanaceae	3
Opuntia	Tuna	<i>Opuntia</i> spp.	2
Opuntia cf.	Tuna	Opuntia spp. cf.	2
Panic grass	Grama	Panicum spp.	1
Plantain		<i>Plantago</i> spp.	1
Pondweed		Potamogeton spp.	3
Pondweed cf.		Potamogeton spp. cf.	1
Prunus cf.		Prunus spp. cf.	1
Purslane	Verdolago	Portulaca spp.	1
Rattlepod	Crotalaria	Crotalaria spp.	50
Rattlepod cf.	Crotalaria	Crotalaria spp. cf.	41
Rose family		Rosaceae	1
Sage	Salvia	Salvia spp.	1
Saltbush	Orache	Atriplex spp.	1
Sedge family		Cyperaceae	48
Sida cf.	Pichana	Sida spp. cf.	1
Sow thistle cf.	Pichana	Sonchus spp. cf.	2
Spurge		Euphorbia spp. cf.	1
Sunflower family		Asteraceae	3
Trianthema	Trianthema	Trianthema spp.	2
Vervain cf.	Verbena	<i>Verbena</i> spp. cf.	2
Vetch cf.	Haba	Vicia spp. cf.	2
Viola cf.	Viola	Viola spp. cf.	1
UID			392
UID seed			218

## MV-83

The 18 MV-83 samples total 22.9 L of soil and yielded a total carbonized plant weight of 18.2 g, 15.1 g of which are represented by wood charcoal (Table 4.5). Excluding wood, the MV-225 assemblage contains 661 specimens representing 24 taxonomic categories.

Soil Volume = 22.9 L Total Plant Weight = 18.2 g Total Wood Weight = 15.1 g			
Common Name (English)	Common Name (Spanish)	Taxonomic Name	Count (n)
Cultigens			
Chenopod	Ouinoa	Chenopodium quinoa	1
Cotton	~ Algodón	Gossypium barbadense	4
Gourd	Mate	Lagenaria siceraria	3
Maize cob frag	Maíz	Zea mays	10
Maize cupule	Maíz	Zea mays	255
Maize glume	Maíz	Zea mays	4
Maize kernel	Maíz	Zea mays	31
Peanut	Maní	Arachis hypogeae	1
Squash	Zapallo	Cucurbita spp.	2
Fruits			
Avocado	Palta	Persea americana	3
Golden berry	Aguavmanto	Physalis peruviana	14
Guava	Guayaba	<i>Psidium</i> spp.	3
Lucuma	Lúcuma	Pouteria lucuma	18
Miscellaneous/Wild			
Amaranth	Kiwicha	Amaranthus spp.	2
Barrel cactus		Echinocactus spp.	10
Grass family		Poaceae	44
Grass family cf.		Poaceae	2
Legume family (all)		Fabaceae	20
Mallow family		Malvaceae	3
Mesquite	Algorrobo	Prosopis pallida	5
Nightshade family		Solanaceae	2
Purslane	Verdolago	Portulaca spp.	4
Rattlepod	Crotalaria	Crotalaria spp.	5
Rubus		Rubus spp.	1
Rubus		Rubus spp. cf.	1
Sedge family		Cyperaceae	3

Table 4.5 Counts of plant taxa identified at MV-83.

Common Name	Common Name	Taxonomic Name	Count
(English)	(Spanish)	Taxonomic Ivanic	(n)
Sunflower family		Asteraceae	7
Tillandsia	Achupalla	<i>Tillandsia</i> spp.	2
Trianthema	Trianthema	Trianthema spp.	6
UID			168
UID seed			27

Galindo

The 10 Galindo samples total 63.8 L of soil and yielded a total carbonized plant weight of 60.9 g, 60.2 g of which are represented by wood charcoal (Table 4.6). Excluding wood, the MV-225 assemblage contains 798 specimens representing 32 taxonomic

categories.

Table 4.6 Counts of plant taxa identified at Galin	do (adapted from Lockard
2005:Appendix 8).	

Soil Volume = 63.8 L Total Plant Weight = 60.9 g Total Wood Weight = 60.2 g			
Common Name (English)	Common Name (Spanish)	Taxonomic Name	Count (n)
Cultigens			
Chili pepper	Ají	Capsicum spp. Erythroxylum novogranatense	10
Coca	Coca	var. Truxillense	4
Common bean	Frijól	Phaseolus vulgaris	21
Cotton	Algodón	Gossypium barbadense	52
Cotton cf.	Algodón	Gossypium barbadense cf.	2
Gourd	Mate	Lagenaria siceraria	3
Maize cob frag	Maíz	Zea mays	6
Maize cupule	Maíz	Zea mays	212
Maize glume	Maíz	Zea mays	26

Common Name (English)	Common Name (Spanish)	Taxonomic Name	Count (n)
Maize kernel	Maíz	Zea mays	70
Peanut	Maní	Arachis hypogeae	3
Squash	Zapallo	Cucurbita spp.	2
Fruits			
Golden berry	Aguaymanto	Physalis peruviana	37
Guava	Guayaba	Psidium spp.	24
Lucuma	Lúcuma	Pouteria lucuma	7
Miscellaneous/Wild			
Amaranth	Kiwicha	Amaranthus spp.	51
Cactus family		Cactaceae	3
Feather grass		Chloris virgata	44
Fogfruit	Turre hembra	Phyla canescens	2
Crown grass cf.	Gramalote	Paspalum spp. cf.	1
Grass family		Poaceae	6
Legume family (all)		Fabaceae	14
Mallow		<i>Malva</i> spp.	133
Mesquite	Algorrobo	Prosopis pallida	40
Mint family cf.		Laminaceae cf.	1
Nightshade family		Solanaceae	4
Plantain		Plantago spp.	12
Poppy family		Papaveraceae	2
Purslane	Verdolago	Portulaca oleraceae	3
Ragweed	Ambrosía	Ambrosia spp.	1
Sandbur	Pega Pega	Cenchrus echinatus	2
Sedge	Piri Piri	Cyperus farex	2
Sida	Pichana	Sida spp.	9
Spurge		Euphorbia spp.	3
Sunflower family		Asteraceae	11
Trianthema	Trianthema	Trianthema spp.	13
Vervain	Verbena	<i>Verbena</i> spp.	1
UID			327

While there are some similarities in the taxa inventories across the sites, the quantitative analysis in the following section illustrates differences in abundance and contexts of use. However, the species inventories themselves reveal some interesting patterns. Some foods that typically are characterized as quintessentially 'coastal' (e.g., maize, chili peppers) and 'highland' (e.g., lupine/*tarwi*, potatoes, quinoa, vetch) *(sensu* Hodge 1947) are documented at both the local coastal settlement at MV-224 and the highland colony site of MV-225 in the Gallinazo/Early Moche phases. I discuss this pattern with specific attention paid to chenopod in my ubiquity analysis below.

The presence of potato starches on the coastal Gallinazo ceramics from MV-224 is particularly interesting. Potatoes have an iconic 'highland' association (e.g., Graves 2001; Hastorf 2012; National Research Council 1989; Sammells 2010; Towle 1961; Zimmerer 1998); indeed, they are successfully cultivated between 2,000 and 4,000 masl. It is likely that potatoes were not being grown at or adjacent to the MV-224 and MV-225 sites; rather, they may have been transported from the local highlands, possibly by llama caravans in the form in *chuño* (dried potato). The Inka had an elaborate system of storehouses used to provision travelers and soldiers; among the items stocked in storehouses were chuño and other dried foods, including *charqui* (a form of dried llama meat for which jerky is named) (e.g., D'Altroy 2002). Indigenous miners sent to work in the colonial-era mines of Potosí, Bolivia were provisioned with chuño produced elsewhere in the highlands and transported by llama caravans.

The fact that potato starches were recovered on artifacts from both the local coastal settlement (MV-224) and the highland colony site (MV-225) may speak to the nature of interaction between costeño and serrano groups during the Gallinazo/Early Moche phases.

As discussed in Chapter 3, recent household excavations, including at the highland colony of MV-225, have shed new light on the dynamics of highland-coastal contact and interaction during this period (Billman et al. 2004; Briceño and Billman 2007, 2008, 2009; Fariss 2012; Ringberg 2012). As discussed in Chapter 3, recent research has questioned aggressive warfare arguments, suggesting that highland-coastal interaction may have been cooperative/complementary rather than strictly conflicting (Fariss 2012; Ringberg 2012; see also Topic and Topic 1987). Ringberg (2012:271; see also Briceño and Billman 2007) suggests that highland and coastal groups may have established mutually beneficial relationships to exchange food, pottery, labor, and possibly marriage partners.

Highland migrants may have imported foods such as potato from their homeland, as part of ties to social memory and/or to make statements about political and cultural identity (see Abbotts 2011; Marte 2012; Ray 2004). They also exchanged potato with local coastal residents of the Moche Valley (possibly in the form of dried chuño), where it was incorporated into one pot meals. Alternatively, women in intermarried highland-coastal households may have cooked potatoes directly at both residential sites. Regardless, the presence of the potato starches at both sites presents an intriguing possibility for reimagining the ethnic 'highland' affiliation of the potato taxon in middle valley chaupiyunga contact zones.

### Quantitative Analysis: Changes in Plant Use through Time

While the raw counts presented above document the range of taxa identified at the study sites, they do not offer much interpretive value in unstandardized form. Raw counts, however, can be used to measure species richness and evenness. I begin my comparative analysis employing these measures.

Species Diversity

As discussed above, species diversity can be examined along two key variables, controlling for sample size: (1) richness, or the number of taxa in a given assemblage, and evenness, or the uniformity of distribution of taxa in an assemblage (Kintigh 1984, 1989). The DIVERS program simulates a large number of assemblages based on the categories and sample size of a given archaeobotanical assemblage and produces expectations that can be compared with actual data. Archaeological assemblages are not directly compared to each other; rather actual diversity values are compared with expected values for the sample, and are plotted against a sample size with a 90% confidence interval. If a value falls above the confidence interval, then it is more diverse than expected, and if a value falls below the confidence interval, then it is less diverse than expected (VanDerwarker 2006:78).

With regards to richness, or the number of taxa (Figure 4.5), of the five sites, only La Poza is as rich as expected. MV-83 falls just on the lower limit of expected richness, but the other three sites fall well below the lower limit, particularly MV-224, the coastal Gallinazo phase settlement. This trend indicates that there are less categories of taxa in the MV-224, MV-225 and Galindo assemblages than would be expected given the size of the assemblages.



Figure 4.5 DIVERS richness plot of plant remains from the five EIP Moche Valley sites.

With regards to evenness, or the uniformity of distribution of taxa, (Figure 4.6), none of the samples are as even as would be expected given their sample sizes. La Poza and MV-83 are more even than expected, and MV-224, MV-225, and Galindo are less even than expected. These patterns are likely due to the predominance of maize in these sites. It appears that the MV-224, MV-225, and Galindo assemblages are more heavily skewed towards maize than either the Salinar phase La Poza site or the Middle Moche Phase MV-83 site. As I will discuss below, maize intensification appears to have occurred during the Gallinazo/Early Moche phases, in advance of the consolidation and expansion of the Southern Moche polity. The intensification of maize resulted not only in increased maize abundance at these sites, but also is related to potential shifts in processing and preparation for consumption.



Figure 4.6 DIVERS evenness plot of plant remains from the five EIP Moche Valley sites.

Ubiquity Analysis

As discussed above, ubiquity analysis is a presence/absence analysis that measures the occurrence frequency of a particular taxon in a given number of samples. I calculated ubiquity values for all five sites and ranked resources in descending order by ubiquity values to examine changes through time in the intensity of plant use. I report all ubiquity values for each taxon identified in the five study sites, and I discuss taxa that display interesting trends in more detail.

La Poza ubiquity values (Table 4.7) indicate that maize is the most ubiquitous taxon at that site, present in 41.9 percent of the samples. Other ubiquitous taxa include tillandsia, with 35.3 percent ubiquity, and lucuma, with 23.5 percent ubiquity. The remaining taxa were present in less than 18 percent of the samples. While maize has the highest ubiquity value of the La Poza taxa documented here, its ubiquity is much lower than other middle Moche Valley sites dating to the Gallinazo/Early Moche phases, discussed further below.

Common Name	Taxonomic Name	Ubiquity (%)
Maize	Zea mays	41.2
Tillandsia	<i>Tillandsia</i> spp.	35.3
Lucuma	Pouteria lucuma	23.5
Cotton	Gossypium barbadense	17.6
Gourd	Lageneria siceraria	17.6
Grass Family	Poaceae	17.6
Guava	Psidium spp.	17.6
Shoreline purslane	Sesuvium spp.	17.6
Barrel cactus	Echinocactus spp.	11.8
Legume Family (Weedy)	Fabaceae	11.8
Legume Family (All)	Fabaceae	23.5
Sunflower Family	Asteraceae	11.8
Avocado	Persea americana	5.9
Nightshade Family	Solanaceae	5.9
Trianthema	Trianthema spp.	5.9

Table 4.7 Ubiquity of plant remains at La Poza (cf. identifications not included).

MV-224 ubiquity values (Table 4.8) indicate that maize is the most ubiquitous taxon at that site, present in 88.4 percent of the samples. Other ubiquitous taxa include Fabaceae (58.1%), barrel cactus (34.9%), Poaceae (25.6%), rattlepod (23.3%), and quinoa (20.9%). The remaining taxa were present in less than 20 percent of the samples.

Common Name	Taxonomic Name	Ubiquity (%)
Maize	Zea mays	88.4
Legume family (total)	Fabaceae	58.1
Barrel cactus	Echinocactus spp.	34.9
Grass family	Poaceae	25.6
Rattlepod	Crotalaria spp.	23.3
Chenopod	Chenopodium quinoa	20.9
Chili pepper	Capsicum spp.	16.3
Legume family (weedy)	Fabaceae	16.3
Gourd	Lagenaria siceraria	16.3
Lucuma	Pouteria lucuma	16.3
Legume family (possible domesticated bean)	Fabaceae	14.0
Guava	Psidium spp.	14.0
Purslane	Portulaca spp.	14.0
Squash	Cucurbita spp.	14.0
Golden berry	Physalis peruvianus	11.6
Mallow family	Malvaceae	11.6
Opuntia	<i>Opuntia</i> spp.	11.6
Avocado	Persea americana	9.3
Common bean	Phaseolus vulgaris	9.3
Pacay	Inga feiullei	9.3
Sunflower family	Asteraceae	7.0
Cheno/am	<i>Chenopodium/Amaranthus</i> spp.	7.0
Sedge family	Cyperaceae	7.0
Lima bean	Phaseolus lunatus	4.7
Mesquite	Prosopis pallida	4.7
Nightshade family	Solanaceae	4.7
Trianthema	Trianthema spp.	4.7
Cactus family	Cactaceae	2.3
Elderberry	Sambucus peruvianus	2.3
Lippia	<i>Lippia</i> spp.	2.3
Mesquite/acacia	Prosopis/Acacia spp.	2.3
Passion fruit	Passiflora spp.	2.3
Peanut	Arachis hypogeae	2.3
Sapote Family	Sapotaceae	2.3

Table 4.8 Ubiquity of plant remains at MV-224 (cf. identifications not included).

MV-225 ubiquity values (Table 4.9) indicate that maize is the most ubiquitous taxon at that site, present in 94.2% of the samples. Other ubiquitous taxa include Fabaceae (56.2%), followed by avocado (20.4%) and guava (19.7%). The remaining taxa were present in less than 19 percent of the samples.

Common Name	Taxonomic Name	Ubiquity (%)
Maize	Zea mays	94.2
Legume family (total)	Fabaceae	56.2
Avocado	Persea americana	20.4
Guava	Psidium spp.	19.7
Rattlepod	Crotalaria spp.	16.8
Lucuma	Pouteria lucuma	16.1
Sedge family	Cyperaceae	16.1
Chili pepper	Capsicum spp.	13.1
Barrel cactus	Echinocactus spp.	13.1
Gourd	Lagenaria siceraria	12.4
Sunflower	Asteraceae	10.9
Legume family (possible domesticated bean)	Fabaceae	10.9
Grass family	Poaceae	9.5
Common bean	Phaseolus vulgaris	8.8
Legume family (weedy)	Fabaceae	8.8
Mallow family	Malvaceae	8.0
Chenopod	Chenopodium quinoa	6.6
Squash	Cucurbita spp.	6.6
Golden berry	Physalis peruvianus	4.4
Mesquite	Prosopis pallida	4.4
Peanut	Arachis hypogeae	2.9
Knotweed	Polygonum spp.	2.2
Nightshade family	Solanaceae	2.2
Lima bean	Phaseolus lunatus	1.5
Opuntia	Opuntia cf.	1.5
Pacay	Inga feiullei	1.5
Bindweed	Convulvus spp.	0.7
Coca	<i>Erythroxylum novogranatense</i> var. <i>truxillense</i>	0.7

Table 4.9 Ubiquity of plant remains at MV-225 (cf. identifications not included).

Common Name	Taxonomic Name	<b>Ubiquity (%)</b>
Elderberry	Sambucus peruvianus	0.7
Field madder	Sherardia arvensis	0.7
Lupine	Lupinus spp.	0.7
Panic grass	Panicum spp.	0.7
Passion fruit	Passiflora spp.	0.7
Plantain	Plantago spp.	0.7
Pondweed	Potamogeton spp.	0.7
Purslane	Portulaca spp.	0.7
Rose family	Rosaceae	0.7
Sage	Salvia spp.	0.7
Saltbush	Atriplex spp.	0.7
Sida	<i>Sida</i> spp.	0.7
Spurge	<i>Euphorbia</i> spp.	0.7
Trianthema	Trianthema spp.	0.7

MV-83 ubiquity values (Table 4.10) indicate that maize is the most ubiquitous taxon at that site, present in 72.2 percent of the samples. Other ubiquitous taxa include Fabaceae (55.6%), Poaceae (50.0%), lucuma (38.9%), and barrel cactus (33.3%).

Common Name	<b>Taxonomic Name</b>	Ubiquity (%)
Maize	Zea mays	72.2
Legume family (total)	Fabaceae	55.6
Grass family	Poaceae	50.0
Lucuma	Pouteria lucuma	38.9
Barrel cactus	Echinocactus spp.	33.3
Sunflower family	Asteraceae	27.8
Golden berry	Physalis peruvianus	27.8
Trianthema	Trianthema spp.	22.2
Rattlepod	Crotalaria spp.	16.7
Mallow family	Malvaceae	16.7
Purslane	Portulaca spp.	16.7
Tillandsia	<i>Tillandsia</i> spp.	11.1
Amaranth	Amaranthus spp.	11.1
Avocado	Persea americana	11.1

Table 4.10 Ubiquity of plant remains at MV-83 (cf. identifications not included).

Common Name	Taxonomic Name	Ubiquity (%)
Cotton	Gossypium barbadense	11.1
Legume family (weedy)	Fabaceae	11.1
Legume family (possible domesticated bean)	Fabaceae	11.1
Sedge family	Cyperaceae	11.1
Nightshade family	Solanaceae	11.1
Squash	Cucurbita spp.	11.1
Chenopod	Chenopodium quinoa	5.6
Gourd	Lageneria siceraria	5.6
Mesquite	Prosopis pallida	5.6
Peanut	Arachis hypogeae	5.6
Rubus	Rubus spp.	5.6
Guava	Psidium spp.	1.5

Galindo ubiquity values (Table 4.11) indicate that maize is the most ubiquitous taxon at that site, present in 90 percent of the samples. Other ubiquitous taxa include cotton (80%), common bean (60%), mallow (60%), amaranth (50%), Fabaceae (50%), guava (50%), and golden berry (50%).

Common Name	Taxonomic Name	Ubiquity (%)
Maize	Zea mays	90.0
Cotton	Gossypium barbadense	80.0
Common bean	Phaseolus vulgaris	60.0
Mallow	Malvaceae	60.0
Amaranth	Amaranthus spp.	50.0
Legume family (All)	Fabaceae	50.0
Guava	Psidium spp.	50.0
Golden berry	Physalis peruvianus	50.0
Grass family	Poaceae	40.0
Trianthema	Trianthema spp.	40.0
Chili pepper	Capsicum spp.	20.0
Gourd	Lageneria siceraria	20.0
Lucuma	Pouteria lucuma	20.0

Table 4.11 Ubiquity of plant remains at Galindo (cf. identifications not included).

Common Name	Taxonomic Name	Ubiquity (%)
Poppy family	Papaveraceae	20.0
Purslane	Portulaca spp.	20.0
Spurge	<i>Euphorbia</i> spp.	20.0
Sunflower family	Asteraceae	20.0
Cactus family	Cactaceae	10.0
Coca	<i>Erythroxylum novogranatense</i> var. Truxillense	10.0
Feather grass	Chloris virgata	10.0
Fogfruit	Phyla canescens	10.0
Nightshade family	Solanaceae	10.0
Peanut	Arachis hypogeae	10.0
Plantain	Plantago spp.	10.0
Ragweed	Ambrosia spp.	10.0
Sandbur	Cenchrus echinatus	10.0
Sedge	Cyperus farex	10.0
Sida	<i>Sida</i> spp.	10.0
Squash	Cucurbita spp.	10.0
Vervain	Verbena spp.	10.0

A few interesting trends emerge from the assessment of ubiquity values. The ubiquity values indicate the importance of maize at these EIP Moche Valley sites. Six-row, 8-row, and 10-row cob types were identified in some of the different assemblages (see Appendix 5-6), indicating that at least three different varieties of maize were grown near to or adjacent to the study sites<sup>18</sup>. Maize is present in all five assemblages in the form of kernels, cobs, cupules, and glumes, discussed further below. Across all five sites, maize is the most ubiquitous taxon. As ubiquity addresses occurrence frequency and not abundance, the higher ubiquity values for maize relative to other plant resources indicate that maize was processed and prepared more regularly and in a wider variety of site locales than other plant resources. This trend is unsurprising, as maize requires more processing than other plant

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> A quantification of maize row numbers was not conducted for this dissertation; however, such an analysis could be conducted in future research to shed light on potential changes in maize varieties during the period of intensification in the EIP.

resources that are consumed whole. The recovery of all parts of the plant (kernels, cobs, cupules, glumes) indicates a close relationship between planting, harvesting, processing, and consumption of this plant. The importance of maize in different contexts across these five sites is clear, but this importance does shift through time.

A comparative assessment of maize ubiquity values (Figure 4.7) reveals a dramatic increase from 41.5 percent ubiquity at the Salinar phase La Poza site to 88.4 percent at MV-224 and 94.2 percent at MV225 in the Gallinazo/Early Moche phases. Maize ubiquity drops to 72.2 percent at MV-83 in the Middle Moche phase, and is witnessed in high ubiquity again at Galindo in the Late Moche phase at 90 percent (although Galindo is represented by the smallest number of samples, an issue I discuss below). These trends in maize ubiquity values suggest changes in context of use of maize throughout the EIP. While processed and prepared less regularly at La Poza during the Salinar phase, maize was used broadly in domestic contexts in the Gallinazo/Early Moche phases at MV-224 and MV-226. Maize use becomes slightly more restricted in use during the Middle Moche phase at MV-83, and then is used broadly again during Late Moche phase at Galindo. While these trends may simply reflect differences in the types of contexts from which flotation samples were collected, these trends also may relate to changes in overall maize abundance (although not necessarily), as well as shifts in the spatial organization of where maize was processed and prepared.



Figure 4.7 Maize ubiquity (% presence) through time.

Alongside maize, similar shifts in ubiquity values are noted for members of the Fabaceae family. Some members of the Fabaceae family present in the five Moche Valley assemblages could be identified to the genus or species level, including domesticated legumes (common beans, lima beans, and peanuts), along with a number of weedy legumes. However, some remains only could be identified to the family level if they lacked clear diagnostic attributes to aid in more specific identification. For example, common beans and peanuts share many of the same attributes; if an attachment scar was not present, then it was impossible to determine the difference between these two taxa. As the common bean and peanut represent different genera, these specimens were recorded as "Fabaceae," although noted as probable domesticated beans. Domesticated Fabaceae, including common beans, lima beans, and peanuts, have low ubiquity values across the study sites (see Tables 4.7-4.11), likely due to preservation bias. As beans are consumed in their entirety after cooking, they are less likely to appear in archaeological assemblages than plant foods that require processing (e.g., maize). Indeed, no clear domesticated beans were identified in the La Poza or MV-83 assemblages (although members of the Fabaceae family were identified). A number of partial or complete domesticated bean fragments were present in the MV-224, MV-225, and MV-83 assemblages; in addition, some specimens that could only be classified to the family level of Fabaceae likely represent domesticated forms, but lacked diagnostics to distinguish between common bean, peanut, and pacay.

However, the lack of domesticated beans at La Poza and MV-83, when considered in relation to overall Fabaceae presence, may have some implication for cropping strategies. If we group all of the Fabaceae for each assemblage together (a category that comprises domesticated legumes, probable domesticated legumes, and weedy legumes) and chart ubiquity values through time (Figure 4.8), we see an increase from 23.5 percent ubiquity at La Poza to 58.1 percent at MV-224. This ubiquity trend remains fairly consistent across the remaining three study sites through time, with Fabaceae ubiquity values of 56.2 percent, 55.6 percent, and 50 percent for MV-225, MV-83, and Galindo, respectively. I interpret these trends along two lines, suggesting that the increases in Fabaceae may represent (1) increased collection/incidental intrusion of weedy leguminous taxa that grow in and along fields as maize production increased, and (2) possible intercropping of maize and beans. As discussed above, intercropping *Phaseolus* beans (*P. vulgaris* and *P. lunatus*) with maize would have provided benefits to both plants; nitrogen fixation from beans benefits maize

plants, and beans benefit from having the maize stalks to climb during growth (Giller 2001; Lentz 2000; Smartt 1988).



Figure 4.8 Maize and Fabaceae (Legume family) ubiquity (% presence) through time.

Trends in chenopod ubiquity are interesting as well. As discussed above, chenopod is an iconic 'highland' crop, often cultivated in high elevation, semi-arid regions with potato, other Andean tubers, and lupine (*tarwi*) (Bruno 2006; Bruno and Whitehead 2003; Pearsall 2008). No chenopods were documented at the Salinar phase La Poza site or at the Late Moche phase Galindo site, but chenopods were documented at MV-224, MV-225, and MV-83. While chenopod ubiquity is low at all three of those sites, chenopods actually have a much higher ubiquity at MV-224 (20.9%), compared to MV-225 (6.6%) and MV-83 (5.6%). Chenopods can be cultivated from sea level up to 4,000 masl, and in this study their use is much more widespread at the coastal MV-224 site than it is at the highland colony site of MV-225 (or the Middle Moche MV-83 site). This pattern gives us pause to reconsider rigid taxonomic distinctions that give a taxon like chenopod a quintessential 'highland' identity in cuisine (like the potato discussed above); rather, interaction, melding, and movement between the coast and highlands, which likely involved the exchange of resources as well as knowledge of plant cultivation strategies, contributed to the formation of middle valley chaupiyunga cuisines. Furthermore, as foodways often are divided by social status, identity/ethnicity, or context, it seems problematic to attribute such a singular identity category as 'highland' to a particular food taxon.

Another taxon of note is cotton. While ubiquity values for cotton are low at La Poza (17.6%) and MV-83 (11.1%), no cotton seeds were recovered in the MV-224 and MV-225 assemblages. In contrast, cotton seeds have a very high ubiquity value (80%) in the Galindo samples. This trend is noteworthy in that it sheds light on practices related to an important economic activity, spinning and weaving. The fact that no cotton seeds were recovered in either the MV-224 or MV-225 assemblages indicates that cotton fiber textile production may not have been practiced widely at these sites. This issue may be a result of preservation bias, as cotton seeds may be less likely to enter fires than food taxa; however, carbonized cotton seeds were recovered in the other middle valley assemblages (MV-83 and Galindo), including in very high ubiquity at Galindo.

Ringberg (2012:132) reports the presence of ceramic disk spindle whorls known as *torteros* (disk-shaped) and *piruros* (bead or cylinder-shaped) in patio spaces at MV-225, suggesting that women, or possible children and elderly of both genders, used open, well-lit

patio spaces for spinning and weaving. Although the sample size of torteros at MV-225 was small, ethnographic evidence suggests that large tortero whorls were used on the Peruvian north coast to ply heavier fibers (such as camelid fibers) into rope or twine (Vreeland 1986:382). Wooden spindle whorls may have been used for this purpose as well (for documentation of wooden whorls in the Andes, see Bird 1979; Conlee 2003; Frame 1983; Goodell 1969; Vreeland 1986). The lack of cotton seeds in the archaeobotanical assemblage at MV-225 (as well as MV-224) may indicate that camelid fiber spinning took precedence over cotton fiber spinning during the Gallinazo/Early Moche phases. Indeed, the highland occupants of MV-225 houses and tended camelids, a tradition that continued at MV-83 and Galindo.

Amber VanDerwarker (see Billman et al. 2000) found that camelids were the main source of meat at MV-83, and that households processed the whole animal for consumption, in contrast to obtaining dried meat (*charqui*) or leg meat. These animals were likely used for their wool in addition to meat. The presence of camelids at these middle valley sites also challenges long-standing typologies that categorize such as animals as exclusively 'highland' in nature (see Shimada and Shimada 1985)—as the local costeño occupants of MV-224 appear to have interacted and likely intermarried and cohabitated with serrano colonists, they likely bred and herded camelids as well for wool and meat. Future analyses of faunal assemblages from MV-224 and MV-225 will likely clarify the nature of these dynamics.

With respect to ubiquity overall, Galindo witnessed a greater range of taxa that are highly ubiquitous in the assemblage as compared to the other assemblages, which are dominated by five or less taxa. However, the Galindo archaeobotanical dataset is made up of

only ten samples. While this sample number meets Hubbard's (1976:160) minimum threshold for ubiquity calculation (discussed above), having fewer samples more severely skews frequency scores of rare taxa. As a result, I interpret rare taxa ubiquity values with caution. I will use the taxon of coca as an example. Coca is a special use taxon; it is neither ubiquitous nor abundant in the Moche Valley samples. Indeed, only one coca seed was recovered in the MV-225 assemblage, and four coca seeds total were recovered from the Galindo assemblage (all from a hearth that Lockard [2005, 2013] interprets as high status). The paucity of coca in these deposits likely is related to preservation biases. Coca leaves are chewed raw (often with a catalyzing agent, such as *cal*, or quicklime), and stems and seeds are separated before the *bola*, or wad of leaves, is placed in the mouth for chewing. In the of context quotidian routines, coca chewing likely would have been done along walks to agricultural fields or when laboring in fields, to provide energy and to act as an appetite suppressant. Coca seeds are therefore unlikely to be burned and dropped in cooking fires and therefore are less likely to leave behind carbonized remains at domestic habitation sites.

It is likely that the residents of these Moche Valley sites grew and consumed coca, particularly the residents of the Middle Valley sites; indeed, the middle valley sites are located within primary production zones for coca for the valley determined by agro-ecological zonation models (Fariss 2012:149; see also Riesco 1995). While conducting research for this dissertation in the Moche Valley, I frequently noticed the presence of coca in family smallholdings and community gardens throughout the middle valley (this modern presence is also documented in the upper Moche valley; see Boswell 2016). In their analysis of oral health indicators and phytoliths from dental calculus, Gagnon et al. (2013) argue that coca use decreased among the coastal skeletal population buried at Cerro Oreja from the
Salinar to Gallinazo phases; they attribute this pattern to the occupation of the coca-growing regions of the Moche Valley by highlanders during the Gallinazo phase. Ethnohistorical research has documented that control of limited coca fields was an important source of wealth and a site of conflict between coastal and highland groups in this region (Netherly 1988; Rostworowski 1988), dynamics Billman (1996) argues extended deeper into the past (see also Dillehay 1979). It would be intriguing to compare the coastal skeletal population at Cerro Oreja to an EIP highland burial population to test this hypothesis (unfortunately, such data are currently unavailable, an issue I discuss further in Chapter 5). Regardless, coca probably was an important resource consumed by residents of the Moche Valley during the Gallinazo/Early Moche phases, including highland colonists; the fact that coca is unlikely to be preserved in carbonized form appears to be the reason for its paucity in the Moche Valley samples. Returning to the ubiquity problem noted above, the single coca seed recovered at MV-225 out of 143 samples produced a ubiquity value of 0.7 percent, whereas the four coca seeds recovered at Galindo out of 10 samples produced a ubiquity value of 10 percent. Represented by one and four specimens at MV-225 and Galindo, respectively, it cannot be said that coca was truly more abundant or used more widely at Galindo than MV-225, although ubiquity values might cause a reader to infer otherwise.

In summary, a basic assessment of the plant assemblages from the five Moche Valley sites reveals some broad similarities in (1) the types of plants collected and produced; and (2) the importance of maize relative to other taxa at the sites. Despite these similarities, however, quantitative analysis reveals significant differences in terms of the standardized counts of different plant food categories, differences that allow us to offer insight into the nature of subsistence shifts related to maize and other cultigen intensification.

#### Exploratory Data Analysis

To further explore changes in plant use through time, I turn to an exploratory data analysis using box plots to assess statistical difference between the five Moche Valley assemblages. As discussed above, if the notched areas of any of the boxes (denoted by the hourglass shape and representing the 95 percent confidence intervals) do not overlap, then the distributions are significantly different at the 0.05 level. Outliers are depicted as asterisks and far outliers as open circles. In some cases, distributions of smaller sample sizes will cause notched boxes to overextend and then fold back on themselves. All plots are logarithmically transformed.

I initially began my analysis by comparing densities (i.e., taxa counts divided by soil volume) of maize, other cultigens, fruits, and miscellaneous/wild resources across the five different sites. What I found was that every single plant category was represented in greater density at MV-83 than at the other sites. I therefore calculated total plant density, finding that there was a significant difference in the overall density of plant remains between MV-83 and the other study sites (Figure 4.9). This pattern may reflect several things: better plant preservation, a change in the manner of plant deposition, a difference in disposal patterns, a reflection of higher settlement population in the areas sampled at MV-83 compared to the other study sites, etc. What is clear, however, is that density measures cannot speak to differences in plant diet/use in this particular comparison.



Figure 4.9 Box plot comparison of total plant density (counts/soil volume) for the five EIP study sites.

I thus consider other measures of abundance for comparing plant collection and production across the study sites. To this end, I standardize by plant weight to create standardized counts (taxon counts/plant weight per sample). As discussed above, standardizing by plant weight provides a useful alternative to density measures, because standardizing by soil volume does not control for the range of non-plant related activities that contribute to the deposits from which soil samples derive. Unlike the density measure, standardizing by plant weight considers the contribution of a specific plant (or category of plants) solely in terms of plant-related activities, and often more accurately reflects spatial or temporal differences in plant use. I begin my comparisons using standardized counts with an examination of maize use across the study sites, with a separate consideration of maize kernels, cupules, glumes, and total maize remains. I follow this examination with a comparison of standardized counts of other field cultigens, fruits, and miscellaneous/wild resources. An understanding of changes in maize production requires a consideration of changes that occurred (or did not occur) in the entire plant subsistence system, and thus I explore trends in the collection and production of all plant food categories through time.

I first calculated standardized counts of maize kernels, which are the portions of the plant destined for consumption (Figure 4.10). These box plots reveal that standardized counts of kernels are significantly higher at the Gallinazo-phase MV-224 site than at the Salinar-phase La Poza site. Standardized kernel counts at the highland Gallinazo/Early Moche MV-225 site drop in comparison, but remain consistent with kernels at the Middle Moche phase MV-83 site and the Late Moche Galindo site, which are still significantly higher than La Poza.



Figure 4.10 Box plot comparison of standardized counts of maize kernels (counts/plant weight) for the five EIP study sites.

Standardized counts of maize cupules (Figure 4.11), which represent processing discard, reveal a significant difference from the preceding Salinar phase through the Gallinazo phase, well in advance of the Moche political expansion. The La Poza maize cupule standardized counts overlap slightly with the MV-83 distribution, but do not overlap with those witnessed at Galindo. Overall, similar processing levels were maintained after polity consolidation, after a dramatic increase from the Salinar to Gallinazo phases.



Figure 4.11 Box plot comparison of standardized counts of maize cupules (counts/plant weight) for the five EIP study sites.

Standardized counts of maize glumes, or maize embryos, reveal a further interesting pattern (Figure 4.12). Glumes are another form of processing discard; glumes will become separated from kernels when maize is ground in preparation for boiling (in the form of soups, stews, and gruel) or when germinated maize (*jora*) is ground to make chicha. *No* glumes were recovered at La Poza, and MV-224 and MV-225 witness significantly higher standardized counts of glumes than MV-83.



Figure 4.12 Box plot comparison of standardized counts of maize glumes (counts/plant weight) for the five EIP study sites.

Standardized counts of the total amount of maize recovered from each site, including kernels, cupules, and glumes, lends further insight into the nature of increased maize production during the EIP (Figure 4.13). While a significant increase in maize abundance occurs from the Salinar and Gallinazo phase transition, this maize increase occurs *before* the Southern Moche polity consolidated. Residents of the local coastal and highland colony settlements of MV-224 and MV-225, respectively, appear to have engaged in similar levels of maize production, levels that remain consistent with those witnessed in the Middle and Late Moche periods at MV-83 and Galindo, respectively. There may have been shifts in how maize was prepared (for one pot meals as well as chicha); how it flowed in and out of sites

for tribute purposes; or how it was consumed at community events (discussed further below); but Moche Valley site residents appear to have been engaged in intensive maize cultivation prior to regional political consolidation.



Figure 4.13 Box plot comparison of standardized counts of total maize remains (counts/plant weight) for the five EIP study sites.

A consideration of all cultigens produced at these sites (Figure 4.14), which include chili pepper, coca, common bean, cotton, gourd, lima bean, peanut, quinoa, and squash, reveals that higher levels of cultigen production took place at the Gallinazo/Early Moche MV-224 and MV-225 sites than in either the preceding Salinar phase *or* the Middle Moche phase, when the polity had consolidated. Cultigen levels witnessed at Galindo are comparable to those at the Gallinazo/Early Moche phase MV-224 and MV-225 sites.



Figure 4.14 Box plot comparison of standardized counts of all cultigens (counts/plant weight) for the five EIP study sites.

It is clear that maize dominated the field production systems at these study sites; if we consider field cultigens other than maize (Figure 4.15), we see significantly higher standardized counts of cultigens at the Gallinazo-phase MV-224 site than at the Salinarphase La Poza site. Cultigen levels decrease at MV-225 and remain consistent at MV-83, and then rise again at Galindo in the Late Moche phase (but not significantly).



Figure 4.15 Box plot comparison of standardized counts of field cultigens excluding maize (counts/plant weight) for the five EIP study sites.

It is interesting that the coastal MV-224 site residents appear to have grown a more diverse range of field cultigens than the highland MV-225 site residents. Scholars (e.g., Billman 1996; Fariss 2012; Ringberg 2012) have hypothesized that highland migrants moved into the middle Moche valley during the Gallinazo/Early Moche phases to take advantage of prime maize growing zones; while the highland residents of MV-225 did grow a range of other cultigens (chili pepper, coca, common bean, cotton, gourd, lima bean, peanut, quinoa, and squash), they did appear to have privileged maize over these other cultigens. While standardized counts of cultigens excluding maize are significantly lower at MV-225 and MV-83 compared to MV-224, levels are comparable between Galindo and MV-224. As discussed in Chapter 3, Pozorski (1979:177) suggests that the production of

maize was emphasized at the expense of other cultigens at Galindo; however, while the ubiquity of maize is much higher at Galindo than the ubiquity of squash and gourds (see Table 4.11.), an evaluation of standardized counts reveals high levels of other field cultigens besides maize at Galindo. Maize likely was processed and prepared more regularly and in a wider variety of site locales at Galindo than other plant resources, but other field cultigens did remain important during the Late Moche period.

Turning to a comparison of standardized counts of fruits (Figure 4.16), including tree crops (avocado, guava, lucuma, pacay) and other fruits (cactus fruits, elderberry, golden berry, passion fruit, and wild plum/cherry), we see comparable levels across all five sites. Thus, when Moche Valley residents intensified cultigen production in the Gallinazo/Early Moche phases, they continued to rely on fruit tree management and fruit collection. This consideration of standardized counts of fruits from systematically collected soil samples counters Pozorski's (1979:176) argument that fruits decreased in importance during the Moche period.



Figure 4.16 Box plot comparison of standardized counts of fruits (counts/plant weight) for the five EIP study sites.

On-farm tree planting would have served as a mean of diversifying farming systems while intensifying cultigen production. As summarized by VanDerwarker (2005, 2006), models of shifting cultivation and tree management, including those proposed by Killion (1987, 1990, 1992) and Peters (2000), suggest that as people invested more time and labor into farming annuals, they also invested more energy in caring for economically useful trees. As a result, we might expect that evidence for an increasing dependence on maize should be accompanied by an increase in the proportion of tree fruits in the diet. This hypothesis is not supported by the plant data from the five sites; a box plot comparison of the standardized counts of tree crops (avocado, guava, lucuma, pacay) (Figure 4.17) displays the same pattern as total fruits (see Figure 4.16).



Figure 4.17 Box plot comparison of standardized counts of tree crops (counts/plant weight) for the five EIP study sites.

The box plots of standardized counts to not suggest a relative increase; however, Moche Valley residents appear to have maintained their reliance on fruit trees regardless of changes in production—cultigen intensification does not occur as a trade off with fruit trees. To explore this issue further, I aggregated data into categories of tree crops and field crops, dividing the sum of counts of tree crops (avocado, lucuma, and pacay) by the sum of counts of field crops (chili pepper, coca, common bean, cotton, gourd, lima bean, peanut, quinoa, and squash) to calculate a ratio of tree crops to field crops for each of the five study sites. I display these ratios as dot charts, which reveal a dramatic decrease through time (Figure 4.18). La Poza has a substantially higher ratio of tree crops : field crops compared to the other sites. As demonstrated above, maize and other cultigen production intensified during the Gallinazo phase. In the preceding Salinar phase at La Poza, fruits appear to have been more important relative to field cultigens, particularly compared to the other sites. Indeed, MV-224 has the lowest ratio of tree crops : field crops of the five sites. However, as discussed above, tree crops remain in the diet during the Gallinazo through Late Moche Phases, with similar standardized counts across the five assemblages (see Figure 4.17.). Fruit trees, including avocado, lucuma, and pacay trees, likely were cultivated along the edges of fields and canals at these sites. These tree crops would have required careful husbandry, including pruning, manuring, and periodic defoliating to sustain seasonal rhythms (see Dollfus 1982:45), while Moche Valley residents engaged in intensive field cultivation.



Figure 4.18 Dot chart of tree crop to field crop ratios for the five EIP study sites.

Finally, a comparison of standardized counts of miscellaneous/wild resources (Figure 4.19) reveals overall similarities through time, although the assemblage from MV-224 has significantly higher standardized counts of this plant category than the assemblage from MV-225. MV-224 site residents may have intentionally collected a greater amount of miscellaneous/wild resources for a variety of economic purposes (edible, medicinal, technological), or a greater abundance of these plants may have ended up as incidentals in the MV-224 assemblage, potentially clinging to clothing or livestock as farmers returned from their fields.



Figure 4.19 Box plot comparison of standardized counts of miscellaneous/wild resources (counts/plant weight) for the five EIP study sites.

## Discussion

Considering the patterns in these data together, what did the landscape of farming, arboriculture, and wild plant food collection look like in the EIP? The plant data presented in this chapter lend insight into two key issues: (1) the nature and timing of agricultural intensification during the EIP; and (2) the dynamics of culture contact and interaction, during a period that witnessed an influx of migrants from the neighboring highlands during the Gallinazo and Early Moche phases. The diversity and ubiquity analyses, as well as the standardized count comparisons, suggest that maize and other cultigen production increased dramatically during the Gallinazo and Early Moche phases (A.D. 1-300). I interpret these increases as evidence of agricultural intensification. The term intensification, as traditionally defined, refers to a process by which crop production increases such that greater inputs are invested per unit of land with the goal of increasing yields (Ames 1985:158; Betts and Friesen 2004:358; Boserup 1965; Netting 1993:28-29). It is difficult for archaeologists to measure crop production per unit of land; however, through analyses of macrobotanical data, we can define increases in production yields and levels of processing. Ames (1985) distinguishes between productivity and production, in which productivity refers to the classic definition of intensification as output per unit of land (sensu Boserup 1965). Production, on the other hand, refers to the level of output (Ames 1985; Betts and Friesen 2004), where increases in output (i.e., yields) are production increases, and production increases are taken to represent agricultural intensification, whether this is achieved through increasing productivity per unit of land, increasing productivity through adding new or expanding existing fields, or through creating entirely new fields. I subscribe to this latter definition of production in which changes in overall production are correlated with changes

in intensification.

In the Salinar phase (400 B.C. – A.D. 1), there were significantly lower standardized counts of all maize categories at La Poza, as well as total cultigens. Standardized counts of cultigens excluding maize at La Poza align with other sites, with the exception of MV-224. As La Poza is adjacent to the coast, it is possible that less maize was grown at the site in favor of a focus on marine resources (an integration with faunal data would be necessary to test that hypothesis). Indeed, ratios of tree crops to field crops indicate the greater importance of fruit trees relative to cultigens at La Poza, particularly compared to the other sites. Maize was the most ubiquitous taxon at La Poza, however, and according to Millaire et al. (2016:6021), while maize remains were present in the EIP middens at La Poza, they were absent in Early Horizon (ca. 1000 – 400 B.C.) levels at the site, as well at the nearby Initial Period (1500-1200 B.C.) fishing village of Gramalote<sup>19</sup>. Furthermore, preliminary analysis of human remains from La Poza suggests that EIP residents were shorter than their predecessors at Gramalote, which scholars suggest may be related to the shift from a subsistence regime rich in marine proteins and well-balanced plant carbohydrates to one that relied on a narrower set of marine resources, camelid meat, and maize, with dietary disruption in childhood ultimately leading to shorter stature (Millaire et al. 2016: 6021; Pezo-Lanfranco and Eggers 2013; Prieto 2015). By the Salinar Phase, La Poza site residents clearly had access to maize, whether locally grown or imported; however, this level was significantly lower than levels in the subsequent Gallinazo and Early Moche phases.

Standardized counts of maize and other cultigens at MV-224 and MV-225 mirror, or

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> These trends of maize in earlier levels at La Poza and at Gramalote are not based on paleoethnobotanical analysis; rather, ideas about maize use are based on maize fragments collected during excavation (without screening).

in some cases exceed, the standardized counts of those categories at MV-83. I interpret the MV-224 and MV-225 plant data along two lines: increases in cultigen production (including maize) may have related to (1) fulfilling tribute demands or (2) consumption of foodstuffs at larger suprahousehold events (or possibly a combination of both activities). Billman (2010) proposes that a regional political economy emerged in the Moche Valley during the EIP that was based primarily on the extraction of tribute from farming households in exchange for access to land and water via irrigation canals. While previous scholarship had imagined such dynamics to occur during the Moche era, earlier tribute demands may have come from local coastal polities, including the paramount coastal center of Cerro Oreja (see Chapter 3). Indeed, Lambert et al. (2012; see also Gagnon 2006, 2008; Gagnon and Weisen 2013) use bone chemistry data and dental markers from coastal skeletal populations at Cerro Oreja to suggest that maize production intensified during the Gallinazo phase. They compare data from Guañape, Salinar, and Gallinazo phase burials from Cerro Oreja and reveal a significant increase in the  $\delta^{13}$ C signature from the Salinar to the Gallinazo phase (see Lambert et al. 2012:158, Figure 3). Coastal households, including MV-224, may have been tied to tribute obligations with polities like Cerro Oreja, and thus increased their production and processing of staple cultigens like maize.

The mobilization of surplus requires the intensification of food production (e.g., Earle 1997). In order to produce enough food to satisfy tribute demands in addition to daily household needs, farmers have to increase production; these production increases can be accomplished through intensification or extensification, but the latter requires a lot of arable land. Models of regional political economy, in this region and others, posit that inequalities resulted as differential control of floodplain agriculture was exploited by elites as a means to

co-opt the labor of others, generating agricultural surpluses to achieve power and participate in exchange networks with other communities and ethnic groups (Bawden 1996; Billman 1996; Moseley 1992; see also Carneiro 1970; Haas 1987; D'Altroy and Earle 1985; Earle 1997). Farmers would have had to increase their yields, thus requiring more time and labor investment into agricultural tasks.

There was some variation between the local coastal site (MV-224) and the highland site (MV-225) with respect to maize kernels and other field cultigens. Indeed, MV-224 has significantly higher standardized counts of these plant food categories than all of the sites except Galindo. It is possible that highland migrants occupying the site of MV-225 were not subjected to the same demands as rural coastal sites from centers like Cerro Oreja. Highlanders living in the middle Moche Valley clearly targeted the prime maize growing areas of the chaupiyunga zone, processing comparable levels of maize to those processed post-political consolidation. Maize likely was emphasized over other field cultigens at MV-225; diversity indices reveal that the archaeobotanical assemblage at MV-225 is less rich and less even than expected, and MV-225 had significantly fewer standardized counts of other cultigens than maize compared to MV-224. Like their coastal Gallinazo neighbors, the highland residents at MV-225 also relied on a range of fruits and economically useful wild resources. Highlanders appear to have engaged in exchange relationships with fellow costeños as well, in the form of ideas, foodstuffs, and possibly marriage partners. The archaeobotanical data from both the MV-224 and MV-225 households effectively blur longstanding taxonomic classifications of 'highland' and 'coastal' foods.

Indeed, quintessential 'highland' foods including potato and quinoa were recovered at both sites (indeed, quinoa is more ubiquitous at the coastal MV-224 site than the highland

MV-225 site). Chenopods have a wide cultivation range, and can effectively be cultivated from sea level to 4,000 masl (Brack Egg 1999:132). Potatoes are more restricted in their cultivation range (2,000-4,000 masl); this elevation exceeds that of the middle Moche Valley. Highland migrants living at MV-225 may have imported potatoes from their homelands, which could have been transported via llama (possibly in the form of freezedried chuño). These potatoes may have been exchanged with local coastal households; Gallinazo ceramics recovered from MV-224 produced starch grain residues of potatoes as well as maize. Camelids may have been tended and herded at both sites as well; an absence of cotton seeds in the record at both MV-224 and MV-225 suggests a possible reliance on camelid wool for textile production (although this pattern may be a preservation issue). Furthermore, a wide range of miscellaneous/wild taxa likely were used as animal fodder for camelids whose dung could have been used to fertilize fields and serve as fuel.

As a result of this exchange of foodstuffs (and possibly marriage partners), I suggest that highland and coastal groups likely established mutually beneficial relationships during this period, including relationships revolving around food and farming. These relationships may have included fiestas and religious gatherings. This point brings me to my second frame of interpretation for changes in cultigen production. The intensification of agricultural production likely was tied to the consumption of foodstuffs at larger suprahousehold events. These events may have taken place in the form of masa (work parties), or community events, including those involving religious rituals. The maize cupule and glume data may have something to bear on this issue.

Maize cupules represent the inedible by-products of processing maize to remove the kernels. Glumes represent another form of processing discard, as glumes will become

separated from kernels when maize is ground. Significant increases in maize processing occurred between the Salinar and Early Moche phases, evidenced by increases in standardized counts of cupules and glumes (see Figures 4.11 and 4.12, respectively). This elevated processing may have been conducted for a variety of reasons: to produce enough maize to feed families while funneling a portion of yields to regional elites as tribute payments, or to process maize for consumption for suprahousehold community events<sup>20</sup> (or both). The processing discard may indicate maize shelling in preparation for boiling (in the form of soups, stews, and gruel), or preparation for germinated maize (*jora*) to be ground to make chicha. *No* glumes were recovered at La Poza, and MV-224 and MV-225 have significantly higher standardized counts of glumes than MV-83. These trends may indicate shifts in processing strategies, including a higher level of preparation of soups and stews as well as chicha for community ritual events at MV-224 and MV-225.

Ethnographic accounts have documented a variety of smaller-scale ritual events that took place in rural villages and households throughout the Andes (e.g., Allen 1988; Bruno 2008; Gose 1994; Isbell 1978; Poole 1984). Some of these rituals specifically pertain to the agricultural cycle. In her ethnoarchaeological study of Aymara farmers in the Taraco peninsula, Bruno (2008) describes agricultural rituals among kin groups, where major agricultural projects (e.g., planting, harvesting) are punctuated by meals that are prepared by women. Foods including bread, fruit, *pasankalla* (a puffed, sweetened corn), coca, leaves, soft drinks, beer, and grain alcohol were consumed to mark these events (Bruno 2008:196).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Processing trends may also relate to infield/outfield cultivation models (Killion 1987; 1990; VanDerwarker 2005, 2006), where people store and process maize at houselots if infields are cultivated intensively, vs. processing in fields if cultivating in outfields. However, as VanDerwarker (2006:105) identifies, whether people practice intensive or extensive cultivation strategies, they still need to process their maize, and where they do so depends on how close their fields are to houselots.

Similar community events may have occurred at sites in the middle Moche Valley throughout the history of field cultivation; however, an elevated scale appears to have been reached during the Gallinazo and Early Moche phases.

In his discussion of plant and animal remains recovered from the Preceramic site of Cerro Lampay in the Fortaleza Valley in the Norte Chico region of Peru, Vega-Centeno (2007) suggests that these remains constitute evidence of ritual feasting. According to Vega-Centeno, this type of feasting was community-based and served as a means of reconstituting leadership in the context of a loose political structure. Duncan et al. (2009; see Duncan 2010) make a similar argument for the roughly contemporaneous site of Buena Vista in the Chillón Valley of central Peru. Neither Vega-Centeno nor Duncan and colleagues propose food production as an economic foundation for accumulation on the part of leaders, necessary for financing feasting events; rather, they emphasize community events and the ritual significance of food in early complex societies. Certainly, the Gallinazo and Early Moche phases witnessed much greater levels of complex social organization than these Preceramic sites, but the consideration of the effects of community-based ritual events should not be dismissed.

If we accept that plant food intensification occurred prior to Moche political consolidation during the Gallinazo and Early Moche phases, this intensification may not have been orchestrated by those aspiring to *create* political hierarchies; rather, it may have occurred in the contexts of larger social/religious negotiations. The political dimensions of intensified food production that occurred during this period probably were pursued alongside traditionally acceptable parameters (including ritual events), but ultimately reached an exaggerated scale, resulting in unintended consequences for the participants

involved (see Pauketat 2000). Ultimately, maize likely was incorporated into a longer history of social and religious negotiations involving plant foods (including fruits and other cultigens) in which surplus production aided in the support of craftspeople and the fueling of community events that simultaneously reinforced status differences and community cohesion.

By the Middle Moche phase (A.D. 400-700), residents at MV-83 maintained high levels of agricultural production and processing, with standardized counts of maize cupules and total maize mirroring trends witnessed in the preceding Gallinazo/Early Moche phases. Based on the presence of a large number of batanes (grinding stones) at MV-83, Gumerman and Briceño (2003) suggest that site residents were involved in a high degree of agricultural production and processing, likely to fulfill elite tributary demands of the Southern Moche polity (see also Billman 2010). MV-83 residents (including members of lower status households) appear to have been engaged in intensive agricultural production to feed themselves as well as meet tribute demands, with a greater focus on maize than other field cultigens (like MV-225, MV-83 displays significantly fewer standardized counts of nonmaize cultigens). MV-83 households may also have engaged in mobilizing masa (work parties) through the redistribution of chicha, coca, and other consumables. Billman (2010) argues that by sponsoring masa, MV-83 residents could have functioned as an intermediate node in the Moche administrative network, providing a connection between the rural populations of the middle Moche valley and paramount elites at the Huacas de Moche. Indeed, Surridge's (2010) lithic analysis (part of the Moche Origins Project) indicates a pattern of declining hoe use in elite households by the Middle Moche phase (ca. AD 400-600), suggesting a shift in high-status domestic economies to ascribed positions that focused

on mobilizing the labor of others, in order to redistribute crafts and foodstuffs such as chicha.

However, these levels of intensive maize production and processing were already in place in the earlier phases in the Moche Valley. In this vein, the extraction of agricultural products witnessed during the peak of Moche power can be considered a continuation of patterns to which households had already long become accustomed, which may have represented kin-level rather than state-centered organization. Patterns in maize ubiquity, as well as glume data, suggest some differences in maize use at MV-83 compared to other periods, however. The drop in maize ubiquity at MV-83 (see Figure 4.7) may have been the result of more restricted uses of maize, possibly related to partitioning between status groups.

Galindo residents engaged in levels of food production, of maize and other cultigens, comparable to those of the Gallinazo and Moche phases. Late Moche phase (A.D. 700-800) residents of the Moche Valley also experienced a series of droughts and strong El Niño events (Bawden 2001; Dillehay and Kolata 2004; Moseley and Deeds 1982; Moseley et al. 2008; Shimada 1994). This period has been linked to the decline of Moche centralized political authority, possibly as a result of internal class struggle; changes in elite ideology and conflict with external polities have been proposed for the decline of Moche polities as well (Castillo 2000, 2001; McClelland 1990; Shimada et al. 1991). Swenson (2006:113) argues that feasting was implicated in localized strategies of political empowerment in the Jequetepeque Valley in the Late Moche period, and that these strategies, directed by lower level kin groups, "subverted elite authority and urban-based social control in the region." It is possible that social groups at Galindo participated in commensal events related to

strengthening local community cohesion during this period. The small number of soil samples from Moche phase contexts at Galindo discussed in this dissertation (n = 10) also come from both high status and low status residential contexts (n = 8), along with two civic/ceremonial contexts. The relationships between activities conducted across these different contexts is difficult to determine from the limited sample size. More samples from solely residential areas at Galindo might produce different patterning. Regardless, Galindo residents were producing and processing high levels of maize and other cultigens even during the decline of the Moche polity, levels that were comparable to those witnessed during the Gallinazo and Early Moche phases, prior to the Southern Moche polity consolidation.

Regardless of how maize and other economic cultigens were used, key changes appear to have occurred in the local domestic and political economies of the middle Moche Valley *in advance* of the dramatic expansion of the Moche polity in the ca. A.D. 300, during the preceding Gallinazo phase (A.D. 1-200). As Gagnon (2006, 2008; Gagnon and Wiesen 2013; Lambert et al. 2012) argues, these economic shifts would have resulted in changing patterns of labor, gender roles, and diet. Bone chemistry studies and oral health indicators suggest that males buried at Cerro Oreja had higher maize intakes, likely a result of participation in public commensal events involving chicha consumption, along with meat and other foods. In contrast, women and children buried at Cerro Oreja had poorer dental health, as a result of greater consumption of carbohydrates relative to meat (Gagnon 2006, 2008; Gagnon and Wiesen 2013). Males appear to have had more access to coca than females as well, evidenced by oral health indicators and phytoliths recovered from dental

calculus (Gagnon et al. 2013)<sup>21</sup>.

The maize data presented here challenge assumptions about the link between agricultural intensification and political complexity. Indeed, scholars are critiquing these assumptions in other parts of the Andes as well as more broadly in the New World. Stable isotope anlaysis of skeletal remains from the site of Conchopata suggest that generalized maize consumption was well established in the Ayacucho Valley by approximately 800 B.C. (Finucane 2009:538), and that reliance on maize agriculture preceded the processes of urbanization and formation of the complex Wari polity. Further, dental evidence from the site of Huari indicates that high maize and coca consumption persisted after the decline of the polity (Tribbet and Tung 2010). Stable isotope data from mummified humans from the Ayacucho Valley dating to A.D. 1490–1640 also show evidence of sustained maize consumption (Finucane 2007), suggesting that maize use was not a state introduction but a deeply rooted practice that remained unaffected by state decline. Other areas of the Wari empire were less centered on maize; for example, at the site of Cerro Baul, Goldstein et al. (2009; Sayre et al. 2012) suggest that the importance of molle (Schinus molle) paralleled the role of maize for the Inka.

In their discussion of intensive maize agriculture in the Mississippian world, VanDerwarker et al. (2017; see also VanDerwarker, Wilson, and Bardolph 2013) also critique uncritical assumptions about maize and political complexity. The Eastern Woodlands region of the United States witnessed the development of several large hierarchically organized polities including Cahokia, the most complex prehistoric polity in

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup>Gagnon et al. (2013:203; see Piperno 2006) acknowledge that the coca plant does not produce many taxonomically distinct phytoliths. Their assessment of leaf-related tissue (parenchyma, sclerenchyma, and polygonal phyoliths) produced the closest match for coca.

North America (Emerson 1997; Fowler 1997; Kelly 1990; Milner 1990; Pauketat 2004; Pauketat and Emerson 1997), Moundville (Knight and Steponaitis 1998; Scarry 1986; Steponaitis and Scarry 2014; Wilson 2008), and Etowah (Cobb and King 2005; King 2003; Larson 1971). In the regional literature, intensive maize agriculture has long been treated as a synonym for complexity, included in the suite of cultural hallmarks that define Mississippian, along with shell tempered pottery, wall trench architecture, moundbuilding, and the presence of hereditary inequality and complex social organization (e.g., Cobb 2003; Griffin 1967; Knight 1986; Pauketat 2004, 2007; Smith 1986).

Most models for the development of sociopolitical hierarchies in early Mississippian polities rely on emerging elites' ability to control and distribute agricultural surplus (e.g., Welch 1991). However, in the cases of the three largest Mississippian polities (Cahokia, Moundville, Etowah), intensive plant food production (of maize and indigenous grains) preceded the formation of regional hierarchies. In some regions, plant food production appears to have been intensified around the same time as the establishment of local smaller regional political hierarchies (e.g., the Central Illinois River Valley, see VanDerwarker, Wilson, and Bardolph 2013). This view suggests that complex forms of social organization are not necessary prerequisites for the intensification of food production (*sensu* Ford 1985:14). Surplus production does not determine political complexity, but it certainly appears to be an element that, when combined with other variables (e.g., ambitious kin groups, community religious/ritual events, and other antecedent traditions that defined group identities and solidarities), can potentially transform the social and political history of a region.

What were the implications for shifts in prehistoric labor, particularly along

gendered lines? We can conceptualize this issue in terms of labor related to intensified farming, as well as intensified processing of foodstuffs. In the context of intensification, in addition to expansion of irrigation systems, farmers would have had to reduce crop fallowing time in order to increase yields. To maintain and increase soil fertility, Moche Valley farmers likely maintained some systems of crop rotation and fallow in order to replenish soil nutrients, but also intercropped nitrogen fixing legumes (e.g., common beans, lima beans, pacay, lupine/tarwi) with maize. Weeds likely would have been removed from fields so that cultigens could grow to their full potential; these weeds may have been collected and retained if they held economic value (as food, fodder, medicine, etc.), or they may have unintentionally become incorporated into the Moche Valley archaeobotanical assemblages clinging to livestock or clothing. In addition to crop rotation and nitrogen fixation, farmers may have used camelid dung as fertilizer, likely grazing their animals in harvested and fallowed fields so that the dung could be incorporated into the fields (see Winterhalder et al. 1974). Site residents also may have dumped kitchen or cleaning ashes onto fields as a source of fertilizer as well.

In Boserup's (1965) classic study, *The Conditions of Agricultural Growth*, she describes various practices that farmers employ to maintain productive fields in the face of shortening fallow periods. While her model has been critiqued for its reliance on population pressure as a primary mechanism for technological change, she nonetheless posits some useful considerations about prehistoric labor and agricultural intensification. Techniques of intensification include tilling soils to remove vegetation, weeding, fertilizing with manure, and irrigation. Boserup argued that ultimately, all of these practices increase work for the farmer. She asserted that intensive agricultural systems did not actually produce more in

relation to effort exerted, and that an inverse relationship existed between labor input and productive yield. According to Boserup (965:41-43), intensive systems were actually less efficient than extensive long-fallow systems in the long run (for a counterargument, see Conelly 1992).

I imagine that both local coastal and migrant highland residents of the Moche Valley increased their labor investments during the Gallinazo/Early Moche Phases (A.D. 1-300), as they focused on intensive cultigen (including maize) production and also maintained tree crop management. Increased labor inputs may have resulted in changes to seasonality and scheduling as well, with respect to preparing fields, planting, tending, and harvesting times. This increased labor investment would have impacted entire families, likely along gendered lines.

Bruno (2008:194-195) discusses gendered labor partitioning related to farming in her discussion of Aymara famers in the Taraco Peninsula of the Lake Titicaca Basin. According to Bruno, agricultural work is shared between different members of the family, as well as friends and neighbors, including work that needs to be completed within a short period of time. Plowing, planting, weeding, and harvesting are all tasks that need to be done at particular moments when conditions are favorable, and these tasks require a good deal of physical labor, which requires the participation and coordination of many people. While field preparation, planting, and harvesting require the help of many people, only a few people perform weeding and crop processing.

In contemporary Andean farming systems, women often invest in seed storage, planting, and post-harvest processing (sometimes accompanied by children and elderly family members), while men tend to engage in field maintenance and harvesting. In the case

of the Moche Valley, the shifts in gendered labor that accompany intensive farming appear to have occurred well in advance of Moche political expansion ca. A.D. 300. Aside from planting, field maintenance, and harvesting, in the context of intensive farming, what might the staging of food preparation and processing have looked like? I discuss this issue in the next chapter through a detailed spatial analysis of plant data recovered from MV-225.

### **CHAPTER 5**

# FROM DINING TO DISCARD: EXPLORING FOOD, GENDER, AND SPACE AT AN EIP HIGHLAND COLONY

In this chapter, I review archaeological approaches to spatial analysis that employ paleoethnobotanical data. I then discuss the results of my intra-site spatial analysis of MV-225, the Gallinazo/Early Moche (A.D. 1-300) highland colony. Detailed architectural analyses by Ringberg (2012; see also Billman et al. 2004; Briceño and Billman 2007, 2008, 2009) afford us a closer look with respect to how foodways were organized at this site<sup>22</sup>, which I then test independently using a Principal Component Analysis, detailed below. Now that we have established what resources highland migrants were actually targeting in the Gallinazo/Early Moche phases, in the context of intensive agricultural production, what might the staging of food production and processing have looked like? In addition to the types and amounts of foods consumed, which I examine diachronically for the five Moche Valley sites in Chapter 4, socially constructed cuisine preferences can be archaeologically evident from distribution patterns across space.

As Hastorf (1991:137; see Bourdieu 1977) highlights, ethnographic studies have shown that we can see differential spatial patterning of artifacts in storage contexts, food preparation loci, refuse disposal areas, and in or near domestic structures; such patterns are the result of habitual domestic practices. Within the past decade, spatial analyses have

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup>Detailed architectural studies linked to provenience data of soil samples are not currently available for the other sites considered in this dissertation. It is my goal to employ similar types of analyses discussed in this chapter once such data become available in future work on this project.

become increasingly more common in archaeological studies of foodways, by paleoethnobotanists as well as faunal analysts. Archaeologists have successfully used spatial analysis of different contexts (elite/non-elite, ritual/domestic, public/private etc.) to examine the intersection of food-related activities with status, political economy, gender, ritual, and the public/private division (e.g., Cutright 2009; Gero and Scattolin 2002; Gumerman 1994; Hastorf 1990, 1991; Marston 2010; Twiss 2012; VanDerwarker and Detwiler 2002; VanDerwarker and Idol 2008; VanDerwarker et al. 2014; Welch and Scarry 1995; Wright 2000). However, as VanDerwarker et al. (2014) point out, despite an increase in the number of studies that focus on spatial variability, this approach nevertheless represents a relatively rare analytical mode in the subdiscipline, particularly with respect to actual *analysis*—that is, some studies simply describe spatial observations based on tabular data, but fewer still make use of robust quantitative techniques to evaluate spatial patterning in paleoethnobotanical datasets.

VanDerwarker et al. 2014 (see also VanDerwarker and Bardolph 2017; VanDerwarker et al. 2016) highlight two ways that paleoethnobotanists approach spatial analysis. The first approach assigns spatial contexts prior to conducting quantitative analysis of the plant data (e.g., Gumerman 1991, 1994; Hald and Charles 2008; Hastorf 1990, 1991; Marston 2010; Peres et al. 2010; VanDerwarker and Detwiler 2002). Generally, these contexts are defined based on analyses of archaeological datasets other than the plant materials. The most common assignments relate to elite/non-elite contexts and public/domestic architectural areas.

One of the best-documented cases of spatial analysis of foodways in the Andes is Hastorf's classic example of how the Inka interfered with the local political economy of the

Sausa people in the Upper Mantaro River Valley of central Peru (Hastorf 1990, 1991, 2001; see also D'Altroy and Hastorf 2001). Hastorf's analysis of plant data from Sausa house floors dating both prior and subsequent to Inka control of the Upper Mantaro River Valley reveals a shift in plant diet for local elites and non-elites. Prior to Inka domination, during the Wanka II Period (A.D. 1300-1460), elite and non-elite status was clearly differentiated through plant foodways. Hastorf demonstrates that the shift to imperial control led to a leveling of local status differences. A subsequent study by Gumerman (1991, 1994) compares Hastorf's findings to his data from the Lambayeque occupation of Pacatnamu in the Jequetepeque Valley. Sociospatial contexts at Pacatnamu were defined primarily on the basis of architectural and artifactual analysis, including beads, copper, and textiles, with categories including elites, commoners, specialized fishermen, and full-time weavers. Gumerman's (1991, 1994) analysis indicates that elites and weavers had very similar diets, dominated by chili peppers and maize, whereas commoners ate fewer domesticates, relying more heavily on wild greens and fruits. His analysis revealed that the primary food producers (commoners) were engaged in agricultural production to support the leadership and attached specialists.

As discussed in Chapter 4, Lockard (2005, 2013) attempted to make comparisons of elite vs. non-elite use of plant foodways in the Moche contexts at Galindo, assigning socio-spatial contexts of elite, non-elite, and civic/ceremonial to different areas of the site that he sampled. He argues that elites had increased access to maize and cotton and sole access to coca; however, due to the small number of samples analyzed (n = 10), it is difficult to determine if the patterns are in fact valid (as discussed in Chapter 4, only four coca seeds

were recovered from the Moche contexts at Galindo; this pattern is likely due to preservation biases associated with coca rather than elite restriction and control of access).

These types of analyses (i.e., analyses of predetermined social spaces) have been employed in other New and Old World case studies as well. For example, VanDerwarker and Detwiler (2002) analyzed plant remains from the Coweeta Creek site, a seventeenthcentury Cherokee village in southwestern North Carolina. They assigned their samples to domestic vs. public spaces based on their proximity to domestic structures versus the publicoriented townhouse. Their comparison of standardized counts of plant taxa in different spatial contexts revealed that plant food processing took place near townhouses (typically considered to be a 'male' domain), thus complicating assumptions about gendered segregation of space in protohistoric Cherokee communities. In the Old World, Marston (2010, 2012) analyzed wood charcoal from public and domestic contexts (defined via architectural style) at the site of Gordion in Turkey. He documented that while oak was chosen as the primary construction material for domestic architecture (a resource locally available close to the site), pine was chosen for the construction of public architecture. As pine was located at a greater distance from the site, laborers participating in monumental construction likely were required to travel significant differences to procure pine for special purpose construction.

The second approach to spatial analysis uses quantitative analysis of the plant data itself as the starting point for defining different contexts (VanDerwarker et al. 2014; see also VanDerwarker and Bardolph 2017; VanDerwarker et al. 2016). In this approach, space is not defined according to public/private, quotidian/ritual, or other social or functional categories prior to conducting the analysis of the plant data. Indirect approaches, such as

Principal Component Analysis or Correspondence Analysis, allow for more open-ended explorations of the dataset and do not presume that the variables affecting the botanical data are known. These types of indirect approaches attempt to identify outliers from plant assemblages from different social spaces (defined by features or units) that do not fit with the majority of the data.

VanDerwarker and Idol (2008) and VanDerwarker et al. (2007) successfully employ this second type of approach in their analysis of archaeobotanical remains from features from two pre- and post-contact farming villages in Southern Virginia and North Carolina, respectively. These sites include the late prehistoric (A.D. 1250-1430) Buzzard Rock site in the Roanoke Valley of Southern Virginia (VanDerwarker and Idol 2008) and the contactperiod site of Upper Saratown in northern North Carolina (VanDerwarker et al. 2007). The authors analyze plant data from numerous features that were excavated at both sites, and they use spatial analysis to document variation in plant remains amongst the various features, and to identify any features that differed from the central tendency in order to determine the organization of plant processing at the sites. At the Buzzard Rock site, a Principal Component Analysis identified two features that clearly deviated from the central tendency, as they yielded more than 166,000 maize kernels. The authors interpret this pattern as evidence of ritual burning of a portion of a new maize harvest as part of traditional renewal ceremonialism (VanDerwarker and Idol 2008). A Principal Component Analysis also identified two chronologically distinct features at the Upper Saratown site that were significantly different from one another in terms of plant content. VanDerwarker et al. (2007) interpret these differences as representing a temporal shift in the emphasis of renewal

ceremonialism towards an exclusive set of native plant foods, which also included enormous quantities of maize.

The highland migrant presence in the Moche Valley presents an excellent opportunity to employ similar types of analyses. Drawing on spatial contexts defined by Ringberg (2012; see also Billman et al. 2004; Briceño and Billman 2007, 2008, 2009), I explore the associations of plant remains with domestic spaces including kitchens, patios, sleeping areas, and general living/working spaces, along with associated features including hearths and ash pits (detailed below). I then use a Principal Component Analysis to independently assess the relationships between the plant data and different features (n = 59) at the site to search for outliers that do not fit with the majority of the data. The archaeobotanical data from MV-225 presented in this dissertation have revealed what resources migrants were actually targeting (see Chapter 4), but we can also use the plant data to consider how foodways were organized with respect to gender, status, and public/private divisions.

#### Approach One: Spatial Contexts Assigned Prior to Analysis

For her dissertation, Ringberg (2012) conducted a detailed architectural analysis of the three compounds at MV-225, Compounds 1, 3, and 6 (see Chapter 3), excavated over the course of six field seasons by the Moche Origins Project (Billman et al. 2004; Briceño and Billman 2007, 2008, 2009). According to Ringberg (2012:71), the basic physical structure of residences in the Andes is relatively easy to identify because residences typically contain spatially discrete kitchens, storage rooms, and patios (see Bawden 1982b; Brennan 1978; Janusek 2004; Stanish 1989; Vaughn 2005). The multi-room and patio residences at MV-225 are in close spatial proximity but are constructed in discrete units with natural and
cultural boundaries such as terraces and retaining walls. Ringberg (2012) examined the sizes of rooms and houses, their construction techniques, and the presence or absence of certain features to interpret functional use as well as differential social status among the three excavated compounds at MV-225. Based on size and quality of architectural construction, Compound 1 likely represents the largest known residence dating to the highland occupation of the middle valley, and may have been the home of the paramount elite of the largest polity of highland colonists (Billman et al. 2004; Briceño and Billman 2007, 2008, 2009; Ringberg 2012). Compound 1 occupies a large modified terrace that appears to have been chosen chiefly for its size and commanding view over the valley and the adjacent Quebrada del León (dry ravine below the site). The other two compounds, Compounds 3 and 6, represent an intermediate class of residential architecture (Compound 3 is the smallest of three compounds), and are interpreted as compounds that housed lower-status residents than the residents of Compound 1.

Across the three compounds, Ringberg (2012:87) recorded 33 rooms, 15 patio and terrace spaces, and 82 interior subfeatures. For a list of functional designation by provenience designation (PD), see Appendix 7 (see also Ringberg 2012:88-91). Compounds generally comprised kitchens, patios, terraces, storage spaces, sleeping spaces, midden spaces, and large *batanes* (grinding stones) and *chungas* (pestles). Ringberg (2012:91-96) describes the functional aspects, sizes, and dimensions of these different spaces in detail. Formal kitchens generally were enclosed on four sides and roofed, with hearths and associated ash deposits, along with vessel rests. Kitchens have a few other interior features (e.g., bins, benches), which vary between kitchens, indicating that some households designed their cooking spaces in different manners. Walls were constructed either from

stone or from *quincha* (cane and mud). Related to formal kitchens are cooking spaces that may have been semi-open but sheltered, with low stone foundations that supported quincha walls.

Patios were open spaces for conducting activities, often constructed on artificial terraces with retaining walls. Daily use patios were unroofed and usually contained batanes and chungas (often with batanes so large as to be immovable features). Patio spaces occasionally contained vessel supports, post holes, and ash deposits as well (Ringberg 2012:93). Functionally related to patios are terraces, which Ringberg argues served formal public purposes as gathering spaces, including for ritual events. Storage and sleeping spaces were enclosed with masonry walls, and generally were free of debris and lack hearths. Ringberg (2012:95) also defines corridors and staircases, multifunctional passageways that primarily served as routes between or entryways into rooms or patios, sometimes providing steps and landings as they passed through multi-level spaces. Several small square or circular cists lined with upright stone slabs were interpreted as burial cists as well (although the burials themselves had been removed at some point during occupation or abandonment). Finally, Ringberg (2012:96) discusses six enclosed spaces that could not be classified to a specific function.

With these functional designations in mind, we can consider the relationships between plant remains recovered from excavations at MV-225 and the designated social spaces. As discussed in Chapter 4, in my soil sample selection, I prioritized contained contexts (hearths, ash pits), floors/activity surfaces (from patios and enclosed masonry rooms of different functional categories) and midden fill, as these contexts should represent a range of activities including those related to food processing and consumption. I begin my

analysis by comparing total plant density (i.e., taxa counts divided by soil volume) across the three compounds (Figure 5.1). Densities are comparable across all three compounds; there do not appear to be any differences in plant preservation, plant deposition, disposal patterns, or other taphonomic differences across the three compounds.



Figure 5.1 Total plant densities Compounds 1,3, and 6, MV-225.

As a result, I use densities measures to consider potential differences between types of functional spaces: kitchens, patios (this category also includes terraces), storage rooms, and other (this "other" category pertains to spaces such as sleeping spaces, corridors, staircases, and rooms of unknown function). A comparison of total density of plant remains by functional category (Figure 5.2) reveals no significant differences between the different types of functional spaces. Plant remains generally are evenly distributed across different spatial contexts at MV-225.



Figure 5.2 Total plant densities by functional category, MV-225.

I ran similar comparisons by functional space for the categories of plant resources considered in Chapter 4: maize kernels, maize cupules, maize glumes, and total maize, along with cultigens, fruits, and miscellaneous/wild resources. Densities of maize kernels, total maize, cultigens, and fruits were similar across functional spaces; no significant differences emerged in any of those analyses. Differences did emerge, however, with respect to maize cupules, maize glumes, and miscellaneous/wild resources. In terms of maize cupules (Figure 5.3), significantly more cupules were recovered from samples taken from kitchens than from patios or storage spaces (although cupule densities overlap with the "other" category).



Figure 5.3 Densities of maize cupules by functional category, MV-225.

Maize glume densities overlap for kitchen, patio, and "other" spaces (Figure 5.4), but there were significantly fewer maize glumes recovered from storage rooms (although the sample size of glumes is small overall for all of these different spatial contexts, evidenced by the notched boxes overextending and then fold back on themselves, see Chapter 4).



Figure 5.4 Densities of maize glumes by functional category, MV-225.

With respect to miscellaneous/wild resources (Figure 5.5), significantly fewer miscellaneous/wild resources were recovered from storage contexts compared to the other functional spaces.



Figure 5.5 Densities of miscellaneous/wild resources by functional category, MV-225.

In some respects, these patterns may seem obvious; one would not expect processing discard (i.e., cupules, glumes) to end up in storage contexts. The fact that significantly fewer miscellaneous/wild resources were deposited in storage contexts indicates that wild resources were not targeted for long-term storage; rather, storage repositories would have been used for dried cultigens (including maize, an easily storable crop that may have been stored un-shucked on the cob), potentially along with some dried fruits as well. The pattern of significantly higher maize cupules recovered from samples taken from kitchens than from patios is intriguing; MV-225 site residents (primarily women) appear to have been processing maize primarily within enclosed kitchen spaces, rather than in outdoor patios. This restriction of visibility, with women processing maize out of view within kitchen walls, may speak to increased gender segregation that often accompanies processes like

agricultural intensification (discussed in Chapter 2).

To consider the location of plant food processing in more detail, I examine variation in plant data by feature. Each sample analyzed in this dissertation is associated with a specific provenience designation (PD). Features were assigned numbers (1 through n) by Moche Origins Project excavators, and interior subfeatures such as hearths, ash pits, benches, bins, etc. were assigned subfeature numbers in sequence when documented in excavation (e.g., 1.01, 1.02). I group the data from all PDs associated with particular features (and subfeatures) at the site and look for any that deviate from the central tendency of the assemblage using a Principal Component Analysis, detailed below.

### Approach Two: Using Plant Data as the Starting Point for Analysis

As discussed above, the second approach to spatial analysis uses quantitative analysis of the plant data itself as the starting point for defining different contexts (VanDerwarker et al. 2014; see also VanDerwarker and Bardolph 2017; VanDerwarker et al. 2016). Rather than relying on social or functional categories already assigned to spatial contexts, this approach uses plant remains from samples, features, units, etc. for an exploratory analysis that seeks to identify outliers, i.e., deposits that deviate from the central tendency of the plant assemblage. In this case I aggregated all plant data by feature (samples from 59 different features were analyzed from MV-225), attempting to identify features that are statistical outliers. I then compare those outliers to Ringberg's (2012) assignment of functional space. Multivariate statistics are necessary for such an approach. The use of multivariate statistics has become increasingly common within archaeology, and has proven to be a useful tool for paleoethnobotanists, including for intrasite-level analyses.

highlight relationships between samples, summarize and succinctly present large datasets, reduce noise and identify outliers, or classify or separate samples based on their contents (Gauch 1982; Smith 2014).

To determine which features differ significantly in terms of abundance and representation of plant foods, I use a Principal Component Analysis (PCA). PCA is a statistical method that considers a set of variables to determine which variables are relatively independent of one another (Shennan 1997; Wulder 2005) and has been successfully employed in paleoethnobotanical analyses (e.g., Hillman 1984; Jones 1983, 1984, 1987; VanDerwarker and Idol 2008; VanDerwarker et al. 2007; VanDerwarker et al. 2014; for a recent summary see Smith 2014). By using several cases (e.g., features), PCA can determine how similar or different the cases are in terms of the variables used to describe them (e.g., plant taxa). The method I employed determined the relatedness of variables by calculating correlation coefficients. Variables are then grouped into subsets based on relatedness and combined into factors (e.g., components) (Wulder 2004).

I ran a principal component analysis using the SYSTAT statistical package. Following the basic criteria of principal component analysis that uses a correlation matrix, I used plant densities and only included taxa that occurred in multiple samples and in sufficient quantity to provide meaningful results (in this case, only taxa that occurred in five or more samples were included). Component loadings are provided in Table 5.1 (density data used in the PCA are listed in Appendix 8).

Taxon	<b>Component 1</b>	Component 2
Avocado	0.486	-0.35
Barrel cactus	0.546	0.73
Chili pepper	0.976	-0.081
Common bean	0.034	0.261
Golden berry	0.636	0.541
Gourd	0.023	0.075
Grass family	0.13	0.427
Guava	0.969	-0.111
Legume family	0.733	-0.023
Lucuma	0.027	0.134
Maize	0.035	0.253
Mallow	0.041	0.463
Quinoa	0.713	-0.574
Rattlepod	0.659	-0.569
Sedge family	0.937	0.081
Squash	0.442	0.313
Sunflower family	0.182	0.567

Table 5.1 Component loadings used in the Principal Components Analysis.

When we plot the PCA in two-dimensional space (Figures 5.6 and 5.7), we can see that some features and associated subfeatures deviate from the central tendency of the plant assemblage (Features 5, 5.11, 12, 12.04, 17.01, 25, 38, and 62.07).



Figure 5.6 Factor scores plot for the PCA of plant assemblages from the MV-225 features.



Figure 5.7 Factor loadings plot for the PCA of plant assemblages from MV-225 features.

Features 5, 12, 25, and 38 are enclosed masonry rooms that Ringberg (2012) designates as kitchens. This designation is primarily based on the presence of domestic trash and hearths (see Ringberg 2012:Tables 5.2.2.-5.2.4). Feature 5 is located in Compound 1, and Feature 5.11 is an ash-filled pit located within the feature. Feature 12 is also located in Compound 1; four hearths were documented inside this kitchen feature, including Feature 12.04. Features 25 and 38 are located in Compound 3. Two other features, Features 17.01 and 62.07, are classified with different functions. Feature 17.01 appears to have served as a bin or trough within a storage room (Feature 17) inside Compound 1. Feature 62.07 is a hearth (based on the presence of charcoal); according to Ringberg (2012:307), the hearth appears to predate the construction of a patio feature in Compound 6.

A series of hearths and ash deposits, as well at least four packed sediment floors, led Ringberg (2012:125) to suggest that Feature 5 functioned as one of the most heavily and repeatedly used rooms in all of the residences excavated at MV-225. All but three of the plant taxa included in the PCA are present in Feature 5, and Feature 5 assemblage stands out in terms of maize density (see Table 5.1, Figure 5.7). Feature 5.11, one of six hearths within the Feature 5, has unusually high densities of rattlepod and quinoa, along with avocado, chili pepper, and guava. Feature 12 departs only slightly from the central tendency of the plant assemblage, but Feature 12.04, a hearth located within that feature, deviates further. Feature 25 has a high diversity of plant taxa compared to other MV-225 features, as well as a high density of maize. Feature 38 has a high density of golden berry and barrel cactus remains; while golden berries were consumed widely for their commensal and medicinal properties (see Chapter 4), the high density of barrel cactus remains, which may represent incidental inclusions, is more difficult to interpret. Why a large density of barrel cactus seeds would

have ended up in this feature is unclear, aside from plant remains caught in floor sweepings that may have been secondarily deposited.

Overall, a wide range of plant foods as well as a large amount of plant foods appears to have been processed and prepared in these features. Bins and hearths were also found in association with the occupation surfaces (floor) of these features; Ringberg (2012) interprets bins within kitchen features to have been associated with hearths, likely filled with ash dumps and hearth cleaning material when in use. Excavators also frequently encountered guinea pig coprolites in the rest of the kitchen contexts. The abundance of plant remains encountered in Features 25, 12, 25, and 38, coupled with the diversity of taxa, support the interpretation of kitchen functions.

The other features that are pulled apart in the PCA include Features 17.01 and 62.07. As mentioned above, Feature 17.01 appears to have served as a bin or trough made of stone and mortar within a storage room (Feature 17) inside Compound 1. As described by Ringberg (2012:95), "unlike kitchens, the floors of storage spaces were usually free of debris, show less remodeling, and have no hearths." The higher density of certain plant remains in Feature 17.01 relative to other features in the assemblage may be the result of storage bin cleaning that involved burning events. Feature 62.07 is a hearth that predates the creation of a patio (Feature 62) in Compound 6 (Ringberg 2012:307). This feature has a high density of maize remains as well as some other taxa relative to the other features; maize and other foodstuffs were likely processed adjacent to this feature and discarded in the hearth.

## Discussion

Overall, the facts that (1) significantly more maize cupules (i.e., evidence of processing discard) were recovered in kitchens than patios, and (2) kitchen features are pulled from the

central tendency in the Principal Component Analysis, are intriguing. As mentioned above, formal kitchens in the residential compounds at MV-225 would have been walled and roofed. As Ringberg (2012:113) describes, "with a small cooking fire in the corner, [kitchens] would have been dark, smoky, intimate spaces where individuals or small groups prepared daily meals, ate and rested." In the context of intensive agricultural production during the Gallinazo/Early Moche phase occupation of MV-225, women and children likely spent ample time in enclosed kitchen spaces, preparing foods for daily meals along with larger supra-household commensal events. These women may have been ethnic highlanders, or they also may have been local *costeños* that married into the MV-225 households.

Some support for the idea of intermarriage comes from the ceramic assemblages at MV-225. Indeed, Castillo Incised and Castillo plainwares, diagnostic of coastal Gallinazo phase sites (e.g., MV-224), dominated the pottery type distributions for floor contact contexts at MV-225, whereas highland style pottery, including Otuzco, Quinga, along with what Ringberg designates as Cerro León wares, dominate Compound 1 (Ringberg 2012:102). Overall, highland style pottery types dominate the assemblage (Ringberg 2012:253) (and indeed, coupled with architectural and burial cist style data, indicate the site to be a highland colony). However, the presence of local coastal wares supports the idea that local costeños interacted and intermingled, and possibly intermarried, with highland colonists, and manufactured and used coastal-style wares at MV-225. Ringberg (2012:271) argues the opposite, stating that coastal women marrying into highland lineages may not have been common at MV-225. She cites the predominance of functionally highland culinary vessels and the evidence for spinning activity (i.e., the dominance of disk-style

*tortero* spindle whorls) as evidence that coastal women likely did not marry into highland lineages at MV-225.

However, the fact that MV-225 residents used coastal cooking pots and highland serving wares suggests to me that coastal women possibly did intermarry into highland households, and that they continued to use their traditional coastal-style cooking pots in more hidden, behind-the-scenes contexts while using highland-style fineware serving vessels in more visible public and ritual settings. Scholars in other regions have documented similar dynamics in culture contact or colonial settings, where women in inter-ethnic households maintained traditional practices related to foodways in behind-the-scenes domestic spaces while advertising other identities and affiliations through the use of material media, including servingwares, in public spaces (e.g., Deagan 1973; Trocolli 1992; see also Bardolph 2014; Neuzil 2008; Wilson et al. 2017).

In addition to cooking inside enclosed kitchen spaces, domestic food preparation clearly also took place out of doors, as plant remains were documented in patio spaces as well as enclosed features such as kitchens. Large batanes also are located on patios, indicating that food processing likely occurred in those spaces (although the data discussed above indicate that significantly more maize cupules were recovered from kitchens than from patios, see Figure 5.3). According to Ringberg (2012:132), many potsherd disk spindle whorls were recovered from patios, indicating that women (as well as young children and the elderly) used these open spaces for spinning and weaving. Patios also would have served as spaces for the manufacture and maintenance of tools (by men and women), along with metalworking activities. Large accumulations of plant remains over time, however, occurred in enclosed kitchens, including the Feature 25 and Feature 38 kitchens in the smaller

residential Compound 3, a compound that is interpreted to be lower status than Compound 1. According to Ringberg (2012:108), Compounds 3 and 6 provided ample space for daily, more private household activities, but had no apparent open public gathering spaces. Compound 1 is the only residence at MV-225 to have this type of public space; at the top of this compound, two large patio/terrace features make up the largest flat, open space of the entire area. Ringberg (2012:110) describes these patio/terrace features as well-suited to receiving and hosting large-scale gatherings, and that one of the terraces, Feature 22, "would have provided ample space for food preparation as well as for guests." Ringberg emphasizes the importance of ancestor rituals and the hosting of large-scale public events at MV-225, including on the patio terraces of Compound 1.

However, it does not appear that MV-225 residents (i.e., women) were preparing extraordinary amounts of food, for feasts or other purposes, in open-air spaces associated with the Compound 1 terraces. Indeed, patio or terrace features did not deviate from any of the other features in terms of plant content in the PCA, although enclosed kitchen features from Compound 1 (Features 5 and 12) did depart from the others. Women likely prepared food in private, behind-the-scenes contexts for supra-household events and public displays that were performed on patio terraces at Compound 1. These women may have prepared for public events totally apart from, and without being included, in such events. Men also may have been involved in preparations for supra-household events, possibly providing game or camelids and organizing butchering and roasting activities while women prepared chicha and cooked foods such as soups and stews. The food remains in the MV-225 archaeobotanical assemblage likely accumulated from a repeated series of cooking events, for daily meals but also potentially for larger commensal events that likely occurred in

Compound 1, in which women, including lower status women in Compounds 3 and 6, may not have participated (at least in terms of consumption).

In her ethnoarchaeological study of contemporary households in the Upper Mantaro Valley of central Peru, Sikkink (2001) reported a distribution of plant remains in household contexts where there was a lower density of charred seeds where many different activities occurred, including outdoor patios, and more charred material was deposited in kitchens and storage areas, located inside enclosed structures. Taxa diversity was greatest in kitchen contexts. In Hastorf's (1991) seminal analysis of food, space, and gender among the Sausa residents under Inka control in the Upper Mantaro Valley, she found a similar pattern: plant food remains were more densely deposited and more diverse in kitchen structures than in patio areas. Hastorf (1991:143-144) argues that kitchen features, used for cooking, eating, food and fuel storage, and refuse disposal, were likely "women's domains." Hastorf argues that during the period of Inka control of Sausa life, there was an escalation of women's labor to support sociopolitical activities, activities that she interprets as primarily male in participation.

Indeed, the analysis of stable carbon and nitrogen isotope data from burials in Sausa households indicate that men and women had differential access to plant foods, including maize, which she suggests was consumed in the form of chicha. Under Inka hegemony, it appears that women were processing more chicha, but that men were the ones actually consuming it, likely at gatherings, rituals, and masa (work parties). While women appear to have participated in labor to produce maize chicha, they did not participate in suprahousehold commensal events where chicha was served. Gagnon (2006, 2008; Gagnon and Wiesen 2013) found a similar pattern with respect to gendered access to maize during the

Gallinazo phase in the Moche Valley, from burial data excavated from the paramount coastal center of Cerro Oreja (discussed in Chapter 3). Gagnon documents that men consumed more maize than women during this period (which she argues was consumed in the form of chicha), likely during participation in state or elite-sponsored work parties (Gagnon 2008:180). Oral health indicators and phytoliths from dental calculus further suggest that males had more access to coca than females at Cerro Oreja during the Gallinazo phase (Gagnon et al 2013).

Unfortunately, there are no burial data available for similar stable isotope or oral health studies from MV-225; all human remains at the site were removed from burials prior to or during abandonment. Ringberg (2012:103) attributes the cleaning of cist tombs at MV-225 to activities of the site residents, rather than looters post-abandonment, as looters tend to remove intact artifacts that have high portability and market value such as fine pottery, metal objects, or beads (not human remains). Aside from scattered tiny bone fragments and a few phalanges in burial cists at the site—items likely purposefully cached in tombs upon abandonment, or a result of "loss refuse," (Ringberg 2012:103, citing Schiffer 1996:76-79)—no skeletal collections are available for bone chemistry or dental analyses. However, it is possible that gendered segregation similar to the cases described above occurred amongst the residents at MV-225 during the Gallinazo/Early Moche phases, where women likely were responsible for food preparation, for daily meals as well as for supra-household events in which they may not have participated.

In the context of intensive agricultural production witnessed during the Gallinazo and Early Moche phases, this type of gender segregation likely occurred before the Southern Moche polity consolidated. Women likely cooked and prepared meals in kitchens

throughout the three compounds at the site, processing foods on batanes in patio spaces, while also spinning, weaving, and manufacturing tools, likely alongside men, as well as their other family members, including children and the elderly. Cooking soups and stews and preparing chicha for larger events occurred inside the private spaces of closed-off kitchens, and likely resulted in gender segregation of those preparing food versus those who consumed it. It bears noting, however, that women themselves are not a homogenous group—women of higher status (potentially those married to higher status men, possibly residing in Compound 1 at MV-225) may have had more access to certain resources than others. Unfortunately, the data discussed in this dissertation do not have the resolution to elucidate such an issue.

In her spatial analysis of Sausa households in the Upper Mantaro Valley, Hastorf (1991) argues that Andean women's status diminished under Inka rule, but that women probably did not lose their means of domestic production at home. Women in the MV-225 households likely maintained autonomy in some domestic tasks, remaining in charge of processing and storing harvests and making decisions about kitchen and storage areas (Hastorf 1991; Skar 1981). Their status also may have diminished, however, as agricultural production intensified, and as a result, the labor of women of increased, which included planting fields, and processing and preparing foods for daily meals, supra-household events, and to meet tribute demands. Unfortunately, the view from MV-225 is but one perspective. A diachronic comparison of spatial patterns witnessed at all of the Moche Valley sites discussed in this dissertation would make for a truly robust comparison of changes in spatial organization of women's labor. At this point, a combination of detailed architectural

analyses, coupled with specific provenience data for plant remains recovered, is not available for the other sites. This issue can be pursued further in future research.

# CHAPTER 6 CONCLUDING THOUGHTS

To return to the questions posed at the beginning of this dissertation, how can studies of agricultural systems and the ways that people interact with foods they produce, eat, and discard lead us to new understandings about social relations in the past? How do labor roles, gender relations, and status-based inequalities relate to these types of interactions? I present data that address these issues in Chapter 4 and 5, tracing changes in subsistence, including agricultural intensification, from the Salinar (400–1 B.C.) through Late Moche (A.D. 700–800) phases in the Moche Valley of north coastal Peru. I incorporate theory from a variety of disciplines, including ecological and practice-oriented perspectives, to discuss the roles of gender dynamics, labor relations, and political hierarchies during a complementary and coterminous period of state formation and diaspora.

Understanding the relationship between agricultural intensification and ancient sociopolitical complexity is a question that has long resonated with archaeological research interests, both within and outside of the field of paleoethnobotany. Researchers have sought to demonstrate positive correlations between intensive maize cultivation and sociopolitical complexity throughout the Americas—every urban and state level society in Mesoamerica, from Monte Alban and the Classic Maya, to Teotihuacan and the Aztec (Mexica) civilizations of Central Mexico, had subsistence economies based on maize (Biskowski 2000; Feinman et al. 1987; Hassig 1985; Stark 1990; Whitmore and Turner 2000). To the North, complex polities from the Pueblo communities of the Southwest (Benson et al. 2006; Galinat and Gunnerson 1963; Hard et al. 1996; Matson 2016) to the Mississippian polities in

the Southeast and Midwest (e.g., Kidder and Fritz 1993; Lopinot 1992, 1994, 1997; Scarry 1993a; 1993b; Simon 2014; VanDerwarker et al. 2017) relied on maize as a staple crop. Maize also played a key role in the political economy of a wide range of Andean polities, most notably the Inka empire (Cobo 1979; Logan et al. 2012; Morris 1979; Murra 1980, 1986; Pizarro 1965[1571]; Poma de Ayala 1987[1615]; Staller 2006), the Wari empire (Finucane et al. 2006; Goldstein et al. 2009; Schreiber 1992; Valdez 2006), the Chimu empire (Moore 1989), the Tiwanaku polity (Hastorf et al. 2006; Goldstein 2003; Wright et al. 2003), and, as I demonstrate in this dissertation, the complex, highly stratified Southern Moche polity (see also Lambert et al. 2012; Pozorski 1979). However, plant food cultivation, including intensive maize cultivation, played variable roles in Andean polities, some of which were not necessarily related to hierarchy or aggrandizement. In the case of the Southern Moche polity, rather than having a causal role in the emergence of social hierarchies, I argue that changes in plant food cultivation (including agricultural intensification) likely were embedded in the changing social relations that eventually led to the development of hierarchies.

In this chapter, I summarize the patterns reported in Chapters 4 and 5 and present an updated view of agricultural strategies, gendered labor, and social life in the Moche Valley EIP, prior to and post-dating the consolidation of the complex, hierarchically organized Southern Moche polity. In doing so, I relate these regional issues to the larger theoretical topics discussed in Chapter 2. Understanding the relationship between agricultural intensification and sociopolitical complexity in north coastal Peru has been hindered by the paucity of systematically collected subsistence data. The research presented in this study addresses this issue specifically for the Moche Valley EIP through the analysis of data from

multiple sites. An understanding of changes in maize production requires a consideration of changes that occurred in the entire plant subsistence system; thus, I explore trends in the collection and production of a variety of plant food categories during this time. In his reconsideration of food production in the Cahokian world, Lopinot (1997:54) identified a "zeacentric bias," i.e., a tendency to elevate the importance of maize in food production strategies relative to other crops. I would argue that a similar zeacentric bias looms in much of the Andean literature, where considerations of maize agriculture (including maize intensification) often take place at the expense of evaluating other key economic cultigens (including tree crops). In this dissertation, I evaluate all categories of plant foods recovered from flotation and dry-sieving, including small seeds that would be entirely overlooked without systematic collection and analysis of bulk soil samples (small seeds that indeed have been overlooked in previous investigations on the Peruvian north coast). However, a thorough investigation of the relationship between agricultural intensification and Moche sociopolitical development requires a systematic comparison of data from multiple sites and valleys. This study has established an inventory of plant remains from the Moche Valley that can be compared to other datasets when they become available in the future.

#### Summary of Patterns

The archaeobotanical data presented in this dissertation paint a picture of shifts in plant cultivation and collection, including agricultural intensification, over five cultural horizons during the EIP (400 B.C. – 800 A.D.). The following section summarizes the plant data to pinpoint the nature and timing of maize intensification and resulting implications for gender- and status-based household labor. Patterns in the plant data suggest an intensification of maize production in the Gallinazo/Early Moche phases, *in advance* of the

dramatic expansion of the Southern Moche polity in the A.D. 300s. However, Moche Valley residents continued to cultivate other field and tree crops and collect fleshy fruits and other miscellaneous wild resources.

Analysis of 225 soil samples from five EIP sites revealed that Moche Valley residents relied on a range of plant foods, including field cultigens, tree crops, other fruits, and miscellaneous wild resources, some which have known economic uses. Across the five sites, there were some similarities in the types of plants collected and produced, but the plant data indicate that maize was the most important resource, with the highest ubiquity of all taxa at all five sites. However, maize ubiquity changes through time, with a dramatic increase from the coastal Salinar phase (400–1 B.C.) La Poza site to the middle valley Gallinazo/Early Moche (A.D. 1–300) MV-224 and MV-225 sites. Maize ubiquity decreases at MV-83 in the Middle Moche (A.D. 400–700) phase, and is highly ubiquitous again at Galindo in the Late Moche (A.D. 700–800) phase, suggesting changes in context of use during the Salinar and Middle Moche phases.

Standardizing by plant weight revealed further differences in plant food categories, differences that offer insight into the nature of subsistence shifts related to maize intensification. Standardized counts of various portions of the maize plant, including kernels, cupules, and glumes, as well as total standardized maize counts, indicate significant differences from the Salinar through the Gallinazo phases, well in advance of the Moche political expansion, with similar maize processing levels maintained after polity consolidation. Residents of the local coastal and highland colony settlements of MV-224 and MV-225, respectively, appear to have engaged in similar levels of maize production, levels that remain consistent with production in the Middle and Late Moche periods. The maize

data presented in this study lend further support to arguments made by Lambert et al. (2012; see also Gagnon 2006, 2008; Gagnon and Wiesen 2013), who use bone chemistry data and dental markers from coastal skeletal populations at Cerro Oreja to suggest that maize production intensified during the Gallinazo phase, in advance of the expansion of the Moche polity.

Patterns in the plant data from this dissertation reveal that the production of other field cultigens increased in the Gallinazo/Early Moche phases as well. Standardized counts of all field cultigens (including and excluding maize) are significantly higher at MV-224 than they are at La Poza. The coastal MV-224 residents grew a more diverse range of field cultigens than their highland colony neighbors at MV-225. Scholars (e.g., Billman 1996; Fariss 2012; Ringberg 2012) have hypothesized that highland migrants moved into the middle Moche Valley during the Gallinazo/Early Moche phases to take advantage of prime maize growing zones. While the highland residents at MV-225 did grow a range of other field cultigens (chili pepper, coca, common beans, cotton, gourd, lima bean, peanut, quinoa, and squash), they appear to have privileged maize over these other cultigens. Higher levels of cultigen production took place at the Gallinazo/Early Moche sites than in either the preceding Salinar phase or the Middle Moche phase, when the Southern Moche polity had consolidated. Cultigen levels rose again at Galindo, which may have related to different farming and plant food production strategies practiced as a result of Galindo's context as a political center.

While Moche Valley residents were intensifying their cultigen production, they were not doing so as a trade off with fruit tree management or fruit collection. On-farm tree planting would have served as a mean of diversifying farming systems while intensifying

cultigen production. A comparison of standardized counts of tree crops (avocado, guava, lucuma, and pacay) reveals no changes through time, a pattern mirrored in the total fruit data, which include fleshy fruits. Miscellaneous/wild resources are comparable across all five sites as well, although MV-224 has a significantly higher representation of wild/miscellaneous resources than MV-225, a pattern that may relate to intentional procurement or incidental inclusion in the archaeobotanical assemblage.

Overall, these data demonstrate an increase in cultigen production during the Gallinazo/Early Moche phases, with a continued reliance on tree management and the collection of fruits and other wild resources. A high level of agricultural production was already underway before the height of Moche power-food production appears to have intensified during the Gallinazo phase, likely through the expansion of irrigation systems, shifts in crops produced, the use of manure (likely llama manure) as fertilizer, and decreases in the length of fallowing. To maintain and increase soil fertility, Moche Valley farmers appear to have intercropped nitrogen-fixing legumes (common beans, lima beans, pacay, lupine/tarwi) with maize. Weeds likely would have been removed from fields so that cultigens could grow to their full potential; these weeds may have been collected and retained if they held economic value (as food, fodder, medicine, etc.), or they may have unintentionally become incorporated into the Moche Valley archaeobotanical assemblages clinging to livestock or clothing. Moche Valley farmers also may have introduced new and more productive varieties of cultigens during the Gallinazo/Early Moche phases, including maize. While a systematic analysis of maize varieties was not conducted for this study, Bird and Bird (1980) report that new varieties of maize were introduced in the neighboring Chicama Valley during the Gallinazo phase, based on their analysis of a large sample of

desiccated maize cobs from Huaca Prieta. It is possible that this dynamic took place in the Moche Valley during this time period as well.

I interpret the changes in cultigen production (including intensified maize production) during the Gallinazo/Early Moche phases in the Moche Valley along two lines: (1) the fulfillment of tribute demands; and (2) the consumption of foodstuffs at larger suprahousehold events, such as community religious/ritual events or *masa* (work parties). Billman (2010) proposes that a regional political economy emerged in the Moche Valley during the EIP that was based primarily on the extraction of tribute from farming households in exchange for access to land and water via irrigation canals. While previous scholarship had imagined such dynamics to occur during the Moche era, earlier tribute demands may have come from local coastal polities, including the paramount coastal center of Cerro Oreja (see Gagnon 2006, 2008; Gagnon and Wiesen 2013; Lambert et al. 2012). The local coastal residents of MV-224 may have been subjected to potential tribute demands from polities such as Cerro Oreja, tribute demands from which the migrant highlanders at MV-225 may have been exempt. Indeed, the highlanders at MV-225 may have been tied to other tributebased relationships with other migrant highland polities, including in the (lower) Sinsicap and Cruz Blanca areas of the Moche Valley, where Billman (1996) identified other highland site clusters. Data from additional highland EIP sites in the valley are needed to test this hypothesis.

In addition to the preparation of foods, including maize, for potential tribute obligations, plant foods were likely prepared and consumed at supra-household events. These events may have been organized by ambitious kin groups for community religious/ritual gatherings or masa (work parties), or other types of commensal events that

defined group identities and solidarities. Maize likely was incorporated into a variety of social and religious negotiations involving plant foods (including other field cultigens, fruits, and wild resources) in which surplus production aided in the support of craftspeople and the fueling of community events that simultaneously reinforced status differences and community cohesion.

Increased labor investment and agricultural intensification also appear to have occurred through interaction and exchange, of ideas, goods, and possibly marriage partners, between local coastal and migrant highland groups that occupied the Moche Valley during the Gallinazo and Early Moche phases (A.D. 1–300). By examining foodways at sites in the middle valley *chaupivunga*, a dynamic contact zone from prehistory to today, I question rigid taxonomic classifications of 'highland' and 'coastal' that scholars assign to archaeological sites. A comparison of plant data from coeval costeño and serrano households challenges long-held assumptions about the material divisions between these groups; indeed, resources considered to be quintessentially 'highland,' e.g., potato, quinoa, or 'coastal,' e.g., chili peppers, coca, fruits, maize, are documented at both site types in the middle valley during the EIP. Highland and coastal peoples likely established mutually beneficial relationships that revolved around food and farming, including fiestas and religious gatherings. Countering the claim that plant food intensification was orchestrated by those aspiring to *create* political hierarchies, I argue that it likely occurred in the contexts of larger social/religious negotiations initiated among interallied and intermarried kin groups that ultimately reached an exaggerated scale during the Moche period.

By the Middle Moche phase (A.D. 400–700), the residents at MV-8 (including members of lower status households) appear to have been engaged in intensive agricultural

production to feed themselves as well as meet tribute demands, with a greater focus on maize than on other cultigens. MV-83 households may also have engaged in mobilizing masa (work parties) through the redistribution of chicha, coca, and other consumables. However, Moche Valley households had probably been long accustomed to such tribute demands and social events involving food, as these dynamics appear to have been taking place in earlier periods. In the Late Moche phase (A.D. 700–800) in the Moche Valley, it is possible that social groups at Galindo participated in commensal events related to strengthening local community cohesion during the decline of Moche centralized political authority. The relationships between activities conducted at Galindo, however, are difficult to determine from the limited sample size of archaeobotanical data.

Regardless, the plant data presented in this study indicates that key changes occurred in the local domestic and political economies of the middle Moche Valley *in advance* of the dramatic expansion of the Moche polity in the A.D. 300s. The extraction of agricultural products during the peak of Moche power likely was a continuation of patterns to which households had already long become accustomed, which may have represented kin-level rather than state-centered organization. Substantial increases in labor investment related to farming and processing, with resulting implications for gender and status, appear to have occurred prior to the onset of Moche hegemony.

I evaluate the gendered aspects of these changes in domestic economy through a spatial analysis of archaeobotanical data from MV-225, the EIP highland colony site (detailed in Chapter 5). Specifically, I explore the staging of food preparation and consumption events in the contexts of public and private spaces. Intrasite spatial analysis revealed that a significant amount of food processing, including of maize, occurred in

enclosed (private) kitchen spaces at MV-225. Women likely were responsible for this food processing, which included processing for daily meals as well as for supra-household events that took place on terraces and patios, but women may not have participated in the consumption of foodstuffs prepared. The spatial trends in the MV-225 plant data, where plant food remains were more dense and more diverse in enclosed kitchen structures than in outside patios or other features, mirror those documented ethnographically and archaeologically among households in the Upper Mantaro Valley of central Peru (Hastorf 1991, 2001; Sikkink 2001). Hastorf (1991:143-144) argues that kitchen features, used for cooking, eating, food and fuel storage, and refuse disposal, were likely "women's domains," and that during the period of Inka hegemony, there was an escalation of women's labor to support sociopolitical activities, activities that she interprets as primarily male in orientation.

At the Sausa sites under Inka control in the Upper Mantaro Valley (Hastorf 1991), as well as during the Gallinazo occupation of Cerro Oreja in the lower Moche Valley (Gagnon 2006, 2008; Gagnon and Wiesen 2013; Gagnon et al. 2013), bone chemistry studies and oral health indicators from burial populations indicate differential access to foodstuffs, including chicha and coca, along gendered lines. Although we lack burial data from the other Moche Valley sites discussed in this dissertation, it is possible that similar gendered dynamics occurred in the context of agricultural intensification with respect to consumption at MV-224 and MV-225. Many Andean researchers have questioned whether state development implied increases in women's labor and changes in women's social status (e.g., Costin 1998, 2016; Costin and Earle 1989; Gero 1992; Hastorf 1991; Silverblatt 1987, 1991). As agricultural production intensified in the Moche Valley EIP, I submit that women's status may have diminished while their labor increased, labor that included planting fields as well

as processing and preparing food and drink (including chicha) for daily meals, suprahousehold events, and to meet tribute demands. Once more detailed analyses of architectural data are completed and functional assignments of social spaces are designated for other Moche Valley sites, this issue can be examined from a diachronic perspective.

#### Concluding Thoughts on Food, Identity, and Moche Valley Society

Ultimately, this study provides a bottom-up view of the rural households of the Moche Valley whose labor related to plant food production created, transformed, and sustained the population that we understand as Moche. With the exception of a few seminal studies (e.g., Gumerman 1991; Pozorski 1976, 1979, 1982; see also Hastorf 1990, 1991), in a region where academic and popular imaginations historically have been focused on monumental architecture, large mortuary contexts, and power-wielding elites, paleoethnobotany's contribution to reconstructing the quotidian past is not particularly wellknown. The fact that both professional discourse and popular audience presentations of the ancient Moche (and the ancient Andes more broadly) overwhelmingly have centered on the more romantic and macro-scale aspects of the past makes research on the micro-scale all the more significant.

Feminist scholars have pointed out that the tendency to neglect the seemingly unspectacular productive labor of women has led to a skewed picture of social and economic relations in the past and underpins the continuing devaluation of women's work in contemporary Western societies (Brumfiel 1991; Janowski 2012; Moore 1988; Pollock 2012; Rodríguez-Alegría and Graff 2012; Watson and Kennedy 1991). Reconstructing elements of domestic labor in prehistory can shed light on aspects of daily life that are frequently downplayed or ignored in the writing of larger scale structural histories. While

this case study is centered on the ancient Peruvian north coast, the topics I consider should be broadly relevant to scholars interested in foodways, gender and identity studies, labor, migration, and social inequality.

Furthermore, this discussion of Moche Valley foodways, while considered through the lens of archaeological data, has been shaped by and has implications for people in the political present. The Moche Valley of north coastal Peru represents an area of multiple stakeholders with varying interests and claims to the past, and various amounts of political and social power in the present. Within the past few decades, increasing numbers of migrants from the neighboring highlands have relocated to interandean valleys (including the Moche Valley), motivated primarily by economic reasons. Population increases and lack of available land have resulted in legal disputes as a result of rapid sub-division and selling of lots, along with encroachment on archaeological sites and destruction of local patrimony. The deployment of legal recourse and development initiatives, however, has been compounded by deep-seated racism, which reflects and reproduces the legitimacy and hegemony of a dominant culture and ethnic group.

As discussed Chapter 1, Peru has long witnessed a historical conceptual divide between people of the coast (*la costa*) and people of the Andean highlands (*la sierra*) (e.g., Ackerman 1991; Covey 2000; Gelles 1996, 2000; Goldstein 2005; Lau 2004; Mannheim 1991; Orlove 1991; Weismantel 1988). Coastal society and *criollo* culture (i.e., people of Spanish descent born in the Americas) are at the center of Peruvian nation-building; indeed, popular and national cultural discourses present the Spanish-speaking, white minority as the model of modernity, the embodiment of legitimate national culture, and the key to Peru's future. Members of highland communities, on the other hand, often referred to as *indios* 

("Indians") or *campesinos* ("peasants"), have long been subjected to negative stereotypes characterizing them as backward and unproductive (see Gelles 2000). Contemporary Andean women in these rural households suffer a double burden of racism and sexism. This fact has resulted in the marginalization of highland migrants, many of whom reside in impoverished squatter communities, including in the middle Moche Valley.

#### Looking into the Future from the Past

Looking forward, I can envision more of an ethnographic component to this project. I have discussed various ethnographic and ethnohistoric analogs, particularly with regards to gender and labor models, for interpreting the data presented in this dissertation. I recognize that not all aspects of past behavior are represented in the present (for long-standing critiques of ethnoarchaeological models, see Kramer 1979; Simms 1992; Yellen 1977). Furthermore, no process of social change is homogenous, and women themselves are not a homogenous group. Class differences are critical in explaining the different activities and opportunities open to women in the Andes (and throughout the developing world). Ethnographic interviews with members of Moche Valley households, including women, may shed light on procurement strategies, cooking techniques, and ingredients used to prepare meals; while not a direct analog to the past, such data could provide a complement to the archaeological record discussed in this study.

Such an approach also has potential for conducting archaeology within a decolonizing framework. By decolonizing, I refer to the recent research paradigm that recognizes the colonial foundation on which archaeological interpretations have been built, but seeks to undermine this foundation and the conventions that reinforce it by conducting archaeology that is more representative of, responsible for, and relevant for Indigenous

communities (e.g., Atalay 2006; Lydon and Rizvi 2016; Oland et al. 2012). On a global scale, decolonizing practices vary widely, but have largely been grounded in inclusiveness, collaboration, and engagement with descendant communities. From informal conversations to formal presentations, I hope to share the findings of this dissertation with Moche Valley community members. This project has been conducted in collaboration with MOCHE, Inc., a 501c3 nonprofit dedicated to protecting archaeological sites through community heritage empowerment. MOCHE, Inc. works to improve the standard of living of rural communities in Peru, through programs focused on health, education, and sustainable economic development including a local women's craft collective (Figure 6.1). In return, local communities members pledge to protect archaeological sites. As a staff member of MOCHE, Inc., I have conducted site damage assessments alongside local residents, attended community cleanups, and participated in community heritage preservation workshops. In future involvement with MOCHE, Inc., I hope to present findings from this dissertation to community members in a public audience (and more accessible) form.



Figure 6.1 Members of the MOCHE, Inc. women's artisan co-op, Mujeres Organizadas Caminando Hacia la Esperanza (Organized Women Walking towards Hope), sell their wares in the community of Ciudad de Dios (photo by D. Bardolph July 2015).

There are many future potential research opportunities available for this project as well. The Late Moche (A.D. 700–800) dynamic in the middle Moche Valley is still not particularly well understood. Indeed, there was a Late Moche occupation at the site of MV-223 in Quebrada del León, at the base of Cerro León and the MV-224 and MV-225 sites (Figure 6.2). Excavations by the Moche Origins Project in 2012 yielded soil samples from the site that could be included in future analyses. The site has several deposits suggestive of El Niño events, including ritual offerings and abandonment events potentially related to these climatic phenomena (Billman personal communication 2012).



Figure 6.2 View of MV-223, a Late Moche (A.D. 700-800) site in Quebrada del León (Photo by D. Bardolph July 2011).

Various north coast scholars have documented cultural responses to El Niño events, including changes in subsistence (e.g., Moore 1989; Sandweiss et al. 1996); this topic could be pursued in greater detail in the Moche Valley. Indeed, as I write this dissertation in Spring 2017, Peru is experiencing a late season El Niño, with substantial impacts on various communities in the Moche Valley (including Cuidad de Dios, where MV-83 is located). Rains and flooding have destroyed many community water systems and caused homes to collapse. Significant damage is caused by lack of proper infrastructure in the region. Many of the research questions posed by archaeologists in the region about issues in the past relate to dynamics witnessed in the political present, issues that stem from the effects of colonial efforts conducted over the last 500 years. Archaeology, particularly household archaeology,
has the potential to document the *longue-durée* of responses to environmental catastrophes in addition to processes of social and political change.

Evaluation of any of these issues requires a careful consideration of multiple types of data along multiple scales. The integration of multiple types of evidence (micro and macrobotanical remains, faunal data, bone chemistry and other bioarchaeological data, and artifacts) has enormous potential to contribute to debates about inequality and complex polity formation. Broader regional comparisons that extend outside of the Andes are beneficial as well. For example, a wealth of research on foodways and inequality, including considerations of gender, has been conducted in Mesoamerica (e.g., Blake et al. 1992; Chisholm and Blake 2006; Morehart 2008; Morehart and Helmke 2008; Rosenswig 2006, 2007; Turkon 2007; VanDerwarker 2006, 2010) as well as the Eastern Woodlands of North America (e.g., Ambrose et al. 2003; Jackson and Scott 2003; Johannessen 1993; Pauketat et al. 2002; Welch and Scarry 1995; Wilson et al. 2017; VanDerwarker and Detwiler 2002). Indeed, literature from those regions has strongly shaped my interpretations of the Andean past.

To close this dissertation, I come back to the notion of scale. This project reveals how a seemingly mundane category of archaeological data (archaeobotanical data) can shed light on myriad social processes related to the negotiation of ethnic identities, gender relations, and domestic labor. Following Silliman (2010a), in my consideration of Moche Valley social and political change, I give consideration to issues of agency, practice, memory, and gender; talk about artifacts that tell history rather than those that just tell time; move away from preconceived and typological ideas about material culture or food items; and pay close attention to microscale contexts like households. It is my hope that future

263

scholars will continue to embrace such approaches. The more rigorous we are in the application of those approaches, the better we can compare datasets to build a more robust picture of Andean social life, past and present.

# **REFERENCES CITED**

## Aaby, Peter

1977 Engels and Women. *Critique of Anthropology* 3(9-10):25-53.

#### Abbots, Emma-Jayne

2011 "It Doesn't Taste as Good from the Pet Shop": Guinea Pig Consumption and the Performance of Class and Kinship in Highland Ecuador and New York City. *Food, Culture and Society* 14(2):205–224.

## Ackerman, Raquel

199 Clothes and Identity in the Central Andes: Province of Abancay, Peru Raquel Ackerman. In *Textile Traditions of Mesoamerica and the Andes: An Anthology*, edited by Margot Blum Schevill, Janet Catharine Berlo, and Edward B. Dryer, pp. 231–260. Garland, New York.

#### Akinyele, B.O., and A.B. Adigun

2006 Soil Texture and the Phenotypic Expression of Maize (*Zea mays* L.). *Research Journal of Botany* 1:139–143.

## Aldenderfer, Mark, and Charles Stanish

1993 Domestic Architecture, Household Archaeology, and the South-Central Andes. In *Domestic Architecture, Ethnicity, and Complementarity in the South-Central Andes*, edited by Mark Aldenderfer, pp. 1–12. University of Iowa Press, Iowa City.

## Allen, Catherine J.

- 1981 To be Quechua: The Symbolism of Coca Chewing in Highland Peru. *American Ethnologist* 8(1):157–171.
- 1988 *The Hold Life Has: Coca And Cultural Identity In An Andean Community.* Smithsonian Institution, Washington, D.C.

## Alva, Walter

- 1988 Discovering The New World's Richest Unlooted Tomb. *National Geographic Magazine* 147:510–548.
- 1994 *Sipán: Descubrimiento y Investigación*. Colección Cultura y Artes del Antiguo Perú, Lima.
- The Royal Tombs of Sipán: Art And Power In Moche Society. In Moche Art and Archaeology in Ancient Peru, edited by Joanne Pillsbury, pp. pp. 223–245. National Gallery of Art, Washington, D.C.

- 2008 Las Tumbas Reales de Sipán. In *Señores de los Reinos de la Luna*, edited by Krzysztof Makowski, Joanne Pillsbury, and Régulo G. Franco Jordán, pp. 266–279. Banco de Crédito del Perú, Lima.
- Alva, Walter, and Christopher B. Donnan
  - 1993 *The Royal Tombs of Sipán.* Fowler Museum of Cultural History, University of California, Los Angeles.
- Alva, Abundio Sagastegui, Michael O. Dillon, Isidoro Sánchez Vega, Segundo Leiva Gonzalez, and Pedro Lezama Asencio
  - 1999 *Diversidad Florística del Norte de Perú*. Fondo Editorial Universidad Privada Antenor Orrego, Trujillo, Peru.

Ambrose, Stanley H., Jane Buikstra, and Harold W. Krueger

2003 Status And Gender Differences in Diet at Mound 72, Cahokia, Revealed by Isotopic Analysis of Bone. *Journal of Anthropological Archaeology* 22(3):217–226.

#### Ames, Kenneth M.

- 1985 Hierarchies, Stress, and Logistical Strategies Among Hunter-Gatherers in Northwestern North America. In *Prehistoric Hunter-Gatherers: The Emergence of Cultural Complexity*, edited by T. Douglas Price and James Brown, pp. 155–180. Academic Press, Orlando.
  - 1995 Chiefly Power and Household Production on the Northwest Coast. In *Foundations of Social Inequality*, edited by T. Douglas Price and Gary M. Feinman, pp. 155–188. Plenum, New York.

#### Anderson, Karen

2009 Tiwanaku Influence on Local Drinking Patterns in Cochabamba, Bolivia. In *Drink, Power, and Society in the Andes*, edited by Justin Jennings and Brenda Bowser, pp. 167–199. University Press of Florida, Gainesville.

## Anonymous

1984 *Amaranth: Modern Prospects for an Ancient Crop.* National Academy Press, Washington, D.C.

## Apffel-Marglin, Frédérique

2010 Feminine Rituality and the Spirit of the Water in Peru. In *Women and Indigenous Religions*, edited by Sylvia Marcos, pp.21–44. Praeger, Santa Barbara.

#### Appadurai, Arjun

1981 Gastro-Politics in Hindu South Asia. *American Ethnologist* 8:494–511.

Arevalo, Francisco, Hernando Balazar, and Constance McCorkle

1989 Eficacia Antihelmintica de la Semilla de Zapallo: Estudios Etnoveterinarios en comunidades altoandinos del Peru. *Comunidades Reporte Técnico* 99:111–118.

# Arnold, Jeanne E.

Amolu, Jeann	C.
1993	Labor and the Rise of Complex Hunter-Gatherers. <i>Journal of Anthropological Archaeology</i> 12(1):75–119.
1995	Social Inequality, Marginalization, and Economic Process. In <i>The Foundations of Social Inequality</i> , edited by T. Douglas Price and Gary Feinman, pp. 87–104. Plenum, New York.
Arnold Joann	a A and Ann Munne
1994	Independent or Attached Specialization: The Organization of Shell Bead Production in California. <i>Journal of Field Archaeology</i> 21(4):473–489.
Atalax Sanua	
2006 2006	Guest Editor's Remarks: Decolonizing Archaeology. <i>The American Indian Quarterly</i> 30(3):269–279.
Atalax Samua	and Christing A. Uastarf
2006	Food, Meals, and Daily Activities: Food Habitus at Neolithic Çatalhöyük. <i>American Antiquity</i> 71:283–319.
	. 1 T
Attarian, Chris 1996	Plant Foods and Ceramic Production: What Can One Tell Us about the Other? Unpublished Master's Thesis, Department of Anthropology, University of California, Los Angeles.
Atwood Poge	1 <sup>4</sup>
2010	Lord of Úcupe. Archaeology 63:21.
Bardolph Dar	a N
2014	Evaluating Cahokian Contact and Mississippian Identity Politics in the Late Prehistoric Central Illinois River Valley. <i>American Antiquity</i> 79:69–89.
Barot Kulding	sinh Stovanka Nikolova Illivan Ivanov and Maniunath Ghate
2013	New Anticancer Agents and Targets: Recent Advances and Future

Perspectives. Mini Reviews in Medicinal Chemistry 13(9):1239–1255.

## Barr, Genaro, César Lecca, Edgardo Silva, and Julio Vásquez

1986 Investigaciones Arqueológicas en el Montículo I de Pampa La Cruz Huanchaco, Valle de Moche: Un Estudio Preliminar. Facultad de Ciencias Sociales, Escuela de Arqueología, Universidad Nacional de Trujillo, Trujillo, Peru.

# Bawden, Garth

1977	Galindo and the Nature of the Middle Horizon in North Coastal Peru. Unpublished Ph.D. dissertation, Department of Anthropology, Harvard University, Cambridge, Massachussetts.
1982a	Galindo: A Study in Cultural Transition during the Middle Horizon. In <i>Chan Chan: Andean Desert City</i> , edited by Michael E. Moseley and Kent C. Day, pp. 285–320. University of New Mexico Press, Albuquerque.
1982b	Community Organization Reflected by the Household: A Study of Pre- Columbian Social Dynamics. <i>Journal of Field Archaeology</i> 9(2):165–181.
1995	The Structural Paradox: Moche culture as Political Ideology. <i>Latin American Antiquity</i> 6:255–273.
1996	The Moche. Blackwell Publishers, Cambridge, Massachussetts.
2001	The Symbols of Late Moche Social Transformation. In <i>Moche Art and Archaeology in Ancient Peru</i> , edited by Joanne Pillsbury, pp 285–306. National Gallery of Art, Washington D.C.
2004	The Art of Moche politics. In <i>Andean Archaeology</i> , edited by Helaine Silverman, pp. 116–129. Blackwell Press, Malden, Massachussetts.
Belmonte, Elia 2001	ana, Marietta Ortega, Patricia Arévalo, Vicki Cassman, and Larry Cartmell Presencia de la Hoja de Coca en el Ajuar Funerario de Tres Cementerios del Periodo Tiwanaku: AZ-140, AZ-6, y PLM-3. <i>Chungará</i> 33:125–135.
Bennett, Wend	dell C.
1939	<i>The Archaeology of the North Coast of Peru</i> . Anthropological Papers of the American Museum of Natural History, Volume 37, Part I. New York.
1950	<i>The Gallinazo Group, Virú Valley, Peru</i> . Yale University Publications in Anthropology, Number 43. New Haven, Connecticut.

Bennetzen, Jeff, Edward Buckler, Vicki Chandler, John Doebley, Jane Dorweiler, Brandon Gaut, Michael Freeling, Sarah Hake, Elizabeth Kellogg, R. Scott Poethig, Virginia Walbot, and Susan Wessler

2001 Genetic Evidence and the Origin of Maize. *Latin American Antiquity* 12:84–86.

 Benson, Larry, John Stein, Howard Taylor, Richard Friedman, and Thomas C. Windes
 2006 The Agricultural Productivity of Chaco Canyon and the Source(s) of Pre-Hispanic Maize found in Pueblo Bonito. In *Histories of Maize: Multidisciplinary Approaches to the Prehistory, Biogeography,* *Domestication, and Evolution of Maize*, edited by John Staller, Robert Tykot, and Bruce F. Benz, pp. 289–314. Left Coast Press, Walnut Creek, California.

Beresford-Jones, David G., Oliver Whaley, Carmela Alarcón Ledesma, and Lauren Cadwallader

2011 Two Millennia of Changes in Human Ecology: Archaeobotanical and Invertebrate Records from the Lower Ica Valley, South Coast Peru. *Vegetation History and Archaeobotany* 20(4):273–292.

## Beresford-Jones, David G.

#### Bermann, Marc

1994 *Lukurmata: Household Archaeology in Prehispanic Bolivia.* Princeton University Press, Princeton, New Jersey.

#### Berryman, Carrie Anne

2010 Food, Feasts, and the Construction of Identity and Power in Ancient Tiwanaku. Unpublished Ph.D. Dissertation, Department of Anthropology, Vanderbilt University, Nashville.

## Betts, Matthew W., and T. Max Friesen

- 2004 Quantifying Hunter-Gatherer Intensification: A Zooarchaeological Case Study from Arctic Canada. *Journal of Anthropological Archaeology* 23:357–384.
- Bhagwat, Shonil A., Katherine J. Willis, H. John B. Birks, and Robert J. Whittaker
   2008 Agroforestry: A refuge for Tropical Biodiversity? *Trends in Ecology and Evolution* 23:261–267.

#### Billman, Brian R.

- 1996 The Evolution of Prehistoric Political Organizations in the Moche Valley, Peru. Unpublished Ph.D. Dissertation, Department of Anthropology, University of California, Santa Barbara.
- Population Pressure and the Origins of Warfare in the Moche Valley, Peru. In *Integrating Archaeological Demography: Multidisciplinary Approaches to Prehistoric Populations*, edited by Richard R. Paine, pp. 285–310. Occasional Paper No. 24. Center for Archaeological Investigations, University of Southern Illinois, Carbondale.
- Reconstructing Prehistoric Political Economies and Cycles of Political Power in the Moche Valley, Peru. In *Settlement Pattern Studies in the Americas: Fifty Years Since Virú*, edited by Brian R. Billman and Gary M. Feinman, pp. 131–159. Smithsonian Institution Press, Washington, D.C.

<sup>2011</sup> *The Lost Woodlands of Ancient Nasca*. Oxford University Press, New York.

- 2002 Irrigation and the Origins of the Southern Moche State on the North Coast of Peru. *Latin American Antiquity* 13:371–400.
- 2010 How Moche Rulers Came to Power: Investigating the Emergence of the Moche Political Economy. In *New Perspectives on Moche Political Organization*, edited by Jeffrey Quilter and Luis Jaime Castillo Butters, pp. 181–200. Dumbarton Oaks, Washington, D.C.

Billman, Brian R. and Gary Huckleberry

2008 Deciphering the Politics of Prehistoric El Niño Events on the North Coast of Peru. In *El Niño, Catastrophism, and Culture Change in Ancient America: a Symposium at Dumbarton Oaks, 12th-13th October 2002,* edited by Daniel H. Sandweiss and Jeffrey Quilter, pp. 101–128. Dumbarton Oaks Research Library and Collection, Washington, D.C. Distributed by Harvard University Press.

Billman, Brian R., Miguel Fiestas Chunga, and Jennifer Ringberg

2004 Investigaciones Arqueológicas en el Sitio Cerro León en el Valle Medio de Moche 2002–2004. Unpublished Report submitted to the Instituto Nacional de Cultura, Lima, Peru.

Billman, Brian R., Miguel Fiestas Chunga, and Carrie Small

2001 Investigaciones Arqueológicas en los Sitios Ciudad de Dios y Cerro León: Dos Asentamientos en el Valle Medio de Moche, Temporada de Campo 2000. Unpublished report submitted to the Instituto Nacional de Cultura, Lima.

Billman, Brian R., Dana N. Bardolph, Jean Hudson, and Jesús Briceño Rosario

2017 Fisherman, Farmer, Rich Man, Poor Man, Weaver, Parcialidad Chief? Household Archaeology at Cerro La Virgen, a Chimu Town Within the Hinterland of Chan Chan. In *New Perspectives on the Social Dynamics and Economic Interactions of Andean Maritime Communities*, edited by Oscar Prieto and Daniel Sandweiss, University Press of Florida, Gainesville. In press.

## Bird, Junius

- America's Oldest Farmers. *Natural History* 57:296–303.
- 1979 Fiber and Spinning Procedure in the Andean Area. In *The Junius B. Bird Pre-Columbian Textile Conference, May 19th and 20th, 1973*, edited by Ann Pollard and Anne-Louise Schaffer, pp. 3–17. The Textile Museum, Washington, D.C.

## Bird, Robert McK., and Junius Bird

1980 Gallinazo Maize from the Chicama Valley, Peru. *American Antiquity* 45:325–332.

Bird, Junius B., and John Hyslop

1985 *The Preceramic Excavations at Huaca Prieta, Chicama Valley, Peru.* Anthropological Papers of the American Museum of Natural History, Volume 62, Part 1. New York.

Biskowski, Martin.

- 2000 Maize Preparation and the Aztec Subsistence Economy. *Ancient Mesoamerica* 11(2):293–306.
- Biwer, Matthew E., and Amber M. VanDerwarker
  - 2015 Paleoethnobotany and Ancient Alcohol Production: A Mini-Review. *Ethnobiology Letters* 6(1):28–31.

Blake, Michael, Brian S. Chisholm, John E. Clark, and Karen Mudar

1992 Non-Agricultural Staples and Agricultural Supplements: Early Formative Subsistence in the Soconusco Region, Mexico. In *Transitions to Agriculture in Prehistory*, edited by Anne B. Gebauer and Theron D. Price, pp.133–151. Prehistory Press, Madison, Wisconsin.

Bluffstone, Randall, Marco Boscolo, and Ramiro Molina

2008 Does Better Common Property Forest Management Promote Behavioural Change? On-Farm Tree Planting in the Bolivian Andes. *Environment and Developmental Economics* 13:137–170.

#### Boaretto, Elisabetta

2009 Dating Materials in Good Archaeological Contexts: the Next Challenge for Radiocarbon Analysis. *Radiocarbon* 51(1):275–81.

#### Bodwell, C. E.

1987 Nutritional Implications of Cereals, Legumes, and Their Products. In *Cereals and Legumes in the Food Supply*, edited by Jacqueline Dupont and Elizabeth M. Osman, pp. 259–276. Iowa State University Press, Ames.

Bogaard, Amy, Charles, Michael P., Twiss, Katheryn C., Fairbairn, A. S., Yalman, E. N., Filipovic, D., Demirergi, G. Argu, Ertug, F., Russell, N., and Henecke, J.

2009 Private Pantries and Celebrated Surplus: Saving and Sharing Food at Neolithic Çatalhöyük, Central Anatolia. *Antiquity* 83:649–668.

#### Bolin, Inge

1998

*Rituals of Respect: The Secret of Survival in the High Peruvian Andes.* University of Texas Press, Austin.

#### Bonavia, Duccio

1991 Perú: Hombre é História. EDUBANCO, Lima.

2008 *The South America Camelids*. Cotsen Institute of Archaeology, University of California, Los Angeles.

Bonhage-Freund, Mary Theresa, Kari-Jo Johnson, and Aimmi Knarr

2002 Assimilation Or Adaptation? Late Historic Chippewa Subsistence Strategies in Central Lower Michigan. *Michigan Archaeologist* 48:117–148.

## Boserup, Ester

1965 *The Conditions of Agricultural Growth: The Economics of Agrarian Change under Population Pressure.* Aldine Press, Chicago.

## Boswell, Alicia

2016 Chimú and Inca Frontier Interactions: A Local Study of the Moche Valley Chaupiyunga, North Coast of Perú. Unpublished Ph.D. Dissertation, Department of Anthropology, University of California, San Diego.

## Bourdieu, Pierre

1977 *Outline of a Theory of Practice*. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.

## Bourget, Steve

- 2001 Rituals of Sacrifice: Its Practice at Huaca de la Luna and its Representation in Moche Iconography. *Studies in the History of Art* 63:88–109.
- 2010 Cultural Assignations during the Early Intermediate period: The Case of Huancaco. In *New Perspectives on Moche Political Organization*, edited by Jeffrey Quilter and Luis Jaime Castillo, pp. 201–22. Dumbarton Oaks Research Library and Collections, Washington, D.C.
- 2016 Sacrifice, Violence, and Ideology Among the Moche: The Rise of Social Complexity in Ancient Peru. University of Texas Press, Austin.

## Brack Egg, Antonio

1999 *Diccionario Enciclopédico de las Plantas Útiles del Perú*. Centro de Estudios Regionales Andinos, Cusco, Perú.

#### Brako, Lois, and James L. Zarucchi

1993 *Catalogue of the Flowering Plants and Gymnosperms of Peru*. Missouri Botanical Garden, St. Louis.

## Bray, Tamara L.

- 2003 Inka Pottery as Culinary Equipment: Food, Feasting, and Gender in Imperial State Design. *Latin American Antiquity* 14:3–28.
- 2009 The Role of Chicha in Inca State Expansion: A Distributional Study of Inca Aríbalos. In *Drink, Power, and Society in the Andes*, edited by Justin

Jennings and Brenda Bowser, pp. 108–132. University of Florida Press, Gainesville.

## Brennan, Curtis T.

- 1978 Investigations at Cerro Arena, Peru: Incipient Urbanism on the Peruvian North Coast. Unpublished Ph. D. dissertation, Department of Anthropology, University of Arizona, Tucson.
- 1980 Cerro Arena: Early Cultural Complexity and Nucleation in North Coastal Peru. *Journal of Field Archaeology* 7:1–22.
- 1982 Cerro Arena: Origins of the Urban Tradition on the Peruvian North Coast. *Current Anthropology* 23(3):247–254.

## Briceño Rosario, Jesús, and Brian R. Billman

- 2009 Proyecto Arqueológico Cerro Oreja, Valle de Moche. Informe Final, Temporada 2007–2008. Unpublished report submitted to the Instituto Nacional de Cultura, Lima.
- 2008 La Vida Rural Antes de la Formación del Estado Moche, Cerro León, Parte Media del Valle de Moche. *Ediciones SIAN*, Trujillo and Lima, Peru.
- 2007 Proyecto Arqueológico Cerro Oreja, Valle de Moche. Informe Final, Temporada 2006. Unpublished report submitted to the Instituto Nacional de Cultura, Lima.

Briceño Rosario, Jesús, Brian R. Billman, and Jennifer Ringberg

2006 Proyecto Arqueológico Cerro Oreja, Valle de Moche. Informe Final, Tomo I, Temporada 2005. Unpublished report submitted to the Instituto Nacional de Cultura, Lima.

## Bronk Ramsey, Christopher

2009 Bayesian Analysis of Radiocarbon Dates. *Radiocarbon* 51(1):337–360.

## Brumfiel, Elizabeth

1991 Weaving and Cooking: Women's Production in Aztec Mexico. In *Engendering Archaeology: Women and Prehistory*, edited by Joan M. Gero and Margaret W. Conkey, pp. 224–251. Blackwell, Oxford.

## Bruno, Maria C.

2006 A Morphological Approach to Documenting the Domestication of Chenopodium in the Andes. In *Documenting Domestication: New Genetic and Archaeological Paradigms*, edited by Melinda A. Zeder, Daniel G. Bradley, Even Emshwiller, and Bruce D. Smith, pp. 32–45. University of California Press, Berkeley.  Waranq Waranqa: Ethnobotanical Perspectives on Agricultural Intensification in the Lake Titicaca Basin (Taraco Peninsula, Bolivia).
 Unpublished Ph.D. dissertation, Department of Anthropology, Washington University of St. Louis, Missouri.

Bruno, Maria C., and William T. Whitehead.

2003 Chenopodium Cultivation and Formative Period Agriculture at Chiripa, Bolivia. *Latin American Antiquity* 14:339–355.

## Brush, Stephen B.

#### Bryant, Vaughn M.

#### Burger, Richard

1992 *Chavin and the Origins of Andean Civilization.* Thames and Hudson, New York.

#### Burger, Richard, and Nicholas van der Merwe

1990 Maize and the Origin of Highland Chavín Civilization: An Isotopic Perspective. *American Anthropologist* 92:85–95.

#### Burton, Michael L., and Douglas R. White.

1984 Sexual Division of Labor in Agriculture. *American Anthropologist* 86(3):568–583.

## Camino, Alejandro, and Timothy Johns

1988 Laki-laki (*Dennstaedtia glauca*, Polypodiaceae): A Green Manure Used in Traditional Andean Agriculture. *Economic Botany* 42:45–53.

## Campana, Cristobal

2006 Chan Chan Del Chimo: Estudio de la Ciudad de Adobe Más Grande de América Antigua. Librerías Ciro, Lima.

## Capparelli, Aylen, Verónica Lema, Marco Giovannetti, and Rodolfo Raffino

2005 The Introduction of Old World Crops (Wheat, Barley and Peach) in Andean Argentina During the 16<sup>th</sup> Century A.D.: Archaeobotanical and Ethnohistorical Evidence. *Vegetation History and Archaeobotany* 14(4):472– 484.

Capparelli, Aylen, Giovannetti, Marco, and Verónica Lema

Primera Evidencia Arqueológico de Cultivos del Viejo Mundo (Trigo,
 Cebada, y Durazno) en el Noa: Su Significación a través del Registro de "El
 Shincal de Quimivil." In *Paleoetnobotánicas del Cono Sur: Estudios de Caso*

<sup>1977</sup> *Mountain, Field, and Family: The Economy and Human Ecology of an Andean Valley.* University of Pennsylvania Press, Philadelphia.

<sup>2003</sup> Invisible Clues to New World Plant Domestication. *Science* 299:1029–1030.

*y Propuestas Metodológicas*, pp. 25–48. Museo de Antropología, Córdoba, Argentina.

## Carcelén, José

1995 Rescate Arqueológico Flanco Norte y Arenales al Oeste de Cerro Oreja. Informe de Entrega de Obra, Tomo II, Vol. IV. Unpublished report submitted to the Instituto Nacional de Cultura, Lima.

#### Carneiro, Robert L.

1970 A Theory of the Origins of the State. *Science* 169:733–738.

## Carsten, Janet

1997 *The Heat of the Hearth: The Process of Kinship in a Malay Fishing Community.* Clarendon, Oxford.

## Castillo, Luis Jaime

- 2000 La Presencia Wari en San José de Moro. *Boletín de Arqueología* PUCP
   4:143–179. Fondo Editorial, Pontificia Universidad Católica del Perú, Lima.
- 2001 The Last of the Mochichas: A View from the Jequetepeque Valley. In *Moche Art and Archaeology of Ancient Peru*, edited by JoAnne Pillsbury, pp. 307– 332. National Gallery of Art, Washington, D.C.
- 2012 San José de Moro y el Fín de los Mochicas en el Valle de Jequetepeque, Costa Norte del Peru. Unpublished Ph.D. Dissertation, Department of Anthropology, University of California, Los Angeles.

#### Castillo, Luis Jaime, and Christopher B. Donnan

Los Mochicas del Norte y Los Mochicas del sur. In *Vicús*, edited by
 Krzysztof Makowski, Chrisopher B. Donnan, Iván Amaro Bullon, Luis Jaime
 Castillo, Magdalena Diez-Canseco, Otto Eléspuru Revoredo, and Juan
 Antono Murro Mena, pp. 143–181. Banco de Credito del Perú, Lima.

Castillo, Luis Jaime, and Justin Jennings (editors)

- 2012 Los Rostros de Wari: Perspectivas Interregionales Sobre El Horizonte Medio. *Boletín de Arqueología PUCP*, No. 16. Pontificia Universidad Católica del Perú, Lima.
- Castillo, Luis Jaime, Hélène Bernier, Gregory Lockard, and Julio Rucabado Yong (editors) 2008 Arqueología Mochica: Nuevos Enfoques. Actas del Primer Congreso Internacional de Jóvenes Investigadores de la Cultura Mochica, Lima, 4 y 5 de agosto de 2004. Fondo Editorial Pontificia Universidad Católica del Perú, Lima.

Castillo, Luis Jaime, Francesca Ferdinini, and Luis Moro

- The Multidimensional Relations between the Wari and the Moche States of Northern Peru. In Los Rostros de Wari: Perspectivas Interregionales Sobre el Horizonte Medio, edited by Luis Jaime Castillo and Justin Jennings, pp. 53– 77. Boletin de Arqueología PUCP No. 16. Pontificia Universidad Católica del Perú, Lima.
- Carrasco, Ranulfo Cavero
  - 1986 *Maíz, Chicha y Religiosidad Andina*. Universidad Nacional de San Cristóbal de Huamanga, Perú.

Center for New Crops and Plant Resources

2017 Electronic resource, https://www.hort.purdue.edu/newcrop/default.html. Accessed February 3, 2017.

Chandler-Ezell, Karol, Deborah M. Pearsall, and James A. Zeidler.

2006 Root and Tuber Phytoliths and Starch Grains Document Manioc (*Manihot Esculenta*), Arrowroot (*Maranta Arundinacea*), and Llerén (*Calathea* sp.) at The Real Alto Site, Ecuador. *Economic Botany* 60(2):103–120.

#### Chapdelaine, Claude

- 2001 The Growing Power of a Moche Urban Class. In *Moche Art and Archaeology in Ancient Peru*, edited by Joanne Pillsbury, pp 69–88. National Gallery of Art, Washington D.C.
- 2002 Out in the Streets of Moche: Urbanism and Sociopolitical Organization at a Moche IV Urban Center. In *Andean Archaeology I: Variations in Sociopolitical Organization*, edited by William H. Isbell and Helaine Silverman, pp. 53–88. Kluwer Academic/Plenum Publishers, New York.
- 2003 La Ciudad de Moche: Urbanismo y Estado. In *Moche: Hacia el Final del Milenio: Actas del Segundo Coloquio sobre la Cultura Moche*, edited by Santiago Uceda and Elías Mujica, pp. 247–285. Fondo Editorial, Pontificia Universidad Católica del Perú, Lima.
- 2009 Domestic Life in and around the Urban Sector of the Huacas of Moche Site, Northern Peru. In *Domestic Life in Prehispanic Capitals: A Study of Specializiation, Hierarchy, and Ethnicity* edited by Linda R. Manzanilla and Claude Chapdelaine, pp 181–196. Memoirs of the Museum of Anthropology, University of Michigan Studies in Latin American Ethnohistory and Archaeology, No. 46, Ann Arbor.
- 2010 Moche Political Organization in the Santa Valley. In *New Perspectives on Moche Political Organization*, edited by Jeffrey Quilter and Luis J. Castillo, pp. 252–279. Dumbarton Oaks, Washington, D.C.

2011 Recent Advances in Moche Archaeology. *Journal of Archaeological Research* 19(2):191–231.

Chapdelaine Claude, Victor Pimentel, and Jorge Gamboa

2009 Gallinazo Cultural Identity in the Lower Santa Valley: Ceramic, Architecture, Burial Patterns, and Sociopolitical Organization. In *Gallinazo: An Early Cultural Tradition on the Peruvian North Coast*, edited by Jean Francois Millaire and Magali Morlion, pp. 181–206. Cotsen Institute of Archaeology, University of California, Los Angeles.

## Charles, Michael

1998 Fodder from Dung: The Recognition and Interpretation of Dung-Derived Plant Material from Archaeological Sites. *Environmental Archaeology* 1:111–122.

Chauchat, Claude, Jean Guffroy, and Thomas Pozorski

2006 Excavations at Huaca Herederos Chica, Moche Valley, Peru. *Journal of Field Archaeology* 31:233–250.

## Chávez, Sergio

2006 Native Aymara and Quechua Botanical Terminologies of *Zea mays* in the Lake Titicaca and Cuzco Regions. In *Histories of Maize: Multidisciplinary Approaches to the Prehistory, Biogeography, Domestication, and Evolution of Maize*, edited by John E. Staller, Robert H. Tykot, and Bruce F. Benz, pp. 623–629. Academic Press, San Diego.

Chevillard, Nicole, and Sebastin Leconte.

1986 The Dawn of Lineage Societies: The Origins of Women's Oppression. In *Women's Work, Men's Property: The Origins of Gender and Class*, edited by Stephanie Coontz and Peta Henderson. Verso Books, New York.

## Chicoine, David

2011 Feasting Landscapes and Political Economy at the Early Horizon Center of Huambacho, Nepeña Valley, Peru. *Journal of Anthropological Archaeology* 30:432–453.

## Chiou, Katherine L.

2017 Common Meals, Noble Feasts: An Archaeological Investigation of Moche
 Food and Cuisine in the Jequetepeque Valley, Peru, 600-850 CE.
 Unpublished Ph.D. Dissertation, Department of Anthropology, University of
 California, Berkeley.

Chiou, Katharine L., Anita G. Cook, and Christine A. Hastorf

2013 Flotation versus Dry Sieving Archaeobotanical Remains: A Case History from the Middle Horizon Southern Coast of Peru. *Journal of Field Archaeology* 38(1):38–53. Chiou, Katharine, Christine A. Hastorf, Duccio Bonavia, and Tom D. Dillehay

2014 Documenting Cultural Selection Pressure Changes on Chile Pepper (Capsicum *baccatum* L.) Seed Size through Time in Coastal Peru (7,600 B.P. – Present). *Economic Botany* 68(2):190–202.

## Chisholm, Brian, and Michael Blake

2006 Diet in Soconusco. In *Histories of Maize: Multidisciplinary Approaches to the Prehistory, Linguistics, Biogeography, Domestication, and Evolution of Maize*, edited by John E. Staller, Robert H. Tykot, and Bruce F. Benz, pp. 161–172. Elsevier/Academic Press, Amsterdam and Boston.

#### Choronzey, Jonathon

2009 Présence et Identité Gallinazo dans la Basse Vallée de Santa, Cote Nôrd du Péru. Unpublished Master's Thesis, Department of Anthropology, Université de Montréal, Montréal.

Cleland, Kate, and Izumi Shimada

1998 Paleteada Potters: Technology, Production Sphere, and Sub-Culture in Ancient Peru. In *Andean Ceramics: Technology, Organization, and Approaches*, edited by Izumi Shimada pp.111–150. Supplement MASCA Volume 15, 1998, Museum Applied Science Center for Archaeology, University of Pennsylvania Museum for Archaeology and Anthropology, Philadelphia.

## Cleveland, William S.

1994 *The Elements of Graphing Data*. AT&T Bell Laboratories, Murray Hill, New Jersey.

#### Cobb, Charles R.

2003 Mississippian Chiefdoms: How Complex? *Annual Review of Anthropology* 32:63–84.

#### Cobb, Charles R., and Adam King

2005 Re-inventing Mississippian Tradition at Etowah, Georgia. *Journal of Archaeological Method and Theory* 12(3):167–193.

## Cobo, Bernabé

1979 History of the Inca Empire: An Account of the Indians' Customs and Their Origin, Together with a Treatise on Inca Legends, History, and Social Institutions, translated and edited by Roland Hamilton. University of Texas Press, Austin.

# Cock, Guillermo A.

1986 Power and Wealth in the Jequetepeque Valley in the Sixteenth Century. In *The Pacatnamu Papers*, Volume 1, edited by Christopher B. Donnan and

Guillermo A. Cock, pp. 171–182. Museum of Culture History, University of California, Los Angeles.

## Cohen, Mark N.

1978 Archaeological Plant Remains from the Central Coast of Peru. *Ñawpa Pacha* 16(1):23–50.

## Collier, Donald

1955 *Cultural Chronology and Change as Reflected in the Ceramics of the Virú Valley, Peru.* Field Museum of Natural History, Chicago.

## Conklin, Beth

2001 Women's Blood, Warriors' Blood, and the Conquest of Vitality in Amazonia. In *Gender in Amazonia and Melanesia: An Exploration of the Comparative Method*, edited by Gregor Thomas and Donald F. Tuzin, pp. 141–174. University of California Press, Berkeley.

## Conlee, Christina A.

2003 Local Elites and the Reformation of Late Intermediate Period Sociopolitical and Economic Organization in Nasca, Peru. *Latin American Antiquity* 14(1):47–65.

## Conrad, Geoffrey

1974 Burial Platforms and Related Structures on the North Coast of Peru: Some Social and Political Implications. Unpublished Ph.D. Dissertation, Harvard University, Cambridge, Massachussetts.

## Cook, Anita, and Mary Glowacki

2003 Pots, Politics, and Power: Huari Ceramic Assemblages and Imperial Administration. In *The Archaeology and Politics of Food and Feasting in Early States and Empires*, edited by Tamara L. Bray, pp. 173–202. Springer, New York.

## Corr, Rachel

2002 Reciprocity, Communion, and Sacrifice: Food in Andean Ritual and Social Life. *Food and Foodways: Explorations in the History of Culture and Human Nourishment* 10(1-2):1–25.

## Costin, Cathy L.

1996 Exploring the Relationship between Gender and Craft in Complex Societies: Methodological and Theoretical Issues of Gender Attribution. In *Gender and Archaeology*, edited by Rita P. Wright, pp.111–140. University of Pennsylvania Press, Philadelphia.

- 1998 Housewives, Chosen women, Skilled Men: Cloth Production and Social Identity in the Late Prehispanic Andes. *Archeological Papers of the American Anthropological Association* 8(1):123–141.
- 2016 Political, Social, Economic, and Ideological Dimensions in the Late Pre-Hispanic Gendered Division of Labor on the North Coast of Peru. In *Gendered Labor in Specialized Economies*, edited by Sophia E. Kelly and Traci Ardren, pp. 27–60. University Press of Colorado, Boulder.

Costin, Cathy L., and Timothy Earle

1989 Status Distinction and Legitimation of Power as Reflected in Changing Patterns of Consumption in Late Prehispanic Peru. *American Antiquity* 54:691–714.

- Counihan, Carole M.
  - 1999 *The Anthropology of Food and the Body: Gender, Meaning and Power.* Routledge, New York.

Counihan, Carole M., and Penny Van Esterik

- 2008 Introduction to the Second Edition. In *Food and Culture: A Reader*, 2nd ed., edited by Carole Counihan and Penny Van Esterik, pp. 1–16. Routledge, London.
- Covey, R. Alan.
  - 2000 Inka Administration of the Far South Coast of Peru. *Latin American Antiquity* 11:119–138.

## Crane, Cathy J., and Helen Sorayya Carr

1994 The Integration and Quantification of Economic Data from a Late Preclassic Maya Community in Belize. In *Paleonutrition: The Diet and Health of Prehistoric Americans*, edited by Kristin D. Sobolik, pp. 66–79. Center for Archaeological Investigations, Occasional Paper No. 22. Carbondale, Illinois.

## Crown, Patricia L.

2000 Women's Role in Changing Cuisine. In *Men and Women in the Prehispanic Southwest: Labor, Power, and Prestige*, edited by Patricia L. Crown, pp. 221–166. School for Advanced Research Press, Santa Fe.

Cruz, María, Cesar Pérez, Maritza Revilla y Lucila Uriarte

1996 Estudio de una Unidad Residencial de un Elite Moche en el Complejo Arqueológico Huaca de la Luna. Informe de prácticas pre-profesionales. Escuela de Arqueología de la Universidad Nacional de Trujillo, Peru.

## Cummins, Thomas B. F.

2002 Toasts with the Inca: Andean Abstraction and Colonial Images on Quero Vessels. University of Michigan Press, Ann Arbor.

Culter, Hugh C., and Martin Cardenas

1947 Chicha, A Native South American Beer. *Botanical Museum Leaflets, Harvard University* 13:33–60.

#### Cutright, Robyn E.

- 2009 Between the Kitchen and the State: Domestic Practice and Chimú Expansion in the Jequetepeque Valley, Peru. Unpublished PhD Dissertation, Department of Anthropology, University of Pittsburgh, Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania.
- Food for the Dead, Cuisine for the Living: Mortuary Food Offerings from the Jequetepeque Valley, Peru. In *From State to Empire in the Prehistoric Jequetepeque Valley, Peru*, edited by Colleen M. Zori and Ilana Johnson, pp. 83–92. British Archaeological Reports Series 2310. Archaeopress, Oxford.
- 2013 Household *Ofrendas* and Community Feasts: Ritual at a Late Intermediate Period Village in the Jequetepeque Valley, Peru. *Ñawpa Pacha* 33(1):1–21.
- 2015 Eating Empire in the Jequetepeque: A Local View of Chimú Expansion on the North Coast of Peru. *Latin American Antiquity* 26:64–86.
- D'Altroy, Terrence N.
  - 2002 *The Incas*. Blackwell, Malden, MA.

D'Altroy, Terrence N., and Timothy K. Earle

1985 Staple Finance, Wealth Finance, and Storage in the Inka Political Economy. *Current Anthropology* 26(2):187–206.

#### D'Altroy, Terrence. N., and Christine. A. Hastorf (editors)

2001 *Empire and Domestic Economy*. Plenum Publisher, New York.

### Daggett, Cheryl

1983 Casma Incised Pottery: An Analysis of Collections from the Nepeña Valley. In *Investigations of the Andean Past*, edited by Dan Sandweiss, pp 209–225. Cornell University Press, Ithaca, New York.

## Davenport, T. L.

1986 Avocado Flowering. *Horticultural Reviews* 8:257–289.

#### Deagan, Kathleen A.

- 1973 Mestizaje in Colonial St. Augustine. *Ethnohistory* 20(1):55–65.
- Dynamics of Imperial Adjustment in Spanish America: Ideology and Social Integration. In *Empires: Perspectives From Archaeology and History*, edited by Susan E. Alcock, Terrence N. D'Altroy, Kathleen D. Morrison, and Carla M. Sinopoli, 179–94. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.

Dickau, Ruth, Anthony J. Ranere, and Richard G. Cooke

2007 Starch Grain Evidence for the Preceramic Dispersals of Maize and Root Crops into Tropical Dry and Humid Forests of Panama. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 104:3651–3656.

#### Dietler, Michael

- 1996 Feasts and Commensal Politics in the Political Economy: Food, Power, and Status in Prehistoric Europe. In *Food and Status Quest: An Interdisciplinary Perspective*, edited by Polly Weissner and Wolf Schiefenhövel, pp.87–125. Berghahn, Oxford.
- 2006 Alcohol: Anthropological/Archaeological Perspectives. *Annual Review of Anthropology* 35:229–249.

#### Dietler, Michael, and Brian Hayden (editors)

2001 *Feasts: Archaeological and Ethnographic Perspectives on Food, Politics, and Power.* University of Alabama Press, Tuscaloosa.

## Dillehay, Tom D.

- 1976 Competition and Cooperation in a Prehispanic Multi-Ethnic System in the Central Andes. Unpublished Ph.D. dissertation, Department of Anthropology, University of Texas, Austin.
  - 1979 Pre-Hispanic Resource Sharing in the Central Andes. *Science* 204:24–31.
- 2001 Town and Country in Late Moche Times: A View from Two Northern Valleys. In *Moche Art and Archaeology in Ancient Peru*, edited by Joanne Pillsbury, pp. 259–283. National Gallery of Art, Washington, D.C.

Dillehay, Tom D., Steve Goodbred, Mario Pino, Víctor F. Vásquez Sánchez, Teresa Rosales Tham, James Adovasio, Michael B. Collins, Patricia J. Netherly, Christine A. Hastorf, Katherine L. Chiou, Dolores Piperno, Isabel Rey, and Nancy Velchoff

2017 Simple Technologies and Diverse Food Strategies of the Late Pleistocene and Early Holocene at Huaca Prieta, Coastal Peru. *Science Advances* 3(5):e1602778. DOI:10.1126/sciadv.1602778

## Dillehay, Tom D., and Alan Kolata

2004 Long-Term Human Response to Uncertain Environmental Conditions in The Andes. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 101(12):4325– 4330.

Dillehay, Tom D., Jack Rossen, Thomas C. Andres, and David E. Williams

2007 Preceramic Adoption of Peanut, Squash, and Cotton in Northern Peru. *Science* 316:1890–1893.

Dillehay, Tom D., Jack Rossen, Donald Ugent, Anathasios Karathanasis, Victor Vásquez, and Patricia Netherly

2010 Early Holocene Coca Chewing in Northern Peru. *Antiquity* 84(326):939–953.

Dionne, Geneviève

2002 Social Variation in Diet: Botanical Remains at Huancaco, Peru. Unpublished Master's Thesis, Department of Anthropology, Northern Arizona University, Flagstaff.

Divale, William, and Marvin Harris

1976 Population, Warfare, and the Male Supremacist Complex. *American Anthropologist* 78:521–38.

#### Dollfus, Olivier

1982 Development of Land-use Patterns in the Central Andes. *Mountain Research and Development* 2(1):39–48.

#### Donnan, Christopher B.

2010 Moche State Religion: A Unifying Force in Moche Political Organization. In *New Perspectives on Moche Political Organization*, edited by Jeffrey Quilter and Luis Jaime Castillo Butters, pp. 47–69. Dumbarton Oaks Research Library and Collection, Washington, D.C.

#### Donnan, Christopher B., and Luis Jaime Castillo

1994 Excavaciones de Tumbas de Sacerdotisas Moche en San Jose de Moro, Jequetepeque. In *Moche, Propuestas y Perspectivas, Actas del Primer Coloquio Sobre la Cultura Moche*, edited by Santiago Uceda and Elías Mujica, pp. 415–424. Universidad Nacional de Trujillo, Peru.

#### Donnan, Christopher B., and Donna MacClelland

2002 *Moche Fineline Painting: Its Evolution And its Artists.* University of Washington Press, Seattle.

#### Donnan, Christopher B., and Carol J. Mackey

1978 *Ancient Burial Patterns in the Moche Valley, Peru.* University of Texas Press, Austin.

#### Douglas, Mary

1984 Food in the Social Order: Studies of Food and Festivities in Three American Communities. Routledge, New York.

## Downey, Jordan

2015 Statecraft in the Virú Valley, Peru, in the First Millennium A.D. Unpublished Ph.D. dissertation, Department of Anthropology, University of Western Ontario, Ontario. 2017 The Reliability of Using Surface Data for Seriation. *Advances in Archaeological Practice* 5(1):26-43.

Duncan, Neil A., Deborah M. Pearsall, and Robert A. Benfer Jr.

2009 Gourd and Squash Artifacts Yield Starch Grains of Feasting Foods from Preceramic Peru. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 106(27):13202–13206.

## Earle, Timothy K.

1994 Wealth Finance in the Inka Empire: Evidence from the Calchaqui Valley, Argentina. *American Antiquity* 59: 443–460.

#### Earle, Timothy K.

1997 *How Chiefs Came to Power: The Political Economy in Prehistory.* Stanford University Press, Stanford, California.

## Ehrenberg, Margaret R.

1989 *Women in Prehistory*. British Museum Publications, London.

#### Eisenstadt, Shmuel N.

1988 Beyond Collapse. In *The Collapse of Ancient States and Civilization*, edited by Norman Yoffee and George Cowgill, pp.236–243. University of Arizona Press, Tucson.

## Ember, Carol R.

1983 The Relative Decline in Women's Contributions to Agriculture with Intensification. *American Anthropologist* 85(2):285–304.

#### Emerson, Thomas E.

1997 *Cahokia and the Archaeology of Power*. University of Alabama Press, Tuscaloosa.

# Erickson, David L., Bruce D. Smith, Andrew C. Clarke, Daniel H. Sandweiss, and Noreen Tuross

2005 An Asian Origin for a 10,000-year-old Domesticated Plant in the Americas. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 102(51):18315–18320.

## Espinosa Soriano, Waldemar

1971 Los Huancas, Aliados de la Conquista: Tres Informaciones sobre Participación Indígena en la Conquista del Perú 1558–1560–1561. *Anales Científicos Universidad Centro del Perú* 1:3–407.

#### Estrella, Eduardo

1990 *El Pan de América: Etnohistoria de Los Alimentos Aborígenes en el Ecuador.* 3<sup>rd</sup> ed. ABYA-YALA, Quito, Ecuador.

## Eubanks, Mary

## Fagan, Brian M.

2008 *World Prehistory: A Brief Introduction*. 7<sup>th</sup> ed. Pearson-Prentice Hall, Upper Saddle River, New Jersey.

## Fariss, M. Barker

- 2008 Exploring the Social Landscape of Cerro León: An Early Intermediate Period Site on the North Coast Of Perú. Unpublished Master's Thesis, Department of Anthropology, University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill.
- 2012 Gallinazo Phase Migration in the Moche Valley, Peru. Unpublished Ph.D. dissertation, Department of Anthropology, University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill.

#### Farley, Kathleen A.

2007 Grasslands to Tree Plantations: Forest Transition in the Andes of Ecuador. *Annals of the Association of American Geographers* 97(4):755–771.

#### Feinman, Gary M., and Linda M. Nicholas.

1987 Labor, Surplus, and Production: A Regional Analysis of Formative Oaxacan Socio-Economic Change. In *Coasts, Plains and Deserts: Essays in Honor of Reynold J. Ruppe*, edited by Sylvia W. Gaines, pp. 27–50. Arizona State University Anthropological Research Papers, Tempe.

#### Fernández Honores, Alejandro M., and Eric F. Rodríguez Rodríguez

2007 *Etnobotánica del Perú Pre-Hispanico*. Herbarium, Universidad Nacional de Trujillo, Perú.

## Finucane, Brian C.

- 2007 Mummies, Maize, and Manure: Multi-Tissue Stable Isotope Analysis of Late Prehistoric Human Remains From the Ayacucho Valley, Peru. *Journal of Archaeological Science* 34:2115–2124.
- 2009 Maize and Sociopolitical Complexity in the Ayacucho Valley, Peru. *Current Anthropology* 50: 535–545.

Finucane, Brian C., Patricia M. Arguto, and William H. Isbell

2006 Human and Animal Diet at Conchopata, Peru: Stable Isotope Evidence for Maize Agriculture and Animal Management Practices during the Middle Horizon. *Journal of Archaeological Science* 33: 1766–1776.

<sup>1999</sup> *Corn in Clay: Maize Paleoethnobotany in Pre-Columbian America.* University of Florida Press, Gainesville.

Flannery, Kent V., Joyce Marcus, and Robert G. Reynolds

1989 The Flocks of Wamani: A Study of the Llama Herders on the Punas of Ayacucho, Peru. Academic Press, San Diego.

## Fogel, Heidy

1993 Settlements in Time: A Study of Social and Political Development During the Gallinazo Occupation of the North Coast of Peru. Unpublished Ph.D. Dissertation, Department of Anthropology. Yale University, New Haven.

## Ford, James A.

 1949 Cultural Dating of Prehistoric Sites in the Virú Valley, Peru.
 Anthropological Papers of the American Museum of Natural History, Volume 43, Part 1. New York.

#### Ford, James A., and Gordon R. Willey

1949 *Surface Survey of the Virú Valley*. Anthropological Papers of the American Museum of Natural History, Volume 43, Part 1. New York.

#### Ford, Richard I.

1985 The Processes of Plant Food Production in Prehistoric North America. In *Prehistoric Food Production in North America*, edited by Richard Ford, pp. 1–18. University of Michigan, Anthropological Papers 75.

## Fowler, Melvin L.

1997 *The Cahokia Atlas, Revised: A Historical Atlas of Cahokia Archaeology.* Illinois Transportation Archaeological Research Program, Studies in Archaeology 2. University of Illinois, Urbana.

## Frame, Mary

1983 Faugustino's Family: Knitters, Weavers, and Spinners on the Island of Taquile, Peru. In *Celebration of the Curious Mind: A Festschrift to Honor Anne Blinks on her 80<sup>th</sup> Birthday*, edited by Nora Rogers and Martha Stanley, pp. 43–53. Interweave Press, Loveland, Colorado.

#### Franco Jordán, Régulo

1998 Arquitectura Monumental Moche: Correlación y Espacios Arquitectónicos. *Arkina* 3:100–110.

#### Franco Jordán, Régulo, César Gálvez Mora, and Segundo Vásquez Sánchez

1996 Los Descubrimientos Arqueológicos en Huaca Cao Viejo, Complejo el Brujo. *Arkinka* 5:82–94.

## Franquemont, Christine, Timothy Plowman, Edward Franquemont Steven R. King, Christine Niezgoda, Wade Davis, and Calvin R. Sperling

1990 *The Ethnobotany of Chinchero, an Andean Community in Southern Peru.* 

Fieldiana Botany New Series No. 24. Field Museum of Natural History, Chicago.

## Fried, Morton H.

1967 *The Evolution of Political Society: An Essay in Political Anthropology.* Random House, New York.

## Gagnon, Celeste M.

- 2006 Daily Life and the Development of the State in the Moche Valley of North Coastal Peru: A Bioarchaeological Analysis. Unpublished Ph.D. Dissertation, Department of Anthropology, University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill.
  - 2008 Bioarchaeological Investigations of Pre-state Life at Cerro Oreja. In Arqueologia Mochica: Nuevos Enfoques, edited by Luis Jaime Castillo Butters, Hélène Bernier, Gregory Lockard, and Julio Rucabado Yong, pp. 173–185. Fondo Editorial de la Pontifica Universidad Católica del Perú, Lima.
- Gagnon, Celeste M., and Kimberly Schaeffer
  - 2002 Preliminary Report, Cuidad de Dios (MV-83) Paleoethnobotanical Analysis, 1998 Field Season. Manuscript on file, Research Laboratories of Archaeology, University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill.
- Celeste M. Gagnon, and Christopher Wiesen
  - 2013 Using General Estimating Equations to Analyze Oral Health in the Moche Valley of Perú. *International Journal of Osteoarchaeology* 23(5):557–552.
- Gagnon, Celeste M., Brian R. Billman, Jose Carcelén and Karl J. Reinhard
  - 2013 Tracking Shifts in Coca Use in the Moche Valley: Analysis of Oral Health Indicators and Dental Calculus Microfossils. *Ñawpa Pacha* 33(2):193–214.
- Galinat, Walton C., and James H. Gunnerson.
  - 1963 Spread of Eight-rowed Maize from the Prehistoric Southwest. *Botanical Museum Leaflets, Harvard University* 20(5):117–160.
- Gálvez Mora, César, and Jesús Briceño Rosario
  - 2001 The Moche in the Chicama Valley. In *Moche Art and Archaeology in Ancient Peru*, edited by JoAnne Pillsbury, pp. 141–158. National Gallery of Art, Washington, D.C.

Garcilaso de la Vega (El Inca)

1966 *Royal Commentaries of the Incas, and General History of Peru: Part One.* Translated by Harold V. Livermore. University of Texas Press, Austin.

#### Gauch, Hugh G.

1982 *Multivariate Analysis in Community Ecology*. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.

#### Gelles, Paul H.

1996	Introduction. In Andean Lives: Gregorio Condori Mamani and Asunta
	Quispe Huamán, edited by Ricardo Valderrama and Carmen Escalante, pp.1-
	13. University of Texas Press, Austin.

2000 *Water and Power in Highland Peru: The Cultural Politics of Irrigation and Development.* Rutgers University Press, New Brunswick, New Jersey.

#### Gentry, Alwyn H.

1993 *A Field Guide to the Families and Genera of Woody Plants of Northwest South America.* University of Chicago Press, Chicago.

#### Georgia, Ada E.

1914 *A Manual of Weeds*. Macmillan, London.

#### Gepts, Paul

1991 La Biotecnología Aclara el Proceso de Domesticación del Frijól. *Diversity* 7(1-2):52–53.

# Gero, Joan

1992 Females and Feasts: Gender Ideology and Political Meals in the Andes. *Norwegian Archaeological Review* 25(1):15–30.

## Gero, Joan M., and M. Christina Scattolin

2002 Beyond Complementarity and Hierarchy: New Definitions for Archaeological Gender Relations. In *In Pursuit of Gender: Worldwide Archaeological Approaches*, edited by Sarah Nelson and M. Rosen-Ayalon, pp. 155–171. AltaMira Press, Walnut Creek.

## Giddens, Anthony

1984 *The Constitution of Society: Outline of the Theory of Structuration.* University of California Press, Berkeley.

#### Gifford-Gonzalez, Diane, and Kojun U. Sunseri

 Foodways on the Frontier: An Early Colonial Pueblo in New Mexico. In *The* Archaeology of Food and Identity, edited by Katheryn C. Twiss, pp. 260– 287. Occasional Paper No. 34. Center for Archaeological Investigations, Southern Illinois University, Carbondale.

## Giller, Ken E.

2001 *Nitrogen Fixation in Tropical Cropping Systems*. CABI, New York.

## Gillin, John

1947 *Moche: A Peruvian Coastal Community*. Smithsonian Institution Institute of Social Anthropology, Publication No. 3. Washington D. C.

#### Godwin, Harry

1956 *The History of the British Flora*. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.

 Goette, Susan, Michele Williams, Sissel Johannessen, and Christine A. Hastorf
 1994 Toward Reconstructing Ancient Maize: Experiments in Processing and Charring. *Journal of Ethnobiology* 14(1):1–21.

## Goldstein, Paul S.

- 2003 From Stew-eaters to Maize-drinkers: The Chicha Economy and the Tiwanaku Expansion. In *The Archaeology and Politics of Food and Feasting in Early States and Empires*, edited by Tamara L. Bray, pp. 143–172. Kluwer Academic/Plenum Publishers, New York.
- 2005 *Andean Diaspora: The Tiwanaku Colonies and the Origins of South American Empire.* University Press of Florida, Gainesville.

Goldstein, David J., Robin Coleman Goldstein, and Patrick Ryan Williams

2009 You Are What You Drink: A Sociocultural Reconstruction of Pre-Hispanic Fermented Beverage Use at Cerra Baul, Moquegua, Peru. In *Drink, Power, and Society in the Andes*, edited by Justin Jennings and Brenda Bowser, pp. 133–166. University Press of Florida, Gainesville.

#### Goldstein, David J.

2011 Forests and Fires: A Paleoethnobotanical Assessment of Craft Production Sustainability on the Peruvian North Coast (950-1050 CE). British Archaeological Reports Series 2318. Archaeopress, Oxford, U.K.

## Goodell, Grace

1969 A Study of Andean Spinning in the Cuzco Region. *Textile Museum Journal* 2(3):2–8.

#### Goody, Jack

1982 *Cooking, Cuisine, and Class.* Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.

#### Gose, Peter

- 1991 House Rethatching in an Andean Annual Cycle: Practice, Meaning, and Contradiction. *American Ethnologist* 18(1):39–66.
- 1994 Deathly Waters and Hungry Mountains: Agrarian Rituals and Class Formation in an Andean Town. University of Toronto Press, Toronto.

Gott, Beth, Huw Barton, Delwen Samuel, and Robin Torrence

2006 Biology of Starch. In *Ancient Starch Research*, edited by Robin Torrence and Huw Barton, pp. 35–45. Left Coast Press, Walnut Creek.

#### Graesch, Anthony P., Julienne Bernard, and Anna C. Noah

 A Cross-Cultural Study of Colonialism and Indigenous Foodways in Western North America. In Across a Great Divide: Continuity and Change in Native North American Societies, 1400-1900, edited by Laura L. Scheiber and Mark D. Mitchell, pp. 212–239. University of Arizona Press, Tucson.

## Graffam, Gray

1992 Beyond State Collapse: Rural History, Raised Fields, and Pastoralism in the South Andes. *American Anthropologist* 94(4):882–904.

#### Graves, Christine

2001 *The Potato Treasure of the Andes: From Agriculture to Culture.* International Potato Center, Lima, Peru.

#### Grayson, Donald K.

1984 *Quantitative Zooarchaeology: Topics in the Analysis of Archaeological Faunas.* Academic Press, Orlando.

## Gremillion, Kristen J.

Archaeobotany at Old Mobile. *Historical Archaeology* 36:117–128.

## Griffin, James

1967 Eastern North America: A Summary. *Science* 156:175–191.

#### Griffis, Shelia

1971 Excavation and Analysis of Midden Material from Cerro la Virgen, Moche Valley, Peru. Unpublished Undergraduate Honor's Thesis, Department of Anthropology, Harvard University, Cambridge, Massachusetts.

## Grisaffi, Thomas

2010 We are Originarios...'We Just Aren't From Here': Coca Leaf and Identity Politics in the Chapare, Bolivia. *Bulletin of Latin American Research* 29(4):425–439.

# Grobman, Alexander, Duccio Bonavia, Tom D. Dillehay, Dolores R. Piperno, José Iriarte, and Irene Holst

2012 Preceramic Maize from Paredones and Huaca Prieta, Peru. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 109(5):1755–1759.

## Guevara, Hilda

1973 Morfología de Granos de Almidón de Raíces y Tubérculos Alimenticios Más Comunes. *Rebiol* 2(2):145–153. Universidad Nacional de Trujillo, Perú.

#### Gumerman, George J. IV

- 1991 Subsistence and Complex Societies: Diet Between Diverse Socio-Economic Groups at Pacatnamu, Peru. Unpublished Ph.D. Dissertation, Department of Anthropology, University of California, Los Angeles.
- 1994a Feeding Specialists: The Effect of Specialization on Subsistence Variation. In Paleonutrition: The Diet and Health of Prehistoric Americans, edited by Kristin Sobolik, pp. 80–97. Occasional Paper No. 22. Center for Archaeological Investigations, Southern Illinois University, Carbondale.
- Corn for the Dead: The Significance of *Zea Mays* in Moche Burial Offerings. In *Corn and Culture in the Prehistoric New World*, edited by Sissel Johannessen and Christine Hastorf, pp. 399–410. University of Minnesota Publications in Anthropology No. 5, Minneapolis.
- 1997 Food and Complex Societies. *Journal of Archaeological Method and Theory* 4:105–139.
- Llama Power and Empowered Fishermen: Food and Power at Pacatnamu,
   Peru. In *The Dynamics of Power*, edited by Maria O'Donovan, pp. 238–256.
   Occasional Paper No. 30, Center for Archaeological Investigations, Southern Illinois University, Carbondale.
- 2010 Big Hearths and Big Pots: Moche Feasting on the North Coast of Peru. In Inside Ancient Kitchens: New Directions in the Study of Daily Meals and Feasts, edited by Elizabeth A. Klarich, pp. 111–132. University Press of Colorado, Boulder.

Gumerman, George IV, and Jesús Briceño Rosario

2003 Santa Rosa – Quirihuac y Ciudad de Dios: Asentamientos Rurales en la Parte Media del Valle Moche. In *Moche Hacia el Final del Milenio, Tomo II*, edited by Santiago Uceda and Elías Mujica, pp. 217–244. Universidad Nacional de Trujillo y Pontificia Universidad Católica. Trujillo and Lima, Perú.

#### Haas, Jonathan

- 1982 *The Evolution of the Prehistoric State*. Columbia University Press, New York.
- 1987 The Exercise of Power in Early Andean State Development. In *The Development and Origins of the Andean State*, edited by Jonathan Haas, Shelia Pozorski, and Thomas Pozorski, pp. 31–35. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.

Hald, Mette Marie, and Mike Charles

2008 Storage of Crops during the Fourth and Third Millennia B.C. at the Settlement Mound of Tell Brak, Northeast Syria. *Vegetation History and Archaeobotany* 17(1):35–41.

## Haley, Shawn

1979 Late Intermediate Period Settlement Patterns on the Carabamba Plateau, Northern Peru. Unpublished Master's Thesis, Department of Anthropology, Trent University, Ontario.

#### Hamilton, Sarah

#### Hard, Robert J., Raymond P. Mauldin, and Gerry R. Raymond

1996 Mano Size, Stable Carbon Isotope Ratios, and Macrobotanical Remains as Multiple Lines of Evidence of Maize Dependence in the American Southwest. *Journal of Archaeological Method and Theory* 3(3):253–318.

Hardy, Karen, Tony Blakeney, Les Copeland, Jennifer Kirkham, Richard Wrangham, and Matthew Collins

2009 Starch Granules, Dental Calculus and New Perspectives on Ancient Diet. *Journal of Archaeological Science* 36(2):248–255.

#### Haslam, Michael

2004 The Decomposition of Starch Grains in Soils: Implications for Archaeological Residue Analyses. *Journal of Archaeological Science* 31(12):1715–1734.

#### Hassig, Ross

1985 *Trade, Tribute, and Transportation: The Sixteenth-Century Political Economy of the Valley of Mexico.* University of Oklahoma, Norman.

#### Hastorf, Christine A.

- 1983 Prehistoric Agricultural Intensification and Political Development in the Jauja Region of Central Peru. Unpublished Ph.D. disserttion, Department of Anthropology, University of California, Los Angeles.
- 1987 Archaeological Evidence of Coca (*Erythroxylum coca*, Erythroxylaceae) in the Upper Mantaro Valley, Peru." *Economic Botany* 41(2):292–301.
- 1988 The Use of Paleoethnobotanical Data in Prehistoric Studies of Crop Production, Processing, and Consumption. In *Current Paleoethnobotany: Analytical Methods and Cultural Interpretations of Archaeological Plant Remains*, edited by Christine A. Hastorf and Virginia S. Popper, pp. 119–144. University of Chicago Press, Chicago.

<sup>1998</sup> *The Two-headed Household: Gender and Rural Development in the Ecuadorian Andes.* University of Pittsburgh Press, Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania.

- 1990 The Effect of the Inka State on Sausa Agricultural Production and Crop Consumption. *American Antiquity* 55:262–290.
- 1991 Gender, Space, and Food in Prehistory. In *Engendering Archaeology: Women* and Prehistory, edited by Joan M. Gero and Margaret W. Conkey, pp. 132– 159. Blackwell, Cambridge.
- 1993 *Agriculture and the Onset of Political Inequality before the Inka*. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.
- 1999 Cultural Implications of Crop Introductions in Andean Prehistory. In *The Prehistory of Food: Appetites for Change*, edited by Christopher Gosden and J. Hather, pp. 35–58. Routledge, London.
- 2001 The Xauxa Andean Life. In *Empire and Domestic Economy*, edited by Terence N. D'Altroy and Christine A. Hastorf, pp. 297–314. Kluwer Academic Press, New York.
- 2003 Community with the Ancestors: Ceremonies and Social Memory in the Middle Formative at Chiripa, Bolivia. *Journal of Anthropological Archaeology* 22(4):305–32.
- 2006 The Formative Period in the Titicaca Basin. In *Handbook of South American Archaeology*, edited by Helaine Silverman and William Isbell, pp. 545–61. Kluwer Plenum, New York.
- 2009 Agriculture as metaphor of the Andean State. In *Polities and Power: Archaeological Perspectives on the Landscapes of Early States*, edited by Steven E. Falconer and Charles L. Redman, pp. 52–72. University of Arizona Press, Tucson.
- 2012 Steamed or Boiled: Identity and Value in Food Preparation. In *Between Feasts and Daily Meals: Toward an Archaeology of Commensal Spaces*, edited by Susan Pollock, pp. 213–242. eTopoi. Journal for Ancient Studies Special Volume 2.

Hastorf, Christine A. and Sissel Johannessen

- 1991 Understanding Changing People/Plant Relationships in the Prehispanic Andes. In *Processual and Postprocessual Archaeologies: Multiple Ways of Knowing the Past*, edited by Robert W. Preucel, pp. 140–158. Occasional Paper 1. Center for Archaeological Investigations, Southern Illinois University, Carbondale.
  - 1993 Pre-Hispanic Political Change and the Role of Maize in the Central Andes of Peru. *American Anthropologist* 95:115–138.

Hastorf, Christine and Virginia Popper

1988 *Current Paleoethnobotany: Analytic Methods and Cultural Interpretations of Archaeological Plant Remains.* University of Chicago Press, Chicago.

Hastorf, Christine A., and Mary Weismantel

2007 Food: Where Opposites Meet. In *The Archaeology of Food and Identity*, edited by Katheryn C. Twiss, pp. 308–31. Occasional Paper 34. Center for Archaeological Investigations, Southern University of Illinois, Carbondale.

Hastorf, Christine A., and Melanie F. Wright

1998 Interpreting Wild Seeds from Archaeological Sites: A Dung Charring Experiment from the Andes. *Journal of Ethnobiology* 18(2):211–227.

Hastorf, Christine A., William T. Whitehead, and Sissel Johannessen 2005 Late Prehistoric Wood Use in an Andean Intermontane Valley. *Economic Botany* 59(4):337–355.

Hastorf, Christine A., William T. Whitehead, Maria C. Bruno, and Melanie Wright
2006 The Movements of Maize into Middle Horizon Tiwanaku, Bolivia. In *Histories of Maize: Multidisciplinary Approaches to the Prehistory, Linguistics, Biogeography, Domestication, and Evolution of Maize*, edited by
John E. Staller, Robert H. Tykot, and Bruce F. Benz, pp. 429–448. Academic
Press, San Diego.

## Hayashida, Frances M.

- 2006 The Pampa de Chaparrí: Water, Land, and Politics on the North Coast of Peru. *Latin American Antiquity* 17:243–2643.
- 2008 Ancient Beer and Modern Brewers: Ethnoarchaeological Observations of Chicha Production in Two Regions of the North Coast of Peru. *Journal of Anthropological Archaeology* 27(2):161–174.
- 2009 Chicha Histories: Pre-Hispanic Brewing in the Andes and the Use of Ethnographic and Historical Analogues. In *Drink, Power, and Society in the Andes*, edited by Justin Jennings and Brenda Bowser, pp. 232–256.University Press of Florida, Gainesville.

#### Hayden, Brian

1995 Pathways to Power: Principles for Creating Socioeconomic Inequalities. In *Foundations of Social Inequality*, edited by T. Douglas Price and Gary Feinman, pp. 15–85. Plenum, New York.

#### Heiser, Charles B., and Paul G. Smith

1953 The Cultivated Capsicum peppers. *Economic Botany* 7(3):214–227.

## Hendon, Julia A.

1996 Archaeological Approaches to the Organization of Domestic Labor: Household Practice and Domestic Relations. *Annual Review of Anthropology* 25(1):45–61.

## Hendon, Julia A.

1997 Women's Work, Women's Space, and Women's Status among the Classic-Period Maya Elite of The Copán Valley, Honduras. In *Women in Prehistory: North America and Mesoamerica*, edited by Cheryl Claassen and Rosemary A. Joyce, pp.33–46. University of Pennsylvania Press, Philadelphia.

Henry, Amanda G., Holly F. Hudson, and Dolores R. Piperno

2009 Changes in Starch Grain Morphologies from Cooking. *Journal of Archaeological Science* 36:915–922.

## Hillman, Gordon C.

 Interpretation of Archaeological Plant Remains: The Application of Ethnographic Models from Turkey. In *Plants and Ancient Man: Studies in Paleoethnobotany*, edited by W. Van Zeist and W. A. Casparaie, pp. 1–41. Balkema, Rotterdam.

#### Hodge, Walter Henricks

#### Holle, M., and J. Risi.

1993 Diverse Crops for Regional Diets and Cultural Survival: A Program for Andean Crops. *International Crop Science I*: 453–458.

## Hough, Ian

1999 Diet, Economic, and Complex Society on the North Coast of Peru. Unpublished Master's Thesis, Department of Anthropology, Northern Arizona University, Flagstaff.

## Hubbard, R.N.L.B

1975	Assessing the Botanical Component of Human Paleoeconomies. Bulletin of
	the Institute of Archaeology 12:197–205.

- 1976 Crops and Climate in Prehistoric Europe. *World Archaeology* 8(2):159–68.
- 1980 Development of Agriculture in Europe and the Near East: Evidence from Quantitative Studies. *Economic Botany* 34(1):51–67.

#### Hubert, Erell

2014 Moche Colonial Identity in the Santa Valley, Peru. Unpublished Ph.D. Dissertation, Department of Archaeology and Anthropology, University of Cambridge, Cambridge.

<sup>1947</sup> The Plant Resources of Peru. *Economic Botany* 1(2):119–136.

Huckleberry, Gary, and Brian R. Billman

2003 Geoarchaeological Insights Gained from Surficial Geologic Mapping, Middle Moche Valley, Peru. *Geoarchaeology* 18(5):505–521.

#### Ikehara, Hugo, and Koichiro Shibata

2008 Festines e Integración Social en el Periodo Formativo: Nuevas Evidencias de Cerro Blanco, Valle Bajo de Nepeña. In *Encuentros: Identidad, Poder y Manejo de Espacios Públicos*, Boletín de Arqueología PUCP, edited by Peter Kaulicke and Tom D. Dillehay, pp. 123–59. Pontificia Universidad Católica del Perú, Lima.

#### Iriarte, Francisco

1965 *Los Trabajos de Rescate Arqueológico en el Sitio La Poza de Huanchaco.* Patronato de Cultura de Trujillo, Trujillo, Perú.

## Iriarte, José

2007 New Perspectives on Plant Domestication and the Development of Agriculture in the New World. In *Rethinking Agriculture: Archaeological and Ethnoarchaeological Perspectives*, edited by Timothy P. Denham, José Iriarte, and Luc Vrydaghs, pp. 167–188. Left Coast Press, Walnut Creek, California.

Iriarte, José, Irene Holst, Oscar Marozzi, Claudia Listopad, Eduardo Alonso, Andrés Rinderknecht, and Juan Montaña

2004 Evidence for Cultivar Adoption and Emerging Complexity during the Mid-Holocene in the La Plata Basin. *Nature* 432(7017):614–617.

## Iriarte, José, J. Christopher Gillam, and Oscar Marozzi

2008 Monumental Burials and Memorial Feasting: An Example from the Southern Brazilian Highlands. *Antiquity* 82(318):947–961.

#### Isbell, Billie Jean

1978 *To Defend Ourselves: Ecology and Ritual in an Andean Village.* Waveland Press, Long Grove, Illinois.

#### Isbell, William H., and Amy Groleau

2010 The Wari Brewer Woman: Feasting, Gender, Offerings, and Memory. In Inside Ancient Kitchens: New Directions in the Study of Daily Meals and Feasts, edited by Elizabeth A. Klarich, pp. 191–220. University Press of Colorado, Boulder.

Isbell, William and Gordon F. McEwan (editors)

1991 *Huari Administrative Structure: Prehistoric Monumental Architecture and State Government.* Dumbarton Oaks Research Library and Collection, Washington, D.C.

Isbell, William H., and Katharina J. Schre
--

- Jackson, H. Edwin, and Susan L. Scott.
  - 2003 Patterns of Elite Faunal Utilization at Moundville, Alabama. *American Antiquity* 68:552–572.

## Jamieson, Ross W.

- 2002 Domestic Architecture and Power: The Historical Archaeology of Colonial Ecuador. Kluwer, New York.
- 2005 Colonialism, Social Archaeology and Lo Andino: Historical Archaeology in the Andes. *World Archaeology* 37(3):352–372.

## Jamieson, Ross W., and Meridith Beck Sayre

2010 Barley and Identity in the Spanish Colonial Audiencia of Quito: Archaeobotany of the 18<sup>th</sup> Century San Blas Neighborhood in Riobamba. *Journal of Anthropological Archaeology* 29(2):208–218.

#### Janowski, Monica

2012 Introduction: Consuming Memories of Home in Constructing the Past and Imagining the Future. *Food and Foodways: Explorations in the History and Culture of Human Nourishment* 20(3-4):175–186.

## Janusek, John W.

- 2003 The Changing Face of Tiwanaku Residential Life: State and Local Identity in an Andean City. In *Tiwanaku and Its Hinterland: Archaeology and Paleoecology of an Andean Civilization*, edited by Alan Kolata, pp. 264–295. Smithsonian Institution Press, Washington, D.C.
- 2004 Household and City in Tiwanaku. In *Andean Archaeology*, edited by Helaine Silverman, pp.183–208. Blackwell Publishing, Malden, Massachusetts.
- 2005 *Identity and Power in the Ancient Andes: Tiwanaku Cities through Time.* Routledge, London.

#### Jáuregui, Cesar, María Moya, and Rossana Uceda

1995 Estudio de una Vivienda Mochica de Elite en el Centro Urbano del Complejo Arqueológico Huaca del Sol y de la Luna – Valle de Moche. Informe de prácticas pre-profesionales. Escuela de Arqueología de la Universidad Nacional de Trujillo.

#### Jennings, Jesse (Editor)

1983 Ancient South Americans. W.H. Freeman & Co, London.

<sup>1978</sup> Was Huari A State? *American Antiquity* 43:372–379.

## Jennings, Justin

2005 La Chichera y el Patrón: Chicha and the Energetics of Feasting in the Prehistoric Andes. *Archaeological Papers of the American Anthropological Association* 14(1):241–259.

Jennings, Justin (editor)

- 2010 *Beyond Wari Walls: Regional Perspectives on Middle Horizon Peru.* University of New Mexico Press, Albuquerque.
- Jennings, Justin, and Brenda Bowser (editors)

2009 *Drink, Power, and Society in the Andes*. University Press of Florida, Gainesville.

Jennings, Jennings, and Melissa Chatfield

2009 Pots, brewers, and Hosts. In *Drink, Power, and Society in the Andes*, edited by Justin Jennings and Brenda Bowser, pp. 200–231. University Press of Florida, Gainesville.

#### Johannessen, Sissel

- 1984 Paleoethnobotany. In *American Bottom Archaeology: A Summary of the FAI-*270 Project Contribution to the Culture History of the Mississippi River Valley, Vol. 1., edited by Charles J. Bareis and James W. Porter, pp. 197–214. University of Illinois Press, Urbana.
- 1993 Farmers of the Late Woodland. In *Foraging and Farming in the Eastern Woodlands*, edited by C. Margaret Scarry, pp. 57–77. University Press of Florida, Gainesville.

Johannessen, Sissel, and Christine A. Hastorf (editors) 1994 Corn and Culture in the Prehistoric New World. Westview Press, Boulder.

#### Johnson, Ilana

2010 Households and Social Organization at the Late Moche Period Site of Pampa Grande, Peru. Unpublished Ph.D. dissertation, Department of Anthropology, University of California, Los Angeles.

#### Jones, Glynis E.

- 1983 The Ethnoarchaeology of Crop Processing: Seeds of a Middle-Range Methodology. *Archaeological Review from Cambridge* 2(2):17–26.
- 1984 Interpretation of Archaeological Plant Remains: Ethnographic Models from Greece. In *Plants and Ancient Man: Studies in Paleoethnobotany*, edited by Willem van Zeist and W.A. Casparie, pp.43–61. AA Balkema, Rotterdam, Netherlands.
1987 A Statistical Approach to the Archaeological Identification of Crop Processing. *Journal of Archaeological Science* 14(3):311–23.

# Joyce, T. A.

1913 On an Early Type of Pottery from the Nasca Valley, Peru. *The Burlington Magazine for Connoisseurs* 22(119):249–255.

## Joyce, Rosemary A., and Jeanne Lopiparo

2005 Postscript: Doing Agency in Archaeology. *Journal of Archaeological Method and Theory* 12(4):365–374.

## Julien, Catherine J.

1985 Guano and Resource Control in Sixteenth-Century Arequipa. In *Andean Ecology and Civilization*, edited by Shozo Masuda, Isumi Shimada, and Craig Morris, pp. 185–231. University of Tokyo, Tokyo.

#### Kaplan, Lawrence

- 1965 Archaeology and Domestication in American *Phaseolus* (Beans). *Economic Botany* 19(4):358–368.
- 1981 What is the Origin of the Common Bean? *Economic Botany* 35(2):240–254.

#### Kaplan, Lawrence, Thomas F. Lynch, and C. E. Smith

1973 Early Cultivated Beans (*Phaseolus vulgaris*) From an Intermontane Peruvian Valley. *Science* 179(4068):76–77.

### Kattan, Gustavo H., and Humberto Alvarez-Lopez

1996 Preservation and Management of Biodiversity in Fragmented Landscapes in the Colombian Andes. In *Forest Patches in Tropical Landscapes*, edited by John Schelhas and Russell S. Greenberg, pp. 3–18. Island Press, Washington, D.C.

### Kaulicke, Peter

1991 Moche, Vicús Moche, y el Mochica Temprano. *Boletín del Instituto Francés de Estudios Andinos* 21:853–903.

#### Keatinge, Richard W.

- 1974 Chimú Rural Administrative Centers in the Moche Valley, Peru. *World Archaeology* 6:66–82.
- 1975 Urban Settlement Systems and Rural Sustaining Communities: An Example from Chan Chan's Hinterland. *Journal of Field Archaeology* 2(3):215–227.

Keatinge, Richard W., and Kent C. Day

1973 Socio-economic Organization of the Moche Valley, Peru during the Chimú Occupation of Chan Chan. *Journal of Anthropological Research* 29(1):275–295.

# Kelly, John E.

- 1990 The Emergence of Mississippian Culture in the American Bottom Region. In *The Mississippian Emergence*, edited by Bruce D. Smith, pp. 113–52. Smithsonian Institution Press, Washington, DC.
- Kelly, Sophia E., and Traci Ardren (editors)

2016 *Gendered Labor in Specialized Economies: Archaeological Perspectives on Male and Female Work.* University Press of Colorado, Boulder.

- Kelly, Sophia E., and James M. Heidke
  - 2016 Characterizing the Gendered Division of Labor within a Hohokam
    Specialized Economy. In *Gendered Labor in Specialized Economies: Archaeological Perspectives on Male and Female Work*, edited by Sophia E.
    Kelly and Traci Ardren, pp. 191–238. University Press of Colorado, Boulder.
- Kennett, Douglas J., B. Lynn Ingram, John R. Southon, and Karen Wise
  - 2002 Differences in 14 C Age Between Stratigraphically Associated Charcoal and Marine Shell from the Archaic Period Site of Kilometer 4, Southern Peru: Old Wood or Old Water?. *Radiocarbon* 44(1):53–58.
- Kidder, T. R., and Gayle J. Fritz
  - 1993 Subsistence and Social Change in the Lower Mississippi Valley: The Reno Brake and Osceola Sites, Louisiana. *Journal of Field Archaeology* 20(3):281–297.

#### Killion, Thomas W.

- Agriculture and Residential Site Structure among Campesinos in Southern Veracruz, Mexico: Building a Foundation for Archaeological Inference. Unpublished Ph.D. Dissertation, Department of Anthropology, University of New Mexico, Albuquerque.
- 1990 Cultivation Intensity and Residential Structure: An Ethnoarchaeological Examination of Peasant Agriculture in the Sierra De Los Tuxtlas, Veracruz, Mexico. *Latin American Antiquity* 1:191–215.
- 1992 Residential Ethnoarchaeology and Ancient Site Structure: Contemporary Farming and Prehistoric Settlement Agriculture at Matacapan, Veracruz, Mexico. In *Gardens of Prehistory: The Archaeology of Settlement Agriculture in Greater Mesoamerica,* edited by Thomas W. Killion, pp. 119– 49. University of Alabama Press, Tuscaloosa.

King, Adam	. Adam
------------	--------

2003 *Etowah: The Political History of a Chiefdom Capital.* University of Alabama Press, Tuscaloosa.

#### Kintigh, Keith W.

- 1984 Measuring Archaeological Diversity by Comparison with Simulated Assemblages. *American Antiquity* 49:44–54.
- Sample Size, Significance, and Measures of Diversity. In *Quantifying Diversity in Archaeology*, edited by Robert D. Leonard and George T. Jones,
  pp. 25–36. Cambridge University Press, New York.
- 1991 Tools for Quantitative Archaeology. Tempe, Arizona. Self-published.

#### Klarich, Elizabeth A. (editor)

2010 Inside Ancient Kitchens: New Directions in the Study of Daily Meals and Feasts. University Press of Colorado, Boulder.

## Knight, Vernon J.

1986 The Institutional Organization of Mississippian Religion. *American Antiquity* 51:675–687.

#### Knight, Vernon J., and Vincas P. Steponaitis

- 1998 A New History of Moundville. In *Archaeology of the Moundville Chiefdom*, edited by Vernon J. Knight and Vincas P. Steponaitis, pp. 1–25. Smithsonian Institution Press, Washington, D. C.
- Kolata, Alan L., Michael W. Binford, Mark Brenner, John W. Janusek, and Charles Ortloff
  2000 Environmental Thresholds and the Empirical Reality of State Collapse: A
  Response to Erickson (1999). *Antiquity* 74(284):424–426.

Koons, Michele L., and Bridget A. Alex

2014 Revised Moche Chronology based on Bayesian Models of Reliable Radiocarbon Dates. *Radiocarbon* 56(3):1039–1055.

## Korstanje, Alejandra M

2003 Taphonomy in the Laboratory: Starch Damage and Multiple Microfossil Recovery from Sediments. In *Phytolith and Starch Research in the Australian-Pacific-Asian Regions: The State of the Art, Vol. 19*, edited by Diane M. Hart and Lynley A. Wallis, pp. 105–118. Pandanus, Australian National University, Canberra.

#### Kramer, Carol

1979 Introduction. In *Ethnoarchaeology: Implications of Ethnography for Archaeology*, edited by Carol Kramer, pp. 1–20. Columbia University Press, New York.

### Kroeber, Alfred L.

- 1925 The Uhle Pottery Collections from Moche and the Uhle Pottery Collections from Supe. University of California Press, Berkeley.
- 1930 *Archaeological Explorations in Peru, Part II: The North Coast, Vol.2.* (2<sup>nd</sup> ed). Anthropology Memoirs, Field Museum of Natural History, Chicago.

# Kus, James S.

1975 Selected Aspects of Irrigated Agriculture in the Chimu Heartland, Peru. Ph.D. Dissertation, Department of Anthropology, University of California, Los Angeles. University Microfilms International, Ann Arbor.

Lambert, Patricia M., Celeste M. Gagnon, Brian R. Billman, M. Anne Katzenberg, José Carcelén, and Robert H. Tykot

2012 Bone Chemistry at Cerro Oreja: A Stable Isotope Perspective on the Development of a Regional Political Economy in the Moche Valley, Peru during the Early Intermediate Period. *Latin American Antiquity* 23:144–166.

## Larson Jr., Lewis H.

1971 Archaeological Implications of Social Stratification at the Etowah site, Georgia. *Memoirs of the Society for American Archaeology*: 58-67.

### Larco Hoyle, Rafael

1938 Los Mochicas. Vol 1: Origen y Evolución de los Agregados Sociales de la Costa del Perú. La Crónica y Variedades S.A., Lima, Peru.

## Lau, George F.

2004 The Recuay Culture of Peru's North-central Highlands: A reappraisal of Chronology and its Implications. *Journal of Field Archaeology* 29(1-2):177– 202.

## Lennstrom, Heidi A., and Christine A. Hastorf

- 1992 Testing Old Wives' Tales in Paleoethnobotany: A Comparison of Bulk and Scatter Sampling Schemes from Pancán, Peru. *Journal of Archaeological Science* 19(2):205–229.
- 1995 Interpretation in Context: Sampling and Analysis in Paleoethnobotany. *American Antiquity* 60:701–721.

## Lentfer, Carol, Michael Therin, and Robin Torrence

2002 Starch Grains and Environmental Reconstruction: A Modern Test Case from West New Britain, Papua New Guinea. *Journal of Archaeological Science* 29(7):687–698.

#### Lentz, Carola

1999	Changing Food Habits: Case Studies from Africa, South America, and
	Europe. No. 2. Taylor & Francis, Oxford.

#### Lentz, David L.

2000 Anthropocentric Food Webs in the Precolumbian Americas. In *Imperfect Balance: Landscape Transformations in the Precolumbian Americas*, edited by David L. Lentz, pp. 89–120. Columbia University Press, New York.

## Lerner, Gerda

1986 *The Creation of Patriarchy*. Oxford University Press, New York.

#### Levi-Strauss, Claude

1964 *Totemism*. Merlin, London.

# Lightfoot, Kent G., Antoinette Martinez, and Ann M. Schiff.

1998 Daily Practice and Material Culture in Pluralistic Social Settings: An Archaeological Study of Culture Change and Persistence from Fort Ross, California. *American Antiquity* 63:199–222.

#### Lockard, Gregory

- 2001 Informe de Excavaciones del Proyecto Galindo 2000. Unpublished report submitted to the Instituto Nacional de Cultura, Lima, Peru.
- 2002 Informe de Excavaciones del Proyecto Galindo 2001. Unpublished report submitted to the Instituto Nacional de Cultura, Lima, Peru.
- 2003 Informe de Excavaciones del Proyecto Galindo 2002. Unpublished report submitted to the Instituto Nacional de Cultura, Lima, Peru.
- 2005 *Political Power and Economy at the Archaeological Site of Galindo, Moche Valley, Peru.* Ph.D. Dissertation, Department of Anthropology, University of New Mexico, Albuquerque. University Microfilms International, Ann Arbor.
- A New View of Galindo: Results of the Galindo Archaeological Project. In Arqueología Mochica: Nuevos Enfoques, edited by Luis Jaime Castillo Butters, Hélène Bernier, Gregory Lockard, and Julio Rucabado Yong, pp. 275–294. Fondo Editorial de la Pontifica Universidad Católica del Perú, Lima.
- 2009 The Occupational History of Galindo, Moche Valley, Peru. *Latin American Antiquity* 20:279–302.
- 2013 Social Differentiation as Indicated by Archaeological Data from Late Moche Households at Galindo, Moche Valley, Peru. *Andean Past* 11:139–167.

Logan, Amanda, Christine Hastorf, and Deborah Pearsall

2012 "Let's Drink Together": Early Ceremonial Use of Maize in the Titicaca Basin. *Latin American Antiquity* 23:235–258.

### Lopinot, Neal H.

- 1992 Spatial and Temporal Variability in Mississippian Subsistence: The Archaeobotanical Record. In *Late Prehistoric Agriculture: Observations from the Midwest,* edited by Wiliam I. Woods, pp. 44–94. Illinois Historic Preservation Agency, Springfield.
- A New Crop of Data on the Cahokian polity. *Agricultural Origins and Development in the Midcontinent*, edited by William Green, pp. 127–153.
   Office of the State Archaeologist Report 19, University of Iowa, Iowa City.
- 1997 Cahokian Food Production Reconsidered. In *Cahokia: Domination and Ideology in the Mississippian World*, edited by Timothy R. Pauketat and Thomas E. Emerson, pp. 52–68. University of Nebraska Press, Lincoln.

Louderback, Lisbeth A., Judith Field, and Joel C. Janetski

- 2015 Curation Practices and Extraction Methods in Relation to Starch Grain Yields from Ground Stone Artifacts. *Journal of Archaeological Science: Reports* 4:535–540.
- Loy, Thomas H.
  - 1990 Prehistoric Organic Residues: Recent Advances in Identification, Dating, and their Antiquity. *Archaeometry* 90:645–656.
  - 1994 Methods in the Analysis of Starch Residues on Prehistoric Stone Tools. In *Tropical Archaeobotany: Applications and New Developments*, edited by John G. Hather, pp. 86–114. Routledge, London.

# Lu, Tracey

2003 The Survival of Starch Residue in a Subtropical Environment. In *Phytolith and Starch Research in the Australian-Pacific-Asian Regions: The State of the Art. Vol. 19*, edited by Diane M. Hart and Lynley A. Wallis, pp. 119–126. Pandanus, Australian National University, Canberra.

# Lydon, Jane, and Uzma Z. Rizvi (editors)

2016 *Handbook of Postcolonial Archaeology*. Routledge, London.

## Macmillan, Hugh F.

1935 *Tropical Planting and Gardening with Sepcial Reference to Ceylon*. Asian Educational Services, New Delhi, India.

## Marcus, Joyce, and Jorge E. Silva

1988 The Chillón Valley "Coca Lands": Archaeological Background and

Ecological Context. In *Conflicts Over Coca Fields in XVIth-Century Perú*, edited by María Rostworowski de Diez Canseco, pp. 1–32. Memoirs of the Museum of Anthropology University of Michigan No. 21, Ann Arbor.

## Marston, John M.

- 2010 Evaluating Risk, Sustainability, and Decision Making in Agricultural and Land-Use Strategies at Ancient Gordion. Unpublished Ph.D. Dissertation, Interdepartmental Graduate Program in Archaeology, University of California, Los Angeles.
- 2014 Ratios and Simple Statistics in Paleoethnobotanical Analysis: Data Exploration and Hypothesis Testing, in *Method and Theory in Paleoethnobotany*, edited by John M. Marston, Jade D'Alpoim Guedes, and Christina Warinner, pp. 163–180. University Press of Colorado, Boulder.

# Maisels, Charles

2010 *The Archaeology of Politics and Power: Where, When, and Why the First States Formed.* Oxbow Press, The David Brown Book Company, Oakville, Connecticut.

#### Mannheim, Bruce

1991 *The Language of the Inka Since the European Invasion.* University of Texas Press, Austin.

## Marcoux, Jon B., and Gregory D. Wilson

2010 Categories of Complexity and the Preclusion of Practice. In *Ancient Complexities: New Perspectives in Pre-Columbian North America*, edited by Susan Alt, pp. 138–152. University of Utah Press, Salt Lake City.

## Marcus, Joyce

2009 A World Tour of Breweries. In *Andean Civilization: A Tribute to Michael E. Moseley*, edited by Joyce Marcus and Patrick Ryan Williams, pp 303–324. Cotsen Institute of Archaeology, Los Angeles.

## Marte, Lidia

2012 Dominican Migrant Cooking: Food Struggles, Gendered Labor, and Memory-Work in New York City. *Food and Foodways: Explorations in the History of Culture and Human Nourishment* 20(3-4):279–306.

## Martin, Alexander C., and William D. Barkley

1961 *Seed Identification Manual*. University of California Press, Berkeley.

# Martindale, Andrew, and Irena Jurakic

2004 Northern Tsimhian Elderberry Use in the Late Pre-contact to Postcontact Era. *Canadian Journal of Archaeology* 28: 254–280.

# Masur, Lindi

 Peanuts And Prestige On The Peruvian North Coast: The Archaeology Of Peanuts At Huaca Gallinazo (V-59) And Huaca Santa Clara (V-67).
 Unpublished Undergraduate Honor's Thesis, University of Western Ontario, Ontario.

# Matson, R. G.

2016 The Nutritional Context of the Pueblo III Depopulation of the Northern San Juan: Too Much Maize? *Journal of Archaeological Science: Reports* 5:622– 631.

Matsuoka, Yoshihiro, Yves Vigouroux, Major M. Goodman, Jesus Sanchez, Edward Buckler, and John Doebley

2002 A Single Domestication for Maize Shown by Multilocus Microsatellite Genotyping. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 99(9):6080– 6084.

## Mayer, Enrique

- 1977 Beyond the Nuclear Family. In *Andean Kinship and Marriage*, edited by Ralph Bolton and Enrique Mayer, pp. 60–80. American Anthropological Association, Washington, D.C.
- 2002 *The Articulated Peasant: Household Economies in the Andes.* Vol. 784. Westview Press, Boulder, Colorado.
- McCafferty, Sharisse D., and Geoffrey G. McCafferty.
  - 1996 Spinning and Weaving as Female Gender Identity in Post-Classic Mexico. In *Textile Traditions of Mesoamerica and the Andes: An Anthology*, edited by Margot Blum Schevill, Janet Catherine Berlo, and Edward B. Dwyer, pp. 19– 40. University of Texas Press, Austin.
- McAnany, Patricia A., and Norman Yoffee
  - 2010 Why We Question Collapse and Study Human Resilience, Ecological Vulnerability, and the Aftermath of Empire, in *Questioning Collapse: Human Resilience, Ecological Vulnerability, and the Aftermath of Empire*, edited by Patricia A. McAnany and Norman Yoffee, pp. 1–20. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.

## McBride, George McCutcheon

1920 Cotton and Human Affairs. *Journal of Geography* 19(3):81–88.

## McClelland, Donna

1990 A Maritime Passage from Moche to Chimu. In *The Northern Dynasties: Kingship and Statecraft in Chimor*, edited by Michael E. Moseley and Alana Cordy-Collins, pp. 75–106. Dumbarton Oaks Research Library and Collection, Washington, D.C. McGill, Robert, John W. Tukey, and Wayne A. Larsen

1978 Variations of Box Plots. *The American Statistician* 32:12–16.

# McKee, Larry

Delineating Ethnicity from the Garbage of Early Virginians: Faunal Remains from the Kingsmill Plantation Slave Quarter. *American Archaeology* 6(1):31–39.

#### McNeill, J.R.

2010 Sustainable Survival. In *Questioning Collapse: Human Resilience, Ecological Vulnerability, and the Aftermath of Empire*, edited by Patricia A. McAnany and Norman Yoffee, pp. 355–366. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.

## Mehaffey, Douglas

1998 Broken Pots and Life in Two Rural Moche Villages: Pottery Analysis, Interpretations and Comparisons. Unpublished Master's Thesis, Department of Anthropology, University of Arizona, Tucson.

#### Meillassoux, Claude

### Miksicek, Charles H.

1987 Formation Processes of the Archaeobotanical Record. *Advances in Archaeological Method and Theory* 10:211–247.

### Millaire, Jean-François

- 2009 Gallinazo and the Tradición Norcosteña. In *Gallinazo: An Early Cultural Tradition on the Peruvian North Coast*, edited by Jean F. Millaire and Magali Morlion, pp. 1–16. Costen Institute of Archaeology Press, Los Angeles.
- 2010 Primary State Formation in the Virú Valley, North Coast of Peru. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 107(14):6186–6191.

Millaire, Jean-François, Gabriel Prieto, Flannery Surette, Elsa M. Redmond, and Charles S. Spencer

2016 Statecraft and expansionary dynamics: A Virú outpost at Huaca Prieta, Chicama Valley, Peru. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 113(41):6016–6025.

## Miller, Naomi F.

- 1984 The Use of Dung as Fuel: An Ethnographic Example and an Archaeological Application. *Paleorient* 10(2):71–79.
- 1988 Ratios in Paleoethnobotanical Analysis. In Current Paleoethnobotany: Analytical Methods and Cultural Interpretations of Archaeological Plant

<sup>1981</sup> *Maidens, Meals, and Money*. Cambridge University Press, New York.

*Remains*, edited by Christine Hastorf and Virginia Popper, pp. 72–85. University of Chicago Press, Chicago.

Miller, Naomi F., and Kathryn L. Gleason (editors)

1994 *The Archaeology of Garden and Field*. University of Pennsylvania Press, Philadelphia.

Miller, Naomi, and Tristine Smart

1984 Intentional Burning of Dung as Fuel: A Mechanism for the Incorporation of Charred Seeds into the Archaeological Record. *Journal of Ethnobiology* 4(1):15–28.

Miller, Naomi F., Melinda A. Zeder, and Susan R. Arter

2009 From Food and Fuel to Farms and Flocks: The Integration of Plant and Animal Remains in the Study of the Agropastoral Economy at Gordion, Turkey. *Current Anthropology* 50(6):915–924.

#### Milner, George R.

1990 The Late Prehistoric Cahokia Polity of the Mississippi River Valley: Foundations, Florescence, and Fragmentation. *Journal of World Prehistory* 4:1–43.

## Minnis, Paul E.

1981 Seeds in Archaeological Sites: Sources and Some Interpretive Problems. *American Antiquity* 46:143–152.

### Mintz, Sidney W.

1996 *Tasting Food, Tasting Freedom: Excursions into Eating, Culture, and the Past.* Beacon, Boston.

 Montoya, María, Kelly Muñoz, Bety Ruíz, Javier Vallejos, and Nelly Venegas
 2004 Investigaciones en el Conjunto Arquitectónico 22, Área Urbana Moche. In *Investigaciones en Huaca de la Luna 1998-1999*, edited by Santiago Uceda, Elías Mujica, and Ricardo Morales, pp. 203–230. Facultad de Ciencias Sociales, Universidad Nacional de Trujillo, Peru.

#### Moore, Jerry D.

- 1989 Pre-Hispanic Beer in Coastal Peru: Technology and Social Context of Prehistoric Production. *American Anthropologist* 91(3):682–695.
- 1991 Cultural Responses to Environmental Catastrophes: Post-El Niño Subsistence on the Prehistoric North Coast of Peru. *Latin American Antiquity* 2:27–47.
- 1996 *Architecture and Power in the Prehispanic Andes*. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.

2012 *The Prehistory of Home.* University of California Press, Berkeley.

### Moore, Jerry D., and Carol Mackey

2008 The Chimú Empire. In *Handbook of South American Archaeology*, edited by Helaine Silverman and William Isbell, pp. 783–807. Kluwer Plenum, New York.

# Morcote-Ríos, Gaspar

2006 Tumbas y Plantas Antiguas del Suroccidente Colombiano. *Boletín Museo del Oro* 54:46–71.

# Morehart, Christopher T.

- 2011 Food, Fire, and Fragrance: A Paleoethnobotanical Perspective on Classic Maya Rituals. British Archaeological Reports International Series No. 2186, Archaeopress, Oxford.
- 2012 Mapping Ancient Chinampa Landscapes in the Basin of Mexico: A Remote Sensing and GIS Approach. *Journal of Archaeological Science* 39(7):2541– 2451.

#### Morehart, Christopher T., and Christophe G.B. Helmke

2008 Situating Power and Locating Knowledge: A Paleoethnobotanical Perspective on Late Classic Maya Gender and Social Relations. *Archaeological Papers of the American Anthropological Association* 18(1):60–75.

## Morehart, Christopher T., and Morell-Hart, Shanti

2013 Beyond the Ecofact: Toward a Social Paleoethnobotany in Mesoamerica. Journal of Archaeological Method and Theory 22:1–29.

## Morris, Craig

- Maize Beer in the Economics, Politics, and Religion of the Inca Empire. In *Fermented Food Beverages in Nutrition*, edited by Clifford F. Gastineau, William J. Darby, and Thomas B. Turner, pp 21–34. Academic Press, New York.
- 1982 The Infrastructure of Inca Control in the Peruvian Central Highlands. In *The Inca and Aztec States 1400–1800: Anthropology and History*, edited by George A. Collier, Renato I. Rosaldo, and John D. Wirth, 119–152. Academic Press, New York.

## Morris, Michael L., and Miguel A. López-Pereira

1999 *Impacts of Maize Breeding Research in Latin America 1966–1997.* Centro Internacional de Mejoramiento de Maiz y Trigo (CIMMYT). Texcoco, Mexico.

# Mort, Janell

2010 Paleoethnobotany of Moche Middle-Class Households at Pampa Grande on the North Coast of Peru. Unpublished Master's Thesis, Department of Anthropology, California State University, Fullerton.

# Morton, Julia F.

1987 Cape Gooseberry, *Physalis peruviana* L. In *Fruits of Warm Climates*, edited by Julia F. Morton, pp. 430–434. Creative Resource Systems Inc., Winterville, North Carolina.

## Moseley, Michael E.

- 1975 Chan Chan: Andean Alternative of the Preindustrial City. *Science* 4173:219–225.
- 1992 *The Incas and Their Ancestors.* Thames and Hudson, London.
- 2001 *The Incas and Their Ancestors*. (2<sup>nd</sup> ed.). Thames and Hudson, New York.

## Moseley, Michael E., and Alana Cordy-Collins (editors)

1990 *The Northern Dynasties: Kingship and Statecraft in Chimor*. Dumbarton Oaks Research Library and Collections, Washington, D.C.

Moseley, Michael E., and Kent C. Day (editors)

1982 *Chan Chan: Andean Desert City.* University of New Mexico Press, Albuquerque.

### Moseley, Michael, and Eric Deeds

1982 The Land in Front of Chan Chan: Agrarian Expansion, Reform, and Collapse in the Moche Valley. In *Chan Chan: Andean Desert City*, edited by Michael E. Moseley and Kent C. Day, pp. 25–53. University of New Mexico Press, Albuquerque.

Moseley, Michael E., and Carol J. Mackey

Moseley, Michael E., Donna J. Nash, Patrick Ryan Williams, Susan D. deFrance, Ana Miranda, and Mario Ruales

2005 Burning Down the Brewery: Establishing and Evacuating an Ancient Imperial Colony at Cerro Baúl, Peru. *Proceedings of the National Academy* of Sciences 102:17264–17271.

Moseley, Michael E., Christopher Donnan, and David Keefer

2008 Convergent Catastrophe and the Demise of Dos Cabezas. In *The Art and Archaeology of the Moche: An Ancient Andean Society of the Peruvian North Coast*, edited by Steve Bourget and Kimberly Jones, pp. 81–91. University of

<sup>1974</sup> *Twenty-Four Architectural Plans of Chan Chan: Structure and Form at the Capital of Chimor.* Peabody Museum Press, Cambridge, Massachusetts.

Texas Press, Austin.

## Moutarde, Fanny

2008 Los Carbones Hablan: Un Estudio del Material Antracológico de la Plataforma Uhle, Huaca de la Luna. Acercamiento la Economía Vegetal de la Costa Norte del Perú en la Época Mochica. In *Arqueología Mochica: Nuevos Enfoques*, edited by Luis Jaime Castillo Butters, Hélène Bernier, Gregory Lockard, and Julio Rucabado Yong, pp. 295–306. Fondo Editorial de la Pontificia Universidad Católica del Perú, Lima.

# Mujica, Elías

1975 Excavaciones Arqueológicas en Cerro de Arena: Un Sitio del Formativo Superior en el Valle de Moche, Perú. Unpublished Undergraduate Honor's Thesis, Pontifica Universidad Católica del Perú, Lima.

# Mullins, Patrick

2016 Webs of Defense: Structure and Meaning of Defensive Visibility Networks in Prehispanic Peru. *Journal of Archaeological Science: Reports*:346–355.

### Muñoz Ovalle, Iván R.

2001 Uso de Plantas en Rituales Funerarios del Período Formativo en Arica. *Chungará* 33:155–160.

#### Munson, Patrick J., Paul W. Parmalee, and Richard A. Yarnell

1971 Subsistence Ecology of Scovill, a Terminal Middle Woodland Village. *American Antiquity* 36:410–431.

# Murra, John V.

1962	Cloth and its Functions in the Inca State. American
	Anthropologist 64(4):710–728.

- 1975 El Control Vertical de un Máximo de Pesos Ecológicos en la Economía de las Sociedades Andinas. In *Formaciones Económicas y Politicas del Mundo Andino*, edited by John V. Murra, pp. 59–115. Instituto de Estudios Peruanos, Lima.
- 1980 *Economic Organization of the Inca State*. JAI Press, Greenwich, Connecticut.
- 1986 The Expansion of the Inca State: Armies, War, and Rebellions. In Anthropological History of Andean Polities, edited by John V. Murra, Nathan Watchel, and Jaques Revel, pp. 49–58. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge and Maison des Sciences de L'Homme, Paris.

# Museo Larco

2017 Museo Larco: Catálogo En Línea. Electronic document, http://www.museolarco.org/catalogo/, accessed January 17, 2017. Nakasone, Henry Y., and Robert E. Paull

1998 *Tropical Fruits*. CAB International, New York.

### Nash, Donna J.

- 2002 The Archaeology of Space: Places of Power in the Wari Empire. Unpublished Ph.D. Dissertation, Department of Anthropology, University of Florida, Gainseville.
- 2009 Household Archaeology in the Andes. *Journal of Archaeological Research* 17:205–261.

#### Nash, Donna, and Patrick Ryan Williams

2004 Architecture and Power on the Wari-Tiwanaku frontier. *Archaeological Papers of the American Anthropological Association* 14(1):151–174.

## National Research Council

1989 Lost Crops of the Incas: Little-known Plants of the Andes with Promise for Worldwide Cultivation. National Academies Press, Washington, D.C.

#### Nesbitt, Jason

2012 Excavations at Caballo Muerto: An Investigation into the Origins of the Cupisnique Culture. Unpublished Ph.D. Dissertation, Department of Anthropology, Yale University, New Haven, Connecticut.

# Netherly, Patricia

- 1977 Local Level Lords on the North Coast of Peru. Unpublished Ph.D. Dissertation, Department of Anthropology, Cornell University, Ithaca, New York.
- 1984 Management of Late Andean Irrigation Systems on the North Coast of Peru. *American Antiquity* 49(2):227–254.
- 1990 Out of Many, One: The Organization of Rule in the North Coast Polities. In *The Northern Dynasties: Kingship and Statecraft in Chimor*, edited by Michael E. Moseley and Ann Cordy-Collins, pp. 461–487. Dumbarton Oaks Research Library and Collection, Washington, D.C.

#### Netting, Robert McC.

1993 Smallholders, Householders: Farm Families and the Ecology of Intensive, Sustainable Agriculture. Stanford University Press, Stanford, CA.

## Neuzil, Anna

2008 In the Aftermath of Migration: Renegotiating Ancient Identity in Southeastern Arizona. Anthropological Papers of the University of Arizona No. 73. University of Arizona Press, Tucson. Nicholson, Edward G.

1960 Chicha Maize Types and Chicha Manufacture in Peru. *Economic Botany* 14:290–299.

#### Nolte, Gaspar E., and Mariano Beillard

2014 Peru Grain and Feed Annual Report. USDA Foreign Agricultural Service Global Agricultural Information Network Report (https://gain.fas.usda.gov). Accessed March 6, 2017.

#### Nordt, Lee, Frances Hayashida, Tom Hallmark, and Corey Crawford

2004 Late Prehistoric Soil Fertility, Irrigation Management, and Agricultural Production in Northwest Coastal Peru. *Geoarchaeology* 19(1):21–46.

Oland, Maxine, Siobhan M. Hart, and Liam Frink (editors)

2012 Decolonizing Indigenous Histories: Exploring Prehistoric/Colonial Transitions in Archaeology. University of Arizona Press, Tucson.

#### Olivas Weston, Rosario

2001 *La Cocina de los Incas: Costumbres Gastronómicas y Técnicas Culinarias.* Escuela Profesional de Turismo y Hotelería, Universidad San Martín de Porres, Lima.

#### ONERN

1973 Inventario, Evaluación y Uso Racional de Los Recursos Naturales de la Costa: Cuenca del Rio Moche. Oficina Nacional de Evaluación de Recursos Naturales, Lima, Peru.

### Orlove, Benjamin

1991 Mapping Reeds and Reading Maps: The Politics of Representation in Lake Titicaca. *American Ethnologist* 18(1):3–38.

## Panduro, Rider

Agricultura Campesina Alto Amazónica y Biodiversidad. In *"Hacer Brillar la Chacra:" Agricultura Campesina Alto Amazónica*, edited by Mario Arévalo, Rider Panduro, Alfredo Quinteros, and Grimaldo Rengifo pp. 15–36. Fauno Editores, San Martín, Lima, Perú.

## Parsons, Mary H.

1970 Preceramic Subsistence on the Peruvian coast. *American Antiquity* 35:292–304.

Patterson, Thomas C., John P. McCarthy, and Robert A. Dunn

1982 Polities in the Lurín Valley, Peru, During the Early Intermediate Period. *Ñawpa Pacha* 20(1):61–82.

Pauketat, Timothy R.

- 2000 The Tragedy of the Commoners. In *Agency in Archaeology*, edited by Marcia Dobres and John E. Robb, pp. 113–129. Routledge Press, London.
- 2004 *Ancient Cahokia and the Mississippians*. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.
- 2007 *Chiefdoms and Other Archaeological Delusions*. Rowman Altamira, Lanham, Maryland.

#### Pauketat, Timothy R., and Thomas E. Emerson

1997 *Cahokia: Domination and Ideology in the Mississippian World*. University of Nebraska Press, Lincoln.

Pauketat, Timothy R., Lucretia S. Kelly, Gayle J. Fritz, Neal H. Lopinot, Scott Elias, and Eve Hargrave

2002 The Residues of Feasting and Public Ritual at Early Cahokia. *American Antiquity* 67:257–279.

### Paulson, Allison C.

1976 Environment and Empire: Climatic Factors in Prehistoric Andean Culture Change. *World Archaeology* 8:121–132.

## Pearsall, Deborah

- 1988 Interpreting the Meaning of Macroremain Abundance: The Impact of Source and Context. In *Current Paleoethnobotany: Analytical Methods and Cultural Interpretations of Archaeological Plant Remains*, edited by Christine Hastorf and Virginia Popper, pp. 97–118. University of Chicago Press, Chicago.
- 1989 *Paleoethnobotany: A Handbook of Procedures.* (1<sup>st</sup> ed.) Academic Press, San Diego.
- 1992 The Origins of Plant Cultivation in South America. In *The Origins of Agriculture: An International Perspective*, edited by C. Wesley Cowan, Patty Jo Watson, and Nancy L. Benco, pp.173–205. University of Alabama Press, Tuscaloosa.
- 1999 Agricultural Evolution and the Emergence of Formative Societies in Ecuador. In *Pacific Latin America in Prehistory: The Evolution of Archaic and Formative Cultures*, edited by Michael Blake, pp. 161–170. Washington State University Press, Pullman.
- 2000 *Paleoethnobotany: A Handbook of Procedures.* (2<sup>nd</sup> ed.) Academic Press, San Diego.

- 2002 Maize is Still Ancient in Prehistoric Ecuador: The View from Real Alto, with Comments on Staller and Thompson. *Journal of Archaeological Science* 29:51–55.
- 2003 Plant Food Resources of the Ecuadorian Formative: An Overview and Comparison to the Central Andes. In *Archaeology of Formative Ecuador*, edited by J. Scott Raymond and Richard L. Burger, pp. 213–257. Dumbarton Oaks, Washington, D.C.
- 2004 *Plants and People in Ancient Ecuador: The Ethnobotany of the Jama River Valley.* Wadsworth/Thomson Learning, Case Studies in Archaeology Series, Belmont, California.
- 2007 Modeling Prehistoric Agriculture through the Paleoenvironmental Record: Theoretical and Methodological Issues. In *Rethinking Agriculture: Archaeological and Ethnoarchaeological Perspectives*, edited by Timothy P. Denham, José Iriarte, and Luc Vryaghs, pp. 210–230. Left Coast Press, Walnut Creek, California.
- 2008 Plant Domestication and the Shift to Agriculture in the Andes. In *The Handbook Of South American Archaeology*, edited by Helaine Silverman and William Isbell, pp. 105–120. Kluwer Plenum, New York.
- 2015 *Paleoethnobotany: A Handbook of Procedures*. (3<sup>rd</sup> ed.) Academic Press, San Diego.

Pearsall, Deborah, and Christine A. Hastorf

2011 Reconstructing Past Life-Ways with Plants II: Human-Environment and Human-Human Interactions. In *Ethnobiology*, edited by Eugene N. Anderson, Karen Adams, Deborah Pearsall, Eugene Hunn, and Nancy Turner, pp. 173–187. John Wiley & Sons, Inc., Hoboken, New Jersey.

Pearsall, Deborah M., and Bernardino Ojeda

1998 Report of Analysis of Botanical Materials from the El Paraiso Site, Peru. Manuscript on file, American Archaeology Division, University of Missouri, Columbia.

Pearsall, D. M., Karol A. Chandler-Ezell, and James A. Zeidler

2004 Maize in Ancient Ecuador: Results of Residue Analysis of Stone Tools from the Real Alto Site. *Journal of Archaeological Science* 31:423–442.

Peres, Tanya M., Amber M. VanDerwarker, and Chris A. Pool

2010 The Farmed and the Hunted: Integrating Floral and Faunal Data from Tres Zapotes, Veracruz. In *Integrating Zooarchaeology and Paleoethnobotany: A Consideration of Issues, Methods, and Cases*, edited by Amber M. VanDerwarker and Tanya M. Peres, pp. 287–308. Springer, New York. Perfecto, Ivette, Inge Armbrecht, Stacy M. Philpott, Lorena Soto-Pinto, and Thomas V. Dietsch

2007 Shaded Coffee and the Stability of Rainforest Margins in Northern Latin America. In *Stability of Tropical Rainforest Margins: Linking Ecological, Economic and Social Constraints of Land Use and Conservation*, edited by Teja Tscharntke, Christoph Leuschner, Manfred Zeller, Edi Guhadja, and Arifuddin Bidin, pp. 227–264. Environmental Science Series, Springer Verlag, Berlin.

# Perry, Linda

- 2001 Prehispanic Subsistence in the Middle Orinoco Basin: Starch Analyses Yield New Evidence. Unpublished Ph.D. Dissertation, Anthropology Department, Southern Illinois University, Carbondale.
- 2007 Starch Remains, Preservation Biases and Plant Histories: An Example from Highland Peru. In *Rethinking Agriculture: Archaeological and Ethnoarchaeological Perspectives*, edited by Timothy P. Denham, José Iriarte, and Luc Vrydaghs, pp. 241–255. Left Coast Press, Walnut Creek, California.

Perry, Linda, Ruth Dickau, Sonia Zarrillo, Irene Holst, Deborah M. Pearsall, Dolores R. Piperno, and Mary Jane Berman

2007 Starch Fossils and the Domestication and Dispersal of Chili Peppers (*Capsicum* spp. L.) in the Americas. *Science* 315(5814):986–988.

Perry, Linda, Daniel H. Sandweiss, Dolores R. Piperno, Kurt Rademaker, Michael A. Malpass, Adán Umire, and Pablo De la Vera

2006 Early Maize Agriculture and Interzonal Interaction in Southern Peru. *Nature* 440(7080):76–79.

# Peters, Charles M.

2000 Precolumbian Silviculture and Indigenous Management of Neotropical Forests. In *Imperfect Balance: Landscape Transformations in the Precolumbian Americas*, edited by David L. Lentz, pp. 203–24. Columbia University Press, New York.

## Peterson, Jane

2002 *Sexual Revolutions: Gender and Labor at the Dawn of Agriculture.* Altamira, Walnut Creek, California.

# Pezo-Lanfranco, Luis, and Sabine Eggers

2013 Modo de Vida y Expectativas de Salud en Poblaciones del Periodo Formativo de la Costa Norte del Peru: Evidencias Bioantropológicas del Sitio Puemape. *Latin American Antiquity* 24:191–216.

## Piacenza, Luigi

2016 The Role of Plants in the Nasca Culture. In *The Ancient Nasca World: New Insights from Science and Archaeology*, edited by Rosa Lasaponara, Nicola Masini, and Giuseppe Orefici, pp. 101–119. Springer International Publishing, Cham, Switzerland.

## Pickersgill, Barbara

1969 The Archaeological Record of Chili Peppers (*Capsicum* Spp.) and the Sequence of Plant Domestication in Peru. *American Antiquity* 34(1):54–61.

#### Pillsbury, Joanne

2001 *Moche Art and Archaeology in Ancient Peru*. National Gallery of Art, Washington, D.C.

#### Piperno, Dolores R.

- 1991 The Status of Phytolith Analysis in the American Tropics. *Journal of World Prehistory* 5(2):155–191.
- 2003 A Few Kernels Short of a Cob: On the Staller and Thompson Late Entry Scenario for the Introduction of Maize into Northern South America. *Journal of Archaeological Science* 30:831–836.
- 2006 Identifying Manioc (*Manihot esculenta* Crantz) and Other Crops in Pre-Columbian Tropical America through Starch Grain Analysis: A Case Study from Central Panama. In *Documenting Domestication: New Genetic and Archaeological Paradigms*, edited by Melinda A. Zeder, Daniel G. Bradley, Even Emshwiller, and Bruce D. Smith, pp. 46–67. University of California Press, Berkeley.
- 2011 The Origins of Plant Cultivation and Domestication in the New World Tropics: Patterns, Process, and New Developments. *Current Anthropology* 52: 453–470.

### Piperno, Dolores R., and Tom D. Dillehay

2008 Starch Grains on Human Teeth Reveal Early Broad Crop Diet in Northern Peru. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 105:19622–19627.

# Piperno, Dolores R., and Irene Holst

1998 The Presence of Starch Grains on Prehistoric Tools from the Humid Neotropics: Indications of Early Tuber Use and Agriculture In Panama. *Journal of Archaeological Science* 25:765–776.

Piperno, Dolores R., and Bruce D. Smith

2012 The Origins of Food Production in Mesoamerica. In *The Oxford Handbook of Mesoamerican Archaeology*, edited by Deborah L. Nichols and Chris A. Pool, pp. 151–164. Oxford University Press, New York. Piperno, Dolores R., and Karen E. Stothert

2003 Phytolith Evidence for Early Holocene Cucurbita Domestication in Southwest Ecuador. *Science* 299:1054–1057.

 Piperno, Dolores R., Anthony J. Ranere, Irene Holst, and Patricia Hansell
 2000 Starch Grains Reveal Early Root Crop Horticulture in the Panamanian Tropical Forest. *Nature* 407(6806):894–897.

Piperno, Dolores R., Ehud Weiss, Irene Holst, and Dani Nadel

2004 Processing of Wild Cereal Grains in the Upper Palaeolithic Revealed by Starch Grain Analysis. *Nature* 430(7000):670–673.

#### Pizarro, Pedro

1965[1571] *Relación del Descubrimiento y Conquista de los Reinos del Perú*. Vol. 1. Fondo Editorial, Pontificia Universidad Católica del Perú, Lima.

## Plowman, Timothy

- 1984 *The Ethnobotany of Coca (Erythroxylum* spp., Erythroxylaceae). New York Botanical Garden, New York.
- 1986 Coca Chewing and the Botanical Origins of Coca (*Erythroxylum* spp.) in South America. In *Coca and Cocaine: Effects on People and Policy in Latin America*, edited by Deborah Pacini and Christine Franquemont, pp. 5–33. Cultural Survival, Inc., Cambridge, Massachusetts.

## Pollock, Susan

2012 Towards an Archaeology of Commensal Spaces: An Introduction. *eTopoi* Journal for Ancient Studies Special Volume 2:1–20.

## Poma de Ayala, Felipe Guamán

1987[1615] *El Primer Nueva Crónica y Buen Gobierno*. Vol. 2. Fundación Biblioteca Ayacucho, Caracas, Venezuela.

## Poole, Deborah

1984 Ritual-Economic Calendars in Paruro: The Structure of Representation in Andean Ethnography. Unpublished Ph.D. Dissertation, Department of Anthropology University of Illinois, Urbana.

#### Popper, Virginia

1988

Selecting Quantitative Measures in Paleoethnobotany. In *Current Paleoethnobotany: Analytical Methods and Cultural Interpretations of Archaeological Plant Remains*, edited by Christine Hastorf and Virginia Popper, pp. 53–71. University of Chicago Press, Chicago. Potter, James M.

2000 Pots, Parties, and Politics: Communal Feasting in the American Southwest. *American Antiquity* 65:471–492.

## Potter, James M., and Scott G. Ortman

2004 Community and Cuisine in the Prehispanic American Southwest. In *Identity, Feasting, and the Archaeology of the Greater Southwest*, edited by Barbara J. Mills, pp. 17–191. University Press of Colorado, Boulder.

## Pozorski, Shelia

- 1976 *Prehistoric Subsistence Patterns and Site Economics in the Moche Valley, Peru.* Ph.D. dissertation, Harvard University. University Microfilms, Ann Arbor.
- 1979 Prehistoric Diet and Subsistence of the Moche Valley, Peru. *World Archaeology* 11(2):163–184.
- 1982 Subsistence Systems in the Chimu State. In *Chan Chan: Andean Desert City*, edited by Michael E. Moseley and Kent C. Day, pp. 177–196. University of New Mexico Press, Albuquerque.
- 1987 Theocracy vs. Militarism: The Significance of the Casma Valley in Understanding Early State Formation. In *The Origins and Development of the Andean State*, edited by Jonathan Haas, Shelia Pozorski, and Thomas Pozorski, pp. 15–30. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.

## Pozorski, Thomas, and Pozorski Shelia

- 1982 Reassessing the Chicama-Moche Intervalley Canal: Comments on "Hydraulic Engineering Aspects of the Chimu Chicama-Moche Intervalley Canal." *American Antiquity* 45:851–868.
- The Impact of the El Niño Phenomenon on Prehistoric Chimú Irrigation
  Systems of the Peruvian Coast. In *El Niño in Peru: Biology and Culture over* 10,000 Years, edited by Jonathan Haas and Michael O. Dillon, pp. 71–89.
  FIELDIANA Botany New Series 43, Field Museum of Natural History, Chicago.

# Pozorski, Sheila, and Thomas Pozorski

- 1979 An Early Subsistence Exchange System in the Moche Valley, Peru. *Journal of Field Archaeology* 6:413–432.
- 2006 *Early Settlement and Subsistence in the Casma Valley, Peru.* University of Iowa Press.

2008 Early Cultural Complexity on the Coast of Peru. In *Handbook of South American Archaeology*, edited by Helaine Silverman and William Isbell, pp. 607-631. Kluwer Plenum, New York.

## Pratt, Mary L.

- 1991 Arts of the Contact Zone. *Profession* 33–40.
- 1996 Apocalypse in the Andes: Contact Zones and the Struggle for Interpretive Power. *Encuentros* (Cultural Center, Interamerican Development Bank)15:1– 17.

# Prieto, O. Gabriel

- 2011 Chicha Production during the Chimú Period at San José De Moro, Jequetepeque Valley, North Coast of Peru. In *From State to Empire in the Prehistoric Jequetepeque Valley, Peru*, edited by Colleen M. Zori and Ilana Johnson, pp. 105–128. British Archaeological Reports Series 2310. Archaeopress, Oxford.
- 2015 Gramalote: Domestic Life, Economy and Ritual Practices of a Prehispanic Maritime Community. Unpublished Ph.D. Dissertation, Department of Anthropology, Yale University, New Haven, Connecticut.

#### Prieto, O. Gabriel, and Victor Campaña

2013 Proyecto de Evaluación Arqueológica con Excavaciones Las Lomas de Huanchaco (Municipalidad Distrital de Huanchaco, Huanchaco, Peru). Unpublished report submitted to the Ministerio de Cultura, Lima, Peru.

# Quilter, Jeffrey

- 1997 The Narrative Approach to Moche Iconography. *Latin American Antiquity* 8:113–33.
- 2002 Moche Politics, Religion, and Warfare. *Journal of World Prehistory* 16:145–195.

### Quilter, Jeffrey, and Luis Jaime Castillo (editors)

2010 *New Perspectives on Moche Political Organization.* Dumbarton Oaks Research Library and Collection, Washington, D.C.

#### Quilter, Jeffrey, and Michele Koons

2012 The Fall of the Moche: A Critique of Claims for South America's First State. *Latin American Antiquity* 23:127–143.

Quilter, Jeffrey, and Terry Stocker

1983 Subsistence Economies and the Origins of Andean Complex Societies. *American Anthropologist* 85(3):45–562.

#### Ramirez, Susan E.

1996 *The World Upside Down: Cross-Cultural Contacts and Conflict in Sixteenth-Century Peru.* Stanford University Press, Stanford, California.

#### Raphael, Toby, and Roberto Villegas

1985 El Mate Burilado. *Boletín de Lima* 7(37):53–65.

# Raviele, Maria E.

2011 Experimental Assessments of Maize Phytoliths and Starch Taphonomy in Carbonized Cooking Residues. *Journal of Archaeological Science* 38:2708– 2713.

#### Ravines, Rogger (editor)

1980 *Metropolí Chimú.* Instituto de Investigación Tecnológica y de Normas Tecnicas, Lima, Peru.

# Ray, Krishnendu

2004 *The Migrant's Table: Meals and Memories in Bengali-American Households.* University of Pennsylvania Press, Philadelphia.

#### Reichert, Edward Tyson

1913 *The Differentiation and Specificity of Starches in Relation to Genera, Species, Etc.* No. 173. Carnegie institution of Washington Publication No. 173, Part 2. J.B. Lippincott Company, Philadephia.

Reimer, Paula J., Edouard Bard, Alex Bayliss, J. Warren Beck, Paul G. Blackwell, Christopher Bronk Ramsey, Caitlin E. Buck, Hai Cheng, R. Lawrence Edwards, Michael Friedrich, Pieter M. Grootes, Thomas P. Guilderson, Haflida Haflidason, Irka Hajdas, Christine Hatté, Timothy J. Heaton, Dirk L. Hoffmann, Alan G. Hogg, Konrad A. Hughen, K. Felix Kaiser, Bernd Kromer, Sturt W. Manning, Mu Niu, Ron W. Reimer, David A. Richards, E. Marian Scott, John R. Southon, Richard A. Staff, Christian S. M. Turney, and Johannes van der Plicht

2013 IntCal13 and Marine13 Radiocarbon Age Calibration Curves 0–50,000 Years Cal BP. *Radiocarbon* 55(4):1869–1887.

## Reitz, Elizabeth J.

1988 Faunal Remains from Paloma, an Archaic Site in Peru. *American Anthropologist* 90(2):310–322.

Reitz, Elizabeth J., and Elizabeth S. Wing

2008 Zooarchaeology. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, UK.

#### Reynel, Carlos, and Carmen Felipe-Morales

1987 *Agroforestería Tradicional en los Andes del Perú*. Ministerio de Agricultura, Instituto Nacional Forestal y de Fauna, and FAO, Lima.

## Rice, Robert A.

2008 Agricultural Intensification Within Agroforestry: The Case of Coffee and Wood Products. *Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment* 128(4):212–218.

#### Rico-Gray, Victor

1979 Aizoaceae. Flora de Veracruz 9.

# Riesco, A.

1.

1995 Conservación del Bosque Amazónico, Una Estrategía Común sobre la Base de la Estabilización de la Agricultura Migratoria y el Manejo Sostenible del Bosque: Proyecto Bosque. PROCITROPICOS, Pucallpa, Peru.

#### Ringberg, Jennifer E.

- 2008 Figurines, Household Ritual, and the Use of Domestic Space in a Middle Moche Rural Community. In *Arqueología Mochica: Nuevos Enfoques*, edited by Luis Jaime Castillo Butters, Hèléne Bernier, Gregory Lockard, and Julio Rucabado Yong, pp. 341–358. Fondo Editorial de la Pontifica Universidad Católica del Perú, Lima.
- 2012 Daily Life at Cerro León, An Early Intermediate Period Highland Settlement in the Moche Valley, Peru. Unpublished Ph.D. Dissertation, Department of Anthropology, University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill.

## Robb, John

2010 Beyond Agency. *World Archaeology* 42(4):493–520.

#### Robin, Cynthia

- 2003 New Directions in Classic Maya Household Archaeology. *Journal of Archaeological Research* 11(2):307–356.
- Rodbell, Donald T., Geoffrey O. Seltzer, David M. Anderson, Mark B. Abbott, David B. Enfield, and Jeremy H. Newman.
  - 1999 An ~15,000-year Record of El Niño-Driven Alluviation in Southwestern Ecuador. *Science* 283(5401):516–520.

Roddick, Andrew, and Christine A. Hastorf

2010 Tradition Brought to the Surface: Continuity, Innovation, and Change in the Late Formative Period, Taraco Peninsula, Bolivia. *Cambridge Archaeological Journal* 20:157–178.

Rodríguez-Alegría, Enrique, and Sarah R. Graff

2012 Introduction: The Menial Art of Cooking, in *The Menial Art of Cooking*, edited by Enrique Rodríguez-Alegría and Sarah R. Graff, pp. 1–18. University Press of Colorado, Boulder.

Rosenswig, Robert M.

- 2006 Sedentism and Food Production in Early Complex Societies of the Soconusco, Mexico. *World Archaeology* 38(2):330–355.
- 2007 Beyond Identifying Elites: Feasting as a Means to Understand Early Middle Formative Society on the Pacific Coast of Mexico. *Journal of Anthropological Archaeology* 26(1):1–27.

# Rossen, Jack

2011 Preceramic Plant Gathering, Gardening, and Farming. In *From Foraging to Farming in the Andes: New Perspectives on Food Production and Social Organization*, edited by Tom Dillehay, pp. 177–192. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.

#### Rostworowski de Diez Canseco, María

- 1975 Pescadores, Artesanos y Mercadores Costerios en el Peru Préhispanico. *Revista del Museo Nacional Lima* 41:311–349.
- 1977 Coastal Fishermen, Merchants and Artisans in pre-Hispanic Peru. In *The Sea in the Pre-Colombian World: Conference at Dumbarton Oaks*, edited by Elizabeth Benson, pp. 167–188. Dumbarton Oaks Symposia Proceedings, Dumbarton Oaks, Washington, D.C.
- 1988 *Conflicts Over Coca Fields in XVIth-Century Perú*. Memoirs of the Museum of Anthropology University of Michigan No. 21, Ann Arbor.

### Rowe, John H.

- 1946 Inca Culture at the Time of the Spanish Conquest. In *The Handbook of South American Indians, Volume 2. The Andean Civilizations*, edited by León Strube Erdman and Julian H. Steward, pp. 183–330. Bureau of American Ethnology No. 143, Washington, D.C.
- 1969 The Sunken Gardens of the Peruvian Coast. *American Antiquity* 34:320–325.

#### Rucabado, Julio, and Luis Jaime Castillo

2003 El Periodo Transicional en San José De Moro. In *Moche: Hacia el final del Milenio, Tomo II*, edited by Santiago Uceda and Elías Mujica B, pp. 15–42. Actas del Segundo Coloquio sobre la Cultura Moche, Trujillo and Lima.

# Russell, Glenn

1998 The Cerro Mayal Workshop: Addressing Issues of Craft Specialization. In Andean Ceramics: Technology, Organization, and Approaches, edited by Izumi Shimada, pp. 63–90. MASCA Research Papers in Science and Archaeology. University of Pennsylvania Museum of Archaeology and Anthropology, Philadelphia. Russell, Glenn S., and Margaret A. Jackson

2001 Political Economy and Patronage at Cerro Mayal, Peru. In *Moche Art and Archaeology in Ancient Peru*, edited by Joanne Pillsbury, pp. 159–175. National Gallery of Art, Washington, D.C.

# Ryser, Gail L.

- 1998 Beans: Prehistoric Indicators of Social Relations and Organization in the Moche Valley, Peru. Unpublished Master's Thesis, Department of Anthropology, Northern Arizona University, Flagstaff.
- 2008 Moche Bean Warriors and the Paleobotanic Record: Why Privilege Beans? In *Arqueología Mochica: Nuevos Enfoques*, edited by Luis Jaime Castillo Butters, Hélène Bernier, Gregory Lockard, and Julio Rucabado Yong, pp. 397-409. Fondo Editorial, Pontificia Universidad Católica del Perú, Lima.

# Saitta, Dean J.

1997 Power, Labor, and the Dynamics of Change in Chacoan Political Economy. *American Antiquity* 62:7–26.

### Sammells, Claire A.

2010 Ode to a Chuño: Learning to Love Freeze-Dried Potatoes in Highland Bolivia. In *Adventures in Eating: Anthropological Experiences of Dining from Around the World*, edited by Helen R. Haines and Claire A. Sammells, pp. 101–126. University Press of Colorado, Boulder.

# Sanders, R. James

1980 E Pluribus Unum: A Review of the Harvard Encyclopedia of American Ethnic Groups. *New Republic* 183(23):29–33.

# Sandweiss, Daniel H., and James B. Richardson III

2008 Central Andean Environments. In *Handbook of South American Archaeology*, edited by Helaine Silverman and William H. Isbell, pp. 93–104. Kluwer Plenum, New York.

Sandweiss, Daniel H., James B. Richardson III, Elizabeth J. Reitz, Harold B. Rollins, and Kirk A. Maasch

1996 Geoarchaeological Evidence from Peru for a 5000 years BP onset of El Niño. *Science* 273(5281):1531–1533.

# Sayre, Matthew P.

2010 Life Across the River: Agricultural, Ritual, and Production Practices at Chavín de Huantar, Peru. Unpublished Ph.D. dissertation, Department of Anthropology, University of California, Berkeley. Sayre, Matthew P., and William T. Whitehead

- 2017 Ritual and Plant Use at Conchopata: An Andean Middle Horizon Site. In *Social Perspectives on Ancient Lives from Paleothnobotanical Data*, edited by Matthew P. Sayre and Maria Bruno, pp. 121–144. Springer International Publishing, Cham, Switzerland.
- Sayre, Matthew, David Goldstein, William Whitehead, and Patrick Ryan Williams
  2012 A Marker of Preference: Chicha de Molle and Huari State Consumption Practices. *Ñawpa Pacha* 32(2):231–282.

Scarry, C. Margaret

- 1986 Change in Plant Procurement and Production during the Emergence of the Moundville Chiefdom. Unpublished Ph.D. dissertation, Department of Anthropology, University of Michigan, Ann Arbor.
- 1993a Agricultural Risk and the Development of the Moundville Chiefdom. In Foraging and Farming in the Eastern Woodlands, edited by C. Margaret Scarry, pp. 157–181. University Press of Florida, Gainesville.
- 1993b Variability in Mississippian Crop Production Strategies. In *Foraging and Farming in the Eastern Woodlands*, edited by C. Margaret Scarry, pp.78–90. University Press of Florida, Gainesville.

Scarry, C. Margaret, and Vincas P. Steponaitis

1997 Between Farmstead and Center: The Natural and Social Landscape of Moundville. In *People, Plants, and Landscapes: Studies in Paleoethnobotany*, edited by Kristen J. Gremillion, pp. 107–122. University of Alabama Press, Tuscaloosa.

# Schaedel, Richard P.

- The Transition from Chiefdom to State in Northern Peru. In *Development* and Decline: The Evolution of Sociopolitical Organization, edited by Henri J. M. Claessen, Pieter van de Velde, and M. Estellie Smith, pp. 156–269. Bergin and Garvey, South Hadley, Massachusetts.
- 1989 *La Etnographía Muchik en las Fotografias de H. Brüning: 1886 1925.* Ediciones COFIDE. Lima, Perú.

# Schortman, Edward M., and Patricia A. Urban

 Culture Contact Structure and Process. In *Studies in Culture Contact: Interaction, Culture Change, and Archaeology*, edited by James C. Cusick, pp. 102–125. Occasional Paper No. 25. Center for Archaeological Investigations, University of Southern Illinois, Carbondale.

A 1 '1	TT .1	•
Nohrothor	K oth	norino
SUITURE.	Nau	iai illa

- 1992 *Wari Imperialism in Middle Horizon Peru*. Museum of Anthropology Anthropological Papers 87. University of Michigan, Ann Arbor.
- The Wari Empire of Middle Horizon Peru: The Epistemological Challenge of Documenting an Empire without Documentary Evidence. In *Empires: Perspectives from Archaeology and History*, edited by Susan E. Alcock, Terrence N. D'Altroy, Kathleen D. Morrison, and Carla M. Sinopoli, 70–92. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.
- 2005 Imperial Agendas and Local Agency: Wari Colonial Strategies. In *The Archaeology of Colonial Encounters: Comparative Perspectives*, edited by Gil J. Stein, pp. 237–262. School for Advanced Research Press, Santa Fe.
- Schroth, Götz, and Celia A. Harvey
  - 2007 Biodiversity Conservation in Cocoa Production Landscapes: An Overview. *Biodiversity and Conservation* 16(8):2237–2244.
- Schroth, Götz, Fonseca, Gustavo A.B. da Fonseca, Celia A. Harvey, Claude Gascon,
- Heraldo L. Vasconcelos, and Anne-Marie N. Izac
  - 2004 *Agroforestry and Biodiversity Conservation in Tropical Landscapes*. Island Press, Washington, D.C.

Schurr, Mark R., and Margaret J. Schoeninger.

1995 Associations between Agricultural Intensification and Social Complexity: An Example from the Prehistoric Ohio Valley. *Journal of Anthropological Archaeology* 14(3):315–339.

### Service, Elman R.

1975 *The Origins of the State and Civilization: The Process of Cultural Evolution.* Norton, New York.

### Seshadri, T.R., and Krishna Vasishta

1965 Polyphenols of the Leaves of *Psidium guava*—Quercetin, Quaijaverin, Leucocyanidin and Amritoside. *Phytochemistry* 4(6):989–92.

#### Shennan, Stephan

1997 *Quantifying Archaeology*. University of Iowa Press, Iowa City.

# Shimada, Izumi

1990 Cultural Continuities and Discontinuities on the Northern North Coast of Peru, Middle-Late Horizons. In *The Northern Dynasties: Kingship and Statecraft in Chimor*, edited by Michael Moseley and Anne Cordy-Collins, pp. 297–322. Dumbarton Oaks Research Library and Collections, Washington, D.C.

- 1994 *Pampa Grande and the Mochica Culture*. University of Texas Press, Austin.
- 1997 The Variability and Evolution of Prehispanic Kilns on the Peruvian Coast. In *Prehistory and History of Ceramic Kilns*, edited by Prudence M. Rice and David Kingery, pp.103–127. American Ceramic Society, Columbus, Ohio.

Shimada, Izumi, and Adriana Maguiña

1994 Nueva Visión Sobre la Cultura Gallinazo y su Relación con la Cultura Moche. In *Moche: Propuestas y Perspectivas*, edited by Santiago Uceda and Elías Mujica, pp. 31–58. Universidad Nacional de la Libertad, Trujillo, Peru.

Shimada, Izumi, Crystal Barker Schaaf, Lonnie G. Thompson, and Ellen Mosley-Thompson
 Cultural Impacts of Severe Droughts in the Prehistoric Andes: Application Of
 a 1,500-Year Ice Core Precipitation Record. World Archaeology 22(3):247–
 270.

- Shimada, Melody, and Izumi Shimada
  - 1985 Prehistoric Llama Breeding and Herding on the North Coast of Peru. *American Antiquity* 50:3–26.

#### Sikkink, Lynn

2001 Ethnoarchaeology and Contemporary Domestic Economy in the Mantaro Valley. In *Empire and Domestic Economy*, edited by Terrence D'Altroy and Christine A. Hastorf, pp. 97–113. Kluwer Academic Press, New York.

### Silliman, Stephen W

2001	Theoretical Perspectives on Labor and Colonialism: Reconsidering the
	California Missions. Journal of Anthropological Archaeology 20:379–407.

- 2004 *Lost Laborers in Colonial California: Native Americans and the Archaeology of Rancho Petaluma.* University of Arizona Press, Tucson.
- 2009 Change and Continuity, Practice and Memory: Native American Persistence in Colonial New England. *American Antiquity* 74:211–30.
- 2010a Crossing, Bridging, and Transgressing Divides in the Study of Native North America. In Across a Great Divide: Continuity and Change in Native North American Societies, 1400–1900, edited by Laura L. Scheiber and Mark D. Mitchell, pp. 258–276. University of Arizona Press, Tucson.
- 2010b Indigenous Traces in Colonial Spaces: Archaeologies of Ambiguity, Origin, and Practice. *Journal of Social Archaeology* 10(1):28–58.
- 2012 Between the Longue Durée and the Short Purée. In *Decolonizing Indigenous Histories: Exploring Prehistoric/Colonial Transitions in Archaeology*, edited

by Maxine Oland, Siobhan M. Hart, and Liam Frink, pp. 113–131. University of Arizona Press, Tucson.

# Silverblatt, Irene M.

- 1987 *Moon, Sun, and Witches: Gender Ideologies and Class in Inca and Colonial Peru.* Princeton University Press, Princeton, New Jersey.
- 1991 Interpreting Women in states: New Feminist Ethnohistories. In *Gender at the Crossroads of Knowledge: Feminist Anthropology in the Postmodern Era*, edited by Micaela di Leonardo, pp. 140–171. University of California Press, Berkeley.

# Simms, Steven R.

1992 Ethnoarchaeology: Obnoxious Spectator, Trivial Pursuit, or the Keys to a Time Machine. In *Quandaries and Quests: Visions of Archaeology's Future*, edited by LuAnn Wandsnider, 186–198. Occasional Paper No. 22. Center for Archaeological Investigations, University of Southern Illinois, Carbondale.

## Simon, Mary L.

2014 Reevaluating the Introduction of Maize into the American Bottom and Western Illinois. In *Reassessing the Timing, Rate, and Adoption Trajectories of Domesticate Use in the Midwest and Great Lakes*, edited by Maria E. Raviele and William A. Lowis, pp.97–134. Occasional Papers of the Midwestern Archaeological Conference No. 1.

# Simpson, C.E.

1991 Recursos Geneticos del Maní Silvestre en Suramerica. *Diversity* 7(1-2):65–66.

# Singleton, Theresa A.

1985 Archaeological Implications for Changing Labor Conditions. In *Archaeology* of *Slavery and Plantation Life*, edited by Theresa A. Singleton, pp. 291–307. Academic Press, Orlando.

# Skar, Sarah

1981 Andean Women and the Concept of Space/Time. In *Women and Space*, edited by Shirley Ardener, pp. 35–49. Croom Helm, London.

## Smartt, J.

1988 Morphological, Physiological, and Biochemical Changes in *Phaseolus* Beans under Domestication. In *Genetic Resources of Phaseolus Beans*, edited by Paul Gepts, pp. 143–162. Kluwer Academic Publishers, Boston.

# Smith, Bruce D.

1986The Archaeology of the Southeastern United States: From Dalton to de Soto,<br/>10,500-500 B.P. Advances in World Archaeology 5:1–92.

# Smith, Alexia

2014 The Use of Multivariate Statistics within Archaeobotany. In *Method and Theory in Paleoethnobotany*, edited by John M. Marston, Jade D'Alpoim Guedes, and Christina Warriner, pp. 181–204. University Press of Colorado, Boulder.

# Smith, Beverly, and Kathryn C. Egan

1990 Middle and Late Archaic Faunal and Floral Exploitation at the Weber I Site (20SA581), Michigan. *Ontario Archaeology* 50:39–54.

#### Smith, Michael E., and Lisa Montiel.

2001 The Archaeological Study of Empires and Imperialism in Pre-Hispanic Central Mexico. *Journal of Anthropological Archaeology* 20(3):245–284.

#### Soukop, Jaroslav

1970 *Vocabulario de los Nombres Vulgares de la Flora Peruana*. Colegio Salesiano, Lima.

## Spielmann, Katherine A.

2002 Feasting, Craft Specialization, and the Ritual Mode of Production in Small-Scale Societies. *American Anthropologist* 104:195–207.

## Staller, John E.

2006 The Social, Symbolic, and Economic Significance of *Zea mays* L. in the Late Horizon Period. In *Histories of Maize: Multidisciplinary Approaches to the Prehistory, Linguistics, Biogeography, Domestication, and Evolution of Maize*, edited by John E. Staller, Robert H. Tykot, and Bruce F. Benz, pp. 449–470. Academic Press, San Diego.

## Staller, John E., and Robert G. Thompson

2002 A Multidisciplinary Approach to Understanding the Initial Introduction of Maize into Coastal Ecuador. *Journal of Archaeological Science* 29:33–50.

### Staller, John E., Robert H. Tykot, and Bruce F. Benz (editors)

2006 Histories of Maize: Multidisciplinary Approaches to the Prehistory, Linguistics, Biogeography, Domestication, and Evolution of Maize. Academic Press, San Diego.

#### Stanish, Charles

1989	Household Archaeology: Testing Models of Zonal Complementarity in the South-Central Andes. <i>American Anthropologist</i> 91:7–24.
1992	Ancient Andean Political Economy. University of Texas Press, Austin.

2001 The Origin of State Societies in South America. *Annual Review of Anthropology* 30:41–64.

## Stark, Barbara

1990 The Gulf Coast and Central Highlands of Mexico: Alternative Methods for Interaction. *Research in Economic Anthropology* 12:243–85.

#### Steponaitis, Vincas P., and C. Margaret Scarry (editors)

2014 *Rethinking Moundville and its Hinterland*. University Press of Florida, Gainesville.

#### Strathern, Marilyn

#### Stromberg, Per M., Unai Pascual, and Mauricio R. Bellon

2010 Seed Systems and Farmers' Seed Choices: The Case of Maize in the Peruvian Amazon. *Human Ecology* 38(4):539–553.

## Strong, William D. and Clifford Evans Jr.

1952 *Cultural Stratigraphy in the Virú Valley, Northern Peru*. Columbia University Studies in Archaeology and Ethnology, Vol. 4. Columbia University Press, New York.

# Stuiver, Minze, and Henry A. Polach.

#### Surridge, Evan W.

2010 Chipped Stone Technology and Agricultural Households in the Moche Valley, Peru. Unpublished Master's Thesis, Department of Anthropology, University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill.

## Sutton, David E.

2001 *Remembrance of Repasts: An Anthropology of Food and Memory.* Berg, New York.

## Swenson, Edward R.

2006 Competitive Feasting, Religious Pluralism and Decentralized Power in the Late Moche Period. In *Andean Archaeology III*: North and South, edited by William H. Isbell and Helaine Silverman, pp. 112–142. Springer, New York.

 Szpak, Paul, Jean-François Millaire, Christine D. White, and Fred J. Longstaffe
 2012 Influence of Seabird Guano and Camelid Dung Fertilization on the Nitrogen Isotopic Composition of Field-Grown Maize (*Zea Mays*). *Journal of Archaeological Science* 39(12): 3721–3740.

<sup>1988</sup> The Gender of the Gift: Problems with Women and Problems with Society in Melanesia. University of California Press, Berkeley.

<sup>1977</sup> Discussion Reporting of <sup>14</sup>C data. *Radiocarbon* 19(3):355–363.

Szpak, Paul, David Chicoine, Jean-François Millaire, Christine D. White, Rebecca Parry, and Fred J. Longstaffe

2016 Early Horizon Camelid Management Practices in the Nepeña Valley, North-Central Coast of Peru. *Environmental Archaeology* 21(3):230–245.

Szpak, Paul, Jean-François Millaire, Christine D. White, George F. Lau, Flannery Surette, and Fred J. Longstaffe

2015 Origins of Prehispanic Camelid Wool Textiles from the North and Central Coasts of Peru Traced by Carbon and Nitrogen Isotopic Analyses. *Current Anthropology* 56(3):449–459.

Tapia, Mario E., and Ana De la Torre

1998 *Women Farmers and Andean seeds*. International Plant Genetic Resources Institute, Rome.

# Tate, James P.

1998 Maize Variability in the Moche Valley, Peru. Unpublished Master's Thesis, Department of Anthropology, Northern Arizona University, Flagstaff.

Tello, Ricardo, Carlos Jordan, Carlos Zevallos, María Nuñez, Alicia Ponce, María Chiroque, Carola Madueño, and Vanessa Monge

Investigaciones en el Conjunto Arquitectónico 25, Área Urbana Moche. In *Investigaciones en Huaca de la Luna 1998-1999*, edited by Santiago Uceda, Elías Mujica, and Ricardo Morales, pp. 231–260. Facultad de Ciencias Sociales, Universidad Nacional de Trujillo, Peru.

Tello, Ricardo, Giovanna Agreda, Jorge Chiguala, Giovanna Pinillos, Julia Tufinio, and Oliver Velásquez

2004b Investigaciones iniciales en el Conjunto Arquitectónico 30, Área Urbana Moche. In *Investigaciones en Huaca de la Luna 1998-1999*, edited by Santiago Uceda, Elías Mujica, and Ricardo Morales, pp. 261–313. Facultad de Ciencias Sociales, Universidad Nacional de Trujillo, Peru.

### Thomas, Nicholas

1991 *Entangled Objects: Exchange, Material Culture and Colonialism in the Pacific.* Harvard University Press, Cambridge, Massachusetts.

# Topic, John R.

- 1986 A Sequence of Monumental Architecture from Huamachuco. In *Perspectives* on Andean Prehistory and Protohistory: Papers from the Third Annual Northeast Conference on Andean Archaeology and Ethnohistory, edited by Daniel Sandweiss and D. Peter Kvietok, pp. 63–84. Latin American Studies Program, Cornell University, Ithaca, New York.
- 1998 Ethnogenesis in Huamachuco. *Andean Past* 5:109–127.

2009 Settlement Patterns in the Huamachuco Area. In *Andean Civilization: A Tribute to Michael E. Moseley*, edited by Joyce Marcus and Patrick Ryan Williams, pp. 211–240. Cotsen Institute of Andean Studies, University of California, Los Angeles.

Topic, John R., and Teresa Lange Topic

- 1979 Prehistoric Fortification Systems in Northern Peru. *Current Anthropology* 19(3):618–619.
- 1983 Coast-Highland Relations in Northern Peru: Some Observations on Routes, Networks, and Scales of Interaction. In *Civilization in the Ancient Americas: Essays in Honor of Gordon R. Willey*, edited by Richard M. Leventhal and Alan L. Kolata, pp. 237–259. University of New Mexico Press and Peabody Museum of Archaeology and Ethnology, Harvard University, Cambridge, Massachusetts.
- 1985 Coast Highland Relations in Northern Peru: The Structure and Strategy of Interaction. In *Status, Structure, and Stratification: Current Archaeological Reconstructions*, edited by Marc Thompson, Maria Teresa Garcia, and Francoise J. Kense, pp. 55–65. Proceedings of the 16<sup>th</sup> Annual Conference Archaeological Association of the University of Calgary, Calgary.
- 1987 The Archaeological Investigation of Militarism: Some Cautionary Observations. In *The Origin and Development of the Andean State*, edited by Jonathan Haas, Sheila Pozorski and Thomas Pozorski, pp. 47–55. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.

## Topic, Theresa Lange

- 1977 Excavations at Moche. Unpublished Ph.D. dissertation, Department of Anthropology, Harvard University, Cambridge, Massachusetts.
- 1982 The Early Intermediate Period and Its Legacy. In *Chan Chan: Andean Desert City*, edited by Kent C. Day and Michael E. Moseley, pp. 255–284. School of American Research, Santa Fe.
- 2009 In *Andean Civilization: A Tribute to Michael E. Moseley*, edited by Joyce Marcus and Patrick Ryan Williams, pp. 241–256. Cotsen Institute of Andean Studies, University of California, Los Angeles.

Topic, Theresa Lange, and John R. Topic

1982 Prehistoric Fortification Systems of Northern Peru: Preliminary Report on the Final Season, January-December, 1980. Manuscript on File, Department of Anthropology, Trent University, Ontario. 2010 Contextualizing the Wari-Huamachuco Relationship, in *Beyond Wari Walls: Regional Perspectives on Middle Horizon Peru*, edited by Justin Jennings, pp. 188–212. University of New Mexico Press, Albuquerque.

#### Torrence, Robin, and Huw Barton (editors)

2016 *Ancient Starch Research*. Routledge, New York and London.

# Towle, Margaret. A.

- 1952 Description and Identification of the Virú Plant Remains. In *Cultural Stratigraphy in the Virú Valley, Northern Peru*, edited by William D. Strong and Clifford Evans, pp. 352–356. Columbia University Press, New York.
  - 1961 The Ethnobotany of Pre-Columbian Peru. Aldine Publishing Company, Chicago.

#### Tribbett, Alysha, and Tiffany Tung

2010 Bioarchaeological Insights on Dental Health and Diet after the Fall of the Wari Empire in the Peruvian Andes. *Vanderbilt Undergraduate Research Journal* 6:1–6.

### Trocolli, Ruth

- Colonization and Women's Production: The Timucua of Florida.
  In Exploring Gender through Archaeology, Selected Papers from the 1991 Boone Conference, edited by Cheryl Claassen, pp. 95–102. Prehistory Press, Madison, Wisconsin.
- Tschauner, Hartmut, Marianne Vetters, Jalh Dulanto, Marcelo Saco, and Carlos Wester
  Un Taller Alfarero Chimú en el Valle de Lambayeque. In *Tecnología y Organización de la Producción de Cerámica en los Andes*, edited by Izumi
  Shimada, pp. 349–393. Fondo Editorial, Pontificia Universidad Católica del Perú, Lima.

# Turkon, Paula

Food preparation and status in Mesoamerica. In *The Archaeology of Food and Identity*, edited by Katheryn C. Twiss, pp. 152–170. Occasional Paper 34. Center for Archaeological Investigations, Southern Illinois University, Carbondale.

## Twiss, Katheryn C.

2012 The Complexities of Home Cooking: Public Feasts and Private Meals Inside the Çatalhöyük House. In *Between Feasts and Daily Meals: Toward an Archaeology of Commensal Spaces*, edited by Susan Pollock, pp. 53–73. eTopoi. Journal for Ancient Studies Special Volume 2.

# Uceda, Santiago

2001 Investigations at Huaca de la Luna, Moche Valley: An Example of Moche Religious Architecture. In *Moche Art and Archaeology in Ancient Peru*, edited by JoAnne Pillsbury, pp. 47–67. National Gallery of Art, Washington, D.C.

# Uceda, Santiago

- 2010 Theocracy and Secularism: Relationships between the Temple and Urban Nucleus and Political Change at the Huacas de Moche. In *New Perspectives on Moche Political Organization*, edited by Jeffrey Quilter and Luis Jaime Castillo Butters, pp. 132–58. Dumbarton Oaks, Washington, D.C.
- Uceda, Santiago, and José Armas
  - Los Talleres Alfareros en el Centro Urbano de Moche. In *La Cerámica Tradicional del Perú*, edited by Santiago Uceda, Elías Mujica, and Ricardo Morales, pp. 161–174. Editorial los Pinos, Lima.

# Uceda, Santiago, and José Armas

1998 An Urban Pottery Workshop at the Site of Moche, North Coast of Peru. In *Andean Ceramics: Technology, Organization, and Approaches*, edited by Izumi Shimada, pp. 91–110. MASCA Research Papers in Science and Archaeology, Supplement to Volume 15. University of Pennsylvania Museum of Archaeology and Anthropology, Philadelphia.

# Uceda, Santiago, and Claude Chapdelaine

# Uceda, Santiago, and Ricardo Morales

2006	Informe Tecnico 2005. Proyecto Arqueológico Huaca de la Luna,
	Universidad Nacional de Trujillo.

- 2007 Informe Tecnico 2006. Proyecto Arqueológico Huaca de la Luna, Universidad Nacional de Trujillo.
- 2011 Informe Tecnico 2010. Proyecto Arqueológico Huaca de la Luna, Universidad Nacional de Trujillo.
- 2013 Informe Tecnico 2012. Proyecto Arqueológico Huaca de la Luna. Universidad Nacional de Trujillo.

# Uceda, Santiago, and Elías Mujica (editors)

1994 Moche: Propuestas y Perspectivas. Actas del Primer Coloquio sobre la Cultura Moche (Trujillo, 12 al 16 de Abril de 1993). Travaux de l'Institut Français d'Etudes Andines 79. Universidad Nacional de la Libertad, Trujillo, Instituto Francés de Estudios Andinos y Asociación Peruana para el Fomento de las Ciencias Sociales, Lima.

<sup>1998</sup> El Centro Urbano de las Huacas del Sol y la Luna. *Arkinka* 33:94–103.
Uceda, Santiago, Elías Mujica, and Ricardo Morales (editors)

- 1997 Investigaciones en la Huaca de la Luna 1995. Facultad de Ciencias Sociales, Universidad Nacional de La Libertad, Trujillo.
- 1998 Investigaciones en la Huaca de la Luna 1996. Facultad de Ciencias Sociales, Universidad Nacional de La Libertad, Trujillo.
- 2000 Investigaciones en la Huaca de la Luna 1997. Facultad de Ciencias Sociales, Universidad Nacional de La Libertad, Trujillo.

#### Uceda, Santiago, Claude Chapdelaine, and John Verano

2008 Fechas Radiocarbónicas para el Complejo Arqueológico Huacas del Sol y de La Luna: Una Primera Cronología del Sitio. In *Investigaciones en la Huaca de la Luna 2001*, edited by Santiago Uceda, Elías Mujica, and Ricardo Morales, pp. 213–224. Facultad de Ciencias Sociales, Universidad de Trujillo, Trujillo.

## Uhle, Max

1913 Die Ruinen von Moche. *Journal de la Société des Américanistes de Paris*:95–117.

## Valdez, Lidio M.

2006 Maize Beer Production in Middle Horizon Peru. *Journal of Anthropological Research* 62:53–80.

### Valdez, Lidio M., Katrina J. Bettcher, and J. Ernesto Valdez

2010 Production of Maize Beer at a Wari Site in the Ayacucho Valley, Peru. *Archaeología Iberoamericana* 5:23–35.

## Van Buren, Mary

1996 Rethinking the Vertical Archipelago: Ethnicity, Exchange, and History in the South Central Andes. *American Anthropologist* 98(2):338–351.

## van Gijseghem, Hendrik

2001 Household and Family at Moche, Peru: An Analysis of Building and Residence Patterns in a Prehispanic Urban Center. *Latin American Antiquity* 12:257–273.

## VanDerwarker, Amber M.

- 2005 Field Cultivation and Tree Management in Tropical Agriculture: A View from Gulf Coastal Mexico. *World Archaeology* 37(2):275–289.
- 2006 *Farming, Hunting, and Fishing in the Olmec World*. University of Texas Press, Austin.

2010 Correspondence Analysis and Principal Components Analysis as Methods for Integrating Archaeological Plant and Animal Remains. In Integrating *Zooarchaeology and Paleoethnobotany: A Consideration of Issues, Methods, and Cases*, edited by Amber M. VanDerwarker and Tanya M. Peres, pp. 65– 74. Springer Science+Business Media, New York.

VanDerwarker, Amber M., and Dana N. Bardolph

2017 Analytical Approaches for Identifying Ritual Contexts. Paper presented at the 82<sup>nd</sup> annual Society for American Archaeology meeting, Vancouver.

VanDerwarker, Amber M., and Kandace R. Detwiler

2002 Gendered Practice in Cherokee Foodways: A Spatial Analysis of Plant Remains from the Coweeta Creek site. *Southeastern Archaeology* 21(1):21–28.

VanDerwarker, Amber M., and Bruce Idol

2008 Rotten Food and Ritual Behavior: Late Woodland Plant Foodways and Special Purpose Features at Buzzard Rock II, Virginia (44RN2/70). Southeastern Archaeology 27(1):61–77.

VanDerwarker, Amber M., Jennifer Alvarado, and Paul Webb

2014 Analysis and Interpretation of Intrasite Variability in Paleoethnobotanical Remains: A Consideration and Application of Methods at the Ravensford site, North Carolina. In *Method and Theory in Paleoethnobotany*, edited by John M. Marston, Jade D'Alpoim Guedes, and Christina Warriner, pp. 205– 234. University Press of Colorado, Boulder.

VanDerwarker, Amber M., Dana N. Bardolph, Kristin M. Hoppa, Heather B. Thakar, Lana S. Martin, Allison L. Jaqua, Matthew E. Biwer, and Kristina M. Gill.

2016 New World Paleoethnobotany in the New Millennium (2000–2013). *Journal of Archaeological Research* 24(2):125–177.

VanDerwarker, Amber, Jon Marcoux, and Kandace Hollenbach

2013 Farming and Foraging at the Crossroads: The Consequences of Cherokee and European Interaction through the Late Eighteenth Century. *American Antiquity* 78:68–88.

VanDerwarker, Amber M., C. Margaret Scarry, and Jane Eastman

2007 Menus for Families and Feasts: Household and Community Consumption of Plants at Upper Saratown, North Carolina. In *The Archaeology of Food and Identity*, edited by Katheryn C. Twiss, pp. 16–49. Occasional Paper No. 34. Center for Archaeological Investigations, Southern Illinois University, Carbondale. VanDerwarker, Amber M., Gregory D. Wilson, and Dana N. Bardolph

2013 Maize Adoption and Intensification in the Central Illinois River Valley: An Analysis of Archaeobotanical Data from the Late Woodland through Early Mississippian Periods (A.D. 400–1200). *Southeastern Archaeology* 32(2):147–168.

## Vargas, F. C.

1981 Plant Motifs on Inca Ceremonial Vases from Peru. *Botanical Journal of the Linnean Society* 82(4):313–325.

#### Vásquez, Victor, and Teresa E. Rosales

2015 Informe Final: Análisis Microscópico de Almidones Antiguos en Herramientas Líticas y Cerámica de Cerro Oreja, Valle De Moche. Universidad Nacional de Trujillo, Peru.

## Vaughn, Kevin J.

- 2005 Household Approaches to Ethnicity on the South Coast of Peru: The Domestic Architecture of Early Nasca Society. In *Us and Them: Archaeology and Ethnicity in the Andes*, edited by Richard M. Reycraft, pp. 86–103. Costen Institute of Archaeology, University of California, Los Angeles.
- 2009 *The Ancient Andean Village: Marcaya in Prehispanic Nasca*. University of Arizona Press, Tucson.

#### Vega-Centeno Sara-Lafosse, Rafael

2007 Construction, Labor Organization, and Feasting during the Late Archaic Period in the Central Andes. *Journal of Anthropological Archaeology* 26:150–171.

Vega-Centeno, Rafael, Luis Villacorta, Luís Caceres, and Giancarlo Macone
 1998 Arquitectura Monumental Temprana del Valle Medio de Fortaleza. In
 Perspectivas regionales del Período Formativo en el Perú, edited by Peter
 Kaulicke, pp. 219–238. Boletín de Arqueología Pontificia Católica del Perú
 2, Pontificia Universidad Católica del Perú, Lima.

#### Venet-Rogers, Claire

2013 *A Study of Faunal Consumption at the Gallinazo Group Site, Northern Coast of Peru.* Unpublished Ph.D. Dissertation, University of Western Ontario, Ontario.

## Verano, John W.

2001a War and Death in the Moche world: Osteological Evidence and Visual Discourse. In *Moche Art and Archaeology in Ancient Peru*, edited by JoAnne Pillsbury, pp. 111–125. National Gallery of Art, Washington, D.C.

2001b	The Physical Evidence of Human Sacrifice in Ancient Peru. In <i>Ritual Sacrifice in Ancient Peru</i> , edited by Elisabeth P. Benson and Anita G. Cook, pp. 165–184. University of Texas Press, Austin.
Pulgar Vidal, . 1972	Javier <i>Las Ocho Regiones Naturales del Perú</i> . Editorial Universo, Lima.
Villachica, Hu 1996	go Frutales y Hortalizas Promisorios de la Amazonia. TCA/SPT No. 44. Lima, Peru.
Voss, Barbara 2008a	The Archaeology of Ethnogenesis: Race and Sexuality in Colonial San Francisco. University of California Press, Berkeley.
2008b	Gender, Race, and Labor in the Archaeology of the Spanish Colonial Americas. <i>Current Anthropology</i> 49(5):861–893.
Vranich, Alex 2013	ei and Charles Stanish (editors) Visions of Tiwanaku. Cotsen Institute of Archaeology Press, University of California, Los Angeles.
Vreeland, Jam 1986	es M. Cotton Spinning and Processing on the Peruvian North Coast. In <i>The Junius</i> <i>B. Bird Conference on Andean Textiles, April 7th and 8th, 1984</i> , edited by Ann P. Rowe, pp. 363–383. The Textile Museum, Washington, D.C.
Wagner, Ursel Ulbert, and Fr 1998	, Rupert Gebhart, Enver Murad, Josef Riederer, Izumi Shimada, Cornelius itz E. Wagner Production of Formative Ceramics: Assessment of Physical Methods. In <i>Andean Ceramics: Technology, Organization, and Approaches</i> , edited by Izumi Shimada, pp. 173–198. Supplement MASCA Volume 15, 1998, Museum Applied Science Center for Archaeology, University of Pennsylvania Museum for Archaeology and Anthropology, Philadelphia.
Wagner, Catha 1978	arine A. Coca, Chicha, and Trago: Private and Communal Rituals in a Quechua Community. Unpublished Ph.D. dissertation, Department of Anthropology, University of Illinois.
Wallace, Henr 1949	y A., and Earl N. Bressman Corn and Corn Growing. John Wiley, New York.

Walsh-Dilley, Marygold

2013 Negotiating Hybridity in Highland Bolivia: Indigenous Moral Economy and the Expanding Market for Quinoa. *Journal of Peasant Studies* 40(4):659–682.

Watson, Patty Jo, and Mary C. Kennedy

1991 The Development of Horticulture in the Eastern Woodlands of North America: Women's Role. In Engendering Archaeology: Women and Prehistory, edited by Joan Gero and Margaret Conkey, pp. 255–275. Blackwell, Oxford.

Waylan, Peter R., and Cesár N. Caviedes

- 1986 El Niño and Annual Floods on the North Peruvian Littoral. *Journal of Hydrology* 89:141–156.
- 1987 El Niño and Annual Floods in Coastal Peru. In Catastrophic Flooding, edited by Larry Mayer and David Nash, pp. 57–78. Allen and Unwin, Boston.

#### Weberbauer, Augusto

1945 *El Mundo Vegetal de los Andes Peruanos*. Editorial Lume, Lima.

### Webster, Gary S.

1990 Labor Control and Emergent Stratification in Prehistoric Europe. *Current Anthropology* 31:337–366.

### Weismantel, Mary

- 1988 *Food, Gender, and Poverty in the Ecuadorian Andes.* University of Pennsylvania Press, Philadelphia.
- 1991 Maize Beer and Andean Social Transformations: Drunken Indians, Bread Babies, and Chosen Women. *MLN* 106(4):861–879.

#### Weissner, Polly, and Wolf Schiefenhövel

1996 *Food and the Status Quest: An Interdisciplinary Perspective*. Berghahn Books, Oxford.

#### Welch, Paul D.

1991 *Moundville's Economy*. The University of Alabama Press, Tuscaloosa.

#### Welch, Paul D., and C. Margaret Scary

1995 Status-related Variation in Foodways in the Moundville Chiefdom. *American Antiquity* 60:397–419.

#### West, Michael, and Thomas W. Whitaker

1979 Prehistoric Cultivated Cucurbits from the Virú Valley, Peru. *Economic Botany* 33(3):275–279. White, Chantel E., and China P. Shelton

- 2014 Recovering Macrobotanical Remains: Current Methods and Techniques. In Method and Theory in Paleoethnobotany, edited by John M. Marston, Jade D'Alpoim Guedes, and Christina Warinner, pp. 95–114. University Press of Colorado, Boulder.
- Whitehead, William T.
  - 2007 Exploring the Wild and Domestic: Paleoethnobotany at Chiripa, a Formative Site in Bolivia. Unpublished Ph.D. Dissertation, Department of Anthropology, University of California, Berkeley.

Whitmore, Thomas M., and B.L. Turner II

- 2000 Landscapes of Cultivation in Mesoamerica on the Eve of Conquest. In *The Ancient Civilizations of Mesoamerica: A Reader*, edited by Michael E. Smith and Marilyn A. Masson, pp. 119–143. Blackwell, Malden, Massachussetts.
- Wilk, Richard R., and Wendy Ashmore (editors)
  - 1988 *Household and Community in the Mesoamerican Past*. University of New Mexico Press, Albuquerque.
- Wilk, Richard R., and William Rathje
  - 1982 Household Archaeology. *American Behavioral Scientist* 25(6):617–639.

#### Wilk, Richard R., and Robert McC. Netting

- Households: Changing Forms and Functions. In *Households: Comparative and Historical Studies of the Domestic Group*, edited by Robert McC.
  Netting, Richard E. Wilk, and Eric J. Arnould, pp. 1–28. University of California Press, Berkeley.
- Wilkinson, Leland, MaryAnn Jill, Stacey Miceli, Gregory Birkenbeuel, and Erin Vang
  1992 Systat Graphics. SYSTAT, Evanston, Illinois.

### Willcox, G. H.

1974 A History of Deforestation as Indicated by Charcoal Analysis of Four Sites in Eastern Anatolia. *Anatolian Studies* 24: 117–133.

#### Willey, Gordon R.

1953 *Prehistoric Settlement in the Viru Valley, Peru*. Smithsonian Institution, Bureau of American Ethnology, Bulletin 155. Washington, D.C.

#### Williams, Carlos

1985 A Scheme for the Early Monumental Architecture of the Central Coast of Peru. In *Early Ceremonial Architecture in the Andes*, edited by Christopher Donnan, pp. 227–240. Dumbarton Oaks Research Library and Collections, Washington, D.C.

#### Wilson, David J.

- 1981 Of Maize and Men: A Critique of the Maritime Hypothesis of State Origins on the Coast of Peru. *American Anthropologist* 83(1):93–120.
- 1988 Prehispanic Settlement Patterns in the Lower Santa Valley, North Coast of Peru: A Regional Perspective on the Origins and Development of Complex Society. Smithsonian Institution Press, Washington D. C.

## Wilson, Diana

1997 Gender, Diet, Health, and Social Status in the Mississippian Powers Phase Turner Cemetery Population. In *Women in Prehistory: North America and Mesoamerica*, edited by Cheryl Claasen and Rosemary A. Joyce, pp. 119– 135. University of Pennsylvania Press, Philadelphia.

#### Wilson, Gregory D.

2008 *The Archaeology of Everyday Life at Early Moundville*. The University of Alabama Press, Tuscaloosa.

Wilson, Gregory D., Jon Marcoux, and Brad Koldehoff.

2006 Square Pegs in Round Holes: Organizational Diversity between Early Moundville and Cahokia. In *Leadership and Polity in Mississippian Society*, edited by Brian M. Butler and Paul D. Welch, pp. 43–72. Occasional Paper No. 24. Center for Archaeological Investigations, University of Southern Illinois, Carbondale.

## Wilson, Gregory D., Colleen M. Delaney, and Phillip G. Millhouse

2017 The Mississippianization of the Illinois and Apple River Valleys. In *Mississippian Beginnings*, edited by Gregory D. Wilson. University Press of Florida, Gainesville. In Press.

#### Wittfogel, Karl A.

- 1956 The Hydraulic Civilizations. In *Man's Role in Changing the Face of the Earth*, edited by William L. Thomas, pp. 152–164. Wenner-Gren Foundation, Chicago.
- 1971 Developmental Aspects of Hydraulic Societies. In *Prehistoric Agriculture*, edited by Stuart Struever, pp. 557–571. The Natural History Press, Garden City, New York.

## Wolf, Eric R.

1982 *Europe and the People without History*. University of California Press, Berkeley.

### Woodroof, Jasper G.

1966 *Peanuts: Production, Processing, Products.* The AVI Publishing Company, Westport, Connecticut.

#### Wright, Katherine I.

2000	The Social Origins of Cooking and Dining in the Early Early Villages of
	Western Asia. Proceedings of the Prehistoric Society 66:89–121.

#### Wright, Patti

2003	Preservation or Destruction of Plant Remains by Carbonization? Journal of
	Archaeological Science 30(5):577–583.

2014 Seeds: Conservation and Preservation. In *Encyclopedia Of Global Archaeology*, edited by Claire Smith, pp. 6551–6554. Springer, New York.

Wright, Melanie F., Christine A. Hastorf, and Heidi A. Lennstrom

2003 Pre-Hispanic Agriculture and Plant Use at Tiwanaku: Social and Political Implications. In *Tiwanaku and Its Hinterland: Archaeology and Paleoecology of an Andean Civilization, Vol. 2*, edited by Alan L. Kolata, pp. 384–403. Smithsonian Institution Press, Washington, D.C., and London.

 Wu, S.J., J.Y. Tsai, S.P. Chang, D.L. Lin, S.S. Wang, S.N. Huang, and L.T. Ng LT
 2006 Supercritical Carbon Dioxide Extract Exhibits Enhanced Antioxidant and Anti-Inflammatory Activities of *Physalis Peruviana*. *Journal of Ethnopharmacology* 108(3):407–13.

#### Wulder, Michael A.

2005 *A Practical Guide to the Use of Selected Multivariate Statistics*. Canadian Forest Service Pacific Forestry Centre, Victoria, B.C.

#### Wymer, Dee Anne.

1993 Cultural change and subsistence: The Middle and Late Woodland transition in the mid-Ohio Valley. In In *Foraging and Farming in the Eastern Woodlands*, edited by C. Margaret Scarry, pp. 138–156. University Press of Florida, Gainesville.

#### Yamamoto, Norio

1985 The ecological complementarity of agro-pastoralism: some comments. In *Andean Ecology and Civilization*, edited by Shozo Masuda, Isumi Shimada, and Craig Morris, pp. 85–99. University of Tokyo, Tokyo.

## Yarnell, Richard A.

1982 Problems and Interpretations of Archaeological Plant Remains of the Eastern Woodlands. *Southeastern Archaeology* 1:1–7.

### Yellen, John E.

1977 Archaeological Approaches to the Present: Models for Reconstructing the Past. Academic Press, New York.

## Yoffee, Norman

2005 *Myths of the Archaic State: Evolution of the Earliest Cities, States, and Civilizations.* Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.

### Young, Amy L.

1997 Task and Gang Labor: Work Patterns at a Kentucky Plantation. *North American Archaeologist* 18(1):41–66.

Zarrillo, Sonia, Deborah M. Pearsall, J. Scott Raymond, Mary Ann Tisdale, and Dugane J. Quon

2008 Directly Dated Starch Residues Document Early Formative Maize (*Zea mays* L.) in Tropical Ecuador. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 105(13): 5006–5011.

## Zimmerer, Karl S.

- 1996 *Changing Fortunes: Biodiversity and Peasant Livelihood in the Peruvian Andes.* University of California Press, Berkeley.
- 1998 The Ecogeography of Andean Potatoes. *BioScience* 48(6):445–454.

## **APPENDIX I**

## **DESSICATED PLANT MATERIAL FROM MV-225**

Site	PD	FS	Common Name	Scientific Name	Count (n)	Weight (g) <sup>1</sup>
MV-224	2101	15	UID seed		4	1.24
MV-224	2106	13	UID seed		3	1.89
MV-224	2108	16	Corn kernel	Zea mays	1	0.35
MV-224	2110	15	Corn cob	Zea mays	1	0.14
MV-224	2116	9	Corn cob	Zea mays	2	0.19
MV-224	2117	1	Gourd rind	Lagenaria siceraria	2	0.35
MV-224	2117	1	Squash seed	Cucurbita spp.	1	Neg
MV-224	2117	14	Corn cob	Zea mays	3	0.26
MV-224	2117	14	Gourd rind	Lagenaria siceraria	1	Neg
MV-224	2117	14	Peanut shell	Arachis hypogaea	5	0.2
MV-224	2117	14	Squash seed	Cucurbita spp.	4	0.14
MV-224	2117	14	UID seed		1	0.06
MV-224	2127	7	Squash seed	Cucurbita spp.	2	Neg
MV-224	2154	2	Corn kernel	Zea mays	1	Neg
MV-224	2154	2	Peanut shell	Arachis hypogaea	4	Neg
MV-224	2154	2	UID rind		1	0.03
MV-224	2154	2	UID seed pod		2	Neg
MV-224	2154	4	UID seed		1	0.05
MV-224	2154	11	Peanut shell	Arachis hypogaea	35	1.96
MV-224	2155	4	Corn cob	Zea mays	6	0.11
MV-224	2155	4	Gourd rind	Lagenaria siceraria	5	0.37
MV-224	2155	4	Peanut shell	Arachis hypogaea	1	Neg
MV-224	2155	4	Squash seed	Cucurbita spp.	2	0.02
MV-224	2155	4	UID seed		1	0.56
MV-224	2155	4	UID seed pod		1	0.02
MV-224	2155	11	Avocado pit	Persea americana	1	1.33
MV-224	2202	10	Corn cob	Zea mays	2	0.22
MV-224	2203	6	Avocado pit	Persea americana	1	0.05
MV-224	2203	6	UID seed		1	0.32
MV-225	1149	7	UID seed pod		1	0.34
MV-225	1172	11	UID seed pod		3	0.06
MV-225	1177	12	UID seed pod		11	0.21
MV-225	1185	22	UID rind		1	0.12
MV-225	1185	22	UID seed pod		1	Neg
MV-225	1192	15	Squash seed	Cucurbita spp.	2	0.06
MV-225	1202	17	UID seed pod		1	0.54
MV-225	1204	10	Squash seed	Cucurbita spp.	4	0.18

Site	PD	FS	Common Name	Scientific Name	Count (n)	Weight (g) <sup>1</sup>
MV-225	1204	10	UID seed pod		19	0.26
MV-225	1206	12	UID seed pod		1	1.06
MV-225	1209	15	UID seed pod		2	0.06
MV-225	1209	30	Corn cob	Zea mays	2	0.36
MV-225	1209	30	UID seed pod		1	0.02
MV-225	1209	30	UID seed pod		12	0.37
MV-225	1223	9	Squash	Cucurbita spp.	5	0.05
MV-225	1223	15	Peanut shell	Arachis hypogaea	2	0.04
MV-225	1223	15	Squash seed	Cucurbita spp.	1	Neg
MV-225	1230	1	Gourd rind	Lagenaria siceraria	15	1.15
MV-225	1231	8	UID rind		1	0.03
MV-225	1231	8	UID seed		1	Neg
MV-225	1236	15	Avocado pit	Persea americana	3	0.035
MV-225	1246	8	Avocado pit	Persea americana	9	1.69
MV-225	1246	8	Chili pepper seed	Capsicum spp.	6	Neg
MV-225	1246	8	Gourd rind	Lagenaria siceraria	3	0.07
MV-225	1257	18	Avocado pit	Persea americana	1	0.41
MV-225	1259	6	Corn cob	Zea mays	1	0.51
MV-225	1259	6	UID seed cap		1	0.04
MV-225	1263	9	Corn cob	Zea mays	1	0.04
MV-225	1263	9	UID rind		1	Neg
MV-225	1263	11	Corn cob	Zea mays	5	0.22
MV-225	1263	12	Corn cob	Zea mays	9	0.59
MV-225	1269	27	UID seed		1	Neg
MV-225	1270	1	Squash seed	Cucurbita spp.	2	Neg

<sup>1</sup> Specimen weight listed as neglible ("neg") if less than 0.01 g.

## **APPENDIX II**

# **Provenience Information and Basic Flotation Sample Measures**

Site	Area	Unit/Level	Volume (L)	Total Plant Weight	Total Wood Weight
La Poza	5	C2-MT01	4.4	5.07	5.98
La Poza	5	C6-MT03	5	No plants or wood recov	rered
La Poza	8	RC5-RSG01- MT01	3.3	No plants or wood recov	rered
La Poza	21	C2-MT01	2.4	No plants or wood recov	rered
La Poza	21	C2-MT02	0.6	No plants or wood recov	rered
La Poza	21	C2-MT03	3.6	1.55	1.42
La Poza	28	RC2-MT01	3.6	1.55	1.42
La Poza	28	RC2-MT02	1.5	0.21	0.21
La Poza	28	RC2-MT03	1.3	No plants or wood recov	rered
La Poza	28	RC4-MT04	2.2	0.84	0.81
La Poza	28	RC4-MT06	4.4	3.35	3.33
La Poza	28	RC4-MT07	4	2.82	2.82
La Poza	28	RC4-MT08	4.4	2.92	2.78
La Poza	36	RC2-MT01	3.5	1.23	1.19
La Poza	36	RC2-MT01	4.4	2.92	2.78
La Poza	36	RC2-MT01	3.5	1.23	1.19
La Poza	36	RC3-MT 02	3.4	4.25	4.01
La Poza	38	RC6-MT02	4.4	3.39	3.16
La Poza	38	RC7-MT03	3.1	No plants or wood recovered	
Site	PD	FS	Volume (L)	Total Plant Weight (g) <sup>1</sup>	Total Wood Weight (g) <sup>1</sup>
MV-224	2012	1	5	2.62	2.6
MV-224	2014	1	5	2.55	2.43
MV-224	2017	1	5.25	2.93	2.84
MV-224	2018	1	5.5	2.96	2.84
MV-224	2023	1	5	3.42	3.23
MV-224	2024	1	7.5	2.24	2.12
MV-224	2105	15	5	3.84	3.78
MV-224	2107	1	6.5	5.16	5.07
MV-224	2111	1	6	1.45	1.45
MV-224	2114	1	6	9.72	9.69
MV-224	2121	1	5	0.24	0.22
MV-224	2123	1	5	1.57	1.52
MV-224	2125	1	5.5	1.53	1.47
MV-224	2125	1	5.5	1.53	1.47

Site	PD	FS	Volume (L)	Total Plant Weight (g) <sup>1</sup>	Total Wood Weight (g) <sup>1</sup>
MV-224	2131	1	4.5	3.93	3.91
MV-224	2133	1	3.5	7.01	6.77
MV-224	2134	1	5	12.59	12.23
MV-224	2135	1	5	2.16	2.02
MV-224	2138	1	5.25	0.06	0.06
MV-224	2142	1	5	0.98	0.83
MV-224	2143	1	4.5	2.64	2.56
MV-224	2146	1	5	13.61	12.84
MV-224	2147	1	3	0.8	0.8
MV-224	2148	1	5	3	2.68
MV-224	2150	2	5.25	0.66	0.66
MV-224	2152	1	3.25	1.87	1.79
MV-224	2153	1	4	2.36	2.32
MV-224	2157	1	6.5	0.2	0.2
MV-224	2159	1	4.6	16.42	11.5
MV-224	2160	1	3.5	3.14	3.14
MV-224	2161	1	1.7	0.02	0.02
MV-224	2162	2	3.5	0.02	0.02
MV-224	2163	1	4	0.19	0.14
MV-224	2164	1	4	NEG	NEG
MV-224	2165	1	4	0	0
MV-224	2167	1	4	3.18	3.07
MV-224	2168	1	5	0.27	0.27
MV-224	2173	1	4.5	2.38	2.34
MV-224	2174	1	0.25	0.1	0.1
MV-224	2177	1	4	4.47	4.36
MV-224	2179	1	6	4.29	3.79
MV-224	2179	2	5	5.25	3.8
MV-224	2206	11	2	2.61	2.61
MV-224	2207	15	2.25	2.06	2
MV-225	1083	1	7.0	15.84	15.73
MV-225	1087	1	7.0	2.10	1.79
MV-225	1088	1	7.0	3.54	3.51
MV-225	1091	1	5.75	0.63	0.63
MV-225	1093	1	3.5	3.66	3.43
MV-225	1097	1	8.5	3.31	3.27
MV-225	1099	1	5.0	2.06	1.92
MV-225	1111	1	5.0	3.03	2.99
MV-225	1113	1	5.0	2.93	2.89
MV-225	1117	1	5.0	1.84	1.53
MV-225	1121	1	3.25	1.42	1.37

Site	PD	FS	Volume (L)	Total Plant Weight (g) <sup>1</sup>	Total Wood Weight (g) <sup>1</sup>
MV-225	1122	1	5.0	7.01	6.69
MV-225	1123	1	4.0	4.08	3.95
MV-225	1126	1	3.5	0.87	0.84
MV-225	1168	14	4.0	1.54	1.53
MV-225	1177	14	5.0	2.26	2.20
MV-225	1201	6	5.0	3.57	3.57
MV-225	1206	15	5.0	3.80	3.77
MV-225	1213	1	5.0	5.54	5.39
MV-225	1221	2	0.6	0.05	0.05
MV-225	1222	1	6.3	0.24	0.24
MV-225	1235	1	5.0	2.14	2.08
MV-225	1236	1	5.2	4.25	3.98
MV-225	1236	2	5.2	3.64	3.34
MV-225	1244	1	5.6	0.40	0.40
MV-225	1249	1	4.6	1.81	1.81
MV-225	1250	1	5.1	1.43	1.43
MV-225	1251	1	4.8	10.08	10.05
MV-225	1257	1	5.0	2.90	2.86
MV-225	1257	1	5.0	2.90	2.86
MV-225	1262	1	5.0	0.72	0.70
MV-225	1266	1	5.0	12.11	11.87
MV-225	1266	2	5.0	3.34	3.32
MV-225	1270	6	5.4	0.77	0.77
MV-225	1271	11	5.2	3.81	3.81
MV-225	1273	1	5.5	1.21	1.21
MV-225	1275	1	5.0	2.45	2.40
MV-225	1276	1	1.0	0.05	0.05
MV-225	1277	1	3.0	0.08	0.08
MV-225	1289	1	5.8	5.04	4.70
MV-225	1292	1	1.3	0.61	0.60
MV-225	1293	2	5.0	4.23	4.14
MV-225	1294	1	2.5	2.49	2.49
MV-225	1295	1	5.3	1.33	1.33
MV-225	1299	1	5.0	3.16	3.07
MV-225	1314	1	3.0	1.01	0.99
MV-225	1316	1	5.0	5.69	5.49
MV-225	1316	2	5.0	6.16	6.07
MV-225	1349	1	5.0	1.50	1.49
MV-225	1353	1	5.0	1.69	1.62
MV-225	1362	13	5.0	NEG	NEG
MV-225	1363	1	5.0	19.76	19.53

Site	PD	FS	Volume (L)	Total Plant Weight (g) <sup>1</sup>	Total Wood Weight (g) <sup>1</sup>
MV-225	1367	1	5.0	22.38	17.35
MV-225	1367	3	5.0	11.29	10.88
MV-225	1369	1	5.0	3.10	3.09
MV-225	1374	13	5.5	10.93	10.62
MV-225	1375	1	5.0	0.06	0.05
MV-225	1379	1	5.0	4.97	4.87
MV-225	1379	2	5.0	1.42	1.35
MV-225	1383	1	4.8	3.70	3.70
MV-225	1385	1	5.0	1.58	1.51
MV-225	1386	1	5.0	1.83	1.80
MV-225	1387	1	5.2	13.49	13.08
MV-225	1389	1	5.0	8.04	7.67
MV-225	1390	1	5.0	5.97	5.79
MV-225	1392	1	3.5	2.22	2.19
MV-225	1393	1	5.5	18.94	16.20
MV-225	1394	1	5.0	21.53	20.45
MV-225	1408	10	5.0	7.29	7.19
MV-225	1409	1	5.0	5.61	5.39
MV-225	1422	12	5.2	1.83	1.83
MV-225	1424	1	4.0	1.31	1.19
MV-225	1427	1	5.0	5.52	5.42
MV-225	1428	1	5.0	0.08	0.08
MV-225	1436	16	5.0	1.80	1.80
MV-225	1437	1	5.0	1.58	1.58
MV-225	1438	1	5.0	0.89	0.86
MV-225	1439	1	5.0	0.72	0.72
MV-225	1446	15	5.0	0.11	4.86
MV-225	1458	1	5.0	1.16	1.15
MV-225	1458	1	5.0	1.16	1.15
MV-225	1459	1	5.0	1.12	1.02
MV-225	1465	1	5.5	4.07	4.02
MV-225	1469	1	5.0	7.49	7.49
MV-225	1473	1	5.0	2.88	2.63
MV-225	1475	1	5.2	4.51	4.31
MV-225	1494	1	5.0	1.37	1.37
MV-225	1496	1	5.0	3.11	2.71
MV-225	1510	1	4.0	16.25	16.18
MV-225	1512	1	5.0	2.32	2.24
MV-225	1513	1	5.0	3.20	3.03
MV-225	1515	1	5.0	0.42	0.42
MV-225	1516	1	5.0	3.60	3.39

Site	PD	FS	Volume (L)	Total Plant Weight (g) <sup>1</sup>	Total Wood Weight (g) <sup>1</sup>
MV-225	1517	1	5.0	0.69	0.69
MV-225	1643	2	2.50	2.00	2.00
MV-225	1657	1	5.0	3.40	3.36
MV-225	1661	11	5.5	3.21	3.20
MV-225	1664	1	1.7	1.54	1.51
MV-225	1667	1	5.5	4.87	4.78
MV-225	1677	8	4.3	1.99	1.97
MV-225	1692	10	5.0	2.33	2.20
MV-225	1701	1	5.0	9.99	9.39
MV-225	1702	1	5.0	3.30	3.14
MV-225	1703	1	4.0	9.26	9.12
MV-225	1705	1	2.5	1.51	1.47
MV-225	1731	1	6.0	4.79	4.39
MV-225	1736	2	2.0	0.63	0.63
MV-225	1739	1	5.0	1.66	1.64
MV-225	1784	1	5.0	3.87	3.46
MV-225	1792	1	5.0	4.18	4.13
MV-225	1802	1	3.5	0.57	0.57
MV-225	1804	1	5.0	7.77	7.66
MV-225	1809	1	5.0	3.75	3.68
MV-225	1816	2	5.0	1.95	1.77
MV-225	1821	1	5.0	1.78	1.54
MV-225	1828	1	5.2	3.35	3.23
MV-225	1829	1	5.0	24.06	23.88
MV-225	1834	1	5.0	0.02	0.02
MV-225	1835	1	5.5	6.21	5.68
MV-225	1846	1	5.0	0.52	0.52
MV-225	1855	3	5.0	0.05	0.05
MV-225	1856	1	5.0	8.70	8.50
MV-225	1861	1	4.8	2.84	2.70
MV-225	1861	11	5.0	5.24	5.14
MV-225	1862	1	5.0	2.22	2.18
MV-225	1862	2	5.0	3.24	3.22
MV-225	1880	1	1.0	0.88	0.86
MV-225	1881	1	0.5	0.19	0.16
MV-225	1885	1	4.0	2.58	2.51
MV-225	1889	1	5.0	2.72	2.52
MV-225	1889	2	5.0	7.91	7.58
MV-225	1891	1	5.0	2.20	2.03
MV-83 <sup>2</sup>	254	2	0.325	0.07	0.06
MV-83 <sup>2</sup>	254	6	1.0	3.34	3.34

Site	PD	FS	Volume (L)	Total Plant Weight (g) <sup>1</sup>	Total Wood Weight (g) <sup>1</sup>
MV-83 <sup>2</sup>	254	7	1.25	2.17	2.16
MV-83 <sup>2</sup>	256	1	1.0	4.46	4.46
MV-83 <sup>2</sup>	264	1	0.85	3.85	3.73
MV-83 <sup>2</sup>	275	10	1.0	2.19	2.19
MV-83 <sup>2</sup>	275	11.1	1.5	5.25	5.23
MV-83 <sup>2</sup>	275	11.2	1.0	2.10	2.10
MV-83 <sup>2</sup>	275	11.3	1.0	3.59	3.53
MV-83 <sup>2</sup>	275	13	0.25	0.52	0.52
MV-83 <sup>2</sup>	276	1	1.50	3.98	3.81
MV-83 <sup>2</sup>	281	1	1.25	4.45	4.44
MV-83 <sup>2</sup>	281	2	1.25	3.39	3.37
MV-83 <sup>2</sup>	286	9	3.0	6.61	6.37
MV-83 <sup>2</sup>	293	1	2.0	6.71	4.42
MV-83 <sup>2</sup>	296	8	0.5	0.16	0.16
MV-83 <sup>2</sup>	317	7	1.0	4.39	4.29
MV-83 <sup>2</sup>	321	8	2.5	2.17	2.17
MV-83 <sup>2</sup>	321	15	2.0	1.19	1.13
Galindo <sup>3</sup>	4	93	4	12.6	12.6
Galindo <sup>3</sup>	88	90	6.5	2.3	2.2
Galindo <sup>3</sup>	260	225	3.75	6.3	6.3
Galindo <sup>3</sup>	271	205	5	NEG	NEG
Galindo <sup>3</sup>	304	155	11.3	7.8	7.8
Galindo <sup>3</sup>	332	196	14.5	7.6	7.5
Galindo <sup>3</sup>	371	269	12.75	16.6	16.5
Galindo <sup>3</sup>	428	570	2.75	1.8	1.8
Galindo <sup>3</sup>	587	577	3.25	5.9	5.9
Galindo <sup>3</sup>	594	581	5.3	NEG	NEG

<sup>1</sup> Specimen weight listed as neglible ("neg") if less than 0.01 g.
 <sup>2</sup>Provenience information and soil volume information adapted from Gagnon and Schaeffer 2002:Table 2
 <sup>3</sup>Provenience information and soil volume information adapted from Lockard 2009:Table 7.2

## **APPENDIX III**

## **INVENTORY OF PLANTS IDENTIFIED AT LA POZA**

Area	Feature/Level	Common Name <sup>1</sup>	Taxonomic Name <sup>1</sup>	Count (n)	Weight (g) <sup>2</sup>
5	C2-MT01	Barrel cactus	Echinocactus spp.	2	Neg
5	C2-MT01	Cotton	Gossypium barbadense	1	Neg
5	C2-MT01	Gourd	Lagenaria siceraria	1	0.01
5	C2-MT01	Guava	Psidium spp.	1	Neg
5	C2-MT01	Legume family (Weedy)	Fabaceae	1	Neg
5	C2-MT01	Maize cupule	Zea mays	1	Neg
5	C2-MT01	Maize cupule cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	Neg
5	C2-MT01	Maize kernel	Zea mays	1	Neg
5	C2-MT01	Shoreline purslane	Sesuvium spp.	1	Neg
5	C2-MT01	Tillandsia	Tillandsia spp.	1	0.08
5	C2-MT01	UID		2	Neg
5	C2-MT01	UID seed		3	Neg
5	C6-MT03	No plants or wood recover	ed		
8	RC5-RSG01- MT01	No plants or wood recover	ed		
21	C2-MT01	No plants or wood recover	ed		
21	C2-MT02	No plants or wood recover	ed		
21	C2-MT03	Golden berry	Physalis peruviana	1	Neg
21	C2-MT03	Grass family	Poaceae	1	Neg
21	C2-MT03	Tillandsia	Tillandsia spp.	3	0.13
21	C2-MT03	UID		4	Neg
28	RC2-MT01	Barrel cactus	Echinocactus spp.	1	Neg
28	RC2-MT01	Guava	Psidium spp.	2	Neg
28	RC2-MT01	Grass family	Poaceae	2	Neg
28	RC2-MT01	Legume family (Weedy)	Fabaceae	1	Neg
28	RC2-MT01	Maize kernel	Zea mays	1	Neg
28	RC2-MT01	Maize kernel cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	Neg
28	RC2-MT01	Shoreline purslane	Sesuvium spp.	1	Neg
28	RC2-MT01	Trianthema	Trianthema spp.	1	Neg
28	RC2-MT01	UID		2	Neg
28	RC2-MT02	UID		2	Neg
28	RC2-MT03	No plants or wood recover	ed		
28	RC4-MT04	Tillandsia	Tillandsia spp.	1	0.03
28	RC4-MT04	UID		3	Neg
28	RC4-MT04	UID seed		2	Neg
28	RC4-MT06	Cotton	Gossypium barbadense	1	Neg
28	RC4-MT06	Legume family	Fabaceae	1	Neg

Area	Feature/Level	Common Name <sup>1</sup>	Taxonomic Name <sup>1</sup>	Count (n)	Weight (g) <sup>2</sup>
28	RC4-MT06	Golden berry	Physalis peruviana	1	Neg
28	RC4-MT06	Gourd	Lagenaria siceraria	1	0.02
28	RC4-MT06	Guava	Psidium spp.	1	Neg
28	RC4-MT06	Maize cupule	Zea mays	2	Neg
28	RC4-MT06	Maize kernel	Zea mays	1	Neg
28	RC4-MT06	Nightshade family	Solanaceae	1	Neg
28	RC4-MT06	Shoreline purslane	Sesuvium spp.	2	Neg
28	RC4-MT06	Sunflower family	Asteraceae	1	Neg
28	RC4-MT07	Maize cupule	Zea mays	1	Neg
28	RC4-MT07	Maize cupule cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	Neg
28	RC4-MT07	Maize kernel	Zea mays	1	Neg
28	RC4-MT07	UID		4	Neg
28	RC4-MT08	Gourd	Lagenaria siceraria	1	0.01
28	RC4-MT08	Lucuma	Pouteria lucuma	1	Neg
28	RC4-MT08	Maize cupule	Zea mays	1	Neg
28	RC4-MT08	Maize cupule cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	Neg
28	RC4-MT08	Maize kernel	Zea mays	3	0.03
28	RC4-MT08	Tillandsia	Tillandsia spp.	1	0.1
28	RC4-MT08	UID		1	Neg
28	RC4-MT08	UID seed		2	Neg
36	RC2-MT01	Chili pepper cf.	Capsicum spp. cf.	1	Neg
36	RC2-MT01	Guava	Psidium spp.	1	Neg
36	RC2-MT01	Lucuma	Pouteria lucuma	2	Neg
36	RC2-MT01	Maize cupule	Zea mays	1	Neg
36	RC2-MT01	Maize kernel frag	Zea mays	1	0.01
36	RC2-MT01	Tillandsia	Tillandsia spp.	1	0.03
36	RC2-MT01	UID		11	Neg
36	RC3-MT 02	Avocado	Persea americana	2	0.18
36	RC3-MT 02	Guava	Psidium spp.	1	Neg
36	RC3-MT 02	Legume family	Fabaceae	1	Neg
36	RC3-MT 02	Lucuma	Pouteria lucuma	1	Neg
36	RC3-MT 02	Maize cob	Zea mays	1	0.01
36	RC3-MT 02	Maize cupule	Zea mays	1	Neg
36	RC3-MT 02	Maize kernel	Zea mays	1	Neg
36	RC3-MT 02	UID		11	0.05
38	RC6-MT02	Cotton	Gossypium barbadense	1	Neg
38	RC6-MT02	Grass family	Poaceae	1	Neg
38	RC6-MT02	Legume family cf.	Fabaceae cf.	1	Neg
38	RC6-MT02	Lucuma	Pouteria lucuma	1	Neg
38	RC6-MT02	Maize cupule	Zea mays	2	Neg
38	RC6-MT02	Maize cupule cf.	Zea mays cf.	2	Neg

Area	Feature/Level	Common Name <sup>1</sup>	Taxonomic Name <sup>1</sup>	Count (n)	Weight (g) <sup>2</sup>
38	RC6-MT02	Maize kernel	Zea mays	1	0.04
38	RC6-MT02	Maize kernel cf.	Zea mays cf.	2	0.01
38	RC6-MT02	Tillandsia	Tillandsia spp.	1	0.14
38	RC6-MT02	UID		2	Neg
38	RC7-MT03	No plants or wood recovere	d		

 $^{1}$  cf. = identification probable but not definite  $^{2}$  Specimen weight listed as neglible ("neg") if less than 0.01 g.

## **APPENDIX IV**

## **INVENTORY OF PLANTS RECOVERED AT MV-224**

PD	FS	Common Name <sup>1</sup>	Taxonomic Name <sup>1</sup>	Count (n)	Weight (g) <sup>2</sup>
2012	1	Chili pepper	Capsicum spp.	1	Neg
2012	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	7	0.02
2012	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	1	Neg
2012	1	Milk thistle	Silybum spp. cf.	1	Neg
2012	1	UID		2	Neg
2014	1	Maize cob	Zea mays	1	Neg
2014	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	6	Neg
2014	1	Maize cupule cf.	Zea mays cf.	2	Neg
2014	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	4	Neg
2014	1	Pacay	Inga feuillei	1	0.12
2014	1	Squash	Cucurbita spp.	1	Neg
2014	1	UID		4	Neg
2017	1	Barrel cactus	Echinocactus spp.	1	Neg
2017	1	Legume family (possible domesticated bean)	Fabaceae	1	Neg
2017	1	Legume family (weedy)	Fabaceae	1	Neg
2017	1	Lucuma	Pouteria lucuma	8	Neg
2017	1	Maize cob	Zea mays	2	0.02
2017	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	8	0.01
2017	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	3	0.02
2017	1	Maize kernel cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	Neg
2017	1	Pacay	Inga feuillei	1	0.04
2017	1	Rattlepod	Crotalaria spp.	1	Neg
2018	1	Legume family	Fabaceae	1	0.03
2018	1	Lucuma	Pouteria lucuma	1	Neg
2018	1	Maize cob	Zea mays	3	0.05
2018	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	2	Neg
2018	1	Maize glume	Zea mays	1	Neg
2018	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	10	0.04
2018	1	UID		3	Neg
2023	1	Maize cob	Zea mays	3	0.07
2023	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	3	0.01
2023	1	Maize cupule cf.	Zea mays cf.	2	Neg
2023	1	Maize glume	Zea mays	1	Neg
2023	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	8	0.03
2023	1	Maize kernel cf.	Zea mays cf.	3	0.01
2023	1	Peanut	Arachis hypogaea	1	0.04

PD	FS	Common Name <sup>1</sup>	Taxonomic Name <sup>1</sup>	Count (n)	Weight (g) <sup>2</sup>
2023	1	UID		7	Neg
2023	1	UID seed		3	0.03
2024	1	Avocado	Persea americana	1	0.01
2024	1	Barrel cactus	Echinocactus spp.	1	Neg
2024	1	Chili pepper	Capsicum spp.	1	Neg
2024	1	Legume family (possible domesticated bean)	Fabaceae	2	0.06
2024	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	7	0.01
2024	1	Maize cupule cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	Neg
2024	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	7	0.03
2024	1	Maize kernel cf.	Zea mays cf.	2	Neg
2024	1	Mallow family	Malvaceae cf. Malvastrum spp.	1	Neg
2024	1	Rattlepod	Crotalaria spp.	1	Neg
2024	1	UID		8	0.01
2024	1	UID seed		1	Neg
2105	15	Gourd	Lagenaria siceraria	1	Neg
2105	15	Legume family	Fabaceae	2	0.02
2105	15	Lucuma	Pouteria lucuma	1	Neg
2105	15	Maize kernel	Zea mays	10	0.04
2107	1	Legume family	Fabaceae	2	0.01
2107	1	Maize cob	Zea mays	8	0.03
2107	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	1	Neg
2107	1	Maize glume	Zea mays	1	Neg
2107	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	9	0.05
2107	1	Sedge family	Cyperaceae	1	Neg
2107	1	UID seed		1	Neg
2111	1	Barrel cactus	Echinocactus spp.	1	Neg
2111	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	4	Neg
2111	1	UID		4	Neg
2111	1	UID seed		1	Neg
2114	1	Grass family	Poaceae	1	Neg
2114	1	Legume family	Fabaceae	2	0.03
2114	1	Maize cob	Zea mays	1	Neg
2114	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	4	Neg
2114	1	Maize cupule cf.	Zea mays cf.	2	Neg
2114	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	2	Neg
2114	1	Maize kernel cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	Neg
2114	1	UID		1	Neg
2114	1	UID seed		2	Neg
2121	1	Legume family (possible domesticated bean)	Fabaceae	2	0.02
2121	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	2	Neg

PD	FS	Common Name <sup>1</sup>	Taxonomic Name <sup>1</sup>	Count (n)	Weight (g) <sup>2</sup>
2121	1	Mallow family	Malvaceae cf. Malvastrum spp.	1	Neg
2121	1	UID		2	Neg
2123	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	1	Neg
2123	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	8	0.03
2123	1	Squash	Cucurbita spp.	1	0.02
2125	1	Barrel cactus	Echinocactus spp.	2	Neg
2125	1	Gourd	Lagenaria siceraria	2	Neg
2125	1	Grass family	Poaceae	2	Neg
2125	1	Guava	Psidium spp.	1	Neg
2125	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	3	Neg
2125	1	Maize glume	Zea mays	5	0.04
2125	1	Maize glume cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	Neg
2125	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	5	0.02
2125	1	Maize kernel cf.	Zea mays cf.	3	Neg
2125	1	Rattlepod	Crotalaria spp.	1	Neg
2125	1	Sedge family cf.	Cyperaceae cf.	1	Neg
2125	1	UID		5	Neg
2125	1	UID fruit case		2	Neg
2125	1	UID seed		5	Neg
2131	1	Barrel cactus	Echinocactus spp.	1	Neg
2131	1	Gourd	Lagenaria siceraria	1	Neg
2131	1	Grass family	Poaceae	1	Neg
2131	1	Legume family (weedy)	Fabaceae	1	Neg
2131	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	3	Neg
2131	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	7	0.02
2131	1	Maize kernel cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	Neg
2131	1	Passion fruit	Passiflora spp.	2	Neg
2131	1	UID seed		1	Neg
2131	1	Oregano	Lippia spp.	2	Neg
2131	1	Opuntia	<i>Opuntia</i> spp.	1	Neg
2133	1	Avocado	Persea americana	2	0.08
2133	1	Gourd	Lagenaria siceraria	1	Neg
2133	1	Grass family	Poaceae	1	Neg
2133	1	Legume family	Fabaceae	2	0.01
2133	1	Legume family (weedy)	Fabaceae	2	Neg
2133	1	Legume family (weedy) cf.	Fabaceae cf.	1	Neg
2133	1	Maize cob	Zea mays	1	Neg
2133	1	Maize cob cf.	Zea mays cf.	2	0.02
2133	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	25	0.04
2133	1	Maize cupule cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	Neg
2133	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	16	0.08

PD	FS	Common Name <sup>1</sup>	Taxonomic Name <sup>1</sup>	Count (n)	Weight (g) <sup>2</sup>
2133	1	Mesquite	Prosopis pallida	3	Neg
2133	1	Rattlepod	Crotalaria spp.	4	Neg
2133	1	Sedge family	Cyperaceae	1	Neg
2133	1	UID		7	0.01
2133	1	UID seed		4	Neg
2134	1	Barrel cactus	Echinocactus spp.	1	Neg
2134	1	Gourd	Lagenaria siceraria	1	0.02
2134	1	Legume family (possible domesticated bean)	Fabaceae	1	0.03
2134	1	Lucuma	Pouteria lucuma	5	0.12
2134	1	Maize cob	Zea mays	1	0.02
2134	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	7	0.02
2134	1	Maize cupule cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	Neg
2134	1	Maize glume	Zea mays	1	Neg
2134	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	6	0.02
2134	1	Maize kernel cf.	Zea mays cf.	2	Neg
2134	1	UID		7	0.03
2134	1	UID		2	0.1
2135	1	Barrel cactus	Echinocactus spp.	1	Neg
2135	1	Guava	Psidium spp.	1	Neg
2135	1	Maize cob	Zea mays	3	0.08
2135	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	1	Neg
2135	1	Maize glume	Zea mays	2	Neg
2135	1	Maize glume cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	Neg
2135	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	11	0.06
2135	1	Mallow family	Malvaceae	2	Neg
2135	1	UID		5	Neg
2135	1	UID seed		3	Neg
2135	1	Vetch cf.	Vicia spp. cf.	1	Neg
2138	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	1	Neg
2138	1	Maize cupule cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	Neg
2142	1	Barrel cactus	Echinocactus spp.	7	Neg
2142	1	Common bean cf.	Phaseolus vulgaris cf.	2	0.03
2142	1	Legume family	Fabaceae	2	0.05
2142	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	5	0.02
2142	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	7	0.05
2142	1	Maize kernel cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	Neg
2142	1	UID		1	Neg
2143	1	Barrel cactus	Echinocactus spp.	1	Neg
2143	1	Cactus family	Cactaceae	1	Neg
2143	1	Chili pepper (var. Baccatum)	Capsicum baccatum	1	Neg
2143	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	6	0.01

PD	FS	Common Name <sup>1</sup>	Taxonomic Name <sup>1</sup>	Count (n)	Weight (g) <sup>2</sup>
2143	1	Maize glume	Zea mays	1	Neg
2143	1	Maize glume cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	Neg
2143	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	9	0.07
2143	1	UID fruit seed		1	Neg
2143	1	UID seed		4	Neg
2146	1	Chenopod	Chenopodium quinoa	3	Neg
2146	1	Chenopod cf.	Chenopodium quinoa cf.	1	Neg
2146	1	Grass family	Poaceae	1	Neg
2146	1	Guava	Psidium spp.	2	Neg
2146	1	Legume family	Fabaceae	7	0.18
2146	1	Lucuma	Pouteria lucuma	1	0.03
2146	1	Maize cob	Zea mays	10	0.06
2146	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	19	0.03
2146	1	Maize cupule cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	Neg
2146	1	Maize glume	Zea mays	1	Neg
2146	1	Maize glume cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	Neg
2146	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	45	0.32
2146	1	Maize kernel cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	Neg
2146	1	Rattlepod	Crotalaria spp.	2	Neg
2146	1	Sapote family	Sapotaceae	1	0.12
2146	1	UID		9	0.03
2146	1	UID seed		7	Neg
2147	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	1	Neg
2147	1	Squash	Cucurbita spp.	1	Neg
2147	1	UID		1	Neg
2148	1	Common bean	Phaseolus vulgaris	1	0.05
2148	1	Legume family cf.	Fabaceae cf.	1	0.05
2148	1	Lima bean	Phaseolus lunatus	1	0.16
2148	1	Lucuma	Pouteria lucuma	3	Neg
2148	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	7	0.01
2148	1	Maize cupule cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	Neg
2148	1	Maize glume	Zea mays	2	Neg
2148	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	11	0.03
2148	1	Nightshade family	Solanaceae	1	Neg
2148	1	UID		6	0.02
2150	2	Elderberry	Sambucus peruviana	1	Neg
2150	2	Maize kernel	Zea mays	3	Neg
2150	2	Opuntia cf.	<i>Opuntia</i> spp. cf.	1	Neg
2150	2	UID seed		1	Neg
2150	2	UID seed coat		1	Neg
2152	1	Barrel cactus	Echinocactus spp.	1	Neg

PD	FS	Common Name <sup>1</sup>	Taxonomic Name <sup>1</sup>	Count (n)	Weight (g) <sup>2</sup>
2152	1	Chenopod	Chenopodium quinoa	1	Neg
2152	1	Golden berry cf.	Physalis peruviana cf.	1	Neg
2152	1	Grass family	Poaceae	1	Neg
2152	1	Guava	Psidium spp.	2	Neg
2152	1	Legume family (possible domesticated bean)	Fabaceae	2	0.03
2152	1	Legume family (weedy)	Fabaceae	1	Neg
2152	1	Maize cob	Zea mays	1	0.01
2152	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	2	Neg
2152	1	Maize glume	Zea mays	1	Neg
2152	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	5	0.03
2152	1	Maize kernel cf.	Zea mays cf.	3	0.01
2152	1	Mallow family	Malvaceae cf. Malvastrum spp.	1	Neg
2152	1	Rattlepod	Crotalaria spp.	1	Neg
2152	1	Sedge family	Cyperaceae	1	Neg
2152	1	UID seed		2	Neg
2153	1	Barrel cactus	Echinocactus spp.	1	Neg
2153	1	Cheno/am	Chenopodium/Amaranthus spp.	2	Neg
2153	1	Chenopod	Chenopodium quinoa	1	Neg
2153	1	Chili pepper	Capsicum spp.	1	Neg
2153	1	Maize cob	Zea mays	2	0.01
2153	1	Maize cob cf.	Zea mays cf.	2	Neg
2153	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	1	Neg
2153	1	Maize glume	Zea mays	1	Neg
2153	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	14	0.03
2153	1	Maize kernel cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	Neg
2153	1	rattlepod	Crotalaria spp.	1	Neg
2153	1	UID		3	Neg
2153	1	UID seed		2	Neg
2157	1	Chenopod	Chenopodium quinoa	1	Neg
2157	1	Chili pepper cf.	Capsicum spp. cf.	1	Neg
2157	1	Gourd	Lagenaria siceraria	2	Neg
2157	1	Grass family cf.	Poaceae cf.	1	Neg
2157	1	Legume family (weedy)	Fabaceae	1	Neg
2157	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	3	Neg
2157	1	Maize cupule cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	Neg
2157	1	Maize glume	Zea mays	1	Neg
2157	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	2	Neg
2157	1	Purslane	Portulaca spp.	1	Neg
2157	1	Squash	Cucurbita spp.	1	Neg
2157	1	UID		3	Neg
2157	1	UID fruit case		2	Neg

PD	FS	Common Name <sup>1</sup>	Taxonomic Name <sup>1</sup>	Count (n)	Weight (g) <sup>2</sup>
2157	1	UID seed		3	Neg
2157	1	Vetch cf.	Vicia spp. cf.	1	Neg
2159	1	Barrel cactus	Echinocactus spp.	4	Neg
2159	1	Grass family cf.	Poaceae cf.	1	Neg
2159	1	Maize cob	Zea mays	41	1.7
2159	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	1276	3.2
2159	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	5	0.02
2159	1	Opuntia	Opuntia spp.	2	Neg
2159	1	Trianthema	Trianthema spp.	1	Neg
2159	1	UID seed		5	Neg
2159	1	Vervain cf.	<i>Verbena</i> spp. cf.	1	Neg
2160	1	Avocado	Persea americana	7	0.1
2160	1	Barrel cactus	Echinocactus spp.	1	Neg
2160	1	Chenopod	Chenopodium quinoa	1	Neg
2160	1	Common bean	Phaseolus vulgaris	2	Neg
2160	1	Golden berry	Physalis peruviana	92	0.05
2160	1	Gourd cf.	Lagenaria siceraria cf.	3	Neg
2160	1	Grass family	Poaceae	3	Neg
2160	1	Legume family	Fabaceae	1	Neg
2160	1	Legume family (weedy)	Fabaceae	2	Neg
2160	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	9	Neg
2160	1	Maize cupule cf.	Zea mays cf.	2	Neg
2160	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	27	0.1
2160	1	Maize kernel cf.	Zea mays cf.	5	Neg
2160	1	Mallow family	Malvaceae cf. Malvastrum spp.	8	Neg
2160	1	Opuntia	<i>Opuntia</i> spp.	5	Neg
2160	1	Purslane	Portulaca spp.	3	Neg
2160	1	Squash	Cucurbita spp.	4	Neg
2160	1	UID		4	Neg
2160	1	UID seed		1	Neg
2160	1	Wildbean cf.	Strophostyles helvola	1	Neg
2161	1	No plants recovered			
2162	2	Barrel cactus	Echinocactus spp.	2	Neg
2162	2	Maize cupule cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	Neg
2162	2	UID		4	Neg
2162	2	UID seed		3	Neg
2163	1	Chili pepper	Capsicum spp.	5	0.03
2163	1	UID		1	0.02
2164	1	No plants recovered			
2165	1	No plants or wood recovered			
2167	1	Legume family	Fabaceae	1	0.04

PD	FS	Common Name <sup>1</sup>	Taxonomic Name <sup>1</sup>	Count (n)	Weight (g) <sup>2</sup>
2167	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	25	0.05
2167	1	Maize cupule cf.	Zea mays cf.	2	Neg
2167	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	6	0.02
2167	1	Mallow family cf.	Malvaceae cf.	1	Neg
2167	1	Nightshade family	Solanaceae	1	Neg
2167	1	UID		3	Neg
2167	1	UID fruit case		2	Neg
2168	1	Cheno/am	Chenopodium/Amaranthus spp.	2	Neg
2168	1	Chenopod	Chenopodium quinoa	3	Neg
2168	1	Grass family	Poaceae	1	Neg
2168	1	Legume family	Fabaceae	1	Neg
2168	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	2	Neg
2168	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	2	Neg
2168	1	Mesquite	Prosopis pallida	1	Neg
2168	1	Mesquite/acacia	Prosopis/Acacia spp.	1	Neg
2168	1	Purslane	Portulaca spp.	2	Neg
2168	1	UID		3	Neg
2173	1	Chenopod	Chenopodium quinoa	14	Neg
2173	1	Golden berry	Physalis peruviana	1	Neg
2173	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	3	0.01
2173	1	Purslane	Portulaca spp.	44	0.03
2173	1	Vervain cf.	Verbena spp. cf.	1	Neg
2174	1	Chili pepper	Capsicum spp.	2	Neg
2174	1	Chili pepper cf.	Capsicum spp. cf.	1	Neg
2174	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	3	Neg
2174	1	Maize kernel cf.	Zea mays	1	Neg
2174	1	Mesquite cf.	Prosopis pallida	1	Neg
2174	1	Purslane	Portulaca spp.	1	Neg
2174	1	Sunflower family	Asteraceae	1	Neg
2174	1	UID seed		8	Neg
2177	1	Guava	Psidium spp.	1	Neg
2177	1	Legume family	Fabaceae	1	Neg
2177	1	Maize cob	Zea mays	2	0.03
2177	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	11	0.05
2177	1	Maize glume	Zea mays	1	Neg
2177	1	Maize glume cf.	Zea mays cf.	2	Neg
2177	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	6	0.03
2177	1	UID seed		3	Neg
2179	1	Avocado	Persea americana	1	Neg
2179	1	Barrel cactus	Echinocactus spp.	3	Neg
2179	1	Cheno/am	Chenopodium/Amaranthus spp.	3	Neg

PD	FS	Common Name <sup>1</sup>	Taxonomic Name <sup>1</sup>	Count (n)	Weight (g) <sup>2</sup>
2179	1	Chenopod	Chenopodium quinoa	2	Neg
2179	1	Chili pepper	Capsicum spp.	3	Neg
2179	1	Common bean	Phaseolus vulgaris	2	Neg
2179	1	Golden berry	Physalis peruviana	2	Neg
2179	1	Grass family	Poaceae	3	Neg
2179	1	Legume family	Fabaceae	2	Neg
2179	1	Lima bean	Phaseolus lunatus	1	Neg
2179	1	Maize cob	Zea mays	1	Neg
2179	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	11	Neg
2179	1	Maize cupule cf.	Zea mays cf.	10	Neg
2179	1	Maize glume	Zea mays	7	Neg
2179	1	Maize glume cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	Neg
2179	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	121	0.53
2179	1	Maize kernel cf.	Zea mays cf.	32	Neg
2179	1	Opuntia	Opuntia spp.	2	Neg
2179	1	Pacay	Inga feuillei	5	Neg
2179	1	Purslane	Portulaca spp.	5	Neg
2179	1	rattlepod	Crotalaria spp.	7	Neg
2179	1	Squash	Cucurbita spp.	2	Neg
2179	1	Squash cf.	Cucurbita spp. cf.	1	Neg
2179	1	Trianthema	Trianthema spp.	1	Neg
2179	1	UID		4	Neg
2179	1	UID seed		3	Neg
2179	2	Common bean	Phaseolus vulgaris	9	0.13
2179	2	Common bean cf.	Phaseolus vulgaris cf.	7	0.25
2179	2	Golden berry	Physalis peruviana	1	Neg
2179	2	Grass family	Poaceae	2	Neg
2179	2	Legume family (possible domesticated bean)	Fabaceae	10	0.15
2179	2	Lima bean cf.	Phaseolus lunatus	2	0.07
2179	2	Maize cob	Zea mays	2	Neg
2179	2	Maize cupule	Zea mays	47	0.2
2179	2	Maize cupule cf.	Zea mays cf.	5	Neg
2179	2	Maize kernel	Zea mays	95	0.5
2179	2	Opuntia	Opuntia spp.	2	Neg
2179	2	Pacay	Inga feuillei	4	0.15
2179	2	Rattlepod	Crotalaria spp.	4	Neg
2179	2	UID		1	Neg
2206	11	Chenopod	Chenopodium quinoa	1	Neg
2206	11	Golden berry	Physalis peruviana	1	Neg
2206	11	Grass family	Poaceae	1	Neg
2206	11	Legume family (weedy)	Fabaceae	1	Neg

PD	FS	Common Name <sup>1</sup>	Taxonomic Name <sup>1</sup>	Count (n)	Weight (g) <sup>2</sup>
2206	11	Maize cob	Zea mays	2	Neg
2206	11	Maize cupule	Zea mays	2	Neg
2206	11	Maize cupule cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	Neg
2206	11	Maize kernel	Zea mays	7	Neg
2206	11	Rattlepod	Crotalaria spp.	1	Neg
2206	11	Sunflower family	Asteraceae	1	Neg
2206	11	UID		1	Neg
2206	11	UID fruit seed		2	Neg
2207	15	Gourd	Lagenaria siceraria	1	Neg
2207	15	Guava	Psidium spp.	1	Neg
2207	15	Maize cob	Zea mays	2	0.04
2207	15	Maize cupule	Zea mays	1	Neg
2207	15	Maize kernel	Zea mays	2	0.04
2207	15	Sunflower family	Asteraceae	1	Neg

 $^{1}$  cf. = identification probable but not definite  $^{2}$  Specimen weight listed as neglible ("neg") if less than 0.01 g.

## **APPENDIX V**

## **INVENTORY OF PLANTS RECOVERED AT MV-225**

PD	FS	Common name <sup>1</sup>	Taxonomic Name <sup>1</sup>	Count (n)	Weight (g) <sup>2</sup>
1083	1	Avocado	Persea americana	1	Neg
1083	1	Chili pepper	Capsicum spp.	1	Neg
1083	1	Gourd	Lagenaria siceraria	2	0.01
1083	1	Legume family	Fabaceae	5	0.01
1083	1	Maize cob	Zea mays	6	0.03
1083	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	11	0.02
1083	1	Maize cupule cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	Neg
1083	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	14	0.04
1083	1	Mesquite	Prosopis pallida	1	Neg
1083	1	Sunflower family	Asteraceae	1	Neg
1083	1	UID		5	Neg
1083	1	UID seed		7	Neg
1087	1	Barrel cactus	Echinocactus spp.	4	Neg
1087	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	3	Neg
1087	1	Maize cupule cf.	Zea mays cf.	4	Neg
1087	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	6	0.03
1088	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	8	Neg
1088	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	4	0.03
1088	1	Squash	Cucurbita spp.	4	Neg
1088	1	UID seed		1	Neg
1091	1	Chili pepper cf.	Capsicum spp. cf.	1	Neg
1091	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	1	Neg
1091	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	1	Neg
1091	1	UID seed		2	Neg
1093	1	Avocado	Persea americana	2	0.15
1093	1	Gourd	Lagenaria siceraria	1	Neg
1093	1	Maize cob	Zea mays	5	0.04
1093	1	Maize cob cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	0.01
1093	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	10	0.01
1093	1	Maize cupule cf.	Zea mays cf.	2	Neg
1093	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	11	0.02
1093	1	Sunflower family	Asteraceae	1	Neg
1093	1	UID		7	Neg
1097	1	Guava	Psidium spp.	2	Neg

PD	FS	Common name <sup>1</sup>	Taxonomic Name <sup>1</sup>	Count (n)	Weight (g) <sup>2</sup>
1097	1	Rattlepod	Crotalaria spp.	1	Neg
1097	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	5	0.01
1097	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	3	0.02
1097	1	Squash	Cucurbita spp.	2	0.01
1097	1	UID seed		2	Neg
1099	1	Avocado	Persea americana	2	Neg
1099	1	Golden berry	Physalis peruviana	1	Neg
1099	1	Legume family	Fabaceae	2	Neg
1099	1	Lucuma	Pouteria lucuma	6	0.02
1099	1	Maize cob	Zea mays	5	0.03
1099	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	20	0.04
1099	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays cf.	3	0.05
1099	1	Squash cf.	Cucurbita spp. cf.	2	Neg
1099	1	UID		4	Neg
1111	1	Legume family cf.	Fabaceae cf.	1	Neg
1111	1	Lucuma	Pouteria lucuma	1	Neg
1111	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	6	0.01
1111	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	6	0.02
1111	1	UID		3	0.01
1113	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	3	0.01
1113	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	9	0.03
1113	1	UID		1	Neg
1117	1	Common bean	Phaseolus vulgaris	2	0.26
1117	1	Maize cob	Zea mays	2	0.03
1117	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	4	0.01
1117	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	2	0.01
1117	1	Nightshade family	Solanaceae	1	Neg
1117	1	UID		1	Neg
1121	1	Chenopod	Chenopodium quinoa	2	Neg
1121	1	Chili pepper	Capsicum spp.	1	Neg
1121	1	Grass family	Poaceae	3	Neg
1121	1	Guava	Psidium spp.	1	Neg
1121	1	Legume family	Fabaceae	1	Neg
1121	1	Lucuma	Pouteria lucuma	4	0.01
1121	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	2	Neg
1121	1	Mallow family	Malvaceae cf. Malvastrum spp.	1	Neg
1121	1	Rattlepod	Crotalaria spp.	1	Neg
1121	1	UID	••	8	0.04
1121	1	UID seed		6	Neg

PD	FS	Common name <sup>1</sup>	Taxonomic Name <sup>1</sup>	Count (n)	Weight (g) <sup>2</sup>
1122	1	Chenopod	Chenopodium quinoa	1	Neg
1122	1	Common bean cf.	Phaseolus vulgaris cf.	5	0.13
1122	1	Legume family	Fabaceae	2	0.01
1122	1	Maize cob	Zea mays	11	0.05
1122	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	4	Neg
1122	1	Maize glume	Zea mays	3	Neg
1122	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	21	0.11
1122	1	UID		4	0.02
1123	1	Legume family	Fabaceae	2	0.02
1123	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	4	Neg
1123	1	Maize glume	Zea mays	1	Neg
1123	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	11	0.05
1123	1	Maize kernel cf.	Zea mays cf.	3	Neg
1123	1	Pacay	Inga feuillei	1	0.07
1123	1	Saltbush	Atriplex sp.	1	Neg
1123	1	Sedge family	Cyperaceae	1	Neg
1123	1	UID		2	Neg
1123	1	UID seed		2	Neg
1126	1	Maize glume	Zea mays	1	Neg
1126	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	5	0.03
1126	1	UID		2	Neg
1168	14	Maize cupule	Zea mays	5	Neg
1168	14	Maize cupule cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	Neg
1168	14	Maize kernel	Zea mays	7	0.02
1168	14	UID		2	Neg
1177	14	Barrel cactus	Echinocactus spp.	1	Neg
1177	14	Legume family (possible domesticated bean)	Fabaceae	1	0.06
1177	14	Maize cupule	Zea mays	5	Neg
1177	14	Maize kernel	Zea mays	4	Neg
1177	14	UID		3	Neg
1177	14	UID seed		8	Neg
1201	6	Avocado	Persea americana	2	Neg
1201	6	Grass family	Poaceae	1	Neg
1201	6	Maize cupule	Zea mays	1	Neg
1201	6	Maize kernel	Zea mays	3	Neg
1201	6	Maize kernel cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	Neg
1201	6	UID seed		2	Neg
1206	15	Maize cob	Zea mays	1	0.01

PD	FS	Common name <sup>1</sup>	Taxonomic Name <sup>1</sup>	Count (n)	Weight (g) <sup>2</sup>
1206	15	Maize cupule	Zea mays	2	Neg
1206	15	Maize kernel	Zea mays	2	Neg
1206	15	Squash cf.	Cucurbita spp. cf.	1	0.02
1206	15	UID		1	Neg
1206	15	UID seed		1	Neg
1213	1	Avocado	Persea americana	1	0.01
1213	1	Barrel cactus	Echinocactus spp.	4	Neg
1213	1	Guava	Psidium spp.	2	Neg
1213	1	Legume family	Fabaceae	1	0.04
1213	1	Maize cob	Zea mays	5	0.03
1213	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	18	0.02
1213	1	Maize cupule cf.	Zea mays cf.	6	Neg
1213	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	11	0.02
1213	1	Rattlepod	Crotalaria spp.	1	Neg
1213	1	Squash	Cucurbita spp.	1	0.03
1213	1	UID		4	Neg
1213	1	UID seed		12	Neg
1221	1	No plants recovered			
1222	1	Chenopod	Chenopodium quinoa	1	Neg
1222	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	2	Neg
1222	1	UID		2	Neg
1235	1	Column cactus	Cereus sp. cf.	1	Neg
1235	1	Lucuma	Pouteria lucuma	3	Neg
1235	1	Maize cob	Zea mays	1	0.03
1235	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	7	0.01
1235	1	Maize cupule cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	Neg
1235	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	5	0.02
1235	1	Sida	Sida sp. cf.	1	Neg
1235	1	UID seed		2	Neg
1236	1	Avocado	Persea americana	2	Neg
1236	1	Legume family	Fabaceae	7	0.1
1236	1	Maize cob	Zea mays	3	0.01
1236	1	Maize cob (6-row variety)	Zea mays	1	0.07
1236	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	10	0.02
1236	1	Maize cupule cf.	Zea mays cf.	3	Neg
1236	1	Maize glume	Zea mays	1	Neg
1236	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	16	0.06
1236	1	Maize kernel cf.	Zea mays cf.	3	0.01
1236	1	UID		3	Neg

PD	FS	Common name <sup>1</sup>	Taxonomic Name <sup>1</sup>	Count (n) 26	Weight (g) <sup>2</sup>
1236	2	Coca	Erythroxylum novogranatense var truvillense	30 1	Neg
1236	2	Common bean cf.	<i>Phaseolus vulgaris</i> cf.	1	0.1
1236	2	Gourd	Lagenaria siceraria	1	0.05
1236	2	Legume family	Fabaceae	1	0.01
1236	2	Legume family (possible domesticated bean)	Fabaceae	2	0.07
1236	2	Lucuma	Pouteria lucuma	1	Neg
1236	2	Maize cob	Zea mays	7	0.03
1236	2	Maize cupule	Zea mays	1	Neg
1236	2	Maize kernel	Zea mays	5	0.04
1236	2	Rattlepod	Crotalaria spp.	1	Neg
1236	2	UID		4	Neg
1236	2	UID seed		5	Neg
1244	1	Chili pepper	Capsicum spp.	1	Neg
1244	1	Maize cob cf.	Zea mays cf.	2	Neg
1244	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	1	Neg
1244	1	Maize glume	Zea mays	1	Neg
1244	1	Maize kernel cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	Neg
1244	1	UID		1	Neg
1244	1	UID seed		1	Neg
1249	1	Chenopod	Chenopodium quinoa	1	Neg
1249	1	Legume family	Fabaceae	1	Neg
1249	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	1	Neg
1249	1	UID		1	Neg
1250	1	Grass family	Poaceae	1	Neg
1250	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	1	Neg
1251	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	3	Neg
1251	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	8	0.05
1257	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	7	0.04
1257	1	Opuntia	<i>Opuntia</i> spp.	1	Neg
1257	1	UID		2	Neg
1257	1	UID fruit case		1	Neg
1257	1	UID seed		1	Neg
1262	1	Legume family cf.	Fabaceae cf.	4	Neg
1262	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	1	Neg
1262	1	Maize glume	Zea mays	1	Neg
1262	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	9	0.02
1262	1	UID seed		1	Neg

PD	FS	Common name <sup>1</sup>	Taxonomic Name <sup>1</sup>	Count (n)	Weight (g) <sup>2</sup>
1266	1	Chenopod	Chenopodium quinoa	1	Neg
1266	1	Legume family	Fabaceae	12	0.07
1266	1	Rattlepod	Crotalaria spp.	1	Neg
1266	1	Legume family (weedy)	Fabaceae	1	Neg
1266	1	Legume family cf.	Fabaceae cf.	2	Neg
1266	1	Maize cob	Zea mays	8	0.07
1266	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	18	0.04
1266	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	9	0.03
1266	1	Maize kernel cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	Neg
1266	1	Peanut cf.	Arachis hypogaea cf.	1	0.03
1266	1	UID		4	Neg
1266	2	Avocado	Persea americana	1	0.01
1266	2	Grass family	Poaceae	2	Neg
1266	2	Guava cf.	Psidium spp. cf.	1	Neg
1266	2	Legume family	Fabaceae	1	Neg
1266	2	Maize cupule	Zea mays	1	Neg
1266	2	Maize kernel	Zea mays	5	0.01
1266	2	UID		3	Neg
1270	6	UID		3	Neg
1270	11	Maize cob	Zea mays	2	0.04
1270	11	Maize glume cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	Neg
1270	11	UID		3	Neg
1270	11	UID seed		1	Neg
1271	11	Maize kernel	Zea mays	2	Neg
1271	11	UID seed		1	Neg
1273	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	1	Neg
1273	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	1	Neg
1275	1	Barrel cactus	Echinocactus spp.	1	Neg
1275	1	Guava	Psidium spp.	1	Neg
1275	1	Maize cob	Zea mays	3	0.02
1275	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	5	Neg
1275	1	Maize glume	Zea mays	1	Neg
1275	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	7	0.03
1275	1	Sunflower family	Asteraceae	2	Neg
1275	1	UID seed		1	Neg
1276	1	Maize kernel cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	Neg
1277	1	Maize kernel cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	Neg
1289	1	Avocado	Persea americana	2	0.01
1289	1	Gourd	Lagenaria siceraria	1	0.01
PD	FS	Common name <sup>1</sup>	Taxonomic Name <sup>1</sup>	Count (n)	Weight (g) <sup>2</sup>
------	----	--	-----------------------------	--------------	-------------------------
1289	1	Guava	Psidium spp.	1	Neg
1289	1	Legume family	Fabaceae	1	Neg
1289	1	Legume family (possible domesticated bean)	Fabaceae	6	0.22
1289	1	Maize cob	Zea mays	2	0.02
1289	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	2	Neg
1289	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	5	0.02
1289	1	UID		16	0.05
1289	1	UID seed		2	Neg
1292	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	1	Neg
1292	1	Maize cupule cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	Neg
1292	1	Maize glume	Zea mays	1	Neg
1292	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	5	0.01
1292	1	Sedge family	Cyperaceae	1	Neg
1293	2	Barrel cactus	Echinocactus spp.	1	Neg
1293	2	Legume family (possible domesticated bean)	Fabaceae	2	0.11
1293	2	Maize cob	Zea mays	3	0.03
1293	2	Maize cupule	Zea mays	20	0.02
1293	2	Maize glume	Zea mays	4	Neg
1293	2	Maize kernel	Zea mays	10	0.02
1293	2	Maize kernel cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	Neg
1293	2	UID		4	Neg
1293	2	UID seed		1	Neg
1294	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	1	Neg
1294	1	Maize kernel cf.	Zea mays cf.	3	Neg
1295	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	2	Neg
1295	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	1	Neg
1299	1	Maize cob	Zea mays	2	0.02
1299	1	Maize cob cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	0.01
1299	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	12	0.01
1299	1	Maize cupule cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	Neg
1299	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	6	0.04
1299	1	Maize kernel cf.	Zea mays cf.	4	Neg
1299	1	UID		2	Neg
1314	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	2	Neg
1314	1	Maize cupule cf.	Zea mays cf.	2	Neg
1314	1	Maize glume cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	Neg
1314	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	5	0.02
1314	1	Mesquite cf.	Prosopis pallida cf.	1	Neg

FS	Common name <sup>1</sup>	Taxonomic Name <sup>1</sup>	Count (n)	Weight (g) <sup>2</sup>
1	Avocado	Persea americana	2	0.1
1	Legume family	Fabaceae	1	0.03
1	Maize cob	Zea mays	5	0.03
1	Sunflower family	Asteraceae	1	Neg
1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	10	Neg
1	Maize cupule cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	Neg
1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	10	Neg
1	Opuntia	Opuntia spp.	1	Neg
1	Peanut	Arachis hypogaea	1	0.03
1	UID		5	0.01
1	UID seed		3	Neg
2	Chenopod	Chenopodium quinoa	1	Neg
2	Legume family	Fabaceae	1	Neg
2	Maize cob	Zea mays	3	0.02
2	Maize cupule	Zea mays	5	0.02
2	Maize cupule cf.	Zea mays cf.	2	Neg
2	Maize glume	Zea mays	1	Neg
2	Maize kernel	Zea mays	16	0.05
2	Maize kernel cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	Neg
2	Opuntia cf.	Opuntia spp. cf.	1	Neg
2	Rattlepod	Crotalaria spp.	1	Neg
2	UID		2	Neg
1	Legume family	Fabaceae	2	Neg
1	Maize cob	Zea mays	2	0.01
1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	2	Neg
1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	2	Neg
1	UID		1	Neg
1	UID seed		1	Neg
1	Avocado	Persea americana	2	0.01
1	Guava	Psidium spp.	1	Neg
1	Legume family	Fabaceae	7	0.04
1	Maize cob	Zea mays	3	0.01
1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	5	0.01
1	Rattlepod	Crotalaria spp.	7	Neg
1	UID		2	Neg
13	Maize kernel cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	Neg
1	Barrel cactus	Echinocactus spp.	4	Neg
1	Chili pepper (var. Chinense)	Capsicum chinense	1	Neg
1	Legume family	Fabaceae	3	0.05
	FS 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	FSCommon name11Avocado1Legume family1Maize cob1Sunflower family1Maize cupule1Maize cupule cf.1Maize kernel1Opuntia1Peanut1UID1UID1UID seed2Chenopod2Legume family2Maize cupule2Maize cupule cf.2Maize cupule cf.2Maize kernel2Maize kernel2Maize kernel2Opuntia cf.2Rattlepod2UID1Legume family1Maize cob1Maize cob1Chili pepper (var. Chinense)1Legume family	FSCommon name!Taxonomic Name!1AvocadoPersea americana1Legume familyFabaceae1Maize cobZea mays1Sunflower familyAsteraceae1Maize cupuleZea mays1Maize cupule of.Zea mays1Maize cupule of.Zea mays1Maize cupule of.Zea mays1OpuntiaOpuntia spp.1PeanutArachis hypogaea1UIDI1UID seedZea mays2ChenopodChenopodium quinoa2Legume familyFabaceae2Maize cupule of.Zea mays2Maize kernelZea mays3Maize kernel of.Zea mays4Maize kernel of.Zea mays5Qpuntia of.Opuntia spp. of.6RattlepodCroatalaria spp.7UIDI1Legume familyFabaceae1Maize cobZea mays1Maize cupuleZea mays2Maize cupuleZea mays3Maize cupuleZea mays1IUDI1UIDI1Legume familyFabaceae1Maize cupuleZea mays1Maize cupule <t< td=""><td>FSCommon name1Taxonomic Name1Count (n)1AvocadoPersea americana21Legume familyFabaceae11Maize cobZea mays51Sunflower familyAsteraceae11Maize cupuleZea mays101Maize cupule ef.Zea mays101Maize cupule ef.Zea mays101Maize kernelZea mays101OpuntiaOpuntia spp.11PeanutArchis hypogaea11UID532ChenopodChenopodium quinoa12Legume familyFabaceae12Maize cupuleZea mays52Maize cupule ef.Zea mays12Maize cupuleZea mays12Maize cupule ef.Zea mays13Maize cupuleZea mays24<td< td=""></td<></td></t<>	FSCommon name1Taxonomic Name1Count (n)1AvocadoPersea americana21Legume familyFabaceae11Maize cobZea mays51Sunflower familyAsteraceae11Maize cupuleZea mays101Maize cupule ef.Zea mays101Maize cupule ef.Zea mays101Maize kernelZea mays101OpuntiaOpuntia spp.11PeanutArchis hypogaea11UID532ChenopodChenopodium quinoa12Legume familyFabaceae12Maize cupuleZea mays52Maize cupule ef.Zea mays12Maize cupuleZea mays12Maize cupule ef.Zea mays13Maize cupuleZea mays24 <td< td=""></td<>

PD	FS	Common name <sup>1</sup>	Taxonomic Name <sup>1</sup>	Count (n)	Weight (g) <sup>2</sup>
1363	1	Lima bean	Phaseolus lunatus	1	0.06
1363	1	Maize cob	Zea mays	17	0.05
1363	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	15	0.02
1363	1	Sedge family	Cyperaceae	6	Neg
1363	1	Maize glume	Zea mays	3	Neg
1363	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	12	0.05
1363	1	Mallow family	Malvaceae cf. Malvastrum spp.	2	Neg
1363	1	Squash cf.	Cucurbita spp. cf.	1	0.04
1363	1	UID		12	0.03
1363	1	UID fruit case		1	Neg
1363	1	UID seed		16	Neg
1367	1	Avocado	Persea americana	20	2.89
1367	1	Common bean	Phaseolus vulgaris	4	0.23
1367	1	Gourd	Lagenaria siceraria	3	0.02
1367	1	Grass family	Poaceae	2	Neg
1367	1	Guava	Psidium spp.	1	Neg
1367	1	Legume family	Fabaceae	9	0.16
1367	1	Lucuma	Pouteria lucuma	3	Neg
1367	1	Maize cob	Zea mays	43	0.62
1367	1	Maize cob (6-row variety)	Zea mays	2	0.59
1367	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	106	0.29
1367	1	Maize cupule cf.	Zea mays cf.	3	Neg
1367	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	6	0.03
1367	1	Pacay	Inga feuillei	1	0.06
1367	1	Prunus	Prunus sp. cf.	1	Neg
1367	1	Sedge family	Cyperaceae	6	Neg
1367	1	Sunflower family	Asteraceae	2	Neg
1367	1	UID		17	0.14
1367	1	UID fruit case		3	Neg
1367	1	UID seed		2	Neg
1367	1	UID seed case		1	Neg
1367	3	Common bean	Phaseolus vulgaris	2	0.07
1367	3	Guava	Psidium spp.	3	Neg
1367	3	Guava cf.	Psidium spp. cf.	2	Neg
1367	3	Legume family	Fabaceae	12	0.14
1367	3	Legume family (possible domesticated bean)	Fabaceae	1	0.05
1367	3	Legume family (weedy)	Fabaceae	1	Neg
1367	3	Maize cob	Zea mays	18	0.08

FS	Common name <sup>1</sup>	Taxonomic Name <sup>1</sup>	Count (n)	Weight (g) <sup>2</sup>
3	Maize cupule	Zea mays	64	0.09
3	Maize cupule cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	Neg
3	Maize glume	Zea mays	1	Neg
3	Maize kernel	Zea mays	10	0.03
3	Sedge family	Cyperaceae	7	Neg
3	Grass family	Poaceae	1	Neg
3	Mesquite	Prosopis pallida	1	Neg
3	Pondweed	Potamogeton spp.	3	Neg
3	Sow thistle cf.	Sonchus sp. cf.	2	Neg
3	UID		5	Neg
3	UID seed		1	Neg
1	Barrel cactus	Echinocactus spp.	5	Neg
1	Legume family	Fabaceae	1	Neg
1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	3	Neg
1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	2	0.01
1	Sunflower family	Asteraceae	5	Neg
1	UID		1	Neg
13	Guava	Psidium spp.	2	Neg
13	Legume family (possible domesticated bean)	Fabaceae	5	0.11
13	Legume family cf.	Fabaceae cf.	2	Neg
13	Maize cob	Zea mays	8	0.05
13	Maize cupule	Zea mays	18	0.04
13	Maize cupule cf.	Zea mays cf.	3	Neg
13	Maize glume	Zea mays	2	Neg
13	Maize kernel	Zea mays	4	0.04
13	Mallow family	Malvaceae cf. Malvastrum spp.	1	Neg
13	Peanut	Arachis hypogaea	1	0.03
13	Peanut cf.	Arachis hypogaea cf.	2	0.04
13	UID		2	Neg
13	UID fruit case		2	Neg
13	UID seed		1	Neg
1	Maize glume	Zea mays	1	Neg
1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	6	0.01
1	UID		1	Neg
1	Chili pepper cf.	Capsicum spp. cf.	1	Neg
1	Maize cob	Zea mays	2	0.02
1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	3	Neg
1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	8	0.07
	FS 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 1	FSCommon name13Maize cupule3Maize glume3Maize glume3Maize kernel3Sedge family3Grass family3Grass family3Mesquite3Pondweed3Sow thistle cf.3UID3UID seed1Barrel cactus1Legume family1Maize cupule1Maize kernel1Sunflower family1UID13Guava13Legume family (possible domesticated bean)13Legume family cf.13Maize cupule13Maize cupule13Maize glume13Maize glume13DID13UID fruit case13UID fruit case13UID seed14Maize glume15UID seed16Maize cupule17UID seed18UID fruit case19UID seed11UID12Chili pepper cf.13Maize kernel14Maize cupule15Maize cupule16Maize cupule17Maize cupule18Maize kernel19Maize kernel11Maize kernel12Maize kernel13Maize kernel14Maize kernel15Maize kernel16Maize	FSCommon name1Taxonomic Name13Maize cupuleZea mays3Maize cupule of.Zea mays3Maize kernelZea mays3Sedge familyCyperaceae3Grass familyPoaceae3Maize kernelPosopis pallida3PondweedPotamogeton spp.3Sow thistle of.Sonchus sp. of.3UIDIIID3UIDFabaceae1Barrel cactusEchinocactus spp.1Legume familyFabaceae1Maize kernelZea mays1Sunflower familyAsteraceae1UIDIIID3GuavaPsidium spp.1Legume family (possible domesticated bean)Fabaceae13Legume family (possible domesticated bean)Fabaceae of.13Maize cupuleZea mays13Maize cupule of.Zea mays13Maize cupule of.Zea mays13Maize glumeZea mays13Maize glumeZea mays13Maize glumeZea mays13Mallow familyMalvaceae of.13UIDIII14UIDIII15Peanut dr.Arachis hypogaea16Maize kernelZea mays17Maize glumeZea mays18Malow familyMalvaceae of.19UIDIII10Dift rist case11Maize glume	FSCommon name!Taxonomic Name!Count (n)3Maize cupuleZea mays643Maize cupule cf.Zea mays cf.13Maize kernelZea mays103Sedge familyCyperaceae73Grass familyPoaceae13MesquiteProsopis pallida13PondweedPotamogeton spp.33Sow thistle cf.Sonchus sp. cf.23UIDSolow thistle cf.Sonchus sp. f.4UIDFabaceae11Barrel cactus <i>Echinocactus</i> spp.51Legume familyFabaceae11Maize cupuleZea mays21Sunflower familyAsteraceae51UID1113GuavaPsidium spp.213Legume family cf.Fabaceae cf.213Maize cupule cf.Zea mays813Maize cupule cf.Zea mays113Maize cupule cf.Zea mays113Maize cupule cf.Zea mays113Maize cupule cf.Zea mays113Maize cupule cf.Zea mays114Maize cupule cf.Zea mays115Peanut cf.Arachis hypogaea cf.216Maize kernelZea mays117Maize glumeZea mays118UIDI1

PD	FS	Common name <sup>1</sup>	Taxonomic Name <sup>1</sup>	Count (n)	Weight (g) <sup>2</sup>
1379	1	Rattlepod	Crotalaria spp.	2	Neg
1379	1	Sedge family	Cyperaceae	1	Neg
1379	1	UID		3	0.01
1379	2	Guava	Psidium spp.	1	Neg
1379	2	Maize cupule cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	Neg
1379	2	Maize kernel	Zea mays	4	0.05
1379	2	Maize kernel cf.	Zea mays cf.	3	0.02
1383	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	1	Neg
1383	1	Maize cupule cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	Neg
1383	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	3	Neg
1383	1	UID		2	Neg
1383	1	UID seed		1	Neg
1385	1	Legume family	Fabaceae	7	0.04
1385	1	Maize cob	Zea mays	3	0.02
1385	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	3	0.01
1385	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	1	Neg
1385	1	UID seed		2	Neg
1386	1	Avocado	Persea americana	1	Neg
1386	1	Gourd	Lagenaria siceraria	3	Neg
1386	1	Guava	Psidium spp.	1	Neg
1386	1	Maize cob	Zea mays	1	0.03
1386	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	1	Neg
1386	1	Maize glume cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	Neg
1386	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	2	Neg
1386	1	Mallow family	Malvaceae cf. Malvastrum spp.	1	Neg
1386	1	Sedge family	Cyperaceae	1	Neg
1386	1	UID		4	Neg
1386	1	UID seed		1	Neg
1387	1	Avocado	Persea americana	1	0.25
1387	1	Barrel cactus	Echinocactus spp.	1	Neg
1387	1	Gourd	Lagenaria siceraria	2	0.12
1387	1	Grass family	Poaceae	1	Neg
1387	1	Legume family	Fabaceae	1	Neg
1387	1	Lucuma	Pouteria lucuma	1	Neg
1387	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	5	0.04
1387	1	Mallow family	Malvaceae cf. Malvastrum spp.	1	Neg
1387	1	Purslane	Portulaca sp.	1	Neg
1389	1	Chili pepper	Capsicum spp.	1	Neg
1389	1	Gourd	Lagenaria siceraria	13	0.1

PD	FS	Common name <sup>1</sup>	Taxonomic Name <sup>1</sup>	Count (n)	Weight (g) <sup>2</sup>
1389	1	Legume family	Fabaceae	9	0.06
1389	1	Maize cob	Zea mays	8	0.05
1389	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	13	0.02
1389	1	Rattlepod	Crotalaria spp.	1	Neg
1389	1	Sedge family	Cyperaceae	3	Neg
1389	1	Sunflower family	Asteraceae	1	Neg
1389	1	Maize cupule cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	Neg
1389	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	9	0.05
1389	1	Mallow family	Malvaceae cf. Malvastrum spp.	1	Neg
1389	1	Peanut	Arachis hypogaea	1	0.08
1389	1	Pondweed cf.	Potamogeton spp. cf.	1	Neg
1389	1	UID		8	0.01
1390	1	Legume family	Fabaceae	1	0.01
1390	1	Maize cob	Zea mays	9	Neg
1390	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	4	0.01
1390	1	Maize cupule cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	Neg
1390	1	Maize glume	Zea mays	3	0.07
1390	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	15	0.09
1390	1	Maize kernel cf.	Zea mays cf.	2	Neg
1390	1	UID		2	Neg
1392	1	Maize cob	Zea mays	1	0.02
1392	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	2	0.01
1392	1	UID		2	Neg
1392	1	UID seed		1	Neg
1393	1	Avocado	Persea americana	1	1.22
1393	1	Chili pepper	Capsicum spp.	2	Neg
1393	1	Chili pepper (var. Baccatum)	Capsicum baccatum	1	Neg
1393	1	Chili pepper (var. Chinense)	Capsicum chinense	2	Neg
1393	1	Chili pepper cf.	Capsicum spp. cf.	4	Neg
1393	1	Common bean	Phaseolus vulgaris	1	0.04
1393	1	Common bean cf.	Phaseolus vulgaris cf.	1	0.03
1393	1	Gourd	Lagenaria siceraria	5	0.13
1393	1	Guava	Psidium spp.	1	Neg
1393	1	Legume family (possible domesticated bean)	Fabaceae	1	0.01
1393	1	Legume family (weedy)	Fabaceae	1	Neg
1393	1	legume family (weedy) cf.	Fabaceae	2	Neg
1393	1	Lucuma	Pouteria lucuma	1	Neg
1393	1	Maize cob	Zea mays	20	0.12

PD	FS	Common name <sup>1</sup>	Taxonomic Name <sup>1</sup>	Count (n)	Weight (g) <sup>2</sup>
1393	1	Maize cob (10-row variety)	Zea mays	1	0.24
1393	1	Maize cob (6-row variety)	Zea mays	2	0.5
1393	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	119	0.22
1393	1	Maize cupule cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	Neg
1393	1	Maize glume	Zea mays	1	Neg
1393	1	Sedge family	Cyperaceae	1	Neg
1393	1	Sunflower family	Asteraceae	2	Neg
1393	1	Field madder	Sherardia arvensis	1	Neg
1393	1	Grass family	Poaceae	1	Neg
1393	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	5	0.06
1393	1	Mallow family	Malvaceae	3	Neg
1393	1	Mesquite	Prosopis pallida	1	Neg
1393	1	Peanut	Arachis hypogaea	3	0.07
1393	1	Peanut cf.	Arachis hypogaea cf.	2	0.09
1393	1	UID		5	0.01
1393	1	UID fruit case		4	Neg
1393	1	UID seed		1	Neg
1394	1	Chili pepper	Capsicum spp.	1	Neg
1394	1	Chili pepper (var. Baccatum)	Capsicum baccatum	3	Neg
1394	1	Common bean	Phaseolus vulgaris	1	0.03
1394	1	Gourd	Lagenaria siceraria	5	0.06
1394	1	Guava	Psidium spp.	1	Neg
1394	1	Guava cf.	Psidium spp. cf.	1	Neg
1394	1	Legume family (weedy)	Fabaceae	1	Neg
1394	1	Legume family cf.	Fabaceae cf.	1	0.12
1394	1	Lucuma	Pouteria lucuma	12	0.02
1394	1	Maize cob	Zea mays	1	0.38
1394	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	6	0.04
1394	1	Maize cupule cf.	Zea mays cf.	64	0.14
1394	1	Maize glume	Zea mays	2	Neg
1394	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	25	0.22
1394	1	Sedge family	Cyperaceae	6	Neg
1394	1	Sunflower family	Asteraceae	1	Neg
1394	1	UID		19	0.05
1394	1	UID fruit case		8	0.02
1394	1	UID seed		5	Neg
1408	10	Gourd	Lagenaria siceraria	1	0.02
1408	10	Lucuma	Pouteria lucuma	2	Neg
1408	10	Maize cob	Zea mays	8	0.04

FS	Common name <sup>1</sup>	Taxonomic Name <sup>1</sup>	Count (n)	Weight (g) <sup>2</sup>
10	Maize cupule	Zea mays	4	Neg
10	Maize kernel	Zea mays	8	0.04
10	Rattlepod	Crotalaria spp.	1	Neg
10	Sunflower family	Asteraceae	1	Neg
10	UID		4	Neg
1	Legume family	Fabaceae	5	0.06
1	Legume family (weedy)	Fabaceae	1	Neg
1	Gourd	Lagenaria siceraria	3	0.02
1	Maize cob (6-row variety)	Zea mays	1	0.14
1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	1	Neg
1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	1	Neg
1	UID		1	Neg
12	Avocado	Persea americana	1	Neg
12	Chenopod	Chenopodium quinoa	1	Neg
12	Maize cupule	Zea mays	2	Neg
12	Maize glume	Zea mays	1	Neg
12	UID		2	Neg
12	UID seed		1	Neg
1	Guava	Psidium spp.	1	Neg
1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	6	0.1
1	Spurge	Euphorbia spp.	1	Neg
1	UID		2	0.02
1	Avocado	Persea americana	3	0.04
1	Bindweed	Convulvus spp. cf.	2	Neg
1	Legume family	Fabaceae	3	Neg
1	Maize cob	Zea mays	3	0.01
1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	7	0.02
1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	4	0.03
1	Sage	Salvia spp.	1	Neg
1	Sedge family	Cyperaceae	1	Neg
1	UID		1	Neg
1	UID seed		1	Neg
1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	1	Neg
1	Maize glume cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	Neg
1	UID seed		2	Neg
16	Maize cob	Zea mays	1	Neg
16	Maize cupule	Zea mays	1	Neg
16	Maize kernel	Zea mays	1	Neg
1	Grass family	Poaceae	1	Neg
	FS 10 10 10 10 10 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	FSCommon name110Maize cupule10Rattlepod10Rattlepod10Sunflower family10UID1Legume family (weedy)1Legume family (weedy)1Gourd1Maize cob (6-row variety)1Maize kernel1UID12Avocado12Chenopod12Maize cupule12Maize glume12UID12UID12UID13Spurge14Maize kernel15Spurge16Maize kernel17Spurge18Maize cob19Maize cob10ID11Maize cupule12UID13Spurge14UID15Sedge family16Maize cupule17UID18Maize cupule19Sedge family10UID11UID12UID13Maize cupule14Maize cupule15Maize cupule16Maize cupule17Maize cupule18Maize cupule19Maize cupule10Maize cupule11Maize cupule12Maize cupule13Maize cupule14Maize cupule15Maize cupule16Maize kernel <td>FSCommon name!Taxonomic Name!10Maize cupuleZea mays10Maize kernelZea mays10RattlepodCrotalaria spp.10Sunflower familyAsteraceae10UIDI1Legume family (weedy)Fabaceae1GourdLagenaria siceraria1Maize cob (6-row variety)Zea mays1Maize cob (6-row variety)Zea mays1Maize cupuleZea mays1Maize cupuleZea mays1Maize cupuleZea mays1UIDI12AvocadoPersea americana12ChenopodChenopodium quinoa13Maize cupuleZea mays14Maize cupuleZea mays15Maize cupuleZea mays16GuavaPersea americana17GuavaPersei americana18SpurgeEuphorbia spp.19Maize kernelZea mays10UIDI11AvocadoPersea americana12SpurgeEuphorbia spp.13Maize cobZea mays14Maize cupuleZea mays15SageSalvia spp.16Maize cupuleZea mays17Maize cupuleZea mays18Maize cupuleZea mays19Maize cupuleZea mays11UIDI12UIDI13SageSa</td> <td>FSCommon name1Taxonomic Name1Count (m)Maize cupuleZea mays410Maize kernelZea mays810RattlepodCrotalaria spp.110Sunflower familyAsteraceae110UID441Legume familyFabaceae11GourdLagenria siceraria31Maize cob (6-row variety)Zea mays11Maize cob (6-row variety)Zea mays11Maize kernelZea mays11UID1112AvocadoPersea americana112AvocadoPersea americana112Maize cupuleZea mays113UID1114GuavaPsidium spp.115GuavaPsidium spp.116GuavaPsidium spp.117UID2118Naize cupuleZea mays319Maize kernelZea mays310Maize kernelZea mays311Maize kernelZea mays312UID1113Maize cupuleZea mays314Maize kernelZea mays315SageSalvia spp.116Maize cupuleZea mays117Maize cupuleZea mays118Maize cupuleZea</td>	FSCommon name!Taxonomic Name!10Maize cupuleZea mays10Maize kernelZea mays10RattlepodCrotalaria spp.10Sunflower familyAsteraceae10UIDI1Legume family (weedy)Fabaceae1GourdLagenaria siceraria1Maize cob (6-row variety)Zea mays1Maize cob (6-row variety)Zea mays1Maize cupuleZea mays1Maize cupuleZea mays1Maize cupuleZea mays1UIDI12AvocadoPersea americana12ChenopodChenopodium quinoa13Maize cupuleZea mays14Maize cupuleZea mays15Maize cupuleZea mays16GuavaPersea americana17GuavaPersei americana18SpurgeEuphorbia spp.19Maize kernelZea mays10UIDI11AvocadoPersea americana12SpurgeEuphorbia spp.13Maize cobZea mays14Maize cupuleZea mays15SageSalvia spp.16Maize cupuleZea mays17Maize cupuleZea mays18Maize cupuleZea mays19Maize cupuleZea mays11UIDI12UIDI13SageSa	FSCommon name1Taxonomic Name1Count (m)Maize cupuleZea mays410Maize kernelZea mays810RattlepodCrotalaria spp.110Sunflower familyAsteraceae110UID441Legume familyFabaceae11GourdLagenria siceraria31Maize cob (6-row variety)Zea mays11Maize cob (6-row variety)Zea mays11Maize kernelZea mays11UID1112AvocadoPersea americana112AvocadoPersea americana112Maize cupuleZea mays113UID1114GuavaPsidium spp.115GuavaPsidium spp.116GuavaPsidium spp.117UID2118Naize cupuleZea mays319Maize kernelZea mays310Maize kernelZea mays311Maize kernelZea mays312UID1113Maize cupuleZea mays314Maize kernelZea mays315SageSalvia spp.116Maize cupuleZea mays117Maize cupuleZea mays118Maize cupuleZea

PD	FS	Common name <sup>1</sup>	Taxonomic Name <sup>1</sup>	Count (n)	Weight (g) <sup>2</sup>
1437	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	1	Neg
1437	1	Rattlepod	Crotalaria spp.	1	Neg
1437	1	UID seed		1	Neg
1438	1	Maize cupule cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	Neg
1438	1	Peanut cf.	Arachis hypogaea cf.	1	0.03
1439	1	Barrel cactus	Echinocactus spp.	2	Neg
1439	1	Knotweed	Polygonum spp.	1	Neg
1439	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	1	Neg
1439	1	UID		2	Neg
1446	15	Avocado	Persea americana	6	0.01
1446	15	Legume family	Fabaceae	2	0.01
1446	15	Maize cob	Zea mays	4	0.03
1446	15	Maize cupule	Zea mays	10	0.01
1446	15	Maize kernel	Zea mays	5	0.04
1446	15	Maize kernel cf.	Zea mays cf.	3	Neg
1446	15	Squash cf.	Cucurbita spp. cf.	1	0.01
1446	15	UID		2	neg
1458	1	Guava cf.	Psidium spp. cf.	1	Neg
1458	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	2	Neg
1458	1	Maize cupule cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	Neg
1458	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	13	0.03
1458	1	Maize kernel cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	Neg
1458	1	Rattlepod	Crotalaria spp.	1	Neg
1458	1	UID seed		1	Neg
1458	1	UID seeed		1	Neg
1458	1	Vetch cf.	Vicia spp. cf.	1	Neg
1459	1	Avocado	Persea americana	4	Neg
1459	1	Legume family (weedy)	Fabaceae	2	Neg
1459	1	Maize cob	Zea mays	1	0.01
1459	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	9	Neg
1459	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	17	0.06
1459	1	Maize kernel cf.	Zea mays cf.	3	Neg
1459	1	Rattlepod	Crotalaria spp.	12	0.03
1459	1	UID seed		6	Neg
1465	1	Avocado	Persea americana	1	
1465	1	Borage family	Boraginaceae cf.	1	Neg
1465	1	Chenopod	Chenopodium quinoa	2	
1465	1	Chili pepper (var. Baccatum)	Capsicum baccatum	1	Neg
1465	1	Guava	Psidium spp.	1	Neg

PD	FS	Common name <sup>1</sup>	Taxonomic Name <sup>1</sup>	Count (n)	Weight (g) <sup>2</sup>
1465	1	Knotweed	Polygonum spp.	1	Neg
1465	1	Legume family	Fabaceae	2	
1465	1	Legume family (possible domesticated bean)	Fabaceae	2	0.01
1465	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	3	Neg
1465	1	Maize glume	Zea mays	3	Neg
1465	1	Rattlepod	Crotalaria spp.	2	Neg
1465	1	Sedge family	Cyperaceae	1	Neg
1465	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	9	0.04
1465	1	Maize kernel cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	Neg
1465	1	Trianthema	Trianthema spp.	1	
1465	1	UID		4	Neg
1465	1	UID fruit case		2	Neg
1465	1	UID seed		6	Neg
1469	1	Avocado	Persea americana	4	0.01
1469	1	Knotweed	Polygonum spp.	1	Neg
1469	1	Legume family cf.	Fabaceae cf.	1	Neg
1469	1	Lima bean	Phaseolus lunatus	1	0.06
1469	1	Maize cob	Zea mays	2	0.01
1469	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	11	0.02
1469	1	Maize cupule cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	Neg
1469	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	6	0.01
1469	1	Squash	Cucurbita spp. cf.	1	0.02
1469	1	UID		2	Neg
1469	1	UID seed		4	Neg
1473	1	Common bean cf.	Phaseolus vulgaris cf.	1	0.04
1473	1	Legume family	Fabaceae	3	0.02
1473	1	Legume family (possible domesticated bean)	Fabaceae	2	0.07
1473	1	Lima bean cf.	Phaseolus lunatus cf.	1	0.04
1473	1	Lucuma	Pouteria lucuma	1	Neg
1473	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	4	Neg
1473	1	Maize glume	Zea mays	1	Neg
1473	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	12	0.07
1473	1	UID		4	0.01
1473	1	UID seed		2	Neg
1475	1	Avocado	Persea americana	12	0.04
1475	1	Common bean	Phaseolus vulgaris	3	0.09
1475	1	Guava	Psidium spp.	2	Neg
1475	1	Legume family	Fabaceae	1	Neg

PD	FS	Common name <sup>1</sup>	Taxonomic Name <sup>1</sup>	Count (n)	Weight (g) <sup>2</sup>
1475	1	Lucuma	Pouteria lucuma	4	0.05
1475	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	8	Neg
1475	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	12	0.06
1475	1	Rattlepod	Crotalaria spp.	3	Neg
1475	1	Rose family	Rosaceae	1	Neg
1475	1	UID		2	Neg
1494	1	Legume family	Fabaceae cf.	1	Neg
1494	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	1	Neg
1494	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	3	Neg
1494	1	Passion fruit	Passiflora spp.	1	Neg
1494	1	UID		2	Neg
1496	1	Guava	Psidium spp.	3	Neg
1496	1	Maize cob	Zea mays	1	Neg
1496	1	Maize cob (8-row variety)	Zea mays	1	0.36
1496	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	11	0.02
1496	1	Maize cupule cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	Neg
1496	1	Maize glume	Zea mays	1	Neg
1496	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	7	0.02
1496	1	Rattlepod	Crotalaria spp.	1	Neg
1496	1	UID		3	Neg
1496	1	UID seed		2	Neg
1510	1	Legume family (possible domesticated bean)	Fabaceae	2	0.01
1510	1	Maize cob	Zea mays	12	0.06
1510	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	2	Neg
1510	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	2	Neg
1510	1	UID seed		2	Neg
1512	1	Barrel cactus	Echinocactus spp.	1	Neg
1512	1	Legume family	Fabaceae	2	0.05
1512	1	Maize cob	Zea mays	3	0.01
1512	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	6	0.01
1512	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	2	Neg
1512	1	UID		3	0.01
1513	1	Grass family	Poaceae	1	Neg
1513	1	Guava	Psidium spp.	1	Neg
1513	1	Legume family	Fabaceae	1	Neg
1513	1	Lima bean cf.	Phaseolus lunatus cf.	1	0.06
1513	1	Maize cob	Zea mays	2	0.02
1513	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	19	0.05

PD	FS	Common name <sup>1</sup>	Taxonomic Name <sup>1</sup>	Count (n)	Weight (g) <sup>2</sup>
1513	1	Maize cupule cf.	Zea mays cf.	2	Neg
1513	1	Maize glume	Zea mays	1	Neg
1513	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	2	Neg
1513	1	Peanut cf.	Arachis hypogaea cf.	1	0.04
1513	1	UID		6	Neg
1515	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	1	
1516	1	Common bean	Phaseolus vulgaris	2	0.04
1516	1	Sedge family	Cyperaceae	1	Neg
1516	1	Golden berry	Physalis peruviana	1	Neg
1516	1	Legume family (possible domesticated bean)	Fabaceae	5	0.16
1516	1	Maize cob	Zea mays	1	Neg
1516	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	2	Neg
1516	1	Maize glume	Zea mays	2	Neg
1516	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	4	0.01
1516	1	Mallow family	Malvaceae	1	Neg
1516	1	Nightshade family	Solanaceae	1	Neg
1516	1	UID seed		4	Neg
1517	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	2	Neg
1517	1	UID seed		1	Neg
1643	1	Barrel cactus	Echinocactus spp.	1	Neg
1643	1	Chili pepper	Capsicum spp.	1	Neg
1643	1	Golden berry	Physalis peruviana	1	Neg
1643	1	Guava	Psidium spp.	1	Neg
1643	1	Guava cf.	Psidium spp. cf.	1	Neg
1643	1	Legume family (possible domesticated bean)	Fabaceae	1	Neg
1643	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	3	Neg
1643	1	Maize glume cf.	Zea mays cf.	2	Neg
1643	1	Squash	Cucurbita spp.	1	0.03
1643	1	UID		1	Neg
1643	2	Maize kernel	Zea mays	2	Neg
1657	1	Maize cob	Zea mays	3	0.02
1657	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	6	0.01
1657	1	Maize cupule cf.	Zea mays cf.	2	Neg
1657	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	6	0.01
1657	1	UID		3	Neg
1661	11	Guava	Psidium spp.	1	Neg
1661	11	Maize cupule	Zea mays	3	Neg
1661	11	Maize cupule cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	Neg

PD	FS	Common name <sup>1</sup>	Taxonomic Name <sup>1</sup>	Count (n)	Weight (g) <sup>2</sup>
1661	11	Maize glume cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	Neg
1661	11	Maize kernel	Zea mays	3	0.01
1661	11	Mallow family	Malvaceae cf. Malvastrum spp.	1	Neg
1661	11	UID seed		1	Neg
1664	1	Legume family	Fabaceae	2	Neg
1664	1	Maize cob	Zea mays	1	0.03
1664	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	3	Neg
1664	1	Rattlepod	Crotalaria spp.	1	Neg
1664	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	3	Neg
1664	1	UID		3	Neg
1667	1	Chenopod cf.	Chenopodium quinoa cf.	1	Neg
1667	1	Lucuma	Pouteria lucuma	1	Neg
1667	1	Maize cob	Zea mays	6	0.02
1667	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	15	0.01
1667	1	Maize cupule cf.	Zea mays cf.	3	Neg
1667	1	Maize glume	Zea mays	1	Neg
1667	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	3	Neg
1667	1	Sedge family	Cyperaceae	38	0.06
1667	1	Sunflower family	Asteraceae	1	Neg
1667	1	UID		5	Neg
1667	1	UID seed		6	Neg
1677	8	Maize cob	Zea mays	2	0.01
1677	8	Maize cupule	Zea mays	4	0.01
1677	8	Maize kernel	Zea mays	1	Neg
1677	8	Sedge family	Cyperaceae	1	Neg
1677	8	UID		2	Neg
1677	8	UID seed		1	Neg
1692	10	Chili pepper	Capsicum spp.	1	Neg
1692	10	Legume family	Fabaceae	1	Neg
1692	10	Legume family (possible domesticated bean)	Fabaceae	1	0.05
1692	10	Lucuma	Pouteria lucuma	1	Neg
1692	10	Maize cupule	Zea mays	2	Neg
1692	10	Maize cupule cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	Neg
1692	10	Maize kernel	Zea mays	16	0.08
1692	10	UID seed		2	Neg
1701	1	Chili pepper (var. Chinense)	Capsicum chinense	1	Neg
1701	1	Gourd	Lagenaria siceraria	1	0.01
1701	1	Legume family	Fabaceae	2	0.04

PD	FS	Common name <sup>1</sup>	Taxonomic Name <sup>1</sup>	Count (n)	Weight (g) <sup>2</sup>
1701	1	Lucuma	Pouteria lucuma	1	0.04
1701	1	Maize cob	Zea mays	9	0.07
1701	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	23	0.06
1701	1	Maize glume	Zea mays	1	Neg
1701	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	43	0.28
1701	1	Sedge family	Cyperaceae	1	Neg
1701	1	Sunflower family	Asteraceae	1	Neg
1701	1	UID		11	0.1
1701	1	UID seed		3	Neg
1701	1	Vervain cf.	Verbena spp. cf.	1	Neg
1702	1	Legume family (possible domesticated bean)	Fabaceae	2	0.02
1702	1	Legume family (weedy)	Fabaceae	2	Neg
1702	1	Maize cob	Zea mays	1	0.01
1702	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	5	0.02
1702	1	Maize cupule cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	Neg
1702	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	9	0.11
1702	1	UID		1	Neg
1702	1	UID seed		8	Neg
1703	1	Barrel cactus	Echinocactus spp.	2	Neg
1703	1	Chili pepper cf.	Capsicum spp. cf.	1	Neg
1703	1	Gourd	Lagenaria siceraria	1	Neg
1703	1	Guava	Psidium spp.	1	Neg
1703	1	Legume family (weedy)	Fabaceae	1	Neg
1703	1	Legume family cf.	Fabaceae	1	Neg
1703	1	Lucuma	Pouteria lucuma	3	Neg
1703	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	7	Neg
1703	1	Maize glume	Zea mays	1	Neg
1703	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	29	0.1
1703	1	Maize kernel cf.	Zea mays cf.	4	Neg
1703	1	Poaceae	Poaceae	1	Neg
1703	1	Rattlepod	Crotalaria spp.	1	Neg
1703	1	UID		14	0.04
1703	1	UID seed		2	Neg
1705	1	Golden berry	Physalis peruviana	1	Neg
1705	1	Legume family	Fabaceae	1	0.01
1705	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	1	Neg
1705	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	5	0.03
1705	1	UID		3	Neg

2	
1	Neg
4	0.27
2	0.01
3	Neg
4	Neg
1	Neg
21	0.13
3	0.01
1	Neg
1	Neg
2	Neg
1	Neg
3	Neg
2	Neg
1	Neg
3	Neg
7	0.02
4	Neg
1	Neg
1	0.15
1	Neg
2	0.02
1	Neg
2	Neg
2	Neg
1	0.16
10	0.06
1	Neg
6	0.01
4	0.01
1	Neg
5	Neg
3	Neg
3	0.02
1	Neg
4	0.03
	$   \begin{array}{c}     3 \\     2 \\     1 \\     3 \\     7 \\     4 \\     1 \\     1 \\     1 \\     2 \\     1 \\     2 \\     1 \\     2 \\     1 \\     2 \\     1 \\     1 \\     1 \\     1 \\     1 \\     5 \\     3 \\     1 \\     4 \\   \end{array} $

PD	FS	Common name <sup>1</sup>	Taxonomic Name <sup>1</sup>	Count (n)	Weight (g) <sup>2</sup>
1792	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	3	Neg
1792	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	5	0.02
1792	1	Mesquite cf.	Prosopis pallida cf.	2	Neg
1792	1	Plantain	Plantago spp.	1	Neg
1792	1	UID		4	Neg
1792	1	UID seed		1	Neg
1802	1	No plants recovered			
1804	1	Chenopod	Chenopodium quinoa	1	Neg
1804	1	Rattlepod	Crotalaria spp.	2	Neg
1804	1	Rattlepod cf.	Crotalaria spp. cf.	1	Neg
1804	1	Gourd	Lagenaria siceraria	1	0.01
1804	1	Legume family	Fabaceae	4	0.04
1804	1	Lupine	Lupinus spp.	1	Neg
1804	1	Maize cob	Zea mays	4	0.02
1804	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	20	0.02
1804	1	Maize cupule cf.	Zea mays cf.	2	Neg
1804	1	Maize glume	Zea mays	1	Neg
1804	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	9	0.02
1804	1	Mallow family	Malvaceae	3	Neg
1804	1	Sedge family	Cyperaceae	1	Neg
1809	1	Barrel cactus	Echinocactus spp.	4	Neg
1809	1	Gourd	Lagenaria siceraria	1	Neg
1809	1	Guava	Psidium spp.	21	0.04
1809	1	Legume family	Fabaceae	3	0.02
1809	1	Legume family (weedy)	Fabaceae	1	Neg
1809	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	3	Neg
1809	1	Maize cupule cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	Neg
1809	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	2	Neg
1809	1	No plants recovered			
1809	1	UID		6	0.01
1816	1	Common bean	Phaseolus vulgaris	1	0.11
1816	1	Maize cob	Zea mays	1	0.01
1816	1	Maize glume	Zea mays	1	Neg
1816	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	6	0.05
1816	1	Rattlepod	Crotalaria spp.	7	Neg
1816	1	UID		8	0.02
1816	1	UID fruit case		1	Neg
1816	1	UID seed		2	Neg
1816	2	Avocado	Persea americana	3	0.08

PD	FS	Common name <sup>1</sup>	Taxonomic Name <sup>1</sup>	Count (n)	Weight (g) <sup>2</sup>
1816	2	Guava	Psidium spp.	1	Neg
1816	2	Legume family	Fabaceae	1	0.03
1816	2	Legume family (weedy)	Fabaceae	1	Neg
1816	2	Maize cupule	Zea mays	5	Neg
1816	2	Maize cupule cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	Neg
1816	2	Maize glume	Zea mays	1	Neg
1816	2	Maize kernel	Zea mays	14	0.07
1816	2	Maize kernel cf.	Zea mays cf.	2	Neg
1816	2	Sedge family	Cyperaceae	1	Neg
1816	2	Sunflower family	Asteraceae	1	Neg
1816	2	UID		12	0.03
1816	2	UID seed		3	Neg
1821	1	Avocado	Persea americana	2	0.23
1821	1	Avocado cf.	Persea americana cf.	1	Neg
1821	1	Chili pepper cf.	Capsicum spp. cf.	1	Neg
1821	1	Maize cob	Zea mays	3	0.01
1821	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	2	Neg
1821	1	UID seed		1	Neg
1828	1	Golden berry cf.	Physalis peruviana cf.	1	Neg
1828	1	Legume family	Fabaceae	2	Neg
1828	1	Maize cob	Zea mays	5	0.03
1828	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	11	0.03
1828	1	Maize cupule cf.	Zea mays cf.	2	Neg
1828	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	11	0.06
1828	1	UID seed		1	Neg
1829	1	Avocado	Persea americana	1	Neg
1829	1	Maize cob	Zea mays	11	0.12
1829	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	8	0.04
1829	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	6	Neg
1829	1	Mesquite	Prosopis pallida	4	0.02
1829	1	Mesquite cf.	Prosopis pallida cf.	1	Neg
1829	1	Mustard family	Brassicaceae cf.	1	Neg
1829	1	Squash	Cucurbita spp.	1	Neg
1829	1	UID		1	Neg
1829	1	UID seed		2	Neg
1829	1	Vetch cf.	Vicia spp. cf.	1	Neg
1834	1	Legume family (weedy)	Fabaceae	1	Neg
1834	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	4	Neg
1834	1	Maize kernel cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	Neg

PD	FS	Common name <sup>1</sup>	Taxonomic Name <sup>1</sup>	Count (n)	Weight (g) <sup>2</sup>
1835	1	Barrel cactus	Echinocactus spp.	1	Neg
1835	1	Chenopod cf.	Chenopodium quinoa cf.	1	Neg
1835	1	Common bean	Phaseolus vulgaris	6	0.3
1835	1	Golden berry	Physalis peruviana	1	Neg
1835	1	Legume family	Fabaceae	13	0.13
1835	1	Maize cob	Zea mays	9	0.04
1835	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	13	0.02
1835	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	18	0.04
1835	1	Squash	Cucurbita spp.	1	Neg
1835	1	UID		5	Neg
1846	1	No plants recovered			
1855	1	Legume family	Fabaceae	2	Neg
1855	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	2	Neg
1855	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	1	Neg
1855	1	Maize kernel cf.	Zea mays cf.	4	Neg
1855	1	Sedge family	Cyperaceae	3	Neg
1855	1	UID seed		1	Neg
1855	3	Barrel cactus	Echinocactus spp.	1	Neg
1855	3	Legume family	Fabaceae	2	0.03
1855	3	Maize cupule	Zea mays	1	Neg
1855	3	Maize kernel	Zea mays	2	Neg
1855	3	Maize kernel cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	Neg
1855	3	UID		2	Neg
1855	3	UID seed		2	Neg
1855	3	Violet	Viola spp.	1	Neg
1856	1	Barrel cactus	Echinocactus spp.	1	Neg
1856	1	Maize cob	Zea mays	5	0.06
1856	1	Maize cob cf.	Zea mays cf.	3	0.01
1856	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	11	0.02
1856	1	Maize cupule cf.	Zea mays cf.	2	Neg
1856	1	Maize glume	Zea mays	1	Neg
1856	1	Maize glume cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	Neg
1856	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	7	0.1
1856	1	Rattlepod	Crotalaria spp.	1	Neg
1856	1	UID		6	0.01
1856	1	UID fruit case		1	Neg
1861	1	Chili pepper cf.	Capsicum spp. cf.	1	Neg
1861	1	Common bean	Phaseolus vulgaris	1	0.07
1861	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	1	Neg

PD	FS	Common name <sup>1</sup>	Taxonomic Name <sup>1</sup>	Count (n)	Weight (g) <sup>2</sup>
1861	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	10	0.05
1861	1	Maize kernel cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	Neg
1861	1	UID		11	0.02
1861	11	Avocado cf.	Persea americana cf.	1	0.02
1861	11	Chili pepper (var. Chinense)	Capsicum chinense	1	Neg
1861	11	Gourd	Lagenaria siceraria	1	0.01
1861	11	Maize cob	Zea mays	3	0.01
1861	11	Maize cupule	Zea mays	7	0.01
1861	11	Maize glume	Zea mays	2	Neg
1861	11	Maize kernel	Zea mays	11	0.05
1861	11	UID		5	Neg
1861	11	UID seed		1	Neg
1862	1	Avocado	Persea americana	1	0.01
1862	1	Legume family cf.	Fabaceae cf.	1	Neg
1862	1	Maize cob cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	Neg
1862	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	6	Neg
1862	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	6	0.01
1862	1	UID		2	0.02
1862	2	Guava	Psidium spp.	2	Neg
1862	2	Maize cob	Zea mays	1	Neg
1862	2	Maize cupule	Zea mays	1	Neg
1862	2	Maize kernel	Zea mays	8	0.02
1862	2	UID		2	Neg
1880	1	Lucuma	Pouteria lucuma	9	0.02
1880	1	Maize cupule cf.	Zea mays cf.	2	Neg
1880	1	Maize glume cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	Neg
1880	1	Sedge family	Cyperaceae	1	Neg
1880	1	Squash	Cucurbita spp.	1	0.01
1880	1	UID seed		1	Neg
1881	1	Maize cob	Zea mays	2	0.01
1881	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	14	0.02
1881	1	Maize cupule cf.	Zea mays cf.	3	Neg
1881	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	2	Neg
1885	1	Barrel cactus	Echinocactus spp.	1	Neg
1885	1	Legume family	Fabaceae	2	0.03
1885	1	Maize cob	Zea mays	1	Neg
1885	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	7	0.01
1885	1	Maize cupule cf.	Zea mays cf.	3	Neg
1885	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	5	0.02

PD	FS	Common name <sup>1</sup>	Taxonomic Name <sup>1</sup>	Count (n)	Weight (g) <sup>2</sup>
1885	1	Maize kernel cf.	Zea mays cf.	6	0.01
1885	1	Mesquite	Prosopis pallida	1	Neg
1885	1	Nightshade family	Solanaceae	1	Neg
1885	1	Opuntia cf.	Opuntia spp. cf.	1	Neg
1885	1	UID		7	Neg
1887	1	Avocado cf.	Persea americana cf.	1	Neg
1887	1	Maize cob	Zea mays	1	Neg
1889	1	Barrel cactus	Echinocactus spp.	15	0.01
1889	1	Chili pepper	Capsicum spp.	1	Neg
1889	1	Sunflower family	Asteraceae	2	Neg
1889	1	Chili pepper (var. Chinense)	Capsicum chinense	1	Neg
1889	1	Chili pepper cf.	Capsicum spp. cf.	2	Neg
1889	1	Common bean	Phaseolus vulgaris	2	0.08
1889	1	Grass family	Poaceae	2	Neg
1889	1	Legume family	Fabaceae	1	0.07
1889	1	Legume family (weedy)	Fabaceae	4	Neg
1889	1	Legume family cf.	Fabaceae cf.	1	Neg
1889	1	Maize cob	Zea mays	4	0.01
1889	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	12	Neg
1889	1	Maize cupule cf.	Zea mays cf.	2	Neg
1889	1	Maize glume	Zea mays	2	Neg
1889	1	Maize glume	Zea mays	1	Neg
1889	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	26	0.03
1889	1	Maize kernel cf.	Zea mays cf.	3	Neg
1889	1	Sedge family	Cyperaceae	5	Neg
1889	2	Elderberry	Sambucus peruviana	1	Neg
1889	2	Golden berry	Physalis peruviana	1	Neg
1889	2	Guava	Psidium spp.	2	Neg
1889	2	Legume family (weedy)	Fabaceae	10	Neg
1889	2	Lucuma	Pouteria lucuma	1	Neg
1889	2	Maize cob	Zea mays	8	0.07
1889	2	Maize cupule	Zea mays	41	0.09
1889	2	Maize cupule cf.	Zea mays cf.	3	Neg
1889	2	Maize glume	Zea mays	5	0.02
1889	2	Maize kernel	Zea mays	33	0.13
1889	2	Maize kernel cf.	Zea mays cf.	4	Neg
1889	2	Mallow family	Malvaceae cf. Malvastrum spp.	1	Neg
1889	2	Sedge family	Cyperaceae	1	Neg
1889	2	UID		12	0.01

PD	FS	Common name <sup>1</sup>	Taxonomic Name <sup>1</sup>	Count (n)	Weight (g) <sup>2</sup>
1889	2	UID seed		9	0.01
1891	1	Avocado	Persea americana	16	0.08
1891	1	Lucuma	Pouteria lucuma	39	0.17
1891	1	Maize cob cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	Neg
1891	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	1	Neg
1891	1	Maize cupule cf.	Zea mays cf.	1	Neg
1891	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	1	Neg
1891	1	UID		4	Neg
1891	1	UID seed		1	Neg

 $^{1}$  cf. = identification probable but not definite  $^{2}$  Specimen weight listed as neglible ("neg") if less than 0.01 g.

### **APPENDIX VI**

# **INVENTORY OF PLANTS RECOVERED AT MV-83**

PD	FS	Common Name <sup>1</sup>	Taxonomic Name <sup>1</sup>	Count (n)	Weight (g) <sup>2</sup>
254	2	UID		1	0.01
254	6	Maize cupule	Zea mays	1	Neg
254	6	UID		12	Neg
254	7	Barrel cactus	Echinocactus spp.	1	Neg
254	7	Golden berry	Physalis peruviana	1	Neg
254	7	Maize kernel	Zea mays	2	Neg
254	7	UID		5	0.01
254	7	UID seed		1	Neg
256	1	Barrel cactus	Echinocactus spp.	1	Neg
256	1	Grass family	Poaceae	1	Neg
256	1	Mallow family	Malvaceae	1	Neg
256	1	Purslane	Portulaca spp.	2	Neg
256	1	Sunflower family	Asteraceae	2	Neg
256	1	Sunflower family cf.	Asteraceae cf.	1	Neg
256	1	UID		1	Neg
256	1	UID seed		5	Neg
264	1	Avocado	Persea americana	1	Neg
264	1	Cotton	Gossypium barbadense	1	Neg
264	1	Grass family	Poaceae	1	Neg
264	1	Lucuma	Pouteria lucuma	1	Neg
264	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	2	Neg
264	1	Maize glume	Zea mays	1	Neg
264	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	2	0.01
264	1	Mesquite	Prosopis pallida	5	0.01
264	1	Nightshade family	Solanaceae	1	Neg
264	1	Purslane	Portulaca spp.	1	Neg
264	1	Squash	Cucurbita spp.	1	0.02
264	1	Trianthema	Trianthema spp.	2	Neg
264	1	UID		10	0.08
264	1	UID seed		4	Neg
275	10	Grass family	Poaceae	1	Neg
275	10	Maize cupule	Zea mays	1	Neg
275	11.1	Barrel cactus	Echinocactus spp.	1	Neg
275	11.1	Grass family	Poaceae	4	Neg
275	11.1	Legume family	Fabaceae	1	Neg
275	11.1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	1	Neg
275	11.1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	2	0.02

PD	FS	Common Name <sup>1</sup>	Taxonomic Name <sup>1</sup>	Count (n)	Weight (g) <sup>2</sup>
275	11.1	Purslane	Portulaca spp.	1	Neg
275	11.1	Trianthema	Trianthema spp.	2	Neg
275	11.1	UID		4	Neg
275	11.1	UID seed		1	Neg
275	11.2	Grass family	Poaceae	2	Neg
275	11.2	Legume family	Fabaceae	1	Neg
275	11.2	Lucuma	Pouteria lucuma	2	Neg
275	11.2	Maize cupule	Zea mays	2	Neg
275	11.2	Maize kernel	Zea mays	2	Neg
275	11.2	Rubus cf.	Rubus spp. cf.	1	Neg
275	11.2	Sunflower family	Asteraceae	1	Neg
275	11.2	UID		4	Neg
275	11.2	UID seed		2	Neg
275	11.3	Grass family	Poaceae	4	Neg
275	11.3	Legume family (weedy)	Fabaceae	1	Neg
275	11.3	Lucuma	Pouteria lucuma	1	Neg
275	11.3	Maize cupule	Zea mays	5	0.01
275	11.3	Maize kernel	Zea mays	2	Neg
275	11.3	Rattlepod	Crotalaria spp.	1	Neg
275	11.3	Sedge family	Cyperaceae	2	Neg
275	11.3	Tillandsia	Tillandsia spp.	1	0.04
275	11.3	UID		4	0.01
275	11.3	UID seed		1	Neg
275	13	No plants recovered			
276	1	Grass family	Poaceae	21	Neg
276	1	Grass family	Poaceae cf.	1	Neg
276	1	Legume family	Fabaceae	6	0.03
276	1	Legume family (possible domesticated bean)	Fabaceae	1	0.01
276	1	Legume family (weedy)	Fabaceae	3	0.01
276	1	Lucuma	Pouteria lucuma	1	Neg
276	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	44	0.06
276	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	7	0.01
276	1	Rubus	Rubus spp. cf.	1	Neg
276	1	Trianthema	Trianthema spp.	1	Neg
276	1	UID		41	0.05
276	1	UID seed		2	Neg
276	1	UID seed		2	Neg
281	1	Barrel cactus	Echinocactus spp.	5	Neg
281	1	Golden berry	Physalis peruviana	4	Neg
281	1	Legume family	Fabaceae	1	Neg
281	1	Rattlepod	Crotalaria spp.	1	Neg

PD	FS	Common Name <sup>1</sup>	Taxonomic Name <sup>1</sup>	Count (n)	Weight (g) <sup>2</sup>
281	1	Sedge family	Cyperaceae	1	Neg
281	1	Sunflower family	Asteraceae	1	Neg
281	1	UID		11	0.01
281	1	UID seed		1	Neg
281	1	UID seed		1	Neg
281	2	Barrel cactus	Echinocactus spp.	1	Neg
281	2	Golden berry	Physalis peruviana	1	Neg
281	2	Lucuma	Pouteria lucuma	2	Neg
281	2	Maize cupule	Zea mays	2	Neg
281	2	Maize kernel	Zea mays	3	Neg
281	2	UID		4	0.02
286	9	Amaranth	Amaranthus spp.	1	Neg
286	9	Barrel cactus	Echinocactus spp.	1	Neg
286	9	Chenopod	Chenopodium quinoa	1	Neg
286	9	Golden berry	Physalis peruviana	3	0.02
286	9	Golden berry cf.	Physalis peruviana cf.	1	Neg
286	9	Grass family	Poaceae	1	Neg
286	9	Grass family cf.	Poaceae cf.	1	Neg
286	9	Guava	Psidium spp.	1	Neg
286	9	Maize cob	Zea mays	1	0.03
286	9	Maize glume	Zea mays	1	
286	9	Maize kernel	Zea mays	6	0.03
286	9	Mallow family	Malvaceae	1	Neg
286	9	Nightshade family	Solanaceae	1	Neg
286	9	Peanut	Arachis hypogaea	1	0.07
286	9	UID		20	0.09
286	9	UID seed		3	Neg
293	1	Amaranth	Amaranthus spp.	2	Neg
293	1	Avocado	Persea americana	2	0.51
293	1	Cotton	Gossypium barbadense	3	Neg
293	1	Golden berry	Physalis peruviana	4	Neg
293	1	Gourd	Lagenaria siceraria	3	0.06
293	1	Grass family	Poaceae	9	Neg
293	1	Legume family	Fabaceae	5	0.01
293	1	Lucuma	Pouteria lucuma	10	0.02
293	1	Maize cob (6-row variety)	Zea mays	9	0.82
293	1	Maize cupule	Zea mays	193	0.8
293	1	Maize glume	Zea mays	1	Neg
293	1	Maize kernel	Zea mays	1	Neg
293	1	Mallow family	Malvaceae	1	Neg
293	1	Rattlepod	Crotalaria spp.	2	Neg

PD	FS	Common Name <sup>1</sup>	Taxonomic Name <sup>1</sup>	Count (n)	Weight (g) <sup>2</sup>
293	1	Squash	Cucurbita spp.	1	0.01
293	1	Sunflower family	Asteraceae	1	Neg
293	1	UID		33	0.06
293	1	UID seed		3	Neg
296	8	Maize cupule	Zea mays	1	Neg
296	8	Trianthema	Trianthema spp.	1	Neg
296	8	UID		8	Neg
317	7	Guava	Psidium spp.	2	Neg
317	7	Legume family (possible domesticated bean)	Fabaceae	1	0.06
317	7	Lucuma	Pouteria lucuma	1	Neg
317	7	Maize glume	Zea mays	1	Neg
317	7	Sunflower family	Asteraceae	1	Neg
317	7	UID		7	0.04
321	8	Maize cupule	Zea mays	3	Neg
321	8	Maize kernel	Zea mays	1	Neg
321	8	UID		3	Neg
321	15	Maize kernel	Zea mays	3	0.04
321	15	Tillandsia	Tillandsia spp.	1	0.02
321	15	UID seed		1	Neg

 $^{1}$  cf. = identification probable but not definite  $^{2}$  Specimen weight listed as neglible ("neg") if less than 0.01 g.

## **APPENDIX VII**

# FUNCTIONAL DESIGNATION BY PROVENIENCE MV-225

PD	FS	Volume (L)	Total Plant Weight (g)	Total Wood Weight (g)	Compound	Feature	Function (Ringberg 2012)	
1083	1	7.0	15.84	15.73	1	5	Kitchen	
1091	1	5.75	0.63	0.63	1	5	Kitchen	
1213	1	5.0	5.54	5.39	1	5	Kitchen	
1236	1	5.2	4.25	3.98	1	5	Kitchen	
1236	2	5.2	3.64	3.34	1	5	Kitchen	
1299	1	5.0	3.16	3.07	1	5	Kitchen	
1369	1	5.0	3.10	3.09	1	5	Kitchen	
1408	10	5.0	7.29	7.19	1	5	Kitchen	
1661	11	5.5	3.21	3.20	1	5	Kitchen	
1677	8	4.3	1.99	1.97	1	5	Kitchen	
1293	2	5.0	4.23	4.14	1	5.04	Hearth	
1375	1	5.0	0.06	0.05	1	5.08	Hearth	
1409	1	5.0	5.61	5.39	1	5.1	Hearth	
1465	1	5.5	4.07	4.02	1	5.11	Ash-filled pit	
1469	1	5.0	7.49	7.49	1	5.12	Ash-filled pit	
1664	1	1.7	1.54	1.51	1	5.13	Hearth	
1294	1	2.5	2.49	2.49	1	6	Storage	
1168	14	4.0	1.54	1.53	1	7	Sleeping/corridor	
1250	1	5.1	1.43	1.43	1	7	Sleeping/corridor	
1289	1	5.8	5.04	4.70	1	7	Sleeping/corridor	
1292	1	1.3	0.61	0.60	1	7.01	Hearth	
1097	1	8.5	3.31	3.27	1	8	Special use	
1123	1	4.0	4.08	3.95	1	8.04	Vessel support	
1099	1	5.0	2.06	1.92	1	10	Special use	
1093	1	3.5	3.66	3.43	1	10.01	Hearth	
1353	1	5.0	1.69	1.62	1	12	Kitchen	
1458	1	5.0	1.16	1.15	1	12	Kitchen	
1475	1	5.2	4.51	4.31	1	12.01	Hearth	
1459	1	5.0	1.12	1.02	1	12.04	Hearth	
1113	1	5.0	2.93	2.89	1	14	Patio	
1117	1	5.0	1.84	1.53	1	14	Patio	
1201	6	5.0	3.57	3.57	1	15	Storage	
1249	1	4.6	1.81	1.81	1	15	Storage	
1206	15	5.0	3.80	3.77	1	16	Storage	
1251	1	4.8	10.08	10.05	1	16	Storage	
1262	1	5.0	0.72	0.70	1	16	Storage	
1111	1	5.0	3.03	2.99	1	17	Storage	

PD	FS	Volume (L)	Total Plant Weight (g)	Total Wood Weight (g)	Compound	Feature	Function (Ringberg 2012)
1121	1	3.25	1.42	1.37	1	17.01	Bin/trough
1126	1	3.5	0.87	0.84	1	17.01	Bin/trough
1087	1	5.0	2.10	1.79	1	18	Patio
1088	1	5.0	3.54	3.51	1	18	Patio
1122	1	5.0	7.01	6.69	1	18	Patio
1692	10	5.0	2.33	2.20	1	18	Patio
1701	1	5.0	9.99	9.39	1	18.03	Hearth
1702	1	5.0	3.30	3.14	1	18.04	Hearth
1235	1	5.0	2.14	2.08	1	20	Storage
1271	11	5.2	3.81	3.81	1	20	Storage
1275	1	5.0	2.45	2.40	1	20	Storage
1177	14	5.0	2.26	2.20	1	22	Patio/terrace
1383	1	4.8	3.70	3.70	1	22	Patio/terrace
1349	1	5.0	1.50	1.49	1	22.01	Cist/burial
1392	1	3.5	2.22	2.19	1	22.02	Hearth
1385	1	5.0	1.58	1.51	1	22.05	Hearth
1386	1	5.0	1.83	1.80	1	22.06	Ash deposit
1387	1	5.2	13.49	13.08	1	22.07	Ash deposit
1389	1	5.0	8.04	7.67	1	22.08	Ash deposit
1390	1	5.0	5.97	5.79	1	22.09	Hearth
1295	1	5.3	1.33	1.33	1	23	Patio
1422	12	5.2	1.83	1.83	1	32	Patio
1427	1	5.0	5.52	5.42	1	32	Patio
1428	1	5.0	0.08	0.08	1	32	Patio
1512	1	5.0	2.32	2.24	1	32	Patio
1513	1	5.0	3.20	3.03	1	32	Patio
1515	1	5.0	0.42	0.42	1	32	Patio
1516	1	5.0	3.60	3.39	1	32	Patio
1517	1	5.0	0.69	0.69	1	32	Patio
1473	1	5.0	2.88	2.63	1	41	Cooking (semi-open)
1496	1	5.0	3.11	2.71	1	41.02	Hearth
1446	15	5.0	0.11	4.86	1	44	Patio/terrace
1494	1	5.0	1.37	1.37	1	44	Patio/terrace
1510	1	4.0	16.25	16.18	1	44.01	Hearth
1424	1	4.0	1.31	1.19	1	47.01	Unknown
1703	1	4.0	9.26	9.12	1	54.02	Hearth
1705	1	2.5	1.51	1.47	1	55.01	Bin
1363	1	5.0	19.76	19.53	3	25	Kitchen
1374	13	5.5	10.93	10.62	3	25	Kitchen
1379	1	5.0	4.97	4.87	3	25	Kitchen
1379	2	5.0	1.42	1.35	3	25	Kitchen

PD	FS	Volume (L)	Total Plant Weight (g)	Total Wood Weight (g)	Compound	Feature	Function (Ringberg 2012)			
1367	1	5.0	22.38	17.35	3	25	Kitchen			
1367	3	5.0	11.29	10.88	3	25	Kitchen			
1393	1	5.5	18.94	16.20	3	25	Kitchen			
1394	1	5.0	21.53	20.45	3	25.04	Hearth			
1314	1	3.0	1.01	0.99	3	27	Storage			
1244	1	5.6	0.40	0.40	3	28	Storage			
1270	11	5.4	0.30	0.26	3	28	Storage			
1273	1	5.5	1.21	1.21	3	29	Kitchen			
1257	1	5.0	2.90	2.86	3	33	Cist/burial			
1266	1	5.0	12.11	11.87	3	33	Cist/burial			
1266	2	5.0	3.34	3.32	3	33	Cist/burial			
1643	1	0.25	3.06	3.03	3	38	Unknown			
1643	2	2.5	2.00	2.00	3	38	Unknown			
1437	1	5.0	1.58	1.58	3	38	Unknown			
1657	1	5.0	3.40	3.36	3	38	Unknown			
1667	1	5.5	4.87	4.78	3	38	Unknown			
1436	16	5.0	1.80	1.80	3	39	Patio			
1439	1	5.0	0.72	0.72	3	39	Patio			
1885	1	4.0	2.58	2.51	6	51	Patio			
1861	1	4.8	2.84	2.70	6	51	Patio			
1861	11	5.0	5.24	5.14	6	51	Patio			
1881	1	0.5	0.19	0.16	6	51.01	Hearth			
1880	1	1.0	0.88	0.86	6	51.02	Hearth			
1891	1	5.0	2.20	2.03	6	51.02	Hearth			
1731	1	6.0	4.79	4.39	6	57	Storage			
1739	1	5.0	1.66	1.64	6	57	Storage			
1835	1	5.5	6.21	5.68	6	58.01	Hearth			
1792	1	5.0	4.18	4.13	6	59	Corridor			
1829	1	5.0	24.06	23.88	6	59.02	Ash deposit			
1821	1	5.0	1.78	1.54	6	62	Patio			
1828	1	5.2	3.35	3.23	6	62	Patio			
1816	1	5.0	3.40	3.21	6	62.02	Hearth			
1816	2	5.0	1.95	1.77	6	62.02	Hearth			
1855	1	5.0	0.17	0.17	6	62.03	Hearth			
1855	3	5.0	0.05	0.05	6	62.03	Hearth			
1856	1	5.0	8.70	8.50	6	62.05	Hearth			
1856	1	5.0	8.70	8.50	6	62.05	Hearth			
1862	1	5.0	2.22	2.18	6	62.05	Hearth			
1862	2	5.0	3.24	3.22	6	62.05	Hearth			
1889	1	5.0	2.72	2.52	6	62.07	Hearth			
1889	2	5.0	7.91	7.58	6	62.07	Hearth			

### **APPENDIX VIII**

## DENSITY DATA USED IN THE PRINCIPAL COMPONENT ANALYSIS

Feature	Avocado	Barrel cactus	Chili pepper	Common bean	Golden berry	Gourd	Grass family	Guava	Legume family	Lucuma	Maize	Mallow family	Quinoa	Rattlepod	Sedge family	Squash	Sunflower family
5	0.2	0.9	0.1	0	0	0.2	0	0.3	0.6	0.3	3.2	0.2	0	0.2	0.2	0.2	0.4
5.04	0	0.2	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.4	0	7.4	0	0	0	0	0	0
5.1	0	0	0	0	0	5.1	0	0	5.1	0	0.6	0	0	0	0	0	0
5.11	5.1	0	5.1	0	0	0	0	5.1	5.1	0	2.7	0	5.1	5.1	5.1	0	0
5.12	5.1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	3.8	0	0	0	0	5.1	0
5.13	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1.2	0	4.1	0	0	0.6	0	0	0
7	0.3	0	0	0	0	0.2	0.2	0.2	1.2	0	1.5	0	0	0	0	0	0
7.01	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	5.4	0	0	0	0.8	0	0
8	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.2	0	0	0.9	0	0	0.1	0	0.2	0
8.04	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.5	0	4	0	0	0	0.3	0	0
10	0.4	0	0	0	0.2	0	0	0	0.4	1.2	5.6	0	0	0	0	0	0
10.01	0.6	0	0	0	0	0.3	0	0	0	0	7.4	0	0	0	0	0	0.3
12	0.4	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.2	1.4	0	2.3	0	0	0.8	0	0	0
12.01	2.3	0	0	0.6	0	0	0	0.4	0.2	0.8	3.8	0	0	0.6	0	0	0
12.04	0.8	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.4	0	5.4	0	0	2.4	0	0	0
15	0.4	0	0	0	0	0	0.2	0	0.2	0	0.5	0	0.2	0	0	0	0
17	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.2	2.4	0	0	0	0	0	0
17.01	0	0	0.3	0	0	0	0.9	0.3	0.3	1.2	1.2	0.3	0.6	0.3	0	0	0
18	0	0.8	0.2	0	0	0	0	0	0.4	0.2	4	0	0.2	0	0	0.8	0
18.03	0	0	0.2	0	0	0.2	0	0	0.4	0.2	15.2	0	0	0	0.2	0	0.2
18.04	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.8	0	3	0	0	0	0	0	0
20	0	0.2	0	0	0	0	0	0.2	0	0.6	2	0	0	0	0	0	0.4
22	0	0.2	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.2	0	1.3	0	0	0	0	0	0
22.01	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.4	0	1.2	0	0	0	0	0	0
22.05	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1.4	0	1.4	0	0	0	0	0	0
22.06	0.2	0	0	0	0	0.6	0	0.2	0	0	0.8	0.2	0	0	0.2	0	0
22.07	0.2	0.2	0	0	0	0.4	0.2	0	0.2	0.2	1	0.2	0	0	0	0	0
22.08	0	0	0.2	0	0	2.6	0	0	1.8	0	6	0.2	0	0.2	0.6	0	0.2
22.09	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.2	0	6.2	0	0	0	0	0	0
25	2	0.8	0.6	0.5	0	0.8	0.3	0.3	1.3	0.4	13.7	0.4	0	0.4	0	0	0.4
25.04	0	0	0.8	0.2	0	1	0	0.2	0.2	2.4	6.8	0	0	0	1.2	0	0.2
28	0	0	0.2	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.4	0	0	0	0	0	0
32	0.4	0.2	0	0.4	0.2	0	0.2	0.2	0.6	0	1.6	0.2	0.2	0	0	0	0

Feature	Avocado	<b>Barrel cactus</b>	Chili pepper	Common bean	Golden berry	Gourd	Grass family	Guava	Legume family	Lucuma	Maize	Mallow family	Quinoa	Rattlepod	Sedge family	Squash	Sunflower family
33	0.2	0	0	0	0	0	0.4	0	1.4	0	3.2	0	0.2	0.2	0.2	0	0
38	0	4	4	0	4	0	0.2	4	4	0.2	2.5	0	0	0.2	6.9	4	0.2
39	0	0.4	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.4	0	0	0	0	0	0
41	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0.2	3.4	0	0	0	0	0	0
41.02	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.6	0	0	4.2	0	0	0.2	0	0	0
44	1.2	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.4	0	2.3	0	0	0	0	0	0
44.01	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.5	0	4	0	0	0	0	0	0
47.01	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.3	0	0	1.5	0	0	0	0	0	0
51	0	0.3	0.2	0.2	0	0.2	0	0	0.5	0	3.4	0	0	0	0	0	0
51.02	3.2	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	8	36	0	0	0	1	1	0
54.02	0	0.5	0	0	0	0.3	0.3	0.3	0.3	0.8	9.3	0	0	0.3	0	0	0
55.01	0	0	0	0	0.4	0	0	0	0.4	0	2.4	0	0	0	0	0	0
57	0.7	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.2	0	3.7	0	0	0	0	0	0
58.01	0	0.2	0	1.1	0.2	0	0	0	2.4	0	7.3	0	0	0	0	0.2	0
59	0.6	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.2	0	0	2.4	0	0	0	0	0	0
59.02	0.2	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	5	0	0	0	0	0.2	0
62	0.4	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.4	0	3.1	0	0	0	0	0	0
62.02	0.6	0	0	0.2	0	0	0	0.2	0.4	0	2.8	0	0	1.4	0.2	0	0.2
62.03	0	0.2	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.4	0	0.6	0	0	0	0.6	0	0
62.04	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.2	0	0.8	0	0	0	0	0	0
62.05	0.2	0.2	0	0	0	0	0	0.4	0	0	3.1	0	0	0.2	0	0	0
62.07	0	3	0.4	0.4	0.2	0	0.4	0.4	1.5	0.2	13.2	0.2	0	0	0	0	0.4